EX-99.1 3 d934787dex991.htm EX-99.1

Exhibit 99.1

IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT

FOR THE DISTRICT OF DELAWARE

In re: WW INTERNATIONAL, INC., et al.,1 Debtors. |  | Chapter 11 IMPORTANT: No chapter 11 case has been commenced as of distribution of this Disclosure Statement and Plan

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 1125 OF THE BANKRUPTCY

CODE WITH RESPECT TO JOINT PLAN OF REORGANIZATION

OF WW INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND ITS DEBTOR AFFILIATES

Dated: May 6, 2025 |  |
SIMPSON THACHER & BARTLETT LLP Elisha D. Graff (pro hac vice pending) Moshe A. Fink (pro hac vice pending) Rachael L. Foust (pro hac vice pending) Zachary J. Weiner (pro hac vice pending) 425 Lexington Ave. New York, New York 10017-3903 Telephone: (212) 455-2000 Facsimile: (212) 455-2502 Email: egraff@stblaw.com moshe.fink@stblaw.com rachael.foust@stblaw.com zachary.weiner@stblaw.com Proposed Co-Counsel to the Debtors and Debtors in Possession |  | YOUNG CONAWAY STARGATT & TAYLOR, LLP Edmon L. Morton (No. 3856) Sean M. Beach (No. 4070) Shella Borovinskaya (No. 6758) Carol E. Thompson (No. 6936) Rodney Square 1000 North King Street Wilmington, Delaware 19801 Telephone: (302) 571-6600 Facsimile: (302) 571-1253 Email: emorton@ycst.com sbeach@ycst.com sborovinskaya@ycst.com cthompson@ycst.com

1 | The Debtors in the Chapter 11 Cases, along with the last four digits of their federal tax identification numbers, to the extent applicable, are WW International, Inc. (0273), WW North America Holdings, LLC (6141), WW Canada Holdco, Inc. (5680), WW.com, LLC (4196), W Holdco, Inc. (4087), WW Health Solutions, Inc. (3859), Weekend Health, Inc. (6812) and WW NewCo, Inc. (N/A). The Debtors’ headquarters is located at 675 Avenue of the Americas, 6th Floor, New York, NY 10010.

THIS IS A SOLICITATION OF VOTES TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THE JOINT PLAN OF REORGANIZATION OF WW INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND ITS DEBTOR AFFILIATES IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 1125 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE AND WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 1126 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE. BECAUSE THE CHAPTER 11 CASES HAVE NOT YET BEEN COMMENCED, THIS DISCLOSURE STATEMENT HAS NOT BEEN APPROVED BY THE BANKRUPTCY COURT AS CONTAINING “ADEQUATE INFORMATION” WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 1125(A) OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE, THE DEBTORS INTEND TO SUBMIT THIS DISCLOSURE STATEMENT TO THE BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR APPROVAL AS CONTAINING “ADEQUATE INFORMATION,” APPROVING THE SOLICITATION OF VOTES AS BEING IN COMPLIANCE WITH SECTIONS 1125 AND 1126(B) OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE AND CONFIRMING THE PLAN. FOLLOWING COMMENCEMENT OF SOLICITATION AND THE DEBTORS’ FILING FOR RELIEF UNDER CHAPTER 11 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE. THE INFORMATION IN THIS DISCLOSURE STATEMENT IS SUBJECT TO CHANGE. THIS DISCLOSURE STATEMENT IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL ANY SECURITIES AND IS NOT SOLICITING AN OFFER TO BUY ANY SECURITIES. UNLESS EXTENDED BY THE DEBTORS, THE VOTING DEADLINE TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THE PLAN IS 5:00 P.M. (PREVAILING EASTERN TIME) ON JUNE 6, 2025 (THE “VOTING DEADLINE”). THE VOTING RECORD DATE FOR DETERMINING WHICH HOLDERS OF CLAIMS MAY VOTE ON THE PLAN IS APRIL 30, 2025 (THE “VOTING RECORD DATE”).

This Disclosure Statement contains only a summary of the Plan. The Disclosure Statement is not intended to replace careful and detailed review and analysis of the Plan, but to aid and supplement such review. This Disclosure Statement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the more detailed provisions set forth in the Plan (which is included as Exhibit A to this Disclosure Statement). In the event of a conflict between the Plan and the Disclosure Statement, the provisions of the Plan will govern. All holders of Claims and Interests are encouraged to review the full text of the Plan and to read carefully this entire Disclosure Statement, including all exhibits annexed hereto, before deciding whether to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

The statements contained in this Disclosure Statement are made as of the date hereof, and the delivery of this Disclosure Statement will not, under any circumstances, create any implication that the information contained herein is correct at any time after the date hereof.

- ii -

Special Notice Regarding Federal and State Securities Laws

The Bankruptcy Court has not yet reviewed this Disclosure Statement or the Plan, and the securities to be issued on or after the Effective Date will not have been the subject of a registration statement filed with the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933 (as amended, the “Securities Act”) or any securities regulatory authority of any state under any state securities law (“Blue Sky Laws”). The Plan, the Disclosure Statement and the securities issued pursuant to the Plan have not been approved or disapproved by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) or by any state securities commission or similar public, governmental, or regulatory authority, and neither the SEC nor any such authority has passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of the information contained in this Disclosure Statement or upon the merits of the Plan. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The Debtors are relying on: (i) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act and (ii) Regulation S under the Securities Act outside the United States to investors that are not U.S. Persons (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act), to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws the offer, to holders of First Lien Claims, of New Common Equity and/or New Notes prior to the Petition Date, including in connection with the Solicitation (as defined below).

After the Petition Date, the Debtors will rely on: (i) section 1145(a) of the Bankruptcy Code to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws any offer (after the Petition Date) and the issuance and distribution of New Common Equity under the Plan and (ii) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act under the Securities Act to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws the offer, issuance and distribution of the New Notes under the Plan.

Any and all New Notes offered, issued, or distributed under the Plan pursuant to section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act shall be deemed “restricted securities” that may not be offered, sold, exchanged, assigned, or otherwise transferred unless they are registered under the Securities Act, or an exemption from registration under the Securities Act is available, and in compliance with any applicable state or foreign securities laws (including Blue Sky Laws).

Neither the Solicitation nor this Disclosure Statement constitutes an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any state or jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation is not authorized.

This Disclosure Statement has been prepared in accordance with section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code and Rule 3016(b) of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure. Dissemination of this Disclosure Statement is controlled by Bankruptcy Rule 3017. This Disclosure Statement was prepared to provide parties in interest in the Chapter 11 Cases with “adequate information” (as defined in section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code) so that those creditors who are entitled to vote with respect to the Plan can make an informed judgment regarding such vote on the Plan.

- iii -

Holders of Claims and Interests should not construe the contents of this Disclosure Statement as providing any legal, business, financial, or tax advice. Each such holder should, therefore, consult with his or her own legal, business, financial and tax advisors as to any such matters concerning the Solicitation, the Plan and the transactions contemplated thereby.

Under the Bankruptcy Code, the Holders of First Lien Claims are entitled to 100% of the New Common Equity, but the Holders of the First Lien Claims, by entering into the Restructuring Support Agreement, have agreed to voluntarily reallocate 9% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) to Holders of Existing Equity Interests; provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date.

Holders of Allowed General Unsecured Claims will not be impaired by the Plan and, as a result, the right to receive payment in full on account of existing obligations is not altered by the Plan. During the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors intend to operate their businesses in the ordinary course and will seek authorization from the Bankruptcy Court to make payment in full in the ordinary course of business to all trade creditors, members and employees of all undisputed amounts due before and during the Chapter 11 Cases.

Information contained herein is subject to completion or amendment. The Debtors reserve the right to file an amended Plan and related disclosure statement from time to time, subject to the terms of the Plan.

The effectiveness of the Plan is subject to several conditions precedent. There is no assurance that these conditions will be satisfied or waived.

No person has been authorized by the Debtors in connection with the Plan or the solicitation to give any information or to make any representation other than as contained in this Disclosure Statement, the Plan and the Exhibits, notices and schedules attached to or incorporated by reference or referred to in this Disclosure Statement and/or the Plan, and, if given or made, such information or representation may not be relied upon as having been authorized by the Debtors.

Except where specifically noted, the financial information contained herein has not been audited by a certified public accountant and has not been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

- iv -

The Financial Projections (as defined below), while presented with numerical specificity, necessarily were based on a variety of estimates and assumptions that are inherently uncertain and may be beyond the control of the Debtors’ management. Important factors that may affect actual results and cause the management forecasts not to be achieved include, but are not limited to, risks and uncertainties relating to the Debtors’ businesses (including their ability to achieve strategic goals, objectives, and targets over applicable periods), industry performance, the regulatory environment, general business and economic conditions, and other factors. The Debtors caution that no representations can be made as to the accuracy of these projections or to their ultimate performance compared to the information contained in the forecasts or that the forecasted results will be achieved. Therefore, the Financial Projections may not be relied upon as a guarantee or other assurance that the actual results will occur.

This Disclosure Statement includes “forward-looking statements,” all of which are based on various estimates and assumptions. Such forward-looking statements are subject to inherent When used in this Disclosure Statement, the words “may,” “will,” “could,” “expect,” “anticipate,” “believe,” “estimate,” “plan,” “intend,” “aim” and similar expressions generally identify forward-looking statements. The Debtors have based these forward-looking statements on their current views with respect to future events and financial performance. Actual results could differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements. Although the Debtors believe that their plans, intentions, and expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, they cannot be sure that they will be achieved. These statements are only predictions and are not guarantees of future performance or results. Forward-looking statements are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual results and performance to differ materially from any future results or performance contemplated by a forward-looking statement, including under the heading “Risk Factors” below and other factors described in the Debtors’ SEC filings. Accordingly, the Debtors cannot give any assurance that their expectations will in fact occur and caution that actual results may differ materially from those in the forward- looking statements. All forward-looking statements attributable to the Debtors or persons or Entities acting on their behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements set forth in this Disclosure Statement. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which they are made. Except as required by law, the Debtors expressly disclaim any obligation to revise or update any forward-looking statement, or to make any other forward- looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise.

[The rest of this page is intentionally left blank]

- v -

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  |  | Page |
I. |  | INTRODUCTION |  |  | 1 |
|  | A. Purpose of this Disclosure Statement |  |  | 1 |
II. |  | THE DEBTORS’ BUSINESS OPERATIONS AND CAPITAL STRUCTURE |  |  | 4 |
|  | A. General Background, Corporate History, and Key Products |  |  | 4 |
|  | B. Business Operations |  |  | 4 |
|  | C. Existing Capital Structure |  |  | 7 |
III. |  | KEY EVENTS LEADING TO RESTRUCTURING |  |  | 8 |
|  | A. Financial Performance and Liquidity Constraints |  |  | 8 |
|  | B. Efforts to Negotiate a Comprehensive Restructuring |  |  | 11 |
IV. |  | SUMMARY OF THE PLAN AND RESTRUCTURING SUPPORT AGREEMENT |  |  | 11 |
|  | A. The Plan |  |  | 11 |
|  | B. Other Material Terms of the Restructuring Support Agreement |  |  | 12 |
|  | C. Acceptance of the Plan |  |  | 14 |
|  | D. Management Incentive Plan |  |  | 14 |
|  | E.  The Debtors’ First-Day Motions and Certain Related Relief |  |  | 15 |
V. |  | SUMMARY OF CERTAIN ISSUES RELATING TO THE CHAPTER 11 CASES, THE PLAN, VOTING AND ELECTION PROCEDURES |  |  | 16 |
|  | A. Voting on the Plan |  |  | 16 |
|  | B. New Notes Election Procedures |  |  | 17 |
|  | C. The Confirmation Hearing |  |  | 18 |
|  | D. Summary of Classification and Treatment Under the Plan |  |  | 19 |
VI. |  | SECURITIES LAWS MATTERS |  |  | 29 |
|  | A. Exemption from Registration Requirements and Issuance and Resale of New Common Equity |  |  | 31 |
|  | B. Private Placement Exemptions. |  |  | 33 |
VII. |  | ALTERNATIVES TO CONSUMMATION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 34 |
|  | A. Liquidation Under the Bankruptcy Code |  |  | 34 |
|  | B. Alternative Plan of Reorganization |  |  | 35 |
|  | C. Inaction/Maintenance of Status Quo |  |  | 36 |
VIII. |  | RISK FACTORS |  |  | 36 |
|  | A. Risks Associated with the Debtors’ Business |  |  | 36 |
|  | B. Certain Bankruptcy Considerations |  |  | 46 |
|  | C. Certain Tax Consequences of the Plan Raise Unsettled and Complex Legal Issues and Involve Factual Determinations |  |  | 52 |
|  | D. Risks Relating to the New Common Equity |  |  | 52 |

- vi -

|  | E.  Risks Relating to the New Notes and New Term Loans |  |  | 55 |
|  | F.  Other Risks |  |  | 60 |
IX. |  | DESCRIPTION OF NEW COMMON EQUITY AND NEW TAKEBACK DEBT TO BE ISSUED IN CONNECTION WITH THE PLAN |  |  | 63 |
|  | A. New Common Equity |  |  | 63 |
|  | B. New Term Loans |  |  | 63 |
|  | C. New Notes |  |  | 63 |
X. |  | CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES |  |  | 63 |
|  | A. Characterization of the Plan |  |  | 64 |
|  | B. Consequences to Debtors |  |  | 65 |
|  | C. Consequences to Holders of First Lien Claims |  |  | 67 |
XI. |  | IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 78 |
|  | A. Plan Distributions and Transactions |  |  | 78 |
|  | B. Corporate and Organizational Existence |  |  | 79 |
|  | C. Corporate Action; Restructuring Transactions |  |  | 80 |
|  | D. Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors |  |  | 81 |
|  | E.  Managers, Directors and Officers of Reorganized Debtors; Corporate Governance |  |  | 81 |
|  | F.  New Notes Election |  |  | 81 |
|  | G. New Term Loan Documents |  |  | 82 |
|  | H. New Notes Documents |  |  | 83 |
|  | I.   New Common Equity; Listing |  |  | 84 |
|  | J.   Exemption from Registration Requirements |  |  | 84 |
|  | K. Cancellation of Certain Existing Security Interests |  |  | 86 |
|  | L.  Management Incentive Plan |  |  | 87 |
|  | M.   Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions |  |  | 87 |
|  | N. Vesting of Assets in the Reorganized Debtors |  |  | 87 |
|  | O. Release of Liens, Claims and Existing Equity Interests |  |  | 87 |
|  | P.  Cancellation of Stock, Certificates, Instruments and Agreements |  |  | 88 |
|  | Q. Preservation and Maintenance of Debtors’ Causes of Action |  |  | 89 |
|  | R. Certain Tax Matters |  |  | 90 |
|  | S.  Distributions |  |  | 90 |
XII. |  | EFFECT OF CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN ON CLAIMS AND INTERESTS |  |  | 90 |
|  | A. Binding Effect |  |  | 90 |
|  | B. Discharge |  |  | 91 |
|  | C. Exculpation and Limitation of Liability |  |  | 91 |
|  | D. Release of Claims |  |  | 92 |
|  | E.  Protection Against Discriminatory Treatment |  |  | 96 |
XIII. |  | EXECUTORY CONTRACTS UNDER THE PLAN |  |  | 97 |
|  | A. Assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases |  |  | 97 |
|  | B. Cure of Defaults for Assumed Executory Contracts or Unexpired Leases |  |  | 97 |

- vii -

|  | C. Assumption of Insurance Policies |  |  | 99 |
|  | D. Indemnification |  |  | 99 |
|  | E.  Severance Agreements and Compensation and Benefit Programs; Employment Agreements |  |  | 99 |
|  | F.  Workers’ Compensation Benefits |  |  | 100 |
|  | G. Reservation of Rights |  |  | 100 |
XIV. |  | CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CONFIRMATION AND CONSUMMATION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 100 |
|  | A. Conditions to Effective Date |  |  | 100 |
|  | B. Waiver of Conditions |  |  | 102 |
|  | C. Substantial Consummation |  |  | 102 |
|  | D. Effect of Non-Occurrence of Conditions to Consummation |  |  | 103 |
XV. |  | CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 103 |
|  | A. Confirmation Generally |  |  | 103 |
|  | B. Voting Procedures and Standards |  |  | 103 |
|  | C. Acceptance |  |  | 106 |
|  | D. Confirmation and Consummation |  |  | 106 |
XVI. |  | ADDITIONAL INFORMATION |  |  | 111 |
XVII. |  | CONCLUSION |  |  | 112 |

INDEX OF EXHIBITS
EXHIBIT A |  | Plan of Reorganization
EXHIBIT B |  | Liquidation Analysis
EXHIBIT C |  | Valuation Analysis
EXHIBIT D |  | Financial Projections
EXHIBIT E |  | Restructuring Support Agreement

- viii -

I. | INTRODUCTION

| A. | Purpose of this Disclosure Statement

The Debtors jointly submit this Disclosure Statement Pursuant to Section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code with Respect to Joint Prepackaged Plan of Reorganization for WW International, Inc. and Its Debtor Affiliates (the “Disclosure Statement”), pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code, in connection with the solicitation of acceptances or rejections from certain holders of Claims against the Debtors of the Joint Prepackaged Plan of Reorganization for WW International, Inc. and Its Debtor Affiliates, annexed hereto as Exhibit A (as may be modified, amended or supplemented from time to time, the “Plan”).

On May 6, 2025, WW International, Inc. (“WW”), WW North America Holdings, LLC, WW Canada Holdco, Inc., WW.com, LLC, W Holdco, Inc., WW Health Solutions, Inc., Weekend Health, Inc. and WW NewCo, Inc. (collectively, the “Company” or the “Debtors”), holders of more than 71% in the aggregate principal amount of the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and holders of 74% in the aggregate principal amount of the Senior Secured Notes Claims entered into the Restructuring Support Agreement (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified in accordance with its terms), including all annexes, exhibits, and schedules thereto, annexed hereto as Exhibit E (the “Restructuring Support Agreement”).

Following the commencement of solicitation of votes of holders of Claims against the Debtors entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan, the Debtors each intend to file a voluntary petition for relief under chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code (the “Chapter 11 Cases”) in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware (the “Bankruptcy Court”) and shall file this Disclosure Statement and the Plan with the Court.

All capitalized terms used in this Disclosure Statement that are not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Plan. To the extent that a definition of a term in the text of this Disclosure Statement and the definition of such term in the Plan are inconsistent, the definition included in the Plan will control and govern.

The Debtors urge all parties in interest to read this Disclosure Statement and the Plan carefully. This Disclosure Statement does not include a description of each and every term of the Plan. Accordingly, the description of the Plan set forth herein is qualified by the entirety of the Plan, which is incorporated by reference into this Disclosure Statement.

The overall purpose of the Plan is to provide for the restructuring of the Debtors’ liabilities in a manner designed to maximize recoveries to all stakeholders and to enhance the ongoing financial viability of the Debtors.

Generally, the Plan provides for the following treatment of Claims and Interests:

| • |  | Holders of First Lien Claims will receive a combination of their Pro Rata share of (i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes in accordance with such Holder’s election and (ii) 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP and subject to increase by the Subsequent Reallocation;

- 1 -

| • |  | All Allowed General Unsecured Claims will be paid in full in the ordinary course or otherwise Unimpaired;

| • |  | Payment in full of all Allowed Administrative Claims, Professional Fee Claims, Priority Tax Claims, U.S. Trustee Fees, Other Secured Claims, and Other Priority Claims;

| • |  | Payment in full of, or no recovery to, Intercompany Claims or Intercompany Interests; and

| • |  | Holders of Existing Equity Interests shall be voluntarily allocated 9% of the New Common Equity on a Pro Rata basis (pre-dilution from the MIP), from New Common Equity that the Holders of the First Lien Claims would otherwise be entitled to under the Bankruptcy Code pursuant to the Initial Reallocation; provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date, pursuant to the Subsequent Reallocation.

Importantly, as noted above, the Plan provides for a recovery to Holders of Existing Equity Interests, subject to meeting the terms and timeline set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement. As demonstrated by the Valuation Analysis (as defined below) annexed hereto as Exhibit B, based on an application of the Bankruptcy Code’s priority scheme, the Existing Equity Interests, which are junior in priority to over $1.6 billion in funded indebtedness, are not entitled to any recovery in the Chapter 11 Cases. Similarly, the Liquidation Analysis (as defined below), annexed hereto as Exhibit C, demonstrates that Holders of Existing Equity Interests would not receive any recovery in a hypothetical liquidation scenario. Notwithstanding that the Holders of Existing Equity Interests are not entitled to any recovery, as a result of the extensive arms’ length negotiations between the Company, guided by the Debt Subcommittee, and the Consenting Creditors, the Consenting Creditors agreed to allocate a meaningful portion of the First Lien Claims recovery – 9% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP – to the Holders of Existing Equity Interests. The Consenting Creditors allocated this recovery to facilitate a smooth transaction and chapter 11 process and have conditioned this recovery on the Debtors’ ability to consummate the restructuring on the terms and timeline set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

PURSUANT TO THE RESTRUCTURING SUPPORT AGREEMENT, THE CONSENTING FIRST LIEN CREDIT AGREEMENT LENDERS, REPRESENTING OVER 71% OF FIRST LIEN CREDIT AGREEMENT CLAIMS AND THE CONSENTING NOTEHOLDERS, REPRESENTING 74% OF SENIOR SECURED NOTES CLAIMS HAVE ALREADY AGREED TO CONSENT TO THE PLAN.

- 2 -

THE DEBTORS BELIEVE THAT THE COMPROMISES AND SETTLEMENTS CONTEMPLATED BY THE PLAN ARE FAIR AND EQUITABLE, MAXIMIZE THE VALUE OF THE DEBTORS’ ESTATES, AND MAXIMIZE RECOVERIES TO HOLDERS OF CLAIMS. THE DEBTORS BELIEVE THE PLAN IS THE BEST AVAILABLE ALTERNATIVE FOR IMPLEMENTING A RESTRUCTURING OF THE DEBTORS’ BALANCE SHEET AND RECOMMEND THAT THE HOLDERS OF CLAIMS ENTITLED TO VOTE, VOTE TO ACCEPT THE PLAN AND RETURN THEIR BALLOTS BY THE VOTING DEADLINE.

Additional copies of this Disclosure Statement (including its Exhibits) are available upon request made to the office of the Solicitation Agent:

WW International, Inc. Ballot Processing

c/o Kroll Restructuring Administration LLC

850 Third Avenue, Suite 412

Brooklyn, New York 11232

Telephone:  (888) 643-6250 (U.S./Canada, toll-free) or

+1 (646) 930-6250 (international, toll)

Email: WeightWatchersInfo@ra.kroll.com with “Weight Watchers Solicitation Inquiry” in the subject line

If you have any questions concerning the procedures for voting on the Plan (including the Plan), please contact the Solicitation Agent.

WHERE TO FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION: The Company currently files quarterly and annual reports with, and furnishes other information to, the SEC. Copies of any document filed with the SEC may be obtained by visiting the SEC website at http://www.sec.gov and performing a search under the “Company Filings” link. Each of the following filings is incorporated as if fully set forth herein and is a part of this Disclosure Statement. Reports filed with the SEC (but not furnished) on or after the date of this Disclosure Statement are also incorporated by reference herein.

| • |  | Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 28, 2024, filed with the SEC on February 28, 2025.

| • |  | Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended March 29, 2025, filed with the SEC on May 6, 2025.

- 3 -

II. | THE DEBTORS’ BUSINESS OPERATIONS AND CAPITAL STRUCTURE2

| A. | General Background, Corporate History, and Key Products

In 1961, in the basement of a New York City apartment building, Jean Nidetch took her personal experience from attending a New York City obesity clinic and began weight-loss meetings with a group of friends. In 1963, Ms. Nidetch, together with Al and Felice Lippert, formally incorporated the business. That year, the Company held its first official weight-loss meeting with 400 people in attendance. Over the next 30 years, the Company rapidly expanded beyond weight-loss meetings, launching a cookbook and magazine, and partnering with prestigious organizations like the American Heart Association.

In 1997, the Company, after many years of ongoing innovation, introduced its proprietary “Points” system (known today as the “Points® Program”), the mainstay of the Company’s business for the next quarter century.

In 2001, the Company launched its first digital tools, followed by its mobile app in 2009. In 2015, the Company launched Connect, a members-only social network, which reached one million “likes” just one month after its launch. That year, the Company also formed a groundbreaking celebrity partnership with Oprah Winfrey. In 2019, WW continued to grow and launched “myWW”, the most customized weight management program in the Company’s history

To better align with the rapid adoption of a medical approach to weight management (discussed further below), on April 10, 2023, WW completed the acquisition of Weekend Health, Inc., d/b/a Sequence, (“Sequence”), a subscription telehealth platform offering access to healthcare providers specializing in chronic weight management. The acquisition of Sequence expanded the Debtors’ offerings for their members to include access to clinical interventions and allowed the Debtors to build a new weight management pathway that leverages the advancements in chronic weight management medications and addresses the increasing consumer demand for clinical weight loss solutions, including GLP-1 medications.

| B. | Business Operations

Today, the Company remains the global leader in science-backed weight management, combining science and community to help its millions of members live their healthiest lives. The Company is grounded in decades of proven scientific research and has continued to evolve its science-backed programs alongside advancements in nutritional and behavior change research. With over 180 peer-reviewed scientific studies (including over 63 randomized controlled trials) published on the Company’s website, the Company is one of the most extensively studied commercial weight management programs.

With over six decades of weight management experience, the Company is among the most recognized brand names globally in the field of weight loss. As of the Petition Date, the Company supports 3.4 million subscribers across 11 countries, has issued 1.5 million clinical prescriptions, and holds more than 20,000 coach-led workshops per month. Headquartered in New York City, WW has approximately 3,700 employees globally.

2 | The term “Company” used in this Section II. means WW International, Inc. and all of its subsidiaries.

- 4 -

| 1. | Company Offerings

The Company’s primary offerings consist of (i) behavior change programs (the “Behavior Change Programs”), (ii) clinical support programs, and (iii) business-to-business programs. Each is discussed below.

Behavior Change Programs. The Company’s weight loss and weight management programs are rooted in nutritional and behavior change science. They are comprised of a range of science-based nutritional, activity, behavioral and lifestyle tools and approaches that can be tailored for individual weight goals, including customized programs for those taking GLP-1 medications or living with diabetes. The Behavior Change Programs help members adopt a healthier and more active lifestyle, a balanced mindset, and healthy habits, with a view toward long-term behavior modification and health — a key aspect of the Company’s approach toward achieving lasting weight loss and management.

Since 1997, the Points Program has been grounded in WW’s scientific Points system, which uses a proprietary nutritional algorithm to assign each food a numerical point value based on its calories, saturated fat, unsaturated fat, added sugar, protein and fiber content. The Points Program helps WW members understand nutrition well beyond caloric value, which can be an incomplete metric for sustained weight management and overall healthy living. After a proprietary, personal assessment takes into account a member’s metabolic rate, members receive a tailored daily and weekly “Points Budget” to guide them towards healthy foods and appropriate portion sizes, forming the foundation of a healthy eating pattern. The Points Program has been shown over time to reduce members’ intake of ultra-processed foods, and encourages the inclusion of healthy, whole foods in their diets with a carefully curated list of more than 350 ZeroPoint® Foods that are nutrient-rich, increase satiety, and reduce friction in a member’s food tracking experience.

Additionally, the Company offers tailored versions of the Points Program for individuals living with diabetes (the “Diabetes Program”) and individuals taking GLP-1s (the “GLP-1 Program”). The Diabetes Program takes into account the dietary needs of those living with diabetes by tracking blood sugar levels and tailoring their plans towards those foods that are less likely to impact such levels. Members can connect certain continuous glucose monitor data to the WW App (as defined below) for additional insights. The GLP-1 Program, which launched in the U.S., U.K. and Germany in December 2023, is WW’s first nutrition and activity program to complement a weight loss journey for those taking GLP-1 medications, whether provided through WeightWatchers Clinic (as described below) or prescribed by another healthcare provider. The GLP-1 Program supports these members by helping them to prioritize nutritious foods while their appetite is significantly reduced by the medication and to maintain muscle mass while losing weight on the medication by focusing on protein-dense food and promoting activity. The GLP-1 Program also aids with symptom reporting and management, providing opportunities for members to record vital data that can be useful for discussions with their care team, and is buttressed by a series of GLP-1 workshops, where members can meet with WW coaches and each other to discuss their medication journeys with the support of a like-minded community.

- 5 -

A key component of the Behavior Change Program is the WeightWatchers app (the “WW App”). The WW App provides tools, education, nutrition and wellness resources, and access to the Company’s virtual member community to help members on their weight management journey. These tools include trackers for food, water, activity, and weight (and, for members on the Diabetes Program, a tracker for blood sugar), as well as the ability to measure progress against personal goals, and access content regarding behavioral techniques for building healthy habits. With the WW App, in addition to tracking Points, members can track macronutrient data, including calories, protein, carbohydrates, fat, fiber, and sodium. The Connect platform, a members-only social network accessed through the WW App, fosters meaningful relationships by helping WW members find communities based on shared interests, including food preferences, identity cohorts, wellness journey, activity, mindset, hobbies, locations, events and workshops. Members can also access digital tools in the WW App, including the recently launched AI-powered photo Food Scanner and Recipe Analyzer, which instantly estimates and tracks ingredients, portions and Points based upon a photo or recipe website address.

Another important component of the Behavior Change Program is the Company’s workshop program. Members can supplement their app experience with 30–45 minute group workshops, delivered virtually through the WW App and web platform, and where available, in-person. WW-trained coaches facilitate these interactive workshops. Virtual and in-person workshops encourage learning and inspire members to make positive changes towards their individual goals. In addition, through WeightWatchers Clinic (described below), all members in the U.S. can access visits with registered dietitians, who are experts in nutrition, lifestyle, and habit-building.

Clinical Support Programs. WeightWatchers Clinic is the Company’s clinical offering in the United States, which provides members who medically qualify with access to obesity-trained clinicians who can prescribe weight management medications, including GLP-1s, when clinically appropriate, all supported by access to Behavior Change Programs. WeightWatchers Clinic offers access to these medications and clinical support at competitive price points, supported by an AI-enabled proprietary platform for prior authorization filing and fulfillment. Additionally, with a state-of-the-art, tech-enabled process, WeightWatchers Clinic is able to conduct thousands of stock checks per day to help members more easily access medication. Clinic members and their clinicians interact through a proprietary technology platform, which includes automation to provide a seamless experience for both clinicians and patients to chat, participate in live video sessions, conduct insurance checks, submit electronic prescriptions and track those prescriptions, order labs, and maintain a longitudinal medical record, and manage other aspects of care. As part of the WeightWatchers Clinic offering, members are guided by a multidisciplinary care team comprised of a care coordinator to facilitate insurance coverage, if applicable, registered dietitians, fitness specialists, and a board-certified clinician. Clinical members also have access to tools that help them manage their medication, from checking their dosage, to asking for prescription refills, and track weight loss and side effects.

- 6 -

| 2. | Subscriptions and Revenues

The Company generates revenue primarily through member subscriptions. The Company offers three subscription levels: (i) Digital, (ii) Workshops + Digital, and (iii) Clinical (in the U.S. only). First, the base, or “Digital,” subscription level gives members access to the Behavior Change Programs, including the Points Program, the Diabetes Program, and the GLP-1 Program, along with the other features available through the WW App. Second, the “Workshops + Digital” subscription level gives members access to everything in the Digital level as well as access to the over 20,000 virtual and in-person workshops offered per month. Third, a subscription to the Clinical level through WeightWatchers Clinic gives clinically eligible members access to clinicians, as discussed above, and prescription medications when medically appropriate. Although subscriptions are paid monthly, members can pay for certain add-on services regardless of their subscription level. For example, registered dietitian visits are available to all U.S. members for an additional fee, and for many of the Company’s members, such visits are fully covered by insurance.

| 3. | WeightWatchers for Business

Through the Company’s WeightWatchers for Business (“WW4B”) offering, the Company collaborates with employers, payors and health plans to offer access to the Company’s services. Through WW4B, WW provides a tailored full-spectrum weight health platform designed to meet the unique needs of organizations, enhancing employee well-being while supporting business objectives.

| 4. | Foreign Operations

The Company has non-Debtor subsidiaries that operate in Canada, Europe and Australia. None of the corporate entities that comprise the Debtors’ Canadian, European, and Australian business are chapter 11 Debtors.

| C. | Existing Capital Structure

| 1. | First Lien Credit Agreement

WW International, Inc. as borrower, WW North America Holdings, LLC, WW Canada Holdco, Inc., WW.com, LLC, W Holdco, Inc., WW Health Solutions, Inc., Weekend Health, Inc. and WW NewCo, Inc., as guarantors, the lenders under the Revolving Credit Facility (as defined below) from time to time (the “Prepetition Revolving Lenders”), the lenders under the Term Loan Facility (as defined below) from time to time (together with the Prepetition Revolving Lenders, the “First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders”) and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent (the “First Lien Credit Agreement Agent”) are parties to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of April 13, 2021 (as amended by Amendment No. 1 to Credit Agreement, dated as of June 2, 2023, and as further amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time, the “First Lien Credit Agreement”), providing for a first lien revolving credit facility (the “Revolving Credit Facility”) and a first lien term loan credit facility (the “Term Loan Facility”).

- 7 -

As of the Petition Date, the Revolving Credit Facility is fully drawn, with approximately $175 million outstanding (excluding accrued and unpaid interest, fees, and expenses), consisting of approximately $171.3 million in outstanding revolving loans and $3.7 million in outstanding letters of credit. The Revolving Credit Facility matures on April 13, 2026. As of the Petition Date, approximately $945 million is outstanding under the Term Loan Facility (excluding accrued and unpaid interest, fees, and expenses), which matures on April 13, 2028.

The Debtors have entered into various security and collateral documents in favor of the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent (for the benefit of the First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders) and various security and collateral documents, pursuant to which the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent (for the benefit of the First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders) was granted first priority liens on substantially all of the Debtors’ assets (the “First Lien Collateral”). The Revolving Credit Facility and Term Loan Facility are both governed by the First Lien Credit Agreement and the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent’s liens on the First Lien Collateral are held for the ratable benefit of the First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders.

| 2. | Senior Secured Notes

Debtor WW International, Inc. as issuer, Debtors WW North America Holdings, LLC, WW Canada Holdco, Inc., WW.com, LLC, W Holdco, Inc., WW Health Solutions, Inc., Weekend Health, Inc., and WW NewCo, Inc., as guarantors, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as trustee and notes collateral agent (the “Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee”), are parties to that certain Indenture dated as of April 13, 2021, pursuant to which the Company issued 4.500% senior secured notes due 2029 (the “Senior Secured Notes”).As of the Petition Date, there is $500 million in aggregate principal amount of Senior Secured Notes issued and outstanding. The Senior Secured Notes mature on April 15, 2029.

The Debtors have entered into various security and collateral documents in favor of the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee (for the benefit of the holders of the Senior Secured Notes (the “Prepetition Noteholders”), pursuant to which the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee (for the benefit of the Prepetition Noteholders) was granted first priority liens on the First Lien Collateral, which liens rank pari passu to the liens on the First Lien Collateral held by the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent (for the benefit of the First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders) pursuant to the terms of the Existing Intercreditor Agreement.

III. | KEY EVENTS LEADING TO RESTRUCTURING

| A. | Financial Performance and Liquidity Constraints

Despite the revenues generated from member subscriptions and the Company’s significant expansion since its inception in 1961, the Debtors’ business has faced intensifying challenges in recent years. The following factors, among others, have contributed to the Company’s constrained financial position:

| (i) | Evolving Consumer Preferences

Consumers are increasingly prioritizing holistic health and rejecting traditional weight-loss narratives. The rise of free and low-cost do-it-yourself (“DIY”) weight-loss apps reflects consumers’ growing demand for self-guided, flexible solutions. The DIY trend is further fueled by influencers sharing personal success stories and guidance via social media, including Instagram, TikTok and YouTube.

- 8 -

The Debtors have also faced the widespread consumer adoption of GLP-1 medications, which has revolutionized the weight-management market and have challenged conventional weight-loss programs. This has been further exacerbated in response to the shortages of branded semaglutide and branded tirzepatide, resulting in the increasing availability of compounded GLP-1s (which the Debtors will no longer offer), which are available at significantly lower costs compared to branded GLP-1s.

| (ii) | Intensifying Competition

The Debtors have also faced difficulties in recent years as new competitors and innovations rapidly expanded the weight management market and escalated competition. These include other paid weight loss programs, on-demand fitness and wearables technology, branded telehealth and medications and DIY and free programs, including free calorie counting and fitness tracking apps. Amidst this increasingly competitive landscape, given the pressure the Debtors’ outsized interest expense places on its free cash flow (as discussed further below), the Debtors’ marketing spend has significantly lagged that of its competitors.

| (iii) | Strategic Shifts

The Debtors made several reactive strategic shifts in recent years, which have driven additional revenue headwinds:

| • |  | The COVID-19 pandemic resulted in the abrupt pause of physical workshop meetings in various jurisdictions globally, and required the Debtors to pivot to accelerate a virtual workshop offering. With physical workshop attendance in decline, the Debtors closed a significant percentage of their workshop locations, which led to further substantial declines in revenue. In-person attendance continued to weaken after the pandemic as members continued to gravitate to virtual workshops.

| • |  | In 2023, the Debtors closed down their consumer products and e-commerce business, eliminating a material revenue stream and reducing overall brand visibility.

| • |  | Since 2022, the Debtors have undertaken restructuring initiatives aimed at simplifying their corporate structure and reducing associated costs, including centralization of international operations. In connection with these cost-saving measures, the Company further reduced headcount, marketing, and other investments in international markets, which has adversely affected subscriber counts and revenues.

- 9 -

| (iv) | Potential Event of Default on Revolving Credit Facility

On January 31, 2025, the Company fully drew down the remaining available borrowing capacity under the Revolving Credit Facility in order to provide financial flexibility as the Company headed into restructuring discussions.

With the Revolving Credit Facility fully drawn, the Debtors face the possible occurrence of an event of default under the Revolving Credit Facility. The Credit Agreement requires that, to the extent that the amount drawn on the Revolving Credit Facility (excluding any cash collateralized letters of credit and, without duplication, letters of credit the aggregate amount of which do not exceed $10 million) as of the last day of any fiscal quarter exceeds 35%, or $61.3 million, of the aggregate revolving commitments under the Revolving Credit Facility, the Company must comply with a consolidated first lien net leverage ratio of 5.25:1.00. The Revolving Credit Facility was drawn in excess of this threshold as of March 29, 2025, and the Company expects its consolidated first lien net leverage ratio as of March 29, 2025 exceeded the maximum consolidated first lien net leverage ratio permitted by the Credit Agreement. Consequently, the Company faces the possibility of the occurrence of an event of default under the Credit Agreement on June 4, 2025 (15 business days after the required delivery date for the compliance certificate for the fiscal quarter ended March 29, 2025 as required under the Credit Agreement). An event of default would enable the Prepetition Revolving Lenders to exercise remedies to the detriment of the Company’s business, including the potential termination of the revolving commitments and acceleration of maturity under the Revolving Credit Facility, which could, in turn, lead to potential events of default under the Term Loan Facility and the Senior Secured Notes.

| (v) | Unsustainable Capital Structure and Interest Expense

In response to these recent headwinds, the Company’s new executive leadership team has spent considerable time developing a comprehensive strategy to stabilize operations and return the Company to long-term growth, which represents a multi-pronged effort to innovate the WeightWatchers digital product offering, modernize its brand identity, and reassert its point of difference as a unique provider of a holistic model of care in an increasingly crowded telehealth-only marketplace. The Company, however, requires free cash flow to execute on these long-term initiatives. Currently, the Company pays over $100 million annually in interest expense (on over $1.6 billion in total funded indebtedness), which significantly reduces free cash which could otherwise be utilized to invest in the business and pursue strategic initiatives. As a result, as discussed further below, the Debtors embarked on the process to right-size its capital structure to best position itself for long-term growth. Additionally, the capital markets clearly perceive a need for a comprehensive balance sheet restructuring, as evidenced by the Term Loan Facility and the Senior Secured Notes each trading at under $0.30 for the past nine months and the Company’s equity trading at under $1.00 for the last three months, reflecting nothing more than option value.

- 10 -

| B. | Efforts to Negotiate a Comprehensive Restructuring

Realizing the need for a holistic capital structure solution, in August 2024, the Company engaged PJT Partners LP (“PJT”) as its investment banker and Matthews South (“MS”) to explore capital structure alternatives, along with its long-time counsel Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP (“STB”). The Company also engaged Alvarez and Marsal (“A&M”) as its financial advisor in January 2025. The restructuring process has been overseen by a subcommittee of the Board (the “Debt Subcommittee”) comprised of Mr. Thilo Semmelbauer and Mr. Denis Kelly. Mr. Semmelbauer has been the Chairman of the Board since May 2023 and a director since September 2016, and Mr. Kelly has been a director since May 2015. Each of Mr. Semmelbauer and Mr. Kelly have decades of financial and business experience. After formulating a business plan and carefully considering various liability management alternatives, the Company, together with its advisors, determined that the optimal path forward was an equitization transaction that would considerably reduce the Company’s funded indebtedness and annual interest expense.

To that end, on January 18, 2025, the Company presented a comprehensive restructuring proposal to the advisors to the Ad Hoc Group (the “Initial Proposal”), along with access to significant diligence and other information. Beginning on March 10, 2025, the members of a steering committee of the Ad Hoc Group (the “SteerCo”) executed non-disclosure agreements and received the Initial Proposal.

The Company, guided by the Debt Subcommittee, and the SteerCo then engaged in intensive negotiations over the terms of a restructuring transaction, trading multiple proposals and term sheets. Once the Company and the SteerCo reached an agreement on the terms of a transaction, the SteerCo and the Ad Hoc Group Advisors built support for the transaction among other members of the Ad Hoc Group. This ultimately resulted in the execution of the Restructuring Support Agreement by holders of over 71% of the outstanding principal amount of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and 74% of the outstanding principal amount of Senior Secured Notes Claims.

IV. | SUMMARY OF THE PLAN AND RESTRUCTURING SUPPORT AGREEMENT

| A. | The Plan

The Debtors are soliciting acceptances, subject to the conditions set forth in this Disclosure Statement, from all Voting Classes under the Plan consistent with sections 1125 and 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code, Rules 3017 and 3018 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure, and applicable non-bankruptcy law (the “Solicitation”). Pursuant to the Plan, among other things, the treatment of holders of First Lien Claims and Existing Equity Interests shall be as follows:

| • |  | On the Effective Date, the First Lien Claims will be released and extinguished and each holder of an Allowed First Lien Claim shall receive in full and final satisfaction of such Allowed First Lien Claim its Pro Rata share of (i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes in accordance with such Holder’s election and (b) subject to the proviso in the next sentence, 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP. Under the Bankruptcy Code, the Holders of First Lien Claims are entitled to 100% of the New Common Equity, but the Holders of the First Lien Claims, by entering into the Restructuring Support Agreement, have agreed to voluntarily reallocate 9% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) to Holders of Existing Equity Interests

- 11 -

| (the “Initial Reallocation”); provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors) of the Restructuring Support Agreement, the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date (the “Subsequent Reallocation”).

| • |  | On the Effective Date, all Existing Equity Interests will be cancelled, released, and extinguished and will be of no further force and effect and the holders of Existing Equity Interests shall be voluntarily allocated 9% of the New Common Equity on a Pro Rata basis (pre-dilution from the MIP), from New Common Equity that the Holders of the First Lien Claims are otherwise be entitled to under the Bankruptcy Code pursuant to the Initial Reallocation; provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date pursuant to the Subsequent Reallocation.

In addition to the foregoing, the Plan shall provide as follows:

| • |  | All Allowed Administrative Claims, Allowed Priority Tax Claims, Allowed Other Priority Claims, and Allowed Other Secured Claims shall be paid in full in Cash or receive such other treatment that renders such Claims Unimpaired.

| • |  | All outstanding and undisputed General Unsecured Claims will be Unimpaired by the restructuring unless otherwise agreed to by the Holder of such General Unsecured Claim.

| • |  | Holders of Intercompany Claims and Intercompany Interests, at the option of the Debtors with the reasonable consent of the Required Consenting Creditors, shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired and canceled and released without any distribution.

| B. | Other Material Terms of the Restructuring Support Agreement

The Restructuring Support Agreement contains a number of termination events that may be triggered if, among other things, the Debtors pursue a restructuring transaction that is inconsistent with the Plan or otherwise file restructuring documents that are not in form and substance consistent with the terms contemplated by the Restructuring Support Agreement. Importantly, the Debtors maintain a “fiduciary out” under the Restructuring Support Agreement and can terminate the Restructuring Support Agreement if WW International, Inc.’s board of directors (the “Board”), in good faith and after consulting with counsel, determines that proceeding with the Restructuring Transactions and pursuing confirmation and consummation of the Plan would be inconsistent with the Board’s fiduciary obligations under applicable law.

- 12 -

The Restructuring Support Agreement also contains a number of milestones for the Chapter 11 Cases, including:

| • |  | The Plan, Disclosure Statement and the motion seeking (i) the scheduling of a combined disclosure statement and confirmation hearing; (ii) conditional approval of the Disclosure Statement; and (iii) approval of the solicitation procedures (the “Disclosure Statement Motion”) must be filed on the Petition Date;

| • |  | No later than three (3) Business Days after the Petition Date, the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the (A) interim Cash Collateral Order and (B) order approving the Disclosure Statement (solely with respect to (i) scheduling a combined disclosure statement and confirmation hearing; (ii) conditionally approving disclosure statement; and (iii) approving solicitation procedures);

| • |  | No later than 30 days after the Petition Date, the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the final Cash Collateral Order (which may be the Confirmation Order);

| • |  | No later than 42 days after the Petition Date, the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Confirmation Order, which shall be a Final Order; and

| • |  | No later than 7 days after entry of the Confirmation Order, the Restructuring Transactions shall have been implemented and the Effective Date shall have occurred.

Failure to achieve these milestones provides the Required Consenting Creditors the right to terminate their obligations under the Restructuring Support Agreement.

The chart below summarizes the Reorganized Debtors’ anticipated capital structure upon emergence:

Debt |  | Principal Amount
New Takeback Debt |  | New Term Loans and New Notes in the aggregate principal amount of $465 million, which amount shall be allocated between the New Term Loans and the New Notes in accordance with the New Notes Election (as defined below)

Obligations under the New Term Loans and New Notes are expected to be secured by a first payment priority, perfected first lien security interest over substantially all of the Collateral (as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement), including, without limitation, pledges of equity interests, subject to customary exceptions (the “New First Lien Collateral”).

- 13 -

During the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, Reorganized WW shall (i) continue to be a reporting company under the Exchange Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 78(a)–78(pp) throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and use commercially reasonable efforts to comply with all public and periodic reporting requirements under Section 13 and Section 15(d) of the Securities Act, and (ii)(x) use commercially reasonable efforts to have its Existing Common Stock (as defined in the Restructuring Support Agreement) remain listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market (“NASDAQ”) throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and (y) have the New Common Equity listed on NASDAQ, the New York Stock Exchange, or another nationally recognized exchange, either by retaining or succeeding the Company’s existing NASDAQ listing or otherwise, subject to meeting applicable listing requirements as soon as commercially reasonably practicable following the Plan Effective Date; provided that in the event that the Company is de-listed or suspended from NASDAQ during the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors shall use commercially reasonable efforts to qualify the Existing Common Stock for trading (A) in the Pink Current Market (formerly known as the Pink Sheets) with the OTC Markets Group (the “OTC Markets”), until July 1, 2025, and (1) after the Pink Current Markets cease to exist on July 1, 2025, in the OTCID Basic Market with the OTC Markets, or (2) in the Pink Limited Market, if the Company does not meet the OTCID Rules requirements to be eligible for the OTCID Basic Market, or otherwise qualify the Existing Common Stock as “regularly traded” as defined in Treas. Reg. Section 1.897-9T(d) as soon as practicable following the Petition Date.

| C. | Acceptance of the Plan

An acceptance of the Plan will constitute an acceptance and consent to all of the terms and provisions in the Plan, including, without limitation, the releases, exculpations, and injunction provisions included therein, provided that only the Released Parties or holders of Claims or Interests that opt in to the third party releases under the Plan will be Releasing Parties under the Plan.

All Voting Classes are urged to read this Disclosure Statement and the documents attached hereto and enclosed herewith in full. The Debtors believe that the Plan is in the best interests of the Debtors, their Estates, and all of its stakeholders, including the Voting Classes. Accordingly, the Voting Classes are urged to vote in favor of the Plan.

No person has been authorized to give any information or make any representation about the Plan not contained in this Disclosure Statement. The statements in this Disclosure Statement are made as of the date hereof. Neither this Disclosure Statement’s distribution nor the consummation of Plan will, under any circumstance, create any implication that the information herein is correct as of any time after the date hereof. All summaries herein are qualified by reference to the actual terms of each of the documents attached to this Disclosure Statement. In any contested matter or adversary proceeding, this Disclosure Statement shall not constitute an admission of any fact or liability, but shall be deemed a statement made in settlement negotiations. Unless otherwise indicated, the Debtors have provided the factual information in this Disclosure Statement.

| D. | Management Incentive Plan

On or after the Effective Date, the New Board will be authorized to adopt and institute the MIP, enact and enter into related policies and agreements, and distribute New Common Equity to participants, in each case, based on the terms and conditions set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

- 14 -

| E. | The Debtors’ First-Day Motions and Certain Related Relief

| 1. | Operational First-Day Pleadings

To minimize disruption to the Debtors’ operations and effectuate the terms of the Plan, upon the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors intend to file various first-day motions seeking authority to, among other things, (i) continue using the Debtors’ existing cash management system; (ii) pay prepetition claims owed to employees and on account of employee benefit programs and to continue offering employee benefit programs postpetition; (iii) pay prepetition claims owed due to maintaining insurance and continue maintaining the Debtors’ insurance; (iv) pay prepetition claims owed to taxing authorities and continue paying taxes in the ordinary course of business; (v) provide adequate assurance of payment to utility companies; (vi) pay trade claims in the ordinary course of business; and (vii) honor member obligations and otherwise continue prepetition member programs in the ordinary course of business.

| 2. | Cash Collateral

To provide the Debtors with liquidity to smoothly commence the Chapter 11 Cases, the Consenting Creditors agreed to consensual use of prepetition cash collateral (the “Cash Collateral”). The access to Cash Collateral will provide the Debtors with the necessary liquidity to fund their business operations and administrative expenses during the Chapter 11 Cases, which will minimize potential disruptions and preserve enterprise value.

Pursuant to the Debtors’ Motion for Entry of Interim and Final Orders (I) Authorizing Consensual Use of Cash Collateral; (II) Granting Adequate Protection Liens and Superpriority Administrative Expense Claims to Prepetition Secured Parties; (III) Modifying the Automatic Stay; (IV) Scheduling a Final Hearing; and (V) Granting Related Relief (the “Cash Collateral Motion”), the Debtors intend to seek the continued use of the Consenting Creditors’ cash collateral to provide sufficient liquidity for their operations during the Chapter 11 Cases. Without access to cash collateral, the Debtors would be unable to operate their business and administer their estates, and their stakeholders would be immediately and irreparably harmed as a result. Authorization to use cash collateral through the duration of the Chapter 11 Cases will provide the Debtors with sufficient liquidity to continue operating as a going-concern and to maintain relationships with key vendors and personnel, continue to provide services to their members, and pay wages and provide benefit programs to employees.

After good faith negotiations between the Debtors and the Consenting Creditors, the Debtors have agreed to provide the Consenting Creditors with adequate protection in consideration for the consensual use of Cash Collateral as set forth in the Cash Collateral Motion and the accompanying proposed orders. In addition, the Debtors have agreed on additional reporting covenants for the benefit of the Consenting Creditors, including providing Consenting Creditors the right to participate in calls with the Debtors’ management and cooperate with the Debtors’ financial advisors.

- 15 -

V. | SUMMARY OF CERTAIN ISSUES RELATING TO THE CHAPTER 11 CASES, THE PLAN, VOTING AND ELECTION PROCEDURES

As described herein, the Debtors anticipate filing the Chapter 11 Cases in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware and seek approval of the Plan. This Section details certain issues in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases and the Plan.

| A. | Voting on the Plan

As described herein, holders of First Lien Claims are members of the only Class that is “Impaired” and entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan. Any holder of a Claim whose legal, contractual or equitable rights are altered, modified or changed by the proposed treatment under the Plan, or whose treatment under the Plan is not provided for in section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code, is considered “Impaired.” Each holder of a Claim or Interest of a Class that is deemed to accept or reject the Plan will receive a notice of non-voting status after the Petition Date, but will not have received a Ballot relating to such Claim or Interest because they are not eligible to vote on the Plan. All holders of Claims or Interests may receive a copy of these documents and/or the Plan Supplement, if applicable, by mailing a written request to the Solicitation Agent.

Which Classes of Claims and Interests Are Entitled to Vote on the Plan? Classes of Claims and Interests are entitled to vote on the Plan as follows: •  Claims and Interests in Classes 1, 2, 4, 5 (if so treated), and 6 (if so treated) are Unimpaired under the Plan, are deemed to have accepted the Plan and are not entitled to vote on the Plan. •  Claims and Interests in Class 3 are Impaired and entitled to vote on the Plan. •  Claims and Interests in Class 5 (if so treated), 6 (if so treated), and 7 are Impaired and deemed to have rejected the Plan and are not entitled to vote on the Plan.

For a description of the Classes of Claims and Interests and their treatment under the Plan, see Section VI.C., “Summary of Classification and Treatment Under the Plan,” below.

Under the Bankruptcy Code, a Class of Claims shall have accepted the Plan if it is accepted or deemed accepted by at least two-thirds (2/3) in dollar amount and more than one-half (1/2) in number of holders of the Allowed Claims in such Class that have voted on the Plan. The votes in favor of the Plan must be obtained from one impaired accepting Class excluding the votes of any insiders.

- 16 -

Although the solicitation of votes on the Plan relates to the Chapter 11 Cases and voluntary petitions for relief under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, no filing has yet occurred and may never occur.

| B. | New Notes Election Procedures

Holders of First Lien Claims who would like to receive either New Notes or New Term Loans must follow the applicable procedures set forth below.

Procedures for Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims

To validly make a New Notes Election, a Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims must, on or before the New Notes Election Deadline, submit a properly completed and duly executed election form (the “Election Form”) through the Solicitation Agent’s electronic submission portal. The Election Form will require the Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims to provide the New Notes Certification (as defined below) as well as information to enable the New Notes to be issued to such Holder on the Effective Date through DTC.

If a Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims does not make a New Notes Election by submitting a valid Election Form, such Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims shall be entitled to receive the New Takeback Debt in the form of New Term Loans.

With respect to the foregoing, the New Notes Election record date for the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims is June 3, 2025. On such date, the register for the First Lien Credit Agreement will be frozen and no additional trades will be effected.

Procedures for Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims

To validly make a New Notes Election, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims (or their custodian on their behalf) must, on or before the New Notes Election Deadline, electronically transmit their New Notes Election by causing DTC to transfer such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes to the Solicitation Agent in accordance with DTC’s Automated Tender Offer Program (“ATOP”) procedures (DTC will then send an Agent’s Message to the Solicitation Agent). An Agent’s Message transmitted though DTC must be received by the Solicitation Agent at or prior to the New Notes Election Deadline. The Holder will be required to make the New Notes Certification when electronically transmitting such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes through DTC’s ATOP procedures.

For the avoidance of doubt, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims that validly makes a New Notes Election does not need to submit an Election Form to the Solicitation Agent.

Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims whose Senior Secured Notes are held by a custodial entity such as a bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee or custodian, must contact the custodial entity that is the registered holder of such Senior Secured Notes and instruct such custodial entity to promptly transmit the New Notes Election through ATOP on such Holder’s behalf pursuant to the procedures of the custodial entity. Such beneficial owners should keep in mind that custodial entities may require you to take action with respect to the New Notes Election or a number of days before the New Notes Election Deadline in order for such entity to validly transmit such New Notes Election on your behalf at or prior to the New Notes Election Deadline in accordance with the election procedures.

- 17 -

If a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims does not make a New Notes Election by following the procedures described in Section V.B and Article VII.I of the Plan prior to the New Notes Election Deadline, such Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims shall be entitled to receive the New Takeback Debt in the form of New Term Loans.

To receive New Term Loans on the Effective Date, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims (or their custodian on their behalf) must, by the New Notes Election Deadline, (i) electronically transmit their default position to receive the New Term Loans by causing DTC to transfer such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes to the Solicitation Agent in accordance with DTC’s ATOP procedures and (ii) submit a properly completed and duly executed Election Form through the Solicitation Agent’s electronic submission portal.

For the avoidance of doubt, any Holder of First Lien Claims that does not provide requisite information necessary for the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to make a Distribution of (i) its New Term Loans, as applicable, prior to such New Term Loans becoming an Unclaimed Distribution may be at risk of forfeiting its Distribution of New Term Loans or (ii) its New Notes, as applicable, through DTC prior to such New Common Equity and/or New Notes becoming an Unclaimed Distribution may be at risk of forfeiting its Distribution of New Common Equity and/or New Notes, as applicable.

| C. | The Confirmation Hearing

Pursuant to the Disclosure Statement Motion, the Debtors intend to request that the Court schedule, as promptly as practicable, a hearing to approve this Disclosure Statement as containing adequate information within the meaning of section 1125(a) of the Bankruptcy Code and the solicitation of votes on the Plan as being in compliance with section 1126(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, and to consider confirmation of the Plan. Even if the Debtors do not receive the requisite votes in favor of the Plan prior to filing the petitions, the Debtors may decide to file for chapter 11 relief and seek confirmation of the Plan or a modified plan.

Section 1128(a) of the Bankruptcy Code requires that the Bankruptcy Court, after notice, hold a hearing to confirm a plan. Section 1128(b) provides that a party-in-interest may object to confirmation of a plan. Objections to confirmation must be filed with the Bankruptcy Court and served on the Debtors as well as the other parties set forth in the notice of the Confirmation Hearing (the “Notice of Confirmation Hearing”) by the objection deadline, as set forth in the Notice of Confirmation Hearing. The Notice of Confirmation Hearing will be mailed to parties at a later date, after the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases.

At the Confirmation Hearing, the Bankruptcy Court will:

| • |  | determine whether the solicitation of votes on the Plan was in compliance with section 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code;

| • |  | determine whether the Plan has been accepted by a sufficient number of holders and amount of claims entitled to vote on the Plan;

- 18 -

| • |  | hear and determine objections, if any, to the Plan and to confirmation of the Plan that have not been previously disposed of;

| • |  | determine whether the Plan meets the confirmation requirements of the Bankruptcy Code; and

| • |  | determine whether to confirm the Plan.

| D. | Summary of Classification and Treatment Under the Plan

The following table and description summarize the classification and treatment of Claims and Interests and the consideration contemplated to be distributed to the holders of Allowed Claims and Interests under the Plan. Unless otherwise noted, these estimates are as of the date hereof. For an explanation of the assumptions and uncertainties regarding these calculations, see Section IX, “Risk Factors.”

Note on Numerical Information. The numerical information in this Disclosure Statement, including the Financial Projections annexed as Exhibit D hereto and the estimated Allowed amounts, has been prepared by the Debtors, with the assistance of its financial advisor, Alvarez & Marsal. The assumptions used in preparing such Financial Projections and estimates are inherently subject to significant uncertainties and actual results may differ from such Financial Projections and estimates, as further described in Section XVI.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.]

- 19 -

1. Summary of Classification and Treatment of Claims

Class |  | Treatment |  | Impairment and Entitlement to Vote |  | Estimated Amount of Claims in Class3 |  | Estimated Recovery (%)
Class 1: Other Secured Claims |  | Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Secured Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive, at the option of the Debtors and with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld): (i) payment in full in Cash of the due and unpaid portion of its Other Secured Claim on the later of (x) the Effective Date (or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable) and (y) as soon as practicable after the date such claim becomes due and payable; (ii) the collateral securing its Allowed Other Secured Claim; (iii) Reinstatement of its Allowed Other Secured Claim; or (iv) such other treatment rendering its Allowed Other Secured Claim Unimpaired. |  | Unimpaired; Not entitled to vote (presumed to accept) |  | N/A |  | 100%
Class 2: Other Priority Claims |  | Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Priority Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive treatment consistent with the provisions of section 1129(a)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code. |  | Unimpaired; Not entitled to vote (presumed to accept) |  | N/A |  | 100%

3 | Statements regarding projected amounts of Claims and Interests or distributions are estimates by the Debtors based on current information and are not representations as to the accuracy of these amounts. Except as otherwise indicated, these statements are made as of the date hereof, and the delivery of this Disclosure Statement will not, under any circumstances, imply that the information contained in this Disclosure Statement is correct at any other time. Any estimates of Claims or Interests in this Disclosure Statement may vary from the final amounts of Claims or Interests allowed by the Bankruptcy Court.

- 20 -

Class |  | Treatment |  | Impairment and Entitlement to Vote |  | Estimated Amount of Claims in Class3 |  | Estimated Recovery (%)
Class 3: First Lien Claims |  | Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed First Lien Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each allowed First Lien Claim, on the Effective Date, each Holder shall receive its Pro Rata share of: (i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes in accordance with such Holder’s election; and (ii) 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP and subject to increase by the Subsequent Reallocation. |  | Impaired – Entitled to Vote |  | $1,620,000,000, plus interest, fees, costs, charges, and other amounts arising under or in connection with the First Lien Claims |  | 34% - 57%

- 21 -

Class |  | Treatment |  | Impairment and Entitlement to Vote |  | Estimated Amount of Claims in Class3 |  | Estimated Recovery (%)
Class 4: General Unsecured Claims |  | Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim has already been paid during the Chapter 11 Cases or such Holder agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of and in exchange for its Allowed General Unsecured Claim, each Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall receive, at the Debtors’ option: (i) if such Allowed General Unsecured Claim is due and payable on or before the Effective Date, payment in full, in Cash, of the unpaid portion of its Allowed General Unsecured Claim on the Effective Date; (ii) if such Allowed General Unsecured Claim is not due and payable before the Effective Date, payment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; or (iii) other treatment, as may be agreed upon by the Debtors and the Holder of such Allowed General Unsecured Claim, such that the Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall be rendered Unimpaired. |  | Unimpaired; Not entitled to vote (presumed to accept) |  | $38,000,000 |  | 100%
Class 5: Intercompany Claims |  | On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Claim, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors and with consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Allowed Intercompany Claim shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired and distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution. |  | Unimpaired; Not entitled to vote (deemed to accept); Impaired; Not entitled to vote (deemed to reject) |  | N/A |  | 100% / 0%

- 22 -

Class |  | Treatment |  | Impairment and Entitlement to Vote |  | Estimated Amount of Claims in Class3 |  | Estimated Recovery (%)
Class 6: Intercompany Interests |  | On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Interest, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Intercompany Interest shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired, distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution. |  | Unimpaired; Not entitled to vote (deemed to accept); Impaired; Not entitled to vote (deemed to reject) |  | N/A |  | 100% / 0%
Class 7: Existing Equity Interests |  | On the Effective Date, all Existing Equity Interests will be cancelled, released, and extinguished and shall be of no further force and effect and the holders of Existing Equity Interests shall be voluntarily allocated 9% of the New Common Equity on a Pro Rata basis (pre-dilution from the MIP), from New Common Equity that the Holders of the First Lien Claims would otherwise be entitled to under the Bankruptcy Code pursuant to the Initial Reallocation; provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date, pursuant to the Subsequent Reallocation. |  | Impaired; Not entitled to vote (deemed to reject) |  | 80,280,308 of outstanding shares of Existing Equity Interests and any restricted stock units, performance stock units or options deemed to be vested on the Effective Date in accordance with the Plan |  | Pro Rata share of 9% of the New Common Equity,4 subject to the Subsequent Reallocation (if applicable).

4 | Subject to dilution by the MIP.

- 23 -

| 2. | Summary of Treatment Under the Plan

The following section describes more fully the treatment to be provided to each Class of Claims and Interests under the Plan. This description is only a summary of certain important provisions of the Plan and should not replace careful review of the Plan. Each holder of a Claim or Interest should read the Plan carefully. Please refer particularly to Articles III and IV of the Plan, Section V.C.2 below, and the Liquidation Analysis annexed as Exhibit B hereto for a more detailed description of the classification and treatment of Claims and Interests provided under the Plan.

In accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, Administrative Claims, Priority Tax Claims, Professional Fee Claims, Claims arising under the Cash Collateral Orders and U.S. Trustee Fees have not been classified and are not entitled to vote on the Plan.

Administrative Claims. Subject to subparagraph (i) below, in full and complete satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of and in exchange for each Allowed Administrative Claim (except to the extent that (a) the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim agrees in writing to less favorable treatment or (b) the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim has been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases), the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, at the option of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, (i) shall pay to each Holder of an Allowed Administrative Claim Cash in an amount equal to the due and unpaid portion of its Allowed Administrative Claim on the later of (x) the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as is reasonably practicable and (y) as soon as practicable after such Allowed Administrative Claim becomes due and payable, (ii) shall provide such other treatment to render such Allowed Administrative Claim Unimpaired or (iii) shall provide such other treatment as the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim may agree to or otherwise as permitted by section 1129(a)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code; provided, that Administrative Claims incurred by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business may be paid in the ordinary course of business in accordance with such applicable terms and conditions relating thereto without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court.

| (i) | Professional Fee Claims. Professionals (a) asserting a Professional Fee Claim shall deliver to the Debtors their estimates for purposes of the Debtors computing the Professional Fee Reserve Amount no later than five (5) Business Days prior to the anticipated Effective Date; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, no such estimate shall be deemed to limit the amount of the fees and expenses that are the subject of a Professional’s final request for payment of Professional Claims filed with the Bankruptcy Court; provided, further, that, if a Professional does not provide an estimate, the Debtors shall estimate the unpaid and unbilled fees and expenses of such Professional; and (b) asserting a Professional Fee Claim for services rendered before the Confirmation Date, for the avoidance of doubt, excluding any claims for Restructuring Expenses, must file and serve on the Reorganized Debtors and the U.S. Trustee an application for final allowance of such Professional Fee Claim no later than the Professional Claims Bar Date; provided, that any Professional who is subject to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order may continue to

- 24 -

| receive such compensation and reimbursement of expenses for services rendered before the Effective Date, without further Bankruptcy Court order, pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order. For the avoidance of doubt, no fee applications will be required in respect of services performed by Professionals on and after the Confirmation Date. Objections to any Professional Fee Claim must be filed and served on the Reorganized Debtors and the applicable Professional within thirty (30) days after the filing of the final fee application with respect to the Professional Fee Claim. Any such objections that are not consensually resolved may be set for a hearing on twenty-one (21) days’ notice.

| (ii) | Professional Fee Escrow Account. Prior to or on the Effective Date, the Debtors shall establish the Professional Fee Escrow Account and fund such account with Cash equal to the Professional Fee Reserve Amount. The Professional Fee Escrow Account shall be maintained in trust for the Professionals. Such funds shall not be considered property of the Debtors or their Estates, but shall revert to the Reorganized Debtors, without any further order or action of the Bankruptcy Court, only after all Allowed Professional Fee Claims have been paid in full. No Liens, Claims, or Interests shall encumber the Professional Fee Escrow Account in any way.

Each Holder of an Allowed Professional Fee Claim will be paid by the Reorganized Debtors in Cash from the Professional Fee Escrow Account within three (3) Business Days of entry of the order approving such Allowed Professional Fee Claim. If the Professional Fee Escrow Account is depleted, each Holder of an Allowed Professional Fee Claim will be paid the full amount of such Allowed Professional Fee Claim by the Reorganized Debtors in Cash within three (3) Business Days of entry of the order approving such Allowed Professional Fee Claim without any further action of the Bankruptcy Court.

Priority Tax Claims. In full and complete satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of and in exchange for each Allowed Priority Tax Claim (except to the extent that (i) the Holder of such Allowed Priority Tax Claim agree in writing to less favorable treatment or (ii) the Holder of such Allowed Priority Tax Claim has been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases), on the Effective Date, each Holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall be treated in accordance with section 1129(a)(9)(C) of the Bankruptcy Code.

U.S. Trustee Fees. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, on the Effective Date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter, the Debtors shall pay, in full, in Cash, any fees due and owing to the U.S. Trustee at the time of Confirmation pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1930(a)(6). On and after the Effective Date, to the extent the Chapter 11 Cases remains open, and for so long as the Reorganized Debtors remain obligated to pay quarterly fees, the Reorganized Debtors shall file with the Bankruptcy Court quarterly reports in a form reasonably acceptable to the U.S. Trustee. The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall remain obligated to pay quarterly fees to the U.S. Trustee until the earliest of the Chapter 11 Cases being closed, dismissed or converted to a case under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code.

- 25 -

Other Secured Claims – Class 1

Classification: Class 1 consists of Other Secured Claims against each Debtor.

Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Secured Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive, at the option of the Debtors and with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld): (i) payment in full in Cash of the due and unpaid portion of its Other Secured Claim on the later of (x) the Effective Date (or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable) and (y) as soon as practicable after the date such claim becomes due and payable; (ii) the collateral securing its Allowed Other Secured Claim; (iii) Reinstatement of its Allowed Other Secured Claim; or (iv) such other treatment rendering its Allowed Other Secured Claim Unimpaired.

Impairment and Voting: Class 1 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Other Secured Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Other Priority Claims – Class 2

Classification: Class 2 consists of Other Priority Claims against each Debtor.

Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during the Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Priority Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive treatment consistent with the provisions of section 1129(a)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Impairment and Voting: Class 2 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Other Priority Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

First Lien Claims – Class 3

Classification: Class 3 consists of First Lien Claims. The First Lien Claims shall be Allowed (i) with respect to the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, in an aggregate principal amount of no less than $1,116,300,000, plus outstanding letters of credit obligations in an amount of $3,700,000, and (ii) with respect to the Senior Secured Notes Claims, in an aggregate principal amount of no less than $500,000,000, in each case, plus all other unpaid and outstanding obligations including any accrued and unpaid interest thereon, and all applicable fees, costs, charges, expenses, premiums or other amounts arising under the First Lien Credit Agreement or other First Lien Loan Documents or Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, in each case, as of the Petition Date.

- 26 -

Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed First Lien Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each allowed First Lien Claim, on the Effective Date, each Holder shall receive its Pro Rata share of:

(i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes in accordance with such Holder’s election; and

(ii) 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP and subject to increase by the Subsequent Reallocation.

Impairment and Voting: Class 3 is Impaired by the Plan. Each Holder of a First Lien Claim is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

General Unsecured Claims – Class 4

Classification: Class 4 consists of General Unsecured Claims against each Debtor.

Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim has already been paid during the Chapter 11 Cases or such Holder agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of and in exchange for its Allowed General Unsecured Claim, each Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall receive, at the Debtors’ option: (i) if such Allowed General Unsecured Claim is due and payable on or before the Effective Date, payment in full, in Cash, of the unpaid portion of its Allowed General Unsecured Claim on the Effective Date; (ii) if such Allowed General Unsecured Claim is not due and payable before the Effective Date, payment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; or (iii) other treatment, as may be agreed upon by the Debtors and the Holder of such Allowed General Unsecured Claim, such that the Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall be rendered Unimpaired.

Impairment and Voting: Class 4 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of a General Unsecured Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Intercompany Claims – Class 5

Classification: Class 5 consists of Intercompany Claims.

Treatment: On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Claim, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors and with consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Allowed Intercompany Claim shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired and distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution.

- 27 -

Impairment and Voting: If an Intercompany Claim in Class 5 is Unimpaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. If an Intercompany Claim in Class 5 is Impaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Claim is conclusively deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. In either case, each Holder of an Intercompany Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Intercompany Interests – Class 6

Classification: Class 6 consists of Intercompany Interests.

Treatment: On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Interest, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Intercompany Interest shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired, distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution.

Impairment and Voting: If an Intercompany Interest in Class 6 is Unimpaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Interest is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. If an Intercompany Interest in Class 6 is Impaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Interest is conclusively deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. In either case, each Holder of an Intercompany Interest is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Existing Equity Interests – Class 7

Classification: Class 7 consists of Existing Equity Interests.

Treatment: On the Effective Date, all Existing Equity Interests will be cancelled, released, and extinguished and shall be of no further force and effect and the holders of Existing Equity Interests shall be voluntarily allocated 9% of the New Common Equity on a Pro Rata basis (pre-dilution from the MIP), from New Common Equity that the Holders of the First Lien Claims would otherwise be entitled to under the Bankruptcy Code pursuant to the Initial Reallocation; provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the MIP) on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date, pursuant to the Subsequent Reallocation.

Impairment and Voting: Class 7 is Impaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Existing Equity Interest is deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Existing Equity Interest is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

- 28 -

Important Note on Estimates
Statements regarding projected amounts of Claims and Interests or distributions are estimates by the Debtors based on current information and are not representations as to the accuracy of these amounts. Except as otherwise indicated, these statements are made as of the date hereof, and the delivery of this Disclosure Statement will not, under any circumstances, imply that the information contained in this Disclosure Statement is correct at any other time. Any estimates of Claims or Interests in this Disclosure Statement may vary from the final amounts of Claims or Interests allowed by the Bankruptcy Court.

VI. | SECURITIES LAWS MATTERS

The Issuance of the New Common Equity and the New Notes Raises Issues Under U.S. Federal and State Securities Laws.
The issuance of the New Common Equity and the New Notes under the Plan raises certain securities law issues under the Bankruptcy Code and U.S. federal and state securities laws that are discussed in this section. The information in this section should not be considered applicable to all situations or to all holders of Claims receiving the New Common Equity and/or the New Notes. Holders of Claims should consult their own legal counsel concerning the facts and circumstances relating to the transfer of the New Common Equity and/or the New Notes.

BECAUSE OF THE COMPLEX, SUBJECTIVE NATURE OF THE QUESTION OF WHETHER A PARTICULAR PERSON MAY BE AN UNDERWRITER OR AN AFFILIATE AND THE HIGHLY FACT-SPECIFIC NATURE OF THE AVAILABILITY OF EXEMPTIONS FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, INCLUDING THE EXEMPTIONS AVAILABLE UNDER SECTION 1145 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE AND RULE 144 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, NONE OF THE DEBTORS OR THE REORGANIZED DEBTORS MAKE ANY REPRESENTATION CONCERNING THE ABILITY OF ANY PERSON TO DISPOSE OF THE SECURITIES TO BE DISTRIBUTED UNDER THE PLAN. ACCORDINGLY, THE DEBTORS RECOMMEND THAT POTENTIAL RECIPIENTS OF THE SECURITIES TO BE ISSUED UNDER THE PLAN CONSULT THEIR OWN COUNSEL CONCERNING WHETHER THEY MAY FREELY TRADE SUCH SECURITIES AND THE CIRCUMSTANCES UNDER WHICH THEY MAY RESELL SUCH SECURITIES.

- 29 -

The Debtors are relying on: (i) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act and/or (ii) Regulation S under the Securities Act outside the United States to investors that are not U.S. Persons (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act), to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws the offer, to holders of First Lien Claims, of New Common Equity and/or New Notes prior to the Petition Date, including in connection with the Solicitation (as defined below). The Debtors believe that any offers of New Common Equity that may be deemed to be made before the Petition Date, including in connection with the Solicitation, shall be exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act pursuant to section 4(a)(2) and/or Regulation S promulgated thereunder. Prior to the Petition Date, Solicitation shall only be made to Holders of First Lien Claims and the Debtors reasonably believe that such each of such Holders of First Lien Claims are either (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) or (ii) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act).

After the Petition Date, the Debtors will rely on: (i) section 1145(a) of the Bankruptcy Code to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws any offer (after the Petition Date) and the issuance and distribution of New Common Equity under the Plan and (ii) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act to exempt from registration under the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws any offer (if made after the Petition Date), issuance and distribution of the New Notes under the plan. The New Common Equity underlying the MIP will be issued pursuant to a registration statement or an available exemption from registration under the Securities Act and other applicable law.

The offering, issuance and distribution of the New Common Equity and the New Notes shall be exempt from, among other things, the registration requirements of section 5 of the Securities Act and Blue Sky Laws. On or after the Effective Date, the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable are authorized to and shall provide or issue the New Common Equity and New Notes and any and all other notes, stock, instruments, certificates and other documents or agreements required to be distributed, issued, executed or delivered pursuant to or in connection with the Plan, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any entity.

Recipients of the New Common Equity and the New Notes are advised (i) to review the applicable exemptions referenced within this Section IV., as to which this section is a summary and (ii) to consult with their own legal advisors as to the availability of any such exemption from registration under state law in any given instance and as to any applicable requirements or conditions to such availability.

- 30 -

| A. | Exemption from Registration Requirements and Issuance and Resale of New Common Equity

The Debtors will seek, pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code, to exempt the New Common Equity from the registration requirements of the Securities Act (and of any state securities or Blue Sky Laws). Section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code generally exempts from registration under the Securities Act the offer or sale under a chapter 11 plan of a security of the debtor, or an affiliate of the debtor participating in a joint plan with the debtor, or of a successor to the debtor under a plan, if such securities are offered or sold in exchange for a claim against, or an equity interest in, the debtor or such affiliate, or principally in such exchange and partly for Cash or property.

In reliance upon this exemption, the New Common Equity issued and distributed in respect of First Lien Claims and Equity Interests contemplated by the Plan generally will be exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act and other federal securities laws and regulations. In reliance upon this exemption, the New Common Equity may generally be resold without registration under the Securities Act or other federal or state securities laws, unless the holder is an “affiliate” of the Reorganized Debtors (or has been such an “affiliate” within 90 days of such transfer) as determined in accordance with applicable U.S. securities law and regulations, or an “underwriter” (as discussed below) with respect to such securities, as that term is defined in Section 1145(b) of the Bankruptcy Code. In addition, such securities generally may be able to be resold without registration under applicable state Blue Sky Laws by a Holder that is not an underwriter or an affiliate of the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to various exemptions provided by the respective Blue Sky Laws of those states. However, the availability of such exemptions cannot be known unless individual state Blue Sky Laws are examined.

Section 1145(b)(i) of the Bankruptcy Code defines “underwriter” as one who (i) purchases a claim or interest with a view to distribution of any security to be received in exchange for the claim or interest, (ii) offers to sell securities issued under a plan for the holders of such securities, (iii) offers to buy securities issued under a plan from persons receiving such securities, if the offer to buy is made with a view to distribution of such securities and under an agreement made in connection with the Plan, with the consummation of the Plan, or with the offer or sale of securities under the Plan, or (iv) is an “issuer” of the relevant security, as such term is used in Section 2(11) of the Securities Act.

An entity is not an “underwriter” under Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act with regard to securities received under section 1145(a)(1), in “ordinary trading transactions” made on a national securities exchange. What constitutes “ordinary trading transactions” within the meaning of section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code is the subject of interpretive letters by the staff of the SEC. Generally, ordinary trading transactions are those that do not involve (i) concerted activity by recipients of securities under a plan of reorganization, or by distributors acting on their behalf, in connection with the sale of such securities, (ii) use of informational documents in connection with the sale other than the disclosure statement relating to the Plan, any amendments thereto, and reports filed by the issuer with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or (iii) payment of special compensation to brokers or dealers in connection with the sale. The term “issuer” is defined in Section 2(4) of the Securities Act; however, the reference contained in section 1145(b)(l)(D) of the Bankruptcy Code to Section

- 31 -

2(11) of the Securities Act purports to include as statutory underwriters all persons who, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, control, are controlled by, or are under common control with, an issuer of securities. “Control” (as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act) means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise. Accordingly, an officer or director of a reorganized debtor or its successor under a plan of reorganization may be deemed to be a “control person” of such debtor or successor, particularly if the management position or directorship is coupled with ownership of a significant percentage of the voting securities of such issuer. Additionally, the legislative history of section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code provides that a creditor who receives at least 10% of the voting securities of an issuer under a plan of reorganization will be presumed to be a statutory underwriter within the meaning of section 1145(b)(i) of the Bankruptcy Code.

To the extent persons are deemed to be “underwriters,” such persons may be deemed to have received “control securities” and resales by such control may not be exempt from registration under section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code. Under certain circumstances, such control persons or affiliates may be entitled to resell their securities pursuant to the limited safe harbor resale provisions of Rule 144 of the Securities Act, to the extent available, and in compliance with applicable state and foreign securities laws. Rule 144 provides an exemption for the public resale of “restricted securities” if certain conditions are met. These conditions vary depending on whether the holder of the restricted securities is an affiliate of the issuer. An affiliate is defined as “a person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, the issuer.” Parties which believe they may be underwriters as defined in section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code are advised to consult with their own counsel as to the availability of the exemption provided by Rule 144.

Whether any particular person would be deemed to be an “underwriter” (including whether such person is a “controlling person”) with respect to the New Common Equity to be issued in respect of First Lien Claims as contemplated by the Plan would depend upon various facts and circumstances applicable to that person. Accordingly, the Debtors express no view as to whether any person would be deemed an “underwriter” with respect to the New Common Equity to be issued in respect of Claims as contemplated by the Plan and, in turn, whether any person may freely resell such New Common Equity. The Debtors recommend that potential recipients of such New Common Equity consult their own counsel concerning their ability to freely trade such securities without registration under the federal and applicable state Blue Sky Laws.

Recipients of the New Common Equity to be issued pursuant to the Plan are advised to (i) review the applicable exemptions referenced above, as to which this section is a summary and (ii) consult with their own legal advisors as to the availability and applicability of section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code to such New Common Equity and any other potential exemption from registration under the Securities Act or applicable Blue Sky Laws in any given instance and as to any applicable requirements or conditions to such availability.

- 32 -

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, no entity (including, for the avoidance of doubt, DTC) may require a legal opinion regarding the validity of any transaction contemplated by the Plan, including, for the avoidance of doubt, whether the New Common Equity is exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book-entry delivery, settlement, and depository services.

The Debtors do not have any contract, arrangement, or understanding relating to, and will not, directly or indirectly, pay any commission or other remuneration to any broker, dealer, salesperson, agent, or any other person for soliciting votes to accept or reject the Plan. In addition, no broker, dealer, salesperson, agent, or any other person, is engaged or authorized to express any statement, opinion, recommendation, or judgment with respect to the relative merits and risks of the Plan. Thus, no person will receive any commission or other remuneration, directly or indirectly, for soliciting votes to accept or reject the Plan or in connection with the offer of any securities that may be the deemed to occur in connection with voting on the Plan.

| B. | Private Placement Exemptions.

The New Notes issued and distributed pursuant to the Plan to applicable holders of First Lien Claims, will be issued and distributed without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance upon (i) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act; (ii) Regulation S under the Securities Act; or (iii) such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements (including the Blue Sky Laws). Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act provides that the offering or issuance of securities by an issuer in transactions not involving a public offering is exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act. Regulation S provides that the offering or issuance of securities to persons that, at the time of the issuance, were outside of the United States and were not “U.S. persons” (and were not purchasing for the account or benefit of a “U.S. person”) within the meaning of Regulation S is exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act.

Each Holder of a First Lien Claim that will receive the New Notes is required to represent, in accordance with the election procedures set forth herein, that it is: (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) or (ii) (A) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act) that is acquiring the New Notes in an offshore transaction in compliance with Rule 904 of Regulation S under the Securities Act and not participating on behalf of or on account of a U.S. person and (B) a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 and as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018.

Unlike the New Common Equity that will be issued pursuant to section 1145(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, all New Notes issued pursuant to the exemption from registration set forth in section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act will be considered “restricted securities” (and, if applicable, any applicable restrictions on transfer set forth in Regulation S under the Securities Act) and may not be offered, sold, exchanged, assigned or otherwise transferred (i) unless they are registered under the Securities Act, or an exemption from registration under the Securities Act is available (such as Rule 144 or Regulation S) and other applicable state and foreign laws (including Blue Sky Laws) and (ii) pursuant to the transfer restrictions that will be set forth in the New Notes Indenture. As discussed above, Rule 144 provides an exemption for the public resale of “restricted securities” if certain conditions are met – these conditions vary depending on whether the holder of the restricted Securities is an affiliate of the issuer.

- 33 -

The New Notes Indenture will include restrictions on the ability of holders of the New Notes to transfer such New Notes and will provide, among other restrictions, that holders of the New Notes cannot offer, sell or otherwise transfer any 4(a)(2) Securities except in accordance with an exemption from registration, including under Rule 144 under the Securities Act, if and when available, or pursuant to an effective registration statement.

The Debtors and Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, reserve the right to reasonably require certification, legal opinions or other evidence of compliance with Rule 144 as a condition to the removal of such legend or to any resale of the 4(a)(2) Securities. The Debtors and Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, also reserve the right to stop the transfer of any 4(a)(2) Securities if such transfer is not in compliance with Rule 144, pursuant to an effective registration statement or pursuant to another available exemption from the registration requirements of applicable securities laws.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, no entity (including, for the avoidance of doubt, DTC) may require a legal opinion regarding the validity of any transaction contemplated by the Plan, including, for the avoidance of doubt, whether the New Notes are exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book-entry delivery, settlement, and depository services.

VII. | ALTERNATIVES TO CONSUMMATION OF THE PLAN

If the Plan is not consummated, the Debtors’ capital structure will remain over-leveraged and the Debtors may be unable to service their debt obligations. Accordingly, if the Plan is not consummated, the alternatives include:

| A. | Liquidation Under the Bankruptcy Code

The Debtors could be liquidated under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. A discussion of how a chapter 7 liquidation would affect the recoveries of the holders of Claims is set forth in this Section of this Disclosure Statement. The Debtors believe that liquidation would result in lower aggregate distributions being made to creditors than those provided for in the Plan, which is demonstrated by the Liquidation Analysis set forth in attached Exhibit B to this Disclosure Statement.

Specifically, as noted in the Liquidation Analysis, in the event of a chapter 7 liquidation, the Holders of First Lien Claims would share Pro Rata in recoveries, ranging between $119 million and $178 million. In contrast, under the Plan, the Holders of First Lien Claims would receive their Pro Rata share of (i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes in accordance with such Holder’s election; and (ii) 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP and subject to increase by the Subsequent Reallocation. Accordingly, such holders would receive greater value under the Plan than such holders would receive in a chapter 7 liquidation.

- 34 -

As noted in the Liquidation Analysis, in the event of a chapter 7 liquidation, the holders of General Unsecured Claims would receive no recovery. Under the Plan, Holders of General Unsecured Claims are Unimpaired and, accordingly, such holders will receive at least as much value under the Plan as they would receive in a chapter 7 liquidation.

Additionally, as noted in the Liquidation Analysis, in the event of a chapter 7 liquidation, the holders of Existing Equity Interests would receive no recovery. Under the Bankruptcy Code’s priority scheme, the Holders of First Lien Claims are entitled to 100% of the New Common Equity but the Holders of the First Lien Claims, in accordance with the Restructuring Support Agreement, have agreed to voluntarily reallocate 9% of the New Common Equity to Holders of Existing Equity Interests, provided that if the Milestones (as defined in the Restructuring Support Agreement) have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors) of the Restructuring Support Agreement, the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity on a Pro Rata basis on the Effective Date.

Finally, holders of Intercompany Claims and Intercompany Interests in the event of a chapter 7 liquidation would receive no recovery.

| B. | Alternative Plan of Reorganization

In formulating and developing the Plan, the Debtors have explored other alternatives, and have engaged in a negotiating process with the Consenting Creditors. The Debtors believe that the Plan fairly adjusts the rights of various Classes of Claims, and also provides superior recoveries to Classes 3, 4 and 7 over any likely alternative (such as a chapter 7 liquidation), thus enabling stakeholders to maximize their returns.

THE DEBTORS BELIEVE THAT THE PLAN IS PREFERABLE TO ANY ALTERNATIVE PLAN OR TRANSACTION BECAUSE THE PLAN MAXIMIZES THE AMOUNT OF DISTRIBUTIONS TO ALL HOLDERS OF CLAIMS AND ANY ALTERNATIVE TO THE PLAN WILL RESULT IN SUBSTANTIAL DELAYS IN THE DISTRIBUTION OF ANY RECOVERIES. THEREFORE, THE DEBTORS RECOMMEND THAT ALL HOLDERS OF FIRST LIEN CLAIMS CONSENT TO ACCEPT THE PLAN.

- 35 -

| C. | Inaction/Maintenance of Status Quo

As discussed above, if the Restructuring Transactions are not consummated, the Debtors could imminently be in default or event of default under the Revolving Credit Facility. An event of default under the Revolving Credit Facility would enable the Prepetition Revolving Lenders to exercise remedies to the detriment of the Company’s business, including the potential termination of the revolving commitments and acceleration of maturity under the Revolving Credit Facility, which could, in turn, lead to potential events of default and acceleration under the Term Loan Facility and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture. As the Debtors believe they will be unable to repay such indebtedness if it were to be accelerated or upon maturity, the Debtors believe that inaction is not an option. Further, if the Debtors are forced to file for bankruptcy protection without a consensual restructuring agreement among its creditors, the bankruptcy cases could be time-consuming and much more costly than the current contemplated restructuring. The Debtors believe that these actions could seriously undermine its ability to obtain financing and could possibly lead to its inability to restructure its debt obligations. Therefore, the Debtors believe that inaction is not a viable alternative to consummation of the Restructuring Transaction.

VIII. | RISK FACTORS

Important Risks to Be Considered
Holders of Claims against and Interests in the Debtors should read and consider carefully the following risk factors and the other information in this Disclosure Statement, the Plan, the Plan Supplement and the other documents delivered or incorporated by reference in this Disclosure Statement and the Plan before voting to accept or reject the Plan. Documents filed with the SEC may also contain important risk factors that differ from those discussed below, and such risk factors are incorporated as if fully set forth herein and are a part of the Disclosure Statement. Copies of any document filed with the SEC may be obtained by visiting the SEC website at http://www.sec.gov.
These risk factors should not, however, be regarded as constituting the only risks involved in connection with the implementation of the Plan.

| A. | Risks Associated with the Debtors’ Business

| 1. | Competition from other weight management and health and wellness industry participants or the development of more effective or favorably perceived weight management methods could result in decreased demand for the Debtors’ services and products

The weight management and health and wellness marketplace, which includes clinical solutions, is highly competitive. The Debtors compete against a wide range of providers of weight management services and products. The Debtors’ competitors include: commercial weight management programs; online and clinical prescription services; weight management services administered in-person or virtually by doctors, nutritionists, dieticians and other clinicians; the pharmaceutical industry and prescription and over-the-counter weight management

- 36 -

and weight loss injectables, pills and appetite suppressants as well as compounded drug formulations; weight loss and wellness apps and monitoring solutions, such as wearable trackers; surgical procedures; the genetics and biotechnology industry; self-help weight management regimens and other self-help weight management products, services and publications, such as books, magazines, websites, and social media influencers and groups; dietary supplements and meal replacement products; healthy living services, coaching, products, content and publications; government agencies and non-profit groups that offer weight management services; fitness centers; and national drug store chains. As the Debtors or others develop new or different weight management services, products, methods or technologies, additional competitors may emerge. Furthermore, existing competitors may enter new markets or channels of distribution or expand their offerings or advertising and marketing programs, and future competitors may do the same. More effective or more favorably perceived, or easier to use, diet and weight and healthy living management methods, including pharmaceutical treatments, fat and sugar substitutes or other technological and scientific advancements in weight management methods, also may be developed. Some of the Debtors’ competitors are also significantly larger than the Debtors are and have substantially greater resources. This competition may reduce demand for the Debtors’ services and products.

The Debtors’ clinical business is part of the emerging market at the confluence of healthcare and technology, which is increasingly competitive, subject to rapid change, and significantly affected by new product and technological introductions, the evolving regulatory landscape and other market activities of industry participants. The increased popularity and acceptance and rapid adoption of medication as a weight loss tool has introduced new competitors in the weight management and health and wellness market and increased competition from certain of the Debtors’ existing competitors. The Debtors compete directly not only with telehealth providers but also traditional healthcare providers, pharmacies, pharmaceutical companies, and other technology companies entering into the weight management and health and wellness industry. Many of the Debtors’ current and potential competitors may have greater name and brand recognition in the larger healthcare market, longer operating histories, or significantly greater resources than the Debtors do, or may be able to offer products and services similar to those offered by WeightWatchers Clinic at more attractive prices than the Debtors can. Conversely, increased attention by consumers and the media to recent developments, innovations, and approvals of chronic weight management drug therapies, the increase in compounded drug formulations, and the perception of their safety, effectiveness and ease of use, may also delay or prevent consumer engagement in the Debtors’ behavioral business line.

The purchasing decisions of weight management and health and wellness consumers are highly subjective and can be influenced by many factors, such as perception of the ease of use and efficacy of the service and product offerings as well as brand image or reputation, marketing programs, cost, social media presence and sentiment, consumer trends, personalization, the digital platform, content and user experience. Moreover, consumers can, and frequently do, change approaches easily. For example, fad diets and weight loss trends, such as low-carbohydrate diets, have adversely affected the Debtors’ revenues from time to time. Also, the Debtors’ revenue from their Behavioral business line has been and may continue to be adversely affected by the popularity and expanding availability of pharmacotherapy treatments (offered either in-person by medical providers or through other telehealth platforms), as well as apps, activity monitors and other free or low-cost “do-it-yourself” alternatives. Any decrease in demand for the Debtors’ services and products may adversely affect their business, financial condition or results of operations.

- 37 -

| 2. | A failure to continue to retain and grow the Debtors’ subscriber base could adversely affect the Debtors’ results of operations and business

Subscriptions to the Debtors’ businesses generate the predominant portion of the Debtors’ revenue, and the Debtors’ future growth depends upon their ability to retain and grow their subscriber base and audience. To do so will require the Debtors to continue to evolve their subscription model, user experience and digital platform; address changing consumer demands and developments in science and technology; and improve the Debtors’ services and products while continuing to provide the Debtors’ members with guidance, compelling content, personalization and an inspiring community to enable them to develop healthy habits. The Debtors have invested, and will continue to invest, significant resources in these efforts, but there is no assurance that the Debtors will be able to successfully maintain and increase their subscriber base or that they will be able to do so without taking steps such as reducing pricing or incurring subscription acquisition costs that would affect their subscription revenues, margin and/or profitability.

| 3. | The Debtors may not be able to successfully execute their business plan to be a leader in the rapidly evolving and increasingly competitive clinical weight management and weight loss market

The clinical weight management and weight loss market is rapidly evolving and increasingly competitive. The potential growth and scope of, and future investments in, this market is unknown and it may not reach the market size or generate the related revenues that the Debtors anticipate. Additionally, insurance and employer cost coverage for weight management medications may not be expanded or may contract further, and prices for weight management medications may rise or may not decline, making them unaffordable to certain consumers. The Debtors’ future financial performance depends in part on growth in this market, the Debtors’ ability to market effectively and in a cost-efficient manner to members who are seeking a clinical weight management solution, and the Debtors’ ability to adapt to emerging demands of existing and potential members and the evolving regulatory landscape. The Debtors’ virtual care clinical offering, WeightWatchers Clinic, may be unable to achieve and sustain high levels of demand, consumer acceptance, and market adoption. Negative publicity concerning telehealth generally or weight management medications specifically, such as information regarding efficacy, side effects or adverse events associated with such medications, or the Debtors’ clinical offerings and related member experiences, could limit market acceptance of the Debtors’ business model and services within this larger market. Similarly, negative publicity regarding member confidentiality and privacy in the context of a telehealth service offering could limit market acceptance of the Debtors’ business model and services. If the Debtors’ clinical offerings are unable to drive recruitment and retention, the clinical subscriber base may not grow, or may grow more slowly than the Debtors expect. The Debtors’ success will depend to a substantial extent on the willingness of their members to access the Debtors’ clinical offering virtually via their telehealth platform, as well as on their ability to continue to demonstrate the value of virtual care to employers, health plans, government agencies, and other purchasers of healthcare for beneficiaries. The success and satisfaction of the clinical members depends in part on their being

- 38 -

able to access the weight management medications that they have been prescribed by WeightWatchers Clinic clinicians. Due to supply chain constraints and shortages for weight management medications, these members have experienced, and may continue to experience, stock issues at mail order and local pharmacies that fill prescriptions for such therapies. If the Debtors fail to successfully compete in the clinical weight management and weight loss market with their virtual care clinical offering, their business, financial condition or results of operations could be adversely affected.

| 4. | If the Debtors do not continue to develop new, innovative services and products or if the Debtors’ services, products or brands do not continue to appeal to the market, or if the Debtors are unable to successfully expand into new channels of distribution or respond to consumer trends or sentiment, the Debtors’ business may suffer

The weight management and health and wellness marketplace is subject to changing consumer demands and sentiment based, in large part, on the efficacy, ease of use and popular appeal of weight management and wellness programs and the evolving science with respect to weight loss. The popularity of weight management and wellness programs is dependent, in part, on their ease of use, cost and channels of distribution as well as consumer trends or sentiment and medical advancements. For example, public opinion on the use of weight management medications is significantly shifting as the popularity of clinical solutions grows, more medications are approved by regulatory authorities in the U.S. and elsewhere, and the availability of weight management drugs continues to expand. Although beneficial for the Debtors’ clinical business, the growing acceptance of the use of medication to manage weight could negatively impact the popular appeal of the Debtors’ behavioral business line. The Debtors’ businesses and the portfolio of corresponding services and products the Debtors offer are intended to address the weight health needs of all members - whether they are taking prescription weight management medications, living with diabetes or looking to otherwise lose weight - but the perception that the Debtors caters to, or is focused on, any of those groups to the exclusion of the others could potentially alienate current and future members, and the Debtors’ businesses may suffer. The successes or challenges of the Debtors’ clinical business may come at the respective expense of, or advantage to, the Debtors’ other businesses. Additionally, developments in public opinion on the types of products and services the Debtors provide could negatively impact the popular appeal of the Debtors’ services and products. The Debtors’ future success depends on the Debtors’ ability to continue to develop and market new, innovative services and products and to enhance the Debtors’ existing services and products, each on a timely basis, to respond to new and evolving consumer demands and sentiment, achieve market acceptance and keep pace with new medical, nutritional, weight management, healthy living, technological and other developments. The Debtors may not be successful in developing, introducing on a timely basis or marketing any new or enhanced services and products. Additionally, new or enhanced services or products may not appeal to the market or the market’s perception of the Debtors. As the Debtors announce new brands, sub-brands or articulations of the Debtors’ brands, and the Debtors adopt new trademarks, the marketplace may not embrace or accept them and it may take time to build their reputation and goodwill, both with consumers and with the Debtors’ partners. The Debtors’ future success also will depend, in part, on the Debtors’ ability to successfully distribute the Debtors’ services and products through appealing channels of distribution. The Debtors’ failure to develop new, innovative services and products and to enhance the Debtors’ existing services

- 39 -

and products, the failure of the Debtors’ services, products or brands to continue to appeal to the market or respond to consumer trends or sentiment, or the failure to expand into appealing new channels of distribution could have an adverse impact on the Debtors’ ability to attract and retain members and subscribers and thus adversely affect the Debtors’ business, financial condition or results of operations.

| 5. | The Debtors’ new compounded GLP-1 offering exposes them to a variety of risks that could result in an adverse impact on their reputation, business and ability to effectively compete and due to changes in the regulatory environment, the Debtors will no longer be offering compounded semaglutide after May 22, 2025

In October 2024, WeightWatchers Clinic began offering to eligible clinical members access to compounded semaglutide, a GLP-1 prescription medication, sourced via a 503B outsourcing facility (the “Manufacturing Supplier”) and dispensed by a licensed 503A pharmacy (“Dispensing Pharmacy”). A 503B outsourcing facility must meet certain conditions under Section 503B of the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act (the “FDCA”), including registration with the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (the “FDA”). The facility must also operate in compliance with the FDA’s Current Good Manufacturing Practice (cGMP) regulations and guidance and is subject to FDA inspection relating to compliance with cGMPs. If the Manufacturing Supplier or any of its compounded products are found by the FDA not to satisfy the criteria set forth in Section 503B, it may not be able to fulfill the prescriptions prescribed by the WeightWatchers Clinic clinicians, which could have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ business. Compounding pharmacies and 503B outsourcing facilities have been subject to increased scrutiny of their compounding activities by the FDA and state governmental agencies, and a governmental inquiry or action or litigation could be brought against the Debtors, its affiliated medical practices, the Dispensing Pharmacy or the Manufacturing Supplier relating to GLP-1 compounding activities. In such a case, the Debtors may experience negative publicity and reputational harm. Manufacturers of the branded GLP-1 medications also have brought private actions against compounders and outsourcing facilities, as well as prescribers of compounded medications, including against med-spas, medical practices and telehealth providers, and such action or litigation could be brought against the Debtors or its affiliated medical practices. The Manufacturing Supplier is legally permitted to produce compounded semaglutide injection while the approved branded GLP-1 drug products (i.e., Ozempic and Wegovy) (the “Drug Products”) appear on the FDA drug shortage list. The Drug Products were added to the FDA drug shortage list in 2022. In a Declaratory Order issued on February 21, 2025, the FDA determined that the semaglutide injection product shortage is resolved and removed the Drug Products from the shortage list. As part of the Declaratory Order, the FDA stated that 503A pharmacies will be permitted to compound injectible semaglutide until the later of the date of the district court’s decision on the plaintiffs’ preliminary injunction motion in Outsourcing Facilities Association (OFA) v. FDA, 4:25-cv-00174 (N.D. Tex.) (“OFA Case”), or April 22, 2025 and that 503B outsourcing facilities will be permitted to compound injectible semaglutide until the later of the date of such district court decision or May 22, 2025. On April 24, 2025, the district court in the OFA Case denied OFA’s request for preliminary injunction. As a result, 503B outsourcing facilities will no longer be permitted to compound injectible semaglutide beginning on May 22, 2025. The Manufacturing Supplier must operate in compliance with the FDA’s requirements and produce compounded semaglutide only during the applicable period of enforcement discretion

- 40 -

and may not be able to fulfill the prescriptions prescribed by the WeightWatchers Clinic clinicians after the expiration of such period. In light of the resolution of the OFA litigation and the imminent deadline by which 503B outsourcing facilities must stop producing compounded semaglutide, on May 22, 2025 the Debtors will cease our offering that includes the compounded medication, which could adversely impact the Debtors’ business and results of operations. The Debtors are preparing transition plans for WeightWatchers Clinic members that will both comply with FDA requirements and prioritize patient continuity of care, transitioning WeightWatchers Clinic members to other available and suitable medications, such as branded GLP-1s and oral medications. However, there can be no assurance that WeightWatchers Clinic members will be able to be successfully transitioned to other medications to the same extent, or at all, due to a variety of factors, including some outside of the Debtors’ control. This transition is occurring earlier in 2025 than the Debtors initially anticipated and may result in near term headwinds within the WeightWatchers Clinic business.

Additionally, on October 22, 2024, Novo Nordisk filed a petition with the FDA, requesting that semaglutide products be added to the lists of drug products that present demonstrable difficulties for compounding pursuant to the FDCA Sections 503A(b)(3) and 503B(a)(6) (the “Demonstrable Difficulties for Compounding Lists”). If added to the Demonstrable Difficulties for Compounding Lists, 503A pharmacies and 503B facilities would be prohibited from producing compounded semaglutide under any circumstances, even if the FDA continues to exercise enforcement discretion with respect to the shortage or if it were added back to the drug shortage list. The regulatory landscape applicable to GLP-1s continues to rapidly evolve. Additionally, many branded GLP-1 medications are protected under intellectual property laws that limit the formulations and methods of use that other parties may use, and the Debtors’ promotion of compounded formulations may result in the Debtors being subject to infringement claims and other litigation, which could adversely affect their ability to effectively compete.

During the transition period that the Debtors continue to offer access to compounded medication, the Debtors’ business could be negatively impacted by perceived risks associated with compounded medications. Certain compounding pharmacies and 503B outsourcing facilities have experienced both facility and product quality issues and been the subject of negative media coverage. The Debtors or the Manufacturing Supplier or Dispensing Pharmacy may also face allegations, litigation, and regulatory investigations under federal or state laws related to the marketing, fulfillment, distribution, and/or sale of these products. Litigation and regulatory proceedings, and particularly the healthcare, pharmaceutical-related, consumer protection, data privacy and/or class action matters the Debtors could face, may be protracted and expensive, and the results are difficult to predict. Such litigation or regulatory proceedings and investigations, FDA shortage list implications, unexpected side effects or safety or efficacy concerns with the Debtors’ compounded semaglutide offering (or GLP-1s as a class) or related negative publicity could have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ reputation, business and ability to effectively compete.

- 41 -

| 6. | The Debtors may not be able to successfully implement their strategic initiatives

The Debtors are continually evaluating the changing consumer environment and the competitive environment of the weight management and health and wellness marketplaces and seeking out opportunities to improve their performance through the implementation of selected strategic initiatives. The goal of these efforts is to develop and implement a comprehensive and competitive business strategy that addresses those changes. Over the past several years, the Debtors have expanded their offerings in health and wellness, including introducing their clinical offering and more recently, offering their U.S.-based members access to registered dieticians. The Debtors may not be able to successfully implement the Debtors’ strategic initiatives and realize the intended business opportunities, growth prospects, including new business channels, and competitive advantages. The Debtors’ efforts to capitalize on business opportunities may not bring the intended results. Assumptions underlying expected financial results or consumer demand and receptivity may not be met or economic or consumer conditions may deteriorate. The Debtors also may be unable to attract and retain highly qualified and skilled personnel, or engage with partners of choice, to implement their strategic initiatives. If these or other factors limit the Debtors’ ability to successfully execute the Debtors’ strategic initiatives, the Debtors’ business activities, financial condition or results of operations may be adversely affected.

The Debtors continually innovate their offerings to best serve their members. For example, in the Company’s continued pursuit to evolve alongside advancements in science, in fiscal 2023, the Debtors acquired Weekend Health, Inc., doing business as Sequence, a subscription telehealth platform, which is now known as WeightWatchers Clinic, to meet the increasing consumer demand for prescription weight management medications. Later that year, the Debtors launched a new program to provide tailored behavioral support for individuals on GLP-1 medications, and in 2024, the Debtors introduced a compounded semaglutide offering for eligible clinical members (which is being wound down in light of the FDA deadline). As the Debtors continue to innovate across multiple areas of the Debtors’ offerings, programs and technological capabilities, these innovations may not be successful in meeting the needs or preferences of many of their current or potential members. As a result, the Debtors may experience decreases in their recruitment and retention of members, or increased member cancellations. The Debtors may not be able to successfully launch new offerings and realize the intended business opportunities, growth prospects, including new business channels, and competitive advantages of the Debtors’ innovation strategy. Assumptions underlying expected financial results or consumer demand and receptivity may not be met or economic or consumer conditions may deteriorate and may adversely impact the Debtors’ ability to continue to successfully implement the Debtors’ strategies. If these or other factors limit the Debtors’ ability to successfully execute their strategic initiatives, the Debtors’ business, financial condition or results of operations may be adversely impacted. Additionally, as the Debtors continue to innovate their workshop and clinical experiences and explore new in-person formats, they may not be successful in meeting the needs of many of their current or potential members.

| 7. | The Debtors may not be successful in evolving their in-person or virtual community offerings, including their workshop offering, which could adversely affect their business, brand, or financial results

The Debtors believe that the power of the Debtors’ community is one of the factors that enables the Debtors to attract new and returning members. However, the Debtors have continued to observe significant recruitment declines in the Debtors’ workshops and digital business. The Debtors’ mix shift toward the Debtors’ digital business in recent years negatively

- 42 -

impacted revenue and continues to do so. Additionally, the Debtors’ workshops and digital members may choose the Debtors’ clinical offering, which could further decrease the demand for the Debtors’ stand-alone workshop offering and negatively impact revenues for the Debtors’ workshops and digital business. These revenue declines may be accelerated by evolving consumer tastes and preferences regarding in-person or virtual communities. The evolution of the Debtors’ traditional in-person formats, or the introduction of new formats, may dilute the competitive advantage of the Debtors’ community or discourage current or potential workshops and digital and other members from subscribing to the Debtors’ offerings. New iterations of the Debtors’ workshop format may not develop as rapidly alongside the evolving science of weight management to provide the latest in science-backed community support initiatives, or alongside evolving consumer tastes and preferences, which could negatively impact the Debtors’ business, brand, or financial results.

| 8. | The Debtors’ business depends on the effectiveness and efficiency of their advertising and marketing programs across multiple platforms, including the strength of their social media presence, to attract and retain members and subscribers

The Debtors’ business success depends on the Debtors’ ability to attract and retain members and subscribers. The Debtors’ ability to attract and retain members and subscribers depends significantly on the effectiveness and efficiency of the Debtors’ advertising and marketing practices across multiple platforms. For example, if the Debtors’ advertising and marketing programs are not effective and fail to attract sufficient recruitments during the first quarter of the fiscal year, the Debtors’ most important period for recruitments, it historically has had an outsized negative impact on the Debtors’ performance for the remainder of the year. The Debtors’ competitors may create more compelling marketing campaigns or marketing campaigns that appeal to more diverse audiences, or may devote greater financial and other resources to marketing and advertising, which could drive the Debtors’ current and potential members and subscribers to the Debtors’ competitors. Additionally, the Debtors’ marketing initiatives may become increasingly expensive and generating a meaningful return on those initiatives may be difficult. In addition, from time-to-time, the Debtors use the success stories of the Debtors’ members and subscribers, and utilize brand ambassadors, spokespersons and social media influencers, including in some cases celebrities, in the Debtors’ advertising and marketing programs to communicate on a personal level with consumers. Actions taken by these individuals that harm their personal reputation or image, or include the cessation of using the Debtors’ services and products, could have an adverse impact on the advertising and marketing campaigns in which they are featured. The Debtors and the Debtors’ brand ambassadors, spokespersons and social media influencers also use social media channels as a means of communicating with consumers. Unauthorized or inappropriate use of, or content on, these channels could result in harmful publicity or negative consumer experiences, which could have an adverse impact on the effectiveness of the Debtors’ marketing in these channels, the Debtors’ reputation and the Debtors’ ability to attract and retain members, subscribers and strategic partners. In addition, any resulting substantial negative commentary by others, whether on traditional or social media platforms, could have an adverse impact on the Debtors’ reputation and ability to attract and retain members, subscribers and strategic partners. If the Debtors’ advertising and marketing campaigns do not generate a sufficient number of members and subscribers, or fail to develop a high level of engagement with current and potential members and subscribers on various platforms, the Debtors’ business, financial condition and results of operations will be adversely affected.

- 43 -

| 9. | Loss of key personnel, strategic partners or consultants or failure to effectively manage and motivate the Debtors’ workforce could negatively impact their sales of services and products, business, financial condition and results of operations

The Debtors depend on senior management and other key personnel and consultants, and their loss could result in the loss of management continuity and institutional knowledge and negatively affect the Debtors’ operations, brand image and goodwill. The Debtors have made, and may continue to make, significant strategic and organizational changes, such as changing the composition of the Debtors’ leadership team and centralizing the global management of certain functions and systems. Such changes could be disruptive to the Debtors’ daily operations or relationships with members, partners, suppliers, and employees, make it more difficult to hire and retain key employees, impact the Debtors’ public or market perception or result in a loss of institutional knowledge, any of which could have a negative impact on the Debtors’ business.

The Debtors also depend heavily upon their coaches, guides and members of their member service teams to support the Debtors’ members in their weight management efforts. If the Debtors fail to appropriately manage and motivate their coaches, guides and member service team members, the Debtors may not be able to adequately service their members which could negatively impact their sales of services and products. Changes in factors such as overall unemployment levels, local competition for qualified personnel, prevailing wage rates and employment law, as well as rising employee benefits costs, including insurance in the areas in which the Debtors operate, could increase their labor costs and interfere with their ability to adequately retain qualified individuals to provide support to members. Additionally, the Debtors’ inability to attract and retain qualified coaches, guides and member service team members could delay or hinder the Debtors in successfully executing their strategic initiatives.

| 10. | The Debtors’ business may decline as a result of, or uncertainties related to, a downturn in general economic conditions or consumer confidence, including as a result of the existing inflationary environment, changes in tariffs and escalating trade tensions, rising interest rates, the potential impact of political and social unrest and increased volatility in the credit and capital markets

The Debtors’ business is highly dependent on their subscription model. A downturn in general economic conditions, including inflationary environments, or consumer confidence in any of the Debtors’ markets could result in people curtailing or reallocating their discretionary spending which, in turn, could reduce subscriptions. Macroeconomic factors have adversely affected, and could continue to adversely affect, the economies and financial markets of countries in which the Debtors operate, resulting in an economic downturn, including rising inflation, tariffs, and interest rates, that could affect consumer demand for the Debtors’ products and services. The Debtors’ member purchasing patterns can be influenced by economic factors. The precise impact, and extent thereof, on the Debtors’ business from the disruption of financial

- 44 -

markets and the weakening of overall economic conditions cannot be predicted with certainty. Uncertainties regarding the global economic environment, political and social stability, and increased volatility in the credit and capital markets have resulted in, and are likely to continue to result in, sustained impact on the economy at the macro and local levels. The Debtors’ business is particularly sensitive to reductions in discretionary consumer spending, which may be adversely impacted by a recession or fears of a recession, volatility and declines in the stock market and increasingly pessimistic consumer sentiment due to perceived or actual economic risks. Consumers may shift purchases to lower-priced or other perceived value offerings during economic downturns. Prolonged unfavorable economic conditions and any resulting recession or slowed economic growth may have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ financial condition and results of operations.

| 11. | The seasonal nature of the Debtors’ business could cause their operating results to fluctuate

The Debtors have experienced and expect to continue to experience fluctuations in their quarterly results of operations due to the seasonal nature of their business. Historically, the first quarter of the fiscal year, known as the winter or peak season, is the most important quarter for recruitments. Given the subscription nature of the Debtors’ products, failure to realize recruitments during the winter season could negatively impact their performance for the remainder of the year. Seasonality also impacts relative revenue and profitability of each quarter of the year, both on a quarter-to-quarter and year-over-year basis.

| 12. | Any event that impedes accessing resources or discourages or impedes people from gathering with others, whether at a gathering place, work or otherwise, could adversely affect the Debtors’ business

The Debtors’ business is subject to conditions beyond their control, including health epidemics (such as the COVID-19 pandemic), extreme weather and climate conditions (which may become more frequent and more severe with the increasing effects of climate change), war, terrorism, loss of resources such as electricity and internet connections, national disasters and other extraordinary events, that may prevent or impede access to their digital or clinical products or in-person or virtual workshop attendance. These conditions could also impact the ability of the Debtors’ suppliers and other third party partners to meet their obligations to the Debtors and negatively impact the Debtors’ ability to provide their products and services to members. Additionally, these conditions could also impact the ability of clinical members to access the weight management medications prescribed by the Debtors’ clinicians. The occurrence of any event that discourages people from gathering with others or impedes their ability to access the Debtors’ services and products could adversely impact the Debtors’ business, financial condition or results of operations.

- 45 -

| 13. | Early termination by the Debtors of leases could have an adverse impact on the Debtors’ financial results

The Debtors’ operations, including certain corporate offices, are located in leased office space and certain of the Debtors’ workshops are held in leased space in retail centers. As the Debtors decide to relocate or close studios, or relocate or close corporate offices, before the expiration of the applicable lease term, the Debtors may incur payments to landlords to terminate or “buy out” the remaining term of the lease or costs associated with subleasing certain office space, as applicable. For example, in fiscal 2023, the Debtors recorded an aggregate of $12.7 million of charges in connection with the closure of certain studios. Any of the above events could adversely impact the Debtors’ financial results.

| 14. | The inability to renew certain of the Debtors’ licenses, or the inability to do so on terms that are favorable to the Debtors, could have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ financial results

The Debtors have entered into licensing, co-branding and endorsement relationships with numerous partners for the distribution and sale of certain products and services that are relevant and helpful to weight- and health-conscious consumers. These arrangements are typically for fixed terms, following which the parties decide whether to extend the term of the arrangement. There is no guarantee that the Debtors will reach mutually agreeable terms with the Debtors’ partners for extending an arrangement. Similarly, in those instances where a licensee enjoys the option to extend the term of a license as a result of having achieved certain conditions, there is no guarantee that the licensee will avail itself of such option. The Debtors’ financial results could be adversely affected if the Debtors are unable to extend a licensing, co-branding or endorsement arrangement, if the Debtors are unable to do so on terms favorable to the Debtors, or if the Debtors cannot locate a suitable alternative to an incumbent licensee who has decided not to renew its arrangement.

| 15. | A cybersecurity incident could negatively impact the Debtors’ business

The Debtors use computers and cloud software in substantially all aspects of their business operations, along with mobile devices and other online activities to connect with their employees and members. Such uses give rise to cybersecurity risks, including security breach, espionage, system disruption, theft and inadvertent release of information. If the Debtors fail to assess and identify cybersecurity risks, they may become increasingly vulnerable to such risks. The theft, destruction, loss, misappropriation, or release of sensitive and/or confidential information or intellectual property, or interference with information technology systems or the technology systems of third parties on which the Debtors rely, could result in business disruption, negative publicity, brand damage, violation of privacy laws, loss of members, potential liability and competitive disadvantage. While the Debtors have implemented measures to prevent security breaches and cyber incidents, such preventative measures and incident response efforts may not be entirely effective.

| B. | Certain Bankruptcy Considerations

| 1. | General

While the Debtors believe that the Chapter 11 Cases (if any), commenced in order to implement the Plan, will be of short duration and will not be materially disruptive to their business, the Debtors cannot be certain that this will be the case. Although the Plan is designed to minimize the length of the Chapter 11 Cases, it is impossible to predict with certainty the amount of time that the Debtors may spend in bankruptcy or to assure parties-in-interest that the Plan will be confirmed.

- 46 -

Even if the Plan is confirmed on a timely basis, the Chapter 11 Cases could have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ business. Among other things, it is possible that the Chapter 11 Cases could adversely affect the Debtors’ relationships with their key vendors and suppliers, members, employees and agents. The Chapter 11 Cases also will involve additional expenses and may divert the attention of the Debtors’ management away from the operation of the business.

The extent to which the Chapter 11 Cases disrupt the Debtors’ business will likely be directly related to the length of time it takes to complete the proceedings. If the Debtors are unable to obtain confirmation of the Plan on a timely basis because of a challenge to confirmation of the Plan or a failure to satisfy the conditions to consummation of the Plan, they may be forced to operate in bankruptcy for an extended period while they try to develop a different reorganization plan that can be confirmed. That would increase both the probability and the magnitude of the potentially adverse effects described herein.

| 2. | Failure to receive adequate acceptances

The Debtors believe they will receive the requisite amount of votes in favor of the Plan in light of the fact that, as set forth herein, the Consenting Creditors who hold more than 66.67% of the First Lien Claims agreed to vote for, support and not object to the Plan. However, if for some reason the Debtors do not receive, with respect to each Debtor, votes from holders of at least two-thirds in dollar amount and a majority in number of holders (the “Requisite Acceptances”) with respect to at least one Class of Claims that is Impaired and entitled to vote (excluding insiders), the Debtors will not be able to seek confirmation of the Plan. Further, if the Requisite Acceptances are not received, the Debtors may, subject to the terms and conditions of the Restructuring Support Agreement, seek to accomplish an alternative restructuring of their capitalization and obligations to creditors and obtain acceptances to an alternative plan of reorganization for the Debtors, or otherwise, that may not have the support of the Consenting Creditors and/or the Debtors may be required to sell their business under chapter 7 or 11 of the Bankruptcy Code. There can be no assurance that the terms of any such alternative restructuring arrangement or plan would be similar to or as favorable to the Debtors’ creditors as those proposed in the Plan.

| 3. | Failure to confirm the Plan

Even if the Requisite Acceptances are received, there is some risk that the Bankruptcy Court, which, as a court of equity, may exercise substantial discretion and may deny confirmation of the Plan. A non-accepting (or deemed rejecting) creditor or equity security holder of the Debtors might, among other things, challenge the balloting procedures and results as not being in compliance with the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules. Even if the Bankruptcy Court determined that this Disclosure Statement and the balloting procedures and results were appropriate, the Bankruptcy Court could still decline to confirm the Plan if it finds that any of the statutory requirements for confirmation are not met. Section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code sets forth the requirements for confirmation and requires, among other things, a finding by the Bankruptcy Court that the confirmation of the Plan is not likely to be followed by a liquidation

- 47 -

or a need for further financial reorganization and that the value of distributions to non-accepting holders of claims and interests within a particular class under the Plan will not be less than the value of distributions such holders would receive if the debtor were liquidated under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. While the Debtors cannot provide assurances that the Bankruptcy Court will conclude that these requirements have been met, the Debtors believe that the Plan will satisfy the statutory requirements for confirmation and will not be followed by a need for further financial reorganization and that non-accepting holders within each Class under the Plan will receive distributions at least as great as would be received following a liquidation under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code when taking into consideration all administrative claims and the costs and uncertainty associated with any such chapter 7 case.

If the Plan is not confirmed, the Plan will need to be revised and it is unclear whether a restructuring of the Debtors could be implemented and what distribution holders of Claims ultimately would receive with respect to their Claims, which may constitute less favorable treatment than they would receive under the Plan. If an alternative reorganization could not be agreed to, it is possible that the Debtors would have to liquidate their assets, in which case the Debtors believe that holders of Claims would receive substantially less favorable treatment than they would receive under the Plan. There can be no assurance that the terms of any such alternative restructuring arrangement or plan would be similar to or as favorable to the Debtors’ creditors as those proposed in the Plan.

| 4. | Prepetition Solicitation of acceptances

In many instances, a plan of reorganization is filed and votes to accept or reject the plan are solicited after the filing of a petition commencing a chapter 11 case. Nevertheless, a debtor may solicit votes before the commencement of a chapter 11 case in accordance with section 1126(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3018(b). Section 1126(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3018(b) require that:

| • |  | the plan of reorganization be transmitted to substantially all creditors and interest holders entitled to vote;

| • |  | the time prescribed for voting is not unreasonably short; and

| • |  | the solicitation of votes is in compliance with any applicable non-bankruptcy law, rule or regulation governing the adequacy of disclosure in such solicitation or, if no such law, rule or regulation exists, votes be solicited only after the disclosure of adequate information.

Section 1125(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code describes adequate information as information of a kind and in sufficient detail as would enable a hypothetical reasonable investor typical of holders of claims and interests to make an informed judgment about the Plan. With regard to solicitation of votes before the commencement of a bankruptcy case, if the Bankruptcy Court concludes that the requirements of section 1126(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3018(b) have not been met, then the Bankruptcy Court could deem such votes invalid, whereupon the Plan could not be confirmed without a resolicitation of votes to accept or reject the Plan. While the Debtors believe that the requirements of section 1126(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3018 will be met, there can be no assurance that the Bankruptcy Court will reach the same conclusion.

- 48 -

| 5. | Failure to receive Bankruptcy Court approval of the compromises and settlements contemplated by the Plan

The Plan constitutes a settlement, compromise and release of all rights arising from or relating to the allowance, classification and treatment of all Allowed Claims and Interests and their respective distributions and treatments under the Plan, taking into account and conforming to the relative priority and rights of the Claims and Interests in each Class in connection with any contractual, legal and equitable subordination rights relating thereto, whether arising under general principles of equitable subordination or section 510(b) and (c) of the Bankruptcy Code. This settlement, compromise and release require approval by the Bankruptcy Court. The Debtors cannot ensure that the Bankruptcy Court will approve of the settlement contemplated in the Plan.

The Plan also provides for certain releases, injunctions and exculpations that may otherwise be asserted against the Debtors, Reorganized Debtors, or Released Parties. The releases, injunctions, and exculpations may not be approved, in which case certain Released Parties may withdraw their support from the Plan, notwithstanding the existence of the Restructuring Support Agreement.

| 6. | Alternative Plans of Reorganization may be proposed

If the Chapter 11 Cases are commenced, other parties-in-interest could seek authority from the Bankruptcy Court to propose an alternative plan of reorganization. Under the Bankruptcy Code, a debtor-in-possession initially has the exclusive right to propose and solicit acceptances of a plan of reorganization. However, such exclusivity period can be reduced or terminated upon a showing of cause and an order of the Bankruptcy Court. Were such an order to be entered, other parties-in-interest would then have the opportunity to propose alternative plans of reorganization.

If other parties-in-interest were to propose an alternative plan following expiration or termination of the Debtors’ exclusivity period, such a plan may be less favorable to holders of Claims or Interests. If there are competing plans of reorganization, the Chapter 11 Cases are likely to become longer and more complicated.

| 7. | Failure to consummate the Plan

Article IX of the Plan contains various conditions to consummation of the Plan, including the Confirmation Order having become final and non-appealable, the Debtors having entered into the documents relating to the implementation of the Plan, and all conditions precedent to effectiveness of such agreements having been satisfied or waived in accordance with the terms thereof. As of the date of this Disclosure Statement, there can be no assurance that these or the other conditions to consummation will be satisfied or waived. Accordingly, even if the Plan is confirmed by the Bankruptcy Court, there can be no assurance that the Plan will be consummated and the restructuring completed. If the Plan is not consummated and the restructuring completed, the Chapter 11 Cases will be prolonged and the Debtors may lack sufficient liquidity to effect a successful restructuring under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code.

- 49 -

| 8. | Extended stay in the Chapter 11 Cases

While the Debtors expects that a chapter 11 bankruptcy filing solely for the purpose of implementing the Plan would be of short duration and would not be unduly disruptive to the Debtors’ business, the Debtors cannot be certain that this will be the case. Although the Plan is designed to minimize the length of the Chapter 11 Cases, it is impossible to predict with certainty the amount of time that the Debtors may spend in bankruptcy, and the Debtors cannot be certain that the Plan would be confirmed. Even if the Plan is confirmed on a timely basis, the Chapter 11 Cases could themselves have an adverse effect on the Debtors’ business. There is a risk, due to uncertainty about the Debtors’ future, that:

| • |  | members could seek alternative sources of products from the Debtors’ competitors, including competitors that are in little or no relative financial or operational distress;

| • |  | employees could be distracted from performance of their duties or more easily attracted to other career opportunities; and

| • |  | vendors, suppliers or agents and other business partners could terminate their relationship with the Debtors or require financial assurances or trade terms which are materially different from what the Debtors have today.

A lengthy bankruptcy proceeding would also involve significant expenses and divert the attention of management from operating the Debtors’ business, as well as creating concerns for employees, suppliers and members.

The disruption that the Chapter 11 Cases could inflict upon the Debtors’ business would increase with the length of time it takes to complete the Chapter 11 Cases and the severity of that disruption would depend upon the attractiveness and feasibility of the Plan from the perspective of the constituent parties on whom the Debtors depend, including vendors, employees, agents and members. If the Debtors are unable to obtain confirmation of the Plan on a timely basis, because of a challenge to the Plan or a failure to satisfy the conditions to the effectiveness of the Plan, the Debtors may be forced to operate in bankruptcy for an extended period while they try to develop a different reorganization plan that can be confirmed. A protracted bankruptcy case would increase both the probability and the magnitude of the adverse effects described above.

| 9. | Failure to receive Bankruptcy Court approval of the use of cash collateral

Shortly after commencing Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors may decide to ask the Bankruptcy Court to authorize them to use cash collateral to fund the Chapter 11 Cases. Such access to cash collateral will provide liquidity during the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases. There can be no assurance that the Bankruptcy Court will approve the use of cash collateral on the terms requested. Moreover, if the Chapter 11 Cases take longer than expected to conclude, the Debtors may exhaust their available cash collateral. In such case, there is no assurance that the Debtors will be able to obtain an extension of the right to use cash collateral from their secured lenders or, in the alternative, obtain debtor-in-possession financing, and, the liquidity necessary for the orderly functioning of the Debtors’ business may be materially impaired.

- 50 -

| 10. | Termination of the Restructuring Support Agreement in certain circumstances

Pursuant to the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Consenting Creditors have agreed to support the Plan, however, such support can be terminated and such votes revoked pursuant to the terms and conditions thereof upon the occurrence of certain “Termination Events” (as defined therein) under the Restructuring Support Agreement. Such Termination Events include, among other things, the failure of the Debtors to reach certain milestones in the Chapter 11 Cases in a timely manner, such as the occurrence of the Effective Date in accordance with the timeline set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement. While the Debtors believe that they will be able to meet such milestones, there can be no assurance that will be the case. Additional events that constitute Termination Events under the Restructuring Support Agreement include the conversion of the Chapter 11 Cases to cases under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, a material breach by the Debtors of their obligations under the Restructuring Support Agreement, or a final determination by a court or governmental agency of competent jurisdiction that the transactions contemplated by the Plan cannot legally go forward. See Exhibit E for additional detail. If a Termination Event occurs and the support of the Consenting Creditors were to be withdrawn, and the votes of such holders were revoked, the Debtors may need to amend the Plan and re-solicit votes thereon, or formulate a new chapter 11 plan and solicit votes on such new plan. Such amendment and/or re-solicitation could cause material delay in the Chapter 11 Cases, and may adversely impact the Debtors’ businesses and its ability to reorganize.

| 11. | Distributions could be delayed

If the Plan is confirmed, the date of the distributions to be made pursuant to the Plan will not occur until the Effective Date. The Debtors estimate that the process of obtaining confirmation of the Plan will be no longer than forty-two (42) days from the date of the commencement of the Debtors’ Chapter 11 Cases and, if the Chapter 11 Cases are filed, intend to seek to confirm the Plan on an expedited timeframe. While the Debtors anticipate making Distributions shortly after entry of the Confirmation Order, they may be delayed if the conditions to consummation of the Plan have not yet been met.

| 12. | Objections to classification of Claims and Interests

Section 1122 of the Bankruptcy Code provides that a plan of reorganization may place a claim or an interest in a particular class only if such claim or interest is substantially similar to the other claims or interests in such class. It is possible that certain parties in interest may object to the classification of all First Lien Claims in a single class. The Debtors believe that the classification of Claims and Interests under the Plan complies with the requirements set forth in the Bankruptcy Code. However, there can be no assurance that the Bankruptcy Court will reach the same conclusion.

- 51 -

| 13. | Failure to receive Bankruptcy Court approval of first day orders

The Debtors will seek to address potential concerns of their members, vendors, employees and other key parties-in-interest that might arise from the filing of the Plan by filing motions seeking appropriate court orders to permit the Debtors to pay accounts payable to key parties-in-interest in the ordinary course of business. There can be no guarantee that the Debtors will be successful in obtaining the necessary approvals of the Bankruptcy Court for such arrangements or for every party-in-interest the Debtors may seek to treat in this manner.

| C. | Certain Tax Consequences of the Plan Raise Unsettled and Complex Legal Issues and Involve Factual Determinations

The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Plan are complex and are subject to significant uncertainties. The Debtors currently do not intend to seek any ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (the “IRS”) on the tax consequences of the Plan. Even if the Debtors decide to request a ruling, there would be no assurance that the IRS would rule favorably or that any ruling would be issued before the Effective Date. In addition, in such case, there would still be issues with significant uncertainties, which would not be the subject of any ruling request. Thus, there can be no assurance that the IRS will not challenge the various positions the Debtors have taken, or intend to take, with respect to the tax treatment of the Plan, or that a court would not sustain such a challenge. Holders of First Lien Claims should carefully review Section X hereof, “Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences,” to determine how the tax implications of the Plan may adversely affect the Debtors, Reorganized Debtors, and Holders of First Lien Claims.

| D. | Risks Relating to the New Common Equity

| 1. | There Is No Established Market for the New Common Equity

The New Common Equity will be a new issuance of securities, and there is no established trading market for those securities. Although the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to list the New Common Equity on a national securities exchange, there can be no assurance that there will be an active trading market for it. In addition, there may be trading restrictions on shares of the New Common Equity following the Effective Date as described elsewhere in this Disclosure Statement. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that any market will exist or as to the liquidity of any market that may exist for any such New Common Equity. Holders of New Common Equity may be required to bear the financial risk of ownership indefinitely. Additionally, if a trading market were to develop, holders of New Common Equity may experience difficulty in reselling the New Common Equity and may not be able to sell the New Common Equity at a particular time or at favorable prices. If a trading market were to develop, any such future trading prices of the New Common Equity may be volatile and will depend on many factors, including: (a) the Reorganized Debtors’ operating performance and financial condition; (b) the interest of securities dealers in making a market for them; and (c) the market for similar securities. Accordingly, holders of the New Common Equity may bear certain risks associated with holding securities for an indefinite period of time.

- 52 -

| 2. | Potential Dilution

The ownership percentage represented by the New Common Equity distributed on the Effective Date under the Plan to the holders of First Lien Claims and Existing Equity Interests will be subject to dilution from the New Common Equity issuable pursuant to the MIP (up to 10% of the total New Common Equity), any other shares of New Common Equity that may be issued post-emergence, and the conversion into New Common Equity of any options, warrants, convertible securities, exercisable securities, or other securities that may be issued post-emergence.

In the future, additional equity financings or other share issuances by any of the Reorganized Debtors could adversely affect the value of the New Common Equity. The amount and dilutive effect of any of the foregoing could be material.

| 3. | Significant Holders

The holders of First Lien Claims are expected to acquire a significant ownership interest in the New Common Equity pursuant to the Plan. If such holders were to act as a group, such holders would be in a position to control the outcome of all actions requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors, without the approval of other stockholders. This concentration of ownership could also facilitate or hinder a negotiated change of control of the Reorganized Debtors and, consequently, have an impact on the value of the New Common Equity.

| 4. | Equity Interests Subordinated to Reorganized Debtors’ Indebtedness

In any subsequent liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Reorganized Debtors, the New Common Equity would rank below all debt claims against the Reorganized Debtors, including the New Term Loans and the New Notes. As a result, holders of the New Common Equity will not be entitled to receive any payment or other distribution of assets upon the liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Reorganized Debtors until after all the Reorganized Debtors’ obligations to their debt holders have been satisfied.

| 5. | Implied Valuation of New Common Equity Not Intended to Represent Trading Value of New Common Equity

The valuation of the Reorganized Debtors is not intended to represent the trading value of New Common Equity in public or private markets and is subject to additional uncertainties and contingencies, all of which are difficult to predict. Actual market prices of such securities at issuance will depend upon, among other things: (a) prevailing interest rates; (b) conditions in the financial markets; (c) anticipated initial securities of creditors receiving New Common Equity under the Plan, some of which may prefer to liquidate their investment rather than hold it on a long-term basis; and (d) other factors that generally influence the prices of securities. The actual market price of the New Common Equity is likely to be volatile. Many factors, including factors unrelated to the Reorganized Debtors’ actual operating performance and other factors not possible to predict, could cause the market price of the New Common Equity to rise and fall. Accordingly, the implied value, stated herein and in the Plan, of the securities to be issued does not necessarily reflect, and should not be construed as reflecting, values that will be attained for the New Common Equity in the public or private markets.

- 53 -

| 6. | Reorganized WW Does Not Intend To Pay Dividends on the New Common Equity

Reorganized WW does not intend to pay any dividends on the New Common Equity and the terms of New Term Loan Documents and New Notes Documents governing the Reorganized Debtors’ indebtedness as of the Effective Date and in the future will restrict the ability of Reorganized WW to pay any such dividends. In such circumstances, the success of an investment in the Reorganized Debtors will depend entirely upon any future appreciation in the value of the New Common Equity. There is, however, no guarantee that the New Common Equity will appreciate in value or even maintain its initial implied valuation.

| 7. | New Organizational Documents and Virginia Corporate Law May Contain Provisions that May Discourage a Takeover Attempt

Provisions that will be in the New Organizational Documents and the laws of Virginia, the state in which the Debtor is currently incorporated, could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire Reorganized WW even if doing so might be beneficial to its shareholders. Provisions of the New Organizational Documents may impose various procedural and other requirements, which could make it more difficult for shareholders to effect certain corporate actions. For example, Reorganized WW’s new articles of incorporation authorize our Board of Directors to determine the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of unissued series of preferred stock, without any vote or action by our shareholders. Thus, the Board of Directors will be able to authorize and issue shares of preferred stock with voting or conversion rights that could adversely affect the voting or other rights of holders of the Reorganized Debtors’ common stock. These rights may have the effect of delaying or deterring a change of control of Reorganized WW. These provisions could limit the price that certain investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of Reorganized WW’s common stock.

| 8. | Actions of Activist Shareholders

The Debtor has been, and Reorganized WW may in the future be, subject to actions or proposals initiated by activist shareholders or others in an attempt to effect changes and assert influence on the Board of Directors and senior management, and some such actions or proposals may not be aligned with Reorganized WW’s long-term strategy or the interests of our other shareholders. Engagement with activist shareholders may lead to the expenditure of significant time and energy by management and the Board of Directors and require dedication by the Reorganized Debtors of significant resources. Reorganized WW’s response to suggested actions, proposals, director nominations and/or contests for the election of directors from activist shareholders could disrupt our business and operations, divert the attention of the Board of Directors, management and employees and be costly and time consuming. Potential actions by activist shareholders may interfere with Reorganized WW’s ability to execute its strategic plans, create perceived uncertainties as to the future direction of our business or strategy, and make it more difficult to attract and retain qualified personnel. Also, Reorganized WW may be required to incur significant fees and expenses related to responding to shareholder activism, including for third-party advisors. Any of the foregoing could adversely impact its business, financial condition and results of operations, and the market price of Reorganized WW’s common stock could be subject to significant fluctuation or otherwise be adversely affected by the events, risks and uncertainties described above.

- 54 -

| 9. | NASDAQ Listing

The shares of the Debtor’s common stock are currently listed on NASDAQ under the symbol “WW.” The Debtor’s shares may be suspended from trading and eventually delisted from NASDAQ and there can be no assurance that the Debtor will be able to maintain its listing on NASDAQ during the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases or that Reorganized WW will be able to maintain (or succeed, as applicable, including if a Newco Structure is implemented) the Debtor’s listing or have the New Common Equity approved for listing on NASDAQ. There is no guarantee the Reorganized Debtors will satisfy all requirements for listing upon emergence from the Chapter 11 Cases and be able to list the New Common Equity.

| 10. | Newco Structure

If the Newco Structure is implemented, Newco will be a holding company and will have no material assets other than equity interests in its subsidiaries, including the Debtors. Newco would have no independent means of generating revenue. To the extent that Newco needs funds and its subsidiaries, including the Debtors, are restricted from making such distributions under applicable law or regulation or are otherwise unable to provide such funds, it could materially adversely affect Newco’s liquidity and financial condition.

| E. | Risks Relating to the New Notes and New Term Loans

| 1. | May Not Generate Sufficient Cash Flow to Meet Debt Obligations

The Reorganized Debtors’ ability to make scheduled payments on, or refinance their debt obligations, depends on the Reorganized Debtors’ financial condition and operating performance, which are subject to prevailing economic, industry, and competitive conditions and to certain financial, business, legislative, regulatory, and other factors beyond the Reorganized Debtors’ control. The Reorganized Debtors may be unable to maintain a level of cash flow from operating activities sufficient to permit the Reorganized Debtors to pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest on their indebtedness, including, without limitation, principal and interest payments with respect to the New Notes or New Term Loans.

| 2. | Substantial Debt Upon Emergence

After the consummation of the Plan, the Reorganized Debtors will have substantial debt, which may adversely affect the Reorganized Debtors by limiting future sources of financing, interfering with their ability to pay interest and principal on the New Notes or the New Term Loans and subjecting the Reorganized Debtors to additional risks. The Reorganized Debtors will have a significant amount of indebtedness and debt service obligations upon emergence. If the Reorganized Debtors incur additional indebtedness to those anticipated indebtedness levels, the related risks that the Reorganized Debtors face could increase.

- 55 -

The Reorganized Debtors’ substantial debt could have important consequences, including:

| • |  | making it more difficult for the Reorganized Debtors to satisfy their obligations with respect to the New Term Loans, New Notes and their other obligations;

| • |  | limiting the Reorganized Debtors’ ability to obtain additional financing on satisfactory terms and to otherwise fund working capital, capital expenditures, debt refinancing, acquisitions and other general corporate requirements;

| • |  | a significant portion of the Reorganized Debtors’ cash flow from operations must be dedicated to paying interest on, and the repayment of, the principal of the Reorganized Debtors’ indebtedness;

| • |  | the Reorganized Debtors’ ability to adjust to changing market conditions and to compete with other weight loss management companies may be hampered by the amount of debt they owe;

| • |  | increasing the Reorganized Debtors’ vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

| • |  | placing the Reorganized Debtors at a competitive disadvantage compared to their competitors that have less debt or are less leveraged;

| • |  | limiting the Reorganized Debtors’ flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in their business and the industry in which the Reorganized Debtors operate; and

| • |  | restricting the Reorganized Debtors from making strategic acquisitions or exploiting business opportunities.

In addition, the New Credit Agreement and New Notes Indenture will contain covenants that will limit the Reorganized Debtors’ ability to engage in activities that may be in the Reorganized Debtors’ long-term best interests. The Reorganized Debtors’ failure to comply with those covenants could result in an event of default which, if not cured or waived, could result in the acceleration of all of their debt. Also, a substantial portion of the Reorganized Debtors’ debt, will bear interest at variable rates. If market interest rates increase, variable-rate debt will create higher debt service requirements, which would adversely affect the Debtors’ cash flow.

| 3. | Substantial Additional Leverage

Despite current indebtedness levels, the Reorganized Debtors may still be able to incur substantially more debt, including additional secured indebtedness that may be senior to or pari passu with the New Takeback Debt, which would increase the risks associated with the Reorganized Debtors’ substantial leverage. Even with the Reorganized Debtors’ debt levels, the Reorganized Debtors may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future. Although the New Credit Agreement and New Notes Indenture will contain restrictions on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, these restrictions are likely to be subject to a number of significant qualifications and exceptions and, under certain circumstances, the amount of indebtedness that could be incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. Additionally, the New Credit Agreement and New Notes Indenture will permit the Reorganized

- 56 -

Debtors to incur a super-priority revolving credit facility that is secured by the Collateral (as defined below) and will be senior in right of payment to the New Term Loans and New Notes. The holders of that debt will be entitled to priority over the holders of the New Term Loans and New Notes in any proceeds distributed in connection with any exercise of remedies with respect to the Collateral or insolvency, liquidation, reorganization, dissolution or other winding up of the Reorganized Debtors. This may have the effect of reducing the amount of proceeds paid to the holders of the New Term Loans and New Notes.

If the Reorganized Debtors incur additional indebtedness, the related risks that the Reorganized Debtors face would intensify. In addition, the New Credit Agreement and New Notes Indenture will not prevent the Reorganized Debtors from incurring obligations that do not constitute indebtedness under those agreements and the Debtors anticipate that any agreement governing their future indebtedness will similarly not prevent the Reorganized Debtors from incurring obligations that do not constitute indebtedness under those agreements and could exacerbate the risks associated with the Reorganized Debtors’ leverage.

| 4. | Restrictive Covenants in Debt Agreements

The Reorganized Debtors’ debt agreements will contain restrictions that limit flexibility in operating their business. The New Credit Agreement and the New Notes Indenture will contain a number of significant covenants. These covenants are expected to limit the Reorganized Debtors’ ability to, among other things:

| • |  | incur additional indebtedness or issue disqualified stock or preferred stock;

| • |  | make investments;

| • |  | pay dividends and make other restricted payments;

| • |  | sell certain assets;

| • |  | create liens;

| • |  | enter into sale and leaseback transactions;

| • |  | consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of the Reorganized Debtors’ assets;

| • |  | use excess cash flow for purposes other than to repay or redeem the New Term Loans or New Notes;

| • |  | enter into transactions with affiliates; and

| • |  | designate subsidiaries as unrestricted subsidiaries.

- 57 -

| 5. | Defects in Guarantees and Collateral Securing the New Term Loans and New Notes and Intercreditor Arrangements

The indebtedness under the New Term Loan and New Notes will be secured, subject to certain exceptions and permitted liens, on a first-priority pari passu basis by direct or indirect security interests in substantially all of the assets of the Reorganized Debtors (henceforth, the “Collateral”). The Collateral and the related secured guarantees on a first-priority basis are subject to any and all exceptions, defects, encumbrances, liens and other imperfections as may be accepted by the administrative agent for the New Term Loans (the “Administrative Agent”) and/or the trustee and collateral agent for the New Notes (the “Notes Collateral Agent”) and any other creditors that also have the benefit of first liens on the Collateral from time to time. The existence of any such exceptions, defects, encumbrances, liens and other imperfections could adversely affect the value of the Collateral, as well as the ability of the Administrative Agent and the Notes Collateral Agent to realize or foreclose on such Collateral. In addition, the Collateral is subject to other liens permitted under the terms of the New Credit Agreement and New Notes Indenture, whether arising on or after the Effective Date. To the extent that third parties hold prior liens, such third parties may have rights and remedies with respect to the property subject to such liens that, if exercised, could adversely affect the value of the Collateral.

The rights of the New Term Loan Creditors and the New Notes Creditors may be substantially limited by the terms of the lien ranking agreements that will be set forth in the New Credit Agreement, the New Notes Indenture and the New Intercreditor Agreement, even during an event of default. Such New Intercreditor Agreement will provide customary intercreditor arrangements for pari passu indebtedness, which will govern the relationship between the holders of the New Term Loans and New Notes and may provide that the controlling collateral agent may be release liens on the New First Lien Collateral or make decisions regarding the New First Lien Collateral without the consent of the any other collateral agent.

| 6. | The New Term Loans and New Notes Will Be Secured Only to the Extent of the Value of the Assets Granted as a Security Therefor; the Fair Market Value of the Reorganized Debtors Upon Any Foreclosure May not Be Sufficient to Repay the New Term Loans and New Notes in Full

The fair market value of the collateral securing the New Term Loans and New Notes may be or become less than the total amount of debt secured by such collateral; therefore, upon any foreclosure, the New Term Loan Creditors and the New Notes Creditors may not be paid back in full, and the amounts such New Term Loan Creditors and New Notes Creditors would receive upon a sale of the applicable collateral is inherently uncertain at this time.

If a subsequent bankruptcy or similar proceeding is commenced by or against the Reorganized Debtors, and if the indebtedness under the New Term Loans and New Notes exceeds the value of the collateral securing it, the New Term Loan Creditors and New Notes Creditors may be deemed to have unsecured claims to the same extent that such loans exceed the value of the collateral, in which case, such unsecured claims would not be entitled to the benefits of any security in such collateral. Additionally, some or all accrued but unpaid interest may be disallowed in any bankruptcy proceeding.

- 58 -

The security interests granted in favor of the New Credit Agreement Agent and the New Notes Trustee are subject to practical problems generally associated with the realization of security interests in collateral and, accordingly, such agent or trustee may be unable to foreclose upon the collateral.

| 7. | The New Term Loans and New Notes May Include Covenants that Impose Restrictions on the Reorganized Debtors’ Finances and Business Operations

The New Term Loans and New Notes may include restrictive covenants that could limit the Reorganized Debtors’ ability to react to market conditions or satisfy any extraordinary capital needs, or otherwise restrict the Reorganized Debtors’ financing and operations, and there can be no assurance that the Reorganized Debtors would be able to comply with such covenants. If the Reorganized Debtors were to fail to comply with such covenants and terms, the Reorganized Debtors may be required to obtain waivers from the New Term Loan Creditors and the New Notes Creditors, and, if such waivers were not obtained, there could be a material adverse effect on the Reorganized Debtors’ financial condition and future performance.

| 8. | Any Future Pledge of Collateral Might Be Avoidable in a Subsequent Bankruptcy by the Reorganized Debtors

Any future pledge of collateral in favor of the New Credit Agreement Agent and the New Notes Trustee, including pursuant to security documents delivered after the Effective Date, might be avoidable by the pledgor (as a subsequent debtor in possession) or by its trustee in bankruptcy if certain events or circumstances exist or occur, including, among others, if the pledgor is insolvent at the time of the pledge, the pledge permits the New Term Loan Creditors or the New Notes Creditors, as applicable, to receive a greater recovery than if the pledge had not been given, and a bankruptcy proceeding in respect of the pledgor is commenced within 90 days following the pledge, or, in certain circumstances, a longer period.

| 9. | Rating of New Notes and New Term Loans

While the Reorganized Debtors will use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a rating for the New Notes and the New Term Loans, there can be no assurances that a rating will be obtained for one or both of the New Notes and New Term Loans. If one or more rating agencies rates the New Notes or New Term Loans and assigns them a rating lower than the rating expected by investors, or reduces its rating in the future, the market price of the New Notes or New Term Loans, as applicable, could be reduced.

| 10. | There May Not be an Active Trading Market for the New Notes

There is not and there may not be a public market for the New Notes, and the Reorganized Debtors do not intend to seek any listing of the New Notes on any stock exchange or other trading market of any type whatsoever. Additionally, there will be transfer restrictions on the ability of holders to transfer their New Notes. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that an active trading market for the New Notes will ever develop or, if such a market does develop, that it will be maintained.

- 59 -

| 11. | The New Notes may have a small outstanding float.

The Holders of First Lien Claims are entitled to elect to receive New Notes and if such Holder does not elect to receive New Notes, such Holder shall be entitled to receive New Term Loans. As such, the Debtors expect that the New Notes may represent only a small outstanding aggregate principal amount of the New Takeback Debt on the Effective Date. A debt security with a small outstanding aggregate principal amount or “float” may command a lower price than would a comparable debt security with a larger float. Therefore, the market price for the New Notes may be adversely affected. The reduced float may also make the trading price of the New Notes more volatile. There can be no assurance that an active market in the New Notes will exist or be maintained and there can be no assurances as to the prices at which the New Notes may be traded, if at all. The extent of the trading market for the New Notes would depend upon the number of holders of the New Notes that remain at such time, the interest in maintaining markets in the New Notes on the part of securities firms and other factors.

| F. | Other Risks

| 1. | The Effective Date May Not Occur

Although the Debtors believe that the Effective Date may occur quickly after the Confirmation Date, there can be no assurance as to such timing, or as to whether the Effective Date will, in fact, occur. Effectiveness of the Plan is also subject to certain conditions as described in Article XI of the Plan. If these conditions have not occurred or have not been waived as set forth in the Plan, then the Confirmation Order may be vacated, in which event no distributions would be made under the Plan, the Debtors and all holders of Claims or Interests would be restored to the status quo as of the day immediately preceding the Confirmation Date, and the Debtors’ obligations with respect to the Claims and Interests would remain unchanged.

| 2. | Subject to the Terms and Conditions of the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Debtors May Seek Alternatives to the Confirmation of the Plan

If the Plan is not confirmed, the Debtors may be unable to satisfy their financial obligations and the Debtors’ ability to continue operating as a going concern could be severely jeopardized. The realistic alternatives likely will be: (i) the preparation and presentation of an alternative plan of reorganization; (ii) a sale of some or all of the Debtors’ assets pursuant to section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code; or (iii) a liquidation under Chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. The Debtors believe that seeking relief under the Bankruptcy Code other than in connection with the Plan could materially and adversely affect the relationships between the Debtors and their existing and potential members, employees, vendors, suppliers, and other stakeholders, and subject the Debtors to other direct and indirect adverse consequences.

For example:

| • |  | reputational damage could cause members to move to the Debtors’ competitors;

- 60 -

| • |  | such a bankruptcy filing could erode the Debtors’ members’ confidence in the Debtors’ ability to produce and deliver competitive services and, as a result, there could be a significant and precipitous decline in the Debtors’ revenues, profitability and cash flow;

| • |  | it may become more difficult to retain, attract or replace key employees;

| • |  | the Debtors could be forced to operate in bankruptcy for an extended period of time while they try to develop a confirmable reorganization plan;

| • |  | the Debtors’ trade creditors, members and other partners could seek to terminate their relationships with the Debtors, require financial assurances or enhanced performance, or refuse to provide credit on the same terms as they provided prior to the reorganization case;

| • |  | the Debtors may not be able to obtain debtor-in-possession financing or use of cash collateral to sustain operations during the Chapter 11 Cases; and

| • |  | if the Debtors are not able to confirm and implement a plan of reorganization, or if sufficient postpetition financing is not available, the Debtors may be forced to liquidate under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code.

| 3. | The Debtors Have No Duty to Update

The statements contained in this Disclosure Statement are made by the Debtors as of the date hereof, unless otherwise specified herein, and the delivery of this Disclosure Statement after that date does not imply that there has been no change in the information set forth herein since that date. The Debtors have no duty to update this Disclosure Statement unless otherwise ordered to do so by the Bankruptcy Court.

| 4. | The Debtors May Not Be Able to Achieve Their Projected Financial Results or Meet Their Post-Restructuring Debt Obligations

Certain of the information contained herein is, by nature, forward-looking, and contains estimates and assumptions, which might ultimately prove to be incorrect, and projections, which may be materially different from actual future experiences. Many of the assumptions underlying the projections are subject to significant uncertainties that are beyond the control of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, including the timing, confirmation, and consummation of the Plan, the Reorganized Debtors’ future revenues, inflation, and other unanticipated market and economic conditions. There are uncertainties associated with any projections and estimates, and they should not be considered assurances or guarantees of the amount of funds or the amount of Claims that might be allowed. Some assumptions may not materialize, and unanticipated events and circumstances may affect the actual results.

- 61 -

The Financial Projections were prepared based upon certain assumptions that the Debtors believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. The Financial Projections have not been examined or compiled by independent accountants. The Financial Projections are inherently subject to substantial and numerous uncertainties and to a wide variety of significant business, economic, regulatory and competitive risks, and the assumptions underlying the projections may be inaccurate in material respects. In addition, unanticipated events and circumstances occurring after the approval of this Disclosure Statement by the Bankruptcy Court including any natural disasters, terrorist attacks, or health epidemics and/or pandemics may affect the actual financial results achieved. There is no guarantee that the Financial Projections will be realized, and actual financial results may differ significantly from the Financial Projections.

| 5. | Estimated Valuations of the Debtors and Estimated Recoveries to Holders of Allowed Claims and Interests Are Not Intended to Represent Potential Market Values

There can be no assurance that the estimated Allowed amount of Claims in certain Classes will not be significantly more than projected, which in turn, could cause the value of distributions to be reduced substantially. The Debtors’ estimated recoveries to Holders of Allowed Claims are not intended to represent the market value of the Debtors’ securities. The estimated recoveries are based on numerous assumptions (the realization of many of which will be beyond the control of the Debtors), including: (a) the successful reorganization of the Debtors; (b) an assumed date for the occurrence of the Effective Date; (c) the Debtors’ ability to achieve the operating and financial results included in the Financial Projections; (d) the Debtors’ ability to maintain adequate liquidity to fund operations; (e) the assumption that capital and equity markets remain consistent with current conditions; and (f) the Debtors’ ability to compete in the current weight management industry. Accordingly, the estimated recoveries do not necessarily reflect, and should not be construed as reflecting, values that may be attained for the Debtors’ securities in the public or private markets.

| 6. | No Representations Outside this Disclosure Statement Are Authorized

No representations concerning or related to the Debtors or the Plan are authorized by the Bankruptcy Court or the Bankruptcy Code, other than as set forth in this Disclosure Statement. Any representations or inducements made to secure your vote to accept the Plan, that are other than those contained in, or included with, this Disclosure Statement should not be relied upon in making the decision to accept or reject the Plan.

| 7. | No Legal or Tax Advice is Provided by this Disclosure Statement

The contents of this Disclosure Statement should not be construed as legal, business, or tax advice. Each holder of a Claim or Interest should consult their own legal counsel and accountant as to legal, tax, and other matters concerning their Claim or Interest.

This Disclosure Statement is not legal advice to you. This Disclosure Statement may not be relied upon for any purpose other than to provide you with information regarding the Debtors and the proposed Restructuring Transactions to assist you in making a decision regarding whether or not to support the In-Court Restructuring and vote in favor of the Plan.

- 62 -

IX. | DESCRIPTION OF NEW COMMON EQUITY AND NEW TAKEBACK DEBT TO BE ISSUED IN CONNECTION WITH THE PLAN

| A. | New Common Equity.

As part of their recovery, the Holders of First Lien Claims and Existing Equity Interests will receive New Common Equity in exchange for their Claims and Interests. The New Common Equity shall be described in the Plan Supplement.

| B. | New Term Loans.

As part of their recovery, the Holders of First Lien Claims, that make a valid New Notes Election to receive New Term Loans or make no New Notes Election at all, will receive New Term Loans in exchange for their Claims. The New Term Loans shall be described in the Plan Supplement.

| C. | New Notes.

As part of their recovery, the Holders of First Lien Claims, that make a valid New Notes Election to receive New Notes, will receive New Notes in exchange for their Claims. The New Notes shall be described in the Plan Supplement.

X. | CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following discussion is a summary of certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the implementation of the Plan to the Debtors and to certain holders of First Lien Claims. The following summary does not address the U.S. federal income tax consequences to holders of Claims who are unimpaired or deemed to accept or reject the Plan. In addition, this discussion does not address any consideration that is received on account of a person’s capacity other than as a holder of First Lien Claims.

The discussion of U.S. federal income tax consequences below is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”), regulations promulgated by the United States Department of the Treasury under the Code (the “Treasury Regulations”), judicial authorities, published positions of the IRS, and other applicable authorities, all as in effect on the date of this Disclosure Statement, and all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations (possibly with retroactive effect). The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the contemplated transactions are complex and subject to significant uncertainties. The Debtors have not requested an opinion of counsel or a ruling from the IRS or any other taxing authority with respect to any of the tax aspects of the contemplated transactions, and the discussion below is not binding upon the IRS or any court. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that the IRS would not assert, or that a court would not sustain, a contrary position as to the U.S. federal income tax consequences described herein.

This summary does not address non-U.S., state, local, gift, or estate tax consequences of the Plan, nor does it purport to address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to a holder in light of its individual circumstances, including the impact of the Medicare contribution tax on net investment income and the alternative minimum tax, or to a

- 63 -

holder that may be subject to special tax rules (such as persons who are related to any Debtor within the meaning of one of various provisions of the Code; broker-dealers; banks; mutual funds; insurance companies; financial institutions; small business investment companies; real estate investment trusts; regulated investment companies; tax-exempt organizations; trusts; governmental authorities or agencies; dealers and traders in securities; retirement plans; individual retirement and other tax-deferred accounts; holders that are, or hold First Lien Claims through, S corporations, partnerships or other pass-through entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes; persons whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; dealers in foreign currency; holders who hold First Lien Claims as part of a straddle, hedge, conversion transaction or other integrated investment; holders using a mark-to-market method of accounting; holders of First Lien Claims who are themselves in bankruptcy; and holders who are accrual method taxpayers that report income on an “applicable financial statement”). In addition, this discussion does not address U.S. federal taxes other than income taxes.

Furthermore, this discussion assumes that the First Lien Claims are held as “capital assets” (generally, property held for investment) within the meaning of section 1221 of the Code.

The following summary of certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences is for informational purposes only and is not a substitute for careful tax planning and advice based upon a holder’s individual circumstances. Each holder of a Claim is urged to consult its tax advisor for the U.S. federal, state, local, non-U.S., and other tax consequences applicable under the Plan.

| A. | Characterization of the Plan

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, WW is the common parent of an affiliated group of corporations that files a consolidated U.S. federal income tax return (the “WW Group”), of which certain other Debtors are members or are disregarded entities, directly or indirectly, wholly-owned by a member of the WW Group.

The Debtors anticipate that the Plan will be effectuated pursuant to one of two potential structures. In one structure, the New Common Equity will be issued by Reorganized WW, which will continue to own the other Debtors and their subsidiaries (the “Existing Structure”). In the alternative structure, the Debtors’ assets (and/or interests in the Debtors) will be directly or indirectly transferred to an entity (“Newco”) to be formed by a third party nominee (the “Newco Structure”), and Newco is expected to have all the same assets and liabilities as Reorganized WW if the Newco Structure were not implemented. As such, Newco financial statements would provide limited incremental information. Certain tax consequences of the Plan will depend on whether the Existing Structure or the Newco Structure will be used.

The Debtors and the Consenting Creditors have not yet determined how the Plan will be structured. In the Newco Structure, the Debtors would realize taxable gain or loss upon the transfer (or deemed transfer) of assets in an amount equal to the difference between the aggregate fair market value of the assets transferred (or deemed transferred) by the Debtors and the Debtors’ aggregate tax basis in such assets. Any gain not offset by the Debtors’ net operating losses (the “NOLs”) or other tax attributes would result in a cash tax liability. The decision on how the Plan will be structured will principally depend on whether a determination can be reached that the Newco Structure would produce tax benefits that outweigh any upfront cash tax liability for the Debtors.

- 64 -

| B. | Consequences to Debtors

| 1. | Cancellation of Debt

In general, absent an exception, a debtor will realize and recognize cancellation of debt (“COD”) income upon satisfaction of its outstanding indebtedness for total consideration less than the amount of such indebtedness. The amount of COD income, in general, is the excess of (a) the adjusted issue price of the indebtedness satisfied over (b) the sum of (i) the amount of cash paid and (ii) the fair market value of any consideration (including equity of a debtor or a party related to such debtor) given in satisfaction, or as part of the discharge, of such indebtedness at the time of the exchange. The Plan provides that holders of First Lien Claims will receive New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity in exchange for their First Lien Claims, so the amount of COD income for the WW Group will depend in part on the issue price of the New Takeback Debt and the fair market value of the New Common Equity. Accordingly, the estimated amount of COD income is uncertain at this time.

Under section 108 of the Code, a taxpayer is not required to include COD income in gross income if the debtor is under the jurisdiction of a court in a case under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code and the discharge of debt occurs pursuant to that proceeding. As a consequence of such an exclusion, a debtor generally must reduce its tax attributes by the amount of COD income that it excluded from gross income. In general, such tax attributes are reduced in the following order: (a) NOLs; (b) general business credit carryovers; (c) minimum tax credit carryovers; (d) capital loss carryovers; (e) tax basis in assets (but not below the amount of liabilities to which the taxpayer remains subject immediately after the cancellation of indebtedness); (f) passive activity loss and credit carryovers; and (g) foreign tax credit carryovers. Alternatively, a taxpayer with excluded COD may elect first to reduce the basis of its depreciable assets (a “Section 108(b)(5) Election”), in which case the limitation described in (e) does not apply to the reduction in basis of depreciable property and, following such reduction, any remaining COD income that is excluded from gross income reduces any remaining tax attributes in the order specified in the prior sentence. The reduction of the taxpayer’s tax attributes occurs at the end of the tax year for which the excluded COD income is realized, but only after the taxpayer’s net income or loss for the taxable year of the debt discharge has been determined; in this way, the attribute reduction is generally effective as of the start of the taxable year following the discharge. If the amount of excluded COD income exceeds available tax attributes, the excess generally is not subject to U.S. federal income tax. Where a taxpayer joins in the filing of a consolidated U.S. federal income tax return, applicable Treasury Regulations require, in certain circumstances, that certain tax attributes of other members of the group also be reduced.

In connection with the implementation of the Plan, the Debtors expect to realize a substantial amount of excluded COD income for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The Debtors currently do not intend to make a Section 108(b)(5) Election and expect that substantially all of their NOLs, if any, as well as a portion of their asset tax basis, will be reduced as a result of the COD attribute reduction arising in connection with the Plan.

- 65 -

In the Newco Structure, COD income will not result in a reduction in the tax basis of assets acquired by Newco. Instead, Newco will have tax basis in the assets acquired from the Debtors equal to the fair market value of such assets.

| 2. | Limitation on NOLs and Other Tax Attributes

The WW Group did not have any federal consolidated NOLs (as reported on its latest consolidated federal income tax return), and the Debtors had carryforwards of disallowed business interest expense of approximately $323 million as of December 31, 2024. The Debtors have approximately $ 103 million in estimated state NOLs.

Following the Effective Date, any NOLs, carryforwards of disallowed business interest expense and certain other tax attributes, if any, allocable to tax periods or portions thereof ending on or prior to the Effective Date (collectively, “Pre-Change Losses”) may be subject to certain limitations under sections 382 and 383 of the Code. Any such limitations apply in addition to, and not in lieu of, the attribute reduction that results from the exclusion of COD income arising in connection with the Plan.

If a corporation or consolidated group undergoes an “ownership change” as defined under section 382 of the Code, the amount of its “pre-change losses” that may be utilized to offset future taxable income generally is subject to an annual limitation. In general, an “ownership change” occurs if the percentage of the value of the loss corporation’s stock owned by one or more direct or indirect “5-percent shareholders” increases by more than fifty percentage points over the lowest percentage of value owned by the 5-percent shareholders at any time during the applicable testing period. The testing period generally is the shorter of (a) the three-year period preceding the testing date and (b) the period of time since the most recent ownership change of the corporation. The Debtors anticipate that the distribution of the New Common Equity pursuant to the Plan will result in an ownership change of the Reorganized Debtors for these purposes, and that the Reorganized Debtors’ use of their Pre-Change Losses will be subject to limitation unless an exception to the general rules of sections 382 and 383 of the Code applies.

In general, the amount of the annual limitation to which a corporation or consolidated group that undergoes an ownership change would be subject is equal to the product of (a) the fair market value of the stock of the corporation (or parent of the consolidated group) immediately before the ownership change (with certain adjustments) and (b) the “long-term tax-exempt rate” (which is the highest of the adjusted federal long- term rates in effect for any month in the three-calendar-month period ending with the calendar month in which the ownership change occurs). For a corporation or consolidated group in bankruptcy that undergoes an ownership change pursuant to a confirmed bankruptcy plan, unless the special exception described below applies, the annual limitation is generally determined by reference to the fair market value of the stock of the corporation (or the parent of the consolidated group) immediately after (rather than before) the ownership change and after giving effect to the discharge of creditors’ First Lien Claims, subject to certain adjustments; in no event, however, can the stock value for this purpose exceed the pre-change gross value of the assets of the corporation. Any portion of the annual limitation that is not used in a given year may be carried forward, thereby adding to the annual limitation for the subsequent taxable year.

- 66 -

Under section 382(l)(5) of the Code, an exception to the foregoing annual limitation rules generally applies when, among other requirements, so-called “qualified creditors” and shareholders of a debtor corporation in chapter 11 receive, in respect of their claims or equity interests, respectively, at least fifty percent of the vote and value of the stock of the reorganized debtor (or a controlling corporation if also in chapter 11) pursuant to a confirmed chapter 11 plan. The Debtors currently expect they will either not qualify for or will elect not to apply this exception in connection with the Plan and, accordingly, the annual limitation is expected to apply as described above.

In the Newco Structure, Newco would not succeed to any of the tax attributes of the Debtors, but should have tax basis in the assets acquired from the Debtors equal to the fair market value of such assets. Accordingly, the discussion above regarding Section 382 would be generally irrelevant for Newco.

| C. | Consequences to Holders of First Lien Claims

Except as otherwise discussed herein, the summary below generally assumes that holders of the applicable First Lien Claims will, each as a class, vote to accept the Plan. As used herein, the term “U.S. Holder” means a beneficial owner of First Lien Claims, New Takeback Debt or the New Common Equity that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

| • |  | an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;

| • |  | a corporation, or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;

| • |  | an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

| • |  | a trust, if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary jurisdiction over its administration and one or more United States persons have authority to control all of its substantial decisions, or if the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a United States person.

A “Non-U.S. Holder” is a beneficial owner of First Lien Claims, New Takeback Debt or New Common Equity that is neither a U.S. Holder nor an entity classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If a partnership or other entity or arrangement classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds First Lien Claims, New Takeback Debt or New Common Equity, the tax treatment of a partner in such partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner, the activities of the partnership and certain determinations made at the partner-level. Each investor that is a partnership or a partner in a partnership holding any of such instruments should consult its tax advisor.

- 67 -

| 1. | U.S. Holders of First Lien Claims

(a)Recognition of Gain or Loss

Pursuant to the Plan, a holder of allowed First Lien Claims will receive in satisfaction of its allowed First Lien Claims its Pro Rata share of the New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity.

Under applicable Treasury Regulations, the modification of the terms of a debt instrument (including pursuant to an exchange of a new debt instrument for the existing debt instrument) generally is a significant modification if, based on all of the facts and circumstances and taking into account all modifications of the debt instrument, the legal rights or obligations that are altered and the degree to which they are altered is “economically significant.” A change in the yield of a debt instrument is a significant modification if the yield of the modified instrument (as computed under the applicable Treasury Regulations) varies from the annual yield of the unmodified instrument (determined as of the date of the modification) by more than the greater of (i) 0.25% or (ii) 5% of the annual yield of the unmodified instrument.

Based on such applicable Treasury Regulations, the Debtors expect, and the remainder of this discussion assumes, that an exchange of allowed First Lien Claims pursuant to the Plan should be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes as an “exchange” of such First Lien Claims for the New Takeback Debt. Each U.S. Holder of allowed First Lien Claims should realize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between (i) the sum of (x) the issue price of the New Takeback Debt received in respect of the First Lien Claims exchanged therefor and (y) the fair market value of the New Common Equity received in respect of the First Lien Claims exchanged therefor and (ii) the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in the First Lien Claims exchanged therefor. Whether a U.S. Holder of allowed First Lien Claims will recognize any such realized gain or loss will depend on whether the receipt of the New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity in exchange for such First Lien Claims constitutes a taxable exchange or a tax-deferred (or partially tax-deferred) exchange for such holder, which will in part depend on whether both the First Lien Claims surrendered and the New Takeback Debt received in the exchange constitute “securities” for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

The term “security” is not defined in the Code or in the Treasury Regulations issued thereunder and has not been clearly defined by judicial decisions. The determination of whether a debt obligation constitutes a security for U.S. federal tax purposes is complex and depends on the facts and circumstances surrounding the origin and nature of the claim. One of the most significant factors considered in determining whether a particular debt obligation is a security is its original term. In general, debt obligations issued with a term of less than five years do not constitute securities, whereas debt obligations with a term of ten years or more constitute securities. However, the IRS has issued a published ruling that indicates that new debt instruments received in exchange for original debt instruments and that represent a continuation of the security holder’s investment in substantially the same form may constitute securities even when the term of the new debt instruments (measured from the date of the exchange) is less than five years.

- 68 -

Although the matter is not free from doubt, the Debtors currently intend to take the position that (x) the New Takeback Debt, the loans under the Term Loan Facility and the Senior Secured Notes constitute “securities” for U.S. federal income tax purposes, while (y) the loans under the Revolving Credit Facility do not constitute “securities” for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Each holder of a First Lien Claim is urged to consult its tax advisor regarding the appropriate status for U.S. federal income tax purposes of such a Claim and of the New Takeback Debt.

Based on the assumption that the loans under the Revolving Credit Facility do not constitute securities for U.S. federal income tax purposes, other than with respect to any amounts received that are attributable to accrued but unpaid interest, each U.S. Holder of Claims under the Revolving Credit Facility would be treated as engaging in a fully taxable exchange and should recognize all realized gain or loss. Such a holder should have a tax basis in the New Takeback Debt equal to the issue price of such instruments for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and the holding period in the New Takeback Debt should commence on the day following the Effective Date. Such a holder should have a tax basis in the New Common Equity equal to its fair market value on the Effective Date, and the holding period in the New Takeback Debt should commence on the day following the Effective Date.

Based on the assumption that the New Takeback Debt, the Term Loan Facility and the Senior Secured Notes constitute “securities” for U.S. federal income tax purposes, each U.S. Holder of the Claims under the Term Loan Facility and/or the Senior Secured Notes would be treated as engaging in a tax-deferred exchange for such holder and generally would not recognize any gain or loss. Such a holder should have tax basis in the New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity equal to such holder’s adjusted tax basis in the First Lien Debt exchanged therefor (with such basis allocated among the New Takeback Debt and the New Common Equity in proportion to their fair market values). Such a holder should have a holding period in the New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity that includes such holder’s holding period in the First Lien Debt exchanged therefor.

If the Newco Structure is used, all U.S. Holders should be treated as engaging in a fully taxable exchange.

Where gain or loss is recognized by a U.S. Holder in an exchange of First Lien Claims pursuant to the Plan, the character of such gain or loss as long-term or short-term capital gain or loss or as ordinary income or loss will be determined by a number of factors, including the tax status of such U.S. Holder, whether the First Lien Claims constitute capital assets in the hands of such U.S. Holder and how long they have been held, whether the First Lien Claims were acquired at a market discount, and whether and to what extent the holder previously claimed a worthlessness deduction with respect to the First Lien Claims. In general, any gain or loss generally should be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder held the First Lien Claims as capital assets and such U.S. Holder’s holding period in the First Lien Claims is more than one year at the time of the relevant exchange. A reduced tax rate on long-term capital gain may apply to non-corporate U.S. Holders. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to significant limitations.

- 69 -

A U.S. Holder that purchased its First Lien Claims from a prior holder at a “market discount” (relative to the principal amount of the First Lien Claims at the time of acquisition) may be subject to the market discount rules of the Code. In general, a debt instrument is considered to have been acquired with market discount if the holder’s adjusted tax basis in the debt instrument is less than (i) its “stated redemption price at maturity” (which generally would be equal to the stated principal amount if all stated interest was required to be paid in cash or property at least annually) or (ii) in the case of a debt instrument issued with original issue discount (“OID”), its adjusted issue price, in each case, by more than a de minimis amount. Under these rules, any gain recognized on the exchange of First Lien Claims (which, as discussed below, does not include amounts received in respect of accrued but unpaid interest) generally will be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the market discount accrued (on a straight line basis or, at the election of the U.S. Holder, on a constant yield basis) during the U.S. Holder’s period of ownership, unless such U.S. Holder elected to include the market discount in income as it accrued. If a U.S. Holder of First Lien Claims did not elect to include market discount in income as it accrued and, thus, under the market discount rules, was required to defer all or a portion of any deductions for interest on debt incurred or maintained to purchase or carry its First Lien Claims, such deferred amounts would become deductible at the time of the exchange. To the extent that First Lien Claims acquired with a market discount are exchanged in a tax-deferred transaction for other property, any market discount that accrued on such First Lien Claims but was not recognized by the U.S. Holder generally is carried over to the property received therefor, and any gain recognized on the subsequent sale or other disposition of the property generally is treated as ordinary income to the extent of the accrued, but not recognized, market discount with respect to such First Lien Claims. U.S. Holders who acquired their First Lien Claims other than at original issuance should consult their tax advisors regarding the possible application of the market discount rules.

For a discussion as to the possible recognition of accrued interest income in connection with an exchange of allowed First Lien Claims and related tax basis and holding period considerations, see “—Distributions with Respect to Accrued But Unpaid Interest” below.

(b)Distributions with Respect to Accrued But Unpaid Interest

In general, to the extent that any consideration received pursuant to the Plan by a U.S. Holder of First Lien Claims is received in satisfaction of interest accrued during such U.S. Holder’s holding period, such amount will be taxable to the U.S. Holder as ordinary interest income (if not previously included in the U.S. Holder’s gross income under such U.S. Holder’s normal method of accounting). Conversely, a U.S. Holder may be entitled to recognize a loss to the extent any accrued interest was previously included in its gross income and is not paid in full. It is unclear whether a U.S. Holder would be required to recognize a capital loss, rather than an ordinary loss, with respect to previously included interest that is not paid in full. In addition, tax basis in the consideration received by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Plan in satisfaction of interest accrued generally will be equal to the fair market value of such consideration, and such U.S. Holder’s holding period in such consideration should commence on the day following the Effective Date.

The Plan provides that distributions to U.S. Holders with respect to any allowed Claim will, except as otherwise required by applicable law (as reasonably determined by the Reorganized Debtors), be allocated first to the principal amount of such allowed First Lien Claims, with any excess allocated to the remaining portion of such allowed Claim. There is no assurance that the IRS will respect such allocation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

- 70 -

Holders of First Lien Claims should consult their tax advisors regarding the proper allocation of the consideration received by them under the Plan, as well as the deductibility of accrued but unpaid interest and the character of any loss claimed with respect to accrued but unpaid interest previously included in income for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

(c)Ownership and Disposition of New Takeback Debt

The issue price of a debt instrument issued in exchange for another debt instrument depends on whether either debt instrument is considered “traded on an established market” (“publicly traded”). If the New Term Loans or the New Notes are treated as “publicly traded” for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the “issue price” of the applicable New Takeback Debt will be the fair market value of the applicable New Takeback Debt as of their issue date. If the applicable First Lien Debt are, but the New Takeback Debt exchanged therefor are not, treated as publicly traded for U.S. federal income tax purposes, then the issue price of the New Takeback Debt received in exchange for such First Lien Debt will be the fair market value of such First Lien Debt, as determined on the issue date of such New Takeback Debt. If neither the applicable First Lien Debt nor the New Takeback Debt exchanged therefor are treated as publicly traded, then the issue price of such New Takeback Debt issued in exchange for such First Lien Debt will be the principal amount of such New Takeback Debt.

Each of the New Term Loans and the New Notes will be considered to be publicly traded if, at any time during the thirty-one-day period ending fifteen days after their issue date, (i) there is a price for an executed purchase or sale of the applicable New Takeback Debt that is reasonably available, (ii) there is at least one price quote for the applicable New Takeback Debt from at least one reasonably identifiable broker, dealer or pricing service, which price quote is substantially the same as the price for which the person receiving the quoted price could purchase or sell the applicable New Takeback Debt (a “firm quote”), or (iii) there is at least one price quote for the applicable New Takeback Debt, other than a firm quote, available from at least one such broker, dealer or pricing service.

Under the applicable Treasury Regulations, the Debtors are required to make a determination as to whether the First Lien Debt and the New Takeback Debt are publicly traded and their “issue price,” and to make such determinations available to U.S. Holders in a commercially reasonable fashion, including by electronic publication, within ninety days of the issue date of the New Takeback Debt. These Treasury Regulations provide that each of these determinations is binding on a holder unless the holder satisfies certain conditions. Because the relevant trading period for determining whether the New Takeback Debt are publicly traded and the issue price of the New Takeback Debt has not yet occurred, the Debtors are unable to determine the issue price of the New Takeback Debt at this time.

Payments of qualified stated interest on New Takeback Debt generally will be taxable to a U.S. Holder as ordinary income at the time such interest is received or accrued, in accordance with such U.S. Holder’s method of tax accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Qualified stated interest generally means stated interest that is unconditionally payable in cash or in property (other than debt instruments of the issuer) at least annually at a single fixed rate or a single qualified floating rate. The stated interest on the applicable New Takeback Debt is expected to be treated as qualified stated interest.

- 71 -

The applicable New Takeback Debt will be treated as issued with OID for U.S. federal income tax purposes if the “stated redemption price at maturity” exceeds its “issue price” by an amount equal to or more than a statutorily defined de minimis amount (generally, 0.0025 multiplied by the product of the stated redemption price at maturity and the number of complete years to maturity or, in certain circumstances, the weighted average maturity). The “stated redemption price at maturity” of the applicable New Takeback Debt is the total of all payments to be made under such New Takeback Debt other than qualified stated interest.

If the applicable New Takeback Debt is treated as having been issued with more than de minimis OID, U.S. Holders would be required to include the OID in ordinary income on an annual basis under a constant yield accrual method regardless of such U.S. Holder’s regular method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes, subject to reduction in the case of any acquisition premium. A U.S. Holder must include in income in each taxable year the sum of the daily portions of OID for each day on which it held the applicable New Takeback Debt during the taxable year. To determine the daily portions of OID, the amount of OID allocable to an accrual period is determined, and a ratable portion of such OID is allocated to each day in the accrual period. An accrual period may be of any length and the length of the accrual periods may vary over the life of the applicable New Takeback Debt, provided that no accrual period may be longer than one year and each scheduled payment of interest or principal on the applicable New Takeback Debt must occur on either the first day or last day of an accrual period. The amount of OID allocable to an accrual period will equal (A) the product of (i) the applicable New Takeback Debt’s adjusted issue price at the beginning of the accrual period and (ii) the applicable New Takeback Debt’s yield to maturity (adjusted to reflect the length of the accrual period), less (B) any qualified stated interest allocable to the accrual period.

The applicable New Takeback Debt’s adjusted issue price at any time generally will be its original issue price, increased by the amount of OID on such New Takeback Debt accrued for each prior accrual period and decreased by the amount of payments on such New Takeback Debt other than payments of qualified stated interest. The applicable New Takeback Debt’s yield to maturity is the discount rate that, when used in computing the present value of all principal and interest payments to be made on the applicable New Takeback Debt, produces an amount equal to the applicable New Takeback Debt’s original issue price.

A U.S. Holder of New Takeback Debt will recognize gain or loss upon the sale, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition of such New Takeback Debt equal to the difference between the amount realized upon the disposition (less a portion allocable to any accrued interest that has not yet been included in income by the U.S. Holder, which generally will be taxable as ordinary income) and the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in the New Takeback Debt. In general, a U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in a New Term Loan or New Note will be its initial tax basis in the applicable New Takeback Debt, increased by any accrued OID previously included in the U.S. Holder’s income with respect to such New Takeback Debt and reduced by any payments on the New Takeback Debt other than qualified stated interest. Any gain or loss on the

- 72 -

sale, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition of the applicable New Takeback Debt generally will be capital gain or loss, and generally will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder has held such New Takeback Debt for more than one year as of the date of disposition. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

(d)Ownership and Disposition of New Common Equity

If Reorganized WW makes cash distributions with respect to the New Common Equity, the distributions generally will be includible as ordinary dividend income on the day on which the dividends are actually or constructively received by a U.S. Holder to the extent of the Reorganized WW’s current and accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. To the extent the amount of any such distribution exceeds such current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent, and in reduction, of the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in the New Common Equity, and as gain from the sale or exchange of such equity to the extent it exceeds the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis. Non-corporate U.S. Holders may be eligible for reduced rates of taxation on dividends. Dividends paid to corporate U.S. Holders that meet certain holding period and other requirements may be eligible for a dividends received deduction.

U.S. Holders generally will recognize gain or loss upon the sale or taxable disposition of the New Common Equity in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between (i) the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in the New Common Equity exchanged and (ii) the sum of the cash and the fair market value of any property received in such disposition. Any such gain or loss generally should be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder’s holding period for its New Common Equity exceeds one year at the time of the sale or exchange. A reduced tax rate on long-term capital gain may apply to non-corporate U.S. Holders. The deductibility of capital loss is subject to limitations.

In general, any gain recognized by a U.S. Holder upon a disposition of the New Common Equity received in exchange for a First Lien Claim will be treated as ordinary income for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent of (i) any ordinary loss deductions previously claimed as a result of the write-down of the Claim, decreased by any income (other than interest income) recognized by the U.S. Holder upon exchange of the Claim, and (ii) with respect to a cash-basis holder and in addition to clause (i) above, any amounts which would have been included in its gross income if the U.S. Holder’s Claim had been satisfied in full but which was not included by reason of the cash method of accounting.

| 2. | Non-U.S. Holders of First Lien Claims

The following discussion includes only certain U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Plan to Non-U.S. Holders. The discussion does not include any non-U.S. tax considerations. The rules governing the U.S. federal income tax consequences to Non-U.S. Holders are complex. Non-U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal, state, and local and non-U.S. tax consequences of the consummation of the Plan to such Non-U.S. Holders and the ownership and disposition of any consideration received pursuant to or in connection with the Plan.

- 73 -

(a) Recognition of Gain or Loss

Whether a Non-U.S. Holder of First Lien Claims recognizes gain or loss on the exchange of First Lien Claims pursuant to the Plan or upon a subsequent disposition of the consideration received under the Plan, the amount of such gain or loss, is determined in the same manner as set forth above in connection with U.S. Holders of the applicable First Lien Claims. See “—U.S. Holders of First Lien Claims” above. Any gain recognized (which, as discussed above, does not include amounts received in respect of accrued but unpaid interest) by a Non-U.S. Holder on the exchange of its Claim generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income taxation unless (i) the Non-U.S. Holder is an individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year in which the gain is realized and certain other conditions are met, (ii) such gain is effectively connected with the conduct by such Non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business in the United States (and, if required by an income tax treaty, such gain is attributable to a permanent establishment or a fixed base maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States), or (iii) solely with respect to the sale, exchange or other disposition of the New Common Equity, such New Common Equity constitutes a United States real property interest (“USRPI”) by reason of Reorganized WW’s status as a “United States real property holding corporation” (“USRPHC”) for U.S. federal income tax purposes at any time within the shorter of the five-year period preceding such disposition or the period in which the Non-U.S. Holder held the New Common Equity. If the exception in clause (i) above applies, the Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at a rate of 30% (or such lower rate under an applicable income tax treaty) on the amount by which such Non-U.S. Holder’s capital gains allocable to U.S. sources exceed capital losses allocable to U.S. sources during the taxable year. If the exception in clause (ii) above applies, the Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax in the same manner as a U.S. Holder with respect to such gain. In addition, if such a Non-U.S. Holder is a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, it may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate provided by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to certain adjustments.

If the exception in clause (iii) above applied and certain other requirements were met, a Non-U.S. Holder generally would be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any gain recognized on the sale or disposition of all or a portion of its New Common Equity. The Debtors do not believe that Reorganized WW is nor has been a USRPHC. Because the determination of whether Reorganized WW is a USRPHC depends, however, on the fair market value of its USRPIs relative to the fair market value of its non-U.S. real property interests and its other business assets, there can be no assurance Reorganized WW currently is not a USRPHC or will not become one in the future. Even if Reorganized WW is or were to become a USRPHC, gain arising from the sale or other taxable disposition of New Common Equity by a Non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax if the New Common Equity are “regularly traded,” as defined by applicable Treasury Regulations, on an established securities market and such Non-U.S. Holder owned, actually and constructively, 5% or less of the New Common Equity throughout the shorter of the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or other taxable disposition or the Non-U.S. Holder’s holding period.

- 74 -

(b) Ownership and Disposition of New Takeback Debt

Generally, payments to a Non-U.S. Holder that are attributable to interest on applicable New Takeback Debt (including, for purposes of this discussion of Non-U.S. Holders, any OID) that is not effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder’s conduct of a trade or business within the United States generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax, provided that:

| • |  | the Non-U.S. Holder does not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of voting stock of Reorganized WW;

| • |  | the Non-U.S. Holder is not a bank whose receipt of interest on the applicable

| • |  | New Takeback Debt is described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code;

| • |  | the Non-U.S. Holder is not a “controlled foreign corporation” that is a “related person” (each, within the meaning of the Code) with respect to Reorganized WW; and

| • |  | either (1) the Non-U.S. Holder certifies in a statement provided to the applicable withholding agent under penalties of perjury that it is not a United States person and provides its name and address; (2) a securities clearing organization, bank or other financial institution that holds customers’ securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business and holds the applicable New Takeback Debt on behalf of the Non-U.S. Holder certifies to the applicable withholding agent under penalties of perjury that it, or the financial institution between it and the Non-U.S. Holder, has received from the Non-U.S. Holder a statement under penalties of perjury that such holder is not a United States person and provides a copy of such statement to the applicable withholding agent; or (3) the Non- U.S. Holder holds the applicable New Takeback Debt directly through a “qualified intermediary” (within the meaning of applicable Treasury Regulations) and certain conditions are satisfied.

A Non-U.S. Holder that does not qualify for the above exemption with respect to interest that is not effectively connected income generally will be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax on such interest at a 30% rate, unless such Non-U.S. Holder is entitled to a reduction in or exemption from withholding on such interest as a result of an applicable income tax treaty. To claim such entitlement, the Non-U.S. Holder generally must provide the applicable withholding agent with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable documentation) claiming a reduction in or exemption from withholding tax on such payments of interest under the benefit of an income tax treaty between the United States and the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder resides or is established. For purposes of providing a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E, special procedures are provided under applicable Treasury Regulations for payments through qualified foreign intermediaries or certain financial institutions that hold customers’ securities in the ordinary course of their trade or business.

If interest paid to a Non-U.S. Holder is effectively connected with the conduct by such Non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business in the United States (and if required by an applicable income tax treaty, such interest is attributable to a permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States), the Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax but will be subject to U.S. federal income tax with

- 75 -

respect to such interest in the same manner as a U.S. Holder under rules similar to those discussed above with respect to gain that is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States. See “—Non-U.S. Holders of First Lien Claims—Recognition of Gain or Loss” above. To claim the exemption, the Non-U.S. Holder must furnish to the applicable withholding agent a valid IRS Form W-8ECI, certifying that interest paid on the applicable New Takeback Debt is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with the conduct by the Non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business within the United States.

(c)Ownership and Disposition of New Common Equity

Distributions on New Common Equity will generally constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent of Reorganized WW’s current and accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. To the extent the amount of any such distribution exceeds such current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent, and in reduction, of the Non-U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis in the equity and as gain from the sale or exchange of such equity to the extent such excess exceeds the U.S. Holder’s adjusted tax basis. Dividends paid to a Non-U.S. Holder of New Common Equity will generally be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. However, dividends that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business by the Non-U.S. Holder within the United States (and, if an income tax treaty applies, are attributable to a permanent establishment or a fixed base maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States) are not subject to withholding, provided certain certification and disclosure requirements are satisfied. Instead, such dividends are generally subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis in the same manner as if the Non-U.S. Holder were a U.S. Holder. Any such effectively connected dividends received by a Non-U.S. Holder that is a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes may be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

A Non-U.S. Holder of New Common Equity who wishes to claim the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty and avoid backup withholding, as discussed below, for dividends, will be required (a) to complete the applicable IRS Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E (or other applicable documentation) and certify under penalty of perjury that such holder is not a United States person and is eligible for treaty benefits or (b) if such equity is held through certain intermediaries, to satisfy the relevant certification requirements of applicable Treasury Regulations. Special certification and other requirements apply to certain Non-U.S. Holders that are passthrough entities rather than corporations or individuals. A Non-U.S. Holder of New Common Equity eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

For a discussion of the rules applicable to the recognition of gain or loss in connection with sales, exchanges or other dispositions of New Common Equity by Non-U.S. Holders, see “—Non-U.S. Holders of First Lien Claims—Recognition of Gain or Loss” above.

- 76 -

| 3. | Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

All distributions to holders of allowed First Lien Claims under the Plan are subject to any applicable tax withholding and information reporting requirements. Under U.S. federal income tax law, interest, dividends and other reportable payments may, under certain circumstances, be subject to “backup withholding” (currently at a rate of 24%) if a recipient of those payments fails to furnish to the payor certain identifying information, fails properly to report interest or dividends, and, under certain circumstances, fails to provide a certification that the recipient is not subject to backup withholding. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts deducted and withheld generally should be allowed as a credit against that recipient’s U.S. federal income tax, provided that appropriate proof is timely provided under rules established by the IRS. Furthermore, certain penalties may be imposed by the IRS on a recipient of payments who is required to supply information but who does not do so in the proper manner. Backup withholding generally should not apply with respect to payments made to certain exempt recipients, such as certain corporations and financial institutions. Information may also be required to be provided to the IRS concerning payments, unless an exemption applies. Holders of First Lien Claims are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding their qualification for exemption from backup withholding and information reporting and the procedures for obtaining such an exemption.

Treasury Regulations generally require disclosure by a taxpayer on its U.S. federal income tax return of certain types of transactions in which the taxpayer participated, including, among other types of transactions, certain transactions that result in the taxpayer’s claiming a loss in excess of certain thresholds. Holders of First Lien Claims are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding these regulations and whether the contemplated transactions under the Plan would be subject to these regulations and require disclosure on their tax returns.

| 4. | Additional Withholding Tax on Payments Made to Foreign Accounts

Withholding taxes may be imposed under sections 1471 to 1474 of the Code (such sections, commonly referred to as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (“FATCA”)) on certain types of payments made to non-U.S. financial institutions and certain other non-U.S. entities. Specifically, a 30% withholding tax may be imposed on dividends or interest or (subject to the proposed Treasury Regulations discussed below) gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of stock or debt instruments, in each case paid to a “foreign financial institution” or a “non-financial foreign entity” (each as defined in the Code), unless (a) the foreign financial institution undertakes certain diligence and reporting obligations, (b) the non-financial foreign entity either certifies it does not have any “substantial United States owners” (as defined in the Code) or furnishes identifying information regarding each substantial United States owner, or (c) the foreign financial institution or non-financial foreign entity otherwise qualifies for an exemption from these rules. If the payee is a foreign financial institution and is subject to the diligence and reporting requirements in clause (a) above, it must enter into an agreement with the United States Department of the Treasury requiring, among other things, that it undertake to identify accounts held by certain “specified United States persons” or “United States owned foreign entities” (each as defined in the Code), annually report certain information about such accounts, and withhold 30% on certain payments to non-compliant foreign financial institutions and certain other account holders. Foreign financial institutions located in jurisdictions that have an intergovernmental agreement with the United States governing FATCA may be subject to different rules.

- 77 -

Under the applicable Treasury Regulations and administrative guidance, withholding under FATCA generally applies to payments of dividends on New Common Equity or interest on New Takeback Debt. While withholding under FATCA would have applied also to payments of gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of such instruments on or after January 1, 2019, proposed Treasury Regulations eliminate FATCA withholding on payments of gross proceeds entirely. Taxpayers generally may rely on these proposed Treasury Regulations until final Treasury Regulations are issued. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the potential application of withholding under FATCA.

The foregoing summary has been provided for informational purposes only and does not discuss all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to a particular holder of a Claim. All holders of First Lien Claims are urged to consult their tax advisors concerning the federal, state, local, non-U.S., and other tax consequences applicable under the Plan.

XI. | IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN

| A. | Plan Distributions and Transactions

As soon as reasonably practicable after the Effective Date, the distributions provided for under the Plan will be effectuated pursuant to the following restructuring transactions:

| 1. | the Debtors will implement the transactions as set forth in Article V of the Plan;

- 78 -

| 2. | the Debtors will incur or issue, as applicable, the New Term Loans and the New Notes;

| 3. | certificates of incorporation, by-laws and other organizational documents of the Reorganized Debtors shall be amended and restated as necessary to effectuate the terms of the Plan;

| 4. | Reorganized WW shall issue the New Common Equity pursuant to the terms of the Plan and enter into its applicable New Organizational Documents;

| 5. | the Debtors shall consummate the Plan by making Distributions of the New Takeback Debt and New Common Equity to the Holders of First Lien Claims and Existing Equity Interests, as applicable; and

| 6. | the releases provided for in the Plan, which are an essential element of the Restructuring Transactions, shall become effective.

| B. | Corporate and Organizational Existence

The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, are authorized, but not required, to take any actions they determine to be necessary or advisable to effectuate the dissolution of any of the Debtors under applicable law, including, without limitation, the filing of any certificate of dissolution or certificate of cancellation, as applicable, in the office of the Secretary of State of any applicable state. The organizational structure of the Reorganized Debtors shall be described in the Plan Supplement.

Subject to the preceding paragraph, except as otherwise provided in the Plan or any agreement, instrument or other document incorporated in the Plan or the Plan Supplement, on the Effective Date, each Reorganized Debtor shall continue to exist, pursuant to its organizational documents in effect prior to the Effective Date, except as otherwise set forth herein or in the Plan Supplement, without any prejudice to any right to terminate such existence (whether by merger or otherwise) in accordance with applicable law after the Effective Date. To the extent such documents are amended on or prior to the Effective Date, such documents are deemed to be amended pursuant to the Plan without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, subject to the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors, the Debtors shall be authorized, but not required to consummate the Restructuring Transactions through the Newco Structure, wherein WW will be reorganized to be a subsidiary of a new parent entity (“New Parent”) and will convert to a limited liability company. New Parent will then transfer WW to Newco in exchange for New Common Equity and New Takeback Debt of Newco. Immediately thereafter, New Parent will distribute such New Common Equity and New Takeback Debt in accordance with the Plan and the Plan Supplement in a liquidating distribution.

- 79 -

| C. | Corporate Action; Restructuring Transactions

On or before the Effective Date, as applicable, all actions contemplated under the Plan or the Plan Supplement shall be deemed authorized and approved in all respects and the Debtors shall take any actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect a restructuring of the Debtors’ business or the overall organization or capital structure subject to and consistent with the terms of the Plan, including: (i) adoption or assumption, as applicable, of the agreements with existing management; (ii) selection of the directors, managers, and officers for the Reorganized Debtors; (iii) implementation of the Restructuring Transactions; (iv) issuance and distribution of the New Common Equity by the Distribution Agent; (v) adoption of the New Organizational Documents; (vi) entry into the New Term Loan Documents and New Notes Documents, as applicable; (vii) the rejection, assumption, or assumption and assignment, as applicable, of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases; (viii) all other actions contemplated under the Plan (whether to occur before, on, or after the Effective Date); (ix) the dissolution of any of the Debtors and (x) all other acts or actions contemplated or reasonably necessary or appropriate to properly consummate the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by the Plan (whether to occur before, on or after the Effective Date), including making filings or recordings that may be required by applicable state law in connection with the Restructuring Transactions. All matters provided for pursuant to the Plan that would otherwise require approval of the equity holders, managing members, members, managers, directors, or officers of any Debtor (as of or prior to the Effective Date) will be deemed to have been so approved and will be in effect prior to, on or after the Effective Date (as appropriate) pursuant to applicable law, the provisions of the New Organizational Documents, and without any requirement of further action by the equity holders, managing members, members, managers, directors or officers of such Debtors, or the need for any approvals, authorizations, actions or consents of any Person.

All matters provided for in the Plan involving the corporate structure of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, and any corporate action required by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors in connection with the Plan shall be deemed to have occurred and shall be in effect, without any requirement of further action by the security holders, directors, managers or officers of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable. On or (as applicable) prior to the Effective Date, the appropriate officers of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall be authorized to issue, execute, and deliver the agreements, documents, securities, and instruments contemplated under the Plan (or necessary or desirable to effect the transactions contemplated under the Plan) in the name of and on behalf of the Reorganized Debtors, including the New Organizational Documents, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents and any and all other agreements, documents, securities, and instruments relating to the foregoing. The authorizations and approvals contemplated by the Plan shall be effective notwithstanding any requirements under non-bankruptcy law.

The Confirmation Order shall and shall be deemed to, pursuant to sections 105(a), 363, and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, authorize, among other things, all actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect any transaction described in, approved by, contemplated by, or necessary to effectuate the Plan.

- 80 -

| D. | Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors

On the Effective Date, the New Organizational Documents shall become effective and be deemed to amend and restate the Debtors’ existing corporate governance documents without the need for any further notice or approvals. To the extent necessary, the New Organizational Documents will (i) include, among other things, pursuant to section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, a provision prohibiting the issuance of non-voting equity securities, but only to the extent required by section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, and (ii) to the extent necessary or appropriate, include such provisions as may be needed to effectuate and consummate the Plan and the transactions contemplated herein. After the Effective Date, each Reorganized Debtor may amend and restate its existing corporate governance documents, as permitted by applicable law and pursuant to the terms contained therein.

| E. | Managers, Directors and Officers of Reorganized Debtors; Corporate Governance

On the Effective Date, the New Board shall be selected in accordance with the New Organizational Documents and the Restructuring Term Sheet. To the extent not previously disclosed, the Debtors will disclose prior to or at the Confirmation Hearing, the affiliations of each Person proposed to serve on the New Board or as an officer of the Reorganized Debtors, and, to the extent such Person is an insider other than by virtue of being a manager, director or officer, the nature of any compensation for such Person.

On the Effective Date, Reorganized WW shall enter into the New Organizational Documents in substantially the forms included in the Plan Supplement and each Holder of New Common Equity shall be bound thereby, in each case without the need for execution by any party thereto other than Reorganized WW. On the Effective Date, each of the directors, managers and officers of each of the Reorganized Debtors shall be appointed in accordance with the Plan and the New Organizational Documents and serve pursuant to the terms of the applicable organizational documents of such Reorganized Debtor and may be replaced or removed in accordance with such organizational documents.

Except to the extent that a member of the board of directors, a manager or an officer, as applicable, of a Debtor continues to serve as a director or manager of such Debtor on and after the Effective Date, on the Effective Date, each of the Debtors’ directors and officers shall be discharged from their duties and terminated automatically without the need for any corporate action or approval and without the need for any corporate filings, and, unless subject to a separate agreement with the Reorganized Debtors, shall have no continuing obligations to the Debtors following the occurrence of the Effective Date.

| F. | New Notes Election

Each Holder of a First Lien Claim may elect to receive New Takeback Debt in the form of New Notes, regardless of whether such Holder’s First Lien Claims are First Lien Credit Agreement Claims or Senior Secured Notes Claims; provided that any holder of First Lien Claims that elects to receive New Notes must certify to the reasonable satisfaction of the Debtors that it is (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) or (ii)

- 81 -

(A) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act), is acquiring the New Notes in an offshore transaction in compliance with Rule 904 of Regulation S under the Securities Act and not participating on behalf of or on account of a U.S. person and (B) a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 and as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (the “New Notes Certification”). To validly make a New Notes Election, each Holder of a First Lien Claim must comply with the procedures set forth in Section V.B. and the Solicitation Materials. For the avoidance of doubt, if a Holder of a First Lien Claim elects to make a New Notes Election, such Holder must do so for such Holder’s full amount of First Lien Claims – no partial elections will be permitted.5

| G. | New Term Loan Documents

On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall execute and deliver the New Credit Agreement and the other New Term Loan Documents. Confirmation shall be deemed approval of the New Term Loans and the New Credit Agreement (including transactions contemplated thereby, and all actions to be taken, undertakings to be made, and obligations to be incurred and fees paid by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors in connection therewith).

On the Effective Date, as applicable, all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Term Loan Documents shall be deemed granted by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the New Term Loan Documents, and all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Term Loan Documents (including any Liens and security interests granted on the Reorganized Debtors’ assets) shall (i) be valid, binding, perfected, enforceable liens and security interests in the property described in the New Credit Agreement and the other “Loan Documents” (as defined in the New Credit Agreement or any similar defined term), with the priorities established in respect thereof under applicable non bankruptcy law, and (ii) not be enjoined or subject to discharge, impairment, release, avoidance, recharacterization, or subordination under any applicable law, the Plan, or the Confirmation Order.

The Reorganized Debtors shall also execute, deliver, file, record and issue any other related notes, guarantees, deeds of trust, security documents or instruments (including UCC financing statements), amendments to the foregoing, or agreements in connection therewith, in each case, without (i) further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court or (ii) further act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity (it being understood that perfection shall occur automatically by virtue of the entry of the Confirmation Order without the need for any filings or recordings) and will thereafter cooperate to make all other filings and recordings that otherwise would be necessary under applicable law to give notice of such liens and security interests to third parties.

On and as of the Effective Date, the New Credit Agreement Agent is directed to execute and deliver the New Credit Agreement, and all New Term Loan Creditors shall be deemed to be parties to, and bound by, the New Credit Agreement, without the need for execution thereof by any such New Term Loan Creditor.

5 | Individual sub-funds managed by common parent shall be permitted to make individual elections.

- 82 -

By making the New Notes Election, each New Term Loan Creditor thereby instructs and directs the Distribution Agent and the New Credit Agreement Agent, to (i) act as Distribution Agent to the extent required by the Plan, (ii) execute and deliver the New Term Loan Documents (each to the extent it is a party thereto), as well as to execute, deliver, file, record and issue any notes, documents (including UCC financing statements), or agreements in connection therewith, to which the New Credit Agreement Agent is a party and to promptly consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and (iii) take any other actions required or contemplated to be taken by the Distribution Agent under the Plan or any of the Restructuring Documents to which it is a party.

| H. | New Notes Documents

On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall issue the New Notes on the terms set forth in the Plan and the New Notes Documents. On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall execute and deliver the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents. Confirmation of the Plan shall be deemed approval of the New Notes, the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents (including transactions contemplated thereby, and all actions to be taken, undertakings to be made, and obligations to be incurred and fees paid by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors in connection therewith).

On and as of the Effective Date, New Notes Indenture Trustee and the Reorganized Debtors are authorized and directed to execute and deliver the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents, as applicable, and each New Notes Creditor shall be deemed bound thereby, without the need for execution thereof by any New Notes Creditor.

By making the New Notes Election, each New Notes Creditor thereby instructs and directs the Distribution Agent and the New Notes Indenture Trustee (as applicable), to (i) act as Distribution Agent to the extent required by the Plan, (ii) execute and deliver the New Notes Documents, as well as to execute, deliver, file, record and issue any notes, documents (including UCC financing statements), or agreements in connection therewith, to which the New Notes Indenture Trustee is a party and to promptly consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and (iii) take any other actions required or contemplated to be taken by the New Notes Indenture Trustee and/or the Distribution Agent (as applicable) under the Plan or any of the Restructuring Documents to which it is a party.

On the Effective Date, as applicable, all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Notes Documents shall be deemed granted by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the New Notes Documents, and all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Notes (including any Liens and security interests granted on the Reorganized Debtors’ assets) shall (i) be valid, binding, perfected, enforceable liens and security interests in the property described in the New Notes Documents and the other “Security Documents” (as defined in the New Notes Indenture or any similar defined term), with the priorities established in respect thereof under applicable non bankruptcy law, and (ii) not be enjoined or subject to discharge, impairment, release, avoidance, recharacterization, or subordination under any applicable law, the Plan, or the Confirmation Order.

- 83 -

The Reorganized Debtors shall also execute, deliver, file, record and issue any other related notes, guarantees, deeds of trust, security documents or instruments (including UCC financing statements), amendments to the foregoing, or agreements in connection therewith, in each case, without (i) further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court or (ii) further act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity (it being understood that perfection shall occur automatically by virtue of the entry of the Confirmation Order without the need for any filings or recordings) and will thereafter cooperate to make all other filings and recordings that otherwise would be necessary under applicable law to give notice of such liens and security interests to third parties.

| I. | New Common Equity; Listing

On and after the Effective Date, Reorganized WW is authorized to issue, or cause to be issued, and shall issue the New Common Equity in accordance with the terms of the Plan without the need for any further corporate, limited liability company, or shareholder action (or action of any other party, including, without limitation, securityholders, members, limited or general partners, managers, directors, or officers of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable). All of the New Common Equity distributable under the Plan, shall be duly authorized, validly issued, and fully paid and non-assessable.

During the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, Reorganized WW shall (i) continue to be a reporting company under the Exchange Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 78(a)–78(pp) throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and use best efforts to comply with all public and periodic reporting requirements under Section 13 and Section 15(d) of the Securities Act, and (ii)(x) use commercially reasonable efforts to have its Existing Common Stock remain listed on NASDAQ throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and (y) have the New Common Equity listed on NASDAQ, the New York Stock Exchange, or another nationally recognized exchange, either by retaining or succeeding the Company’s existing NASDAQ listing or otherwise, subject to meeting applicable listing requirements as soon as commercially reasonably practicable following the Plan Effective Date; provided that in the event that the Company is de-listed or suspended from NASDAQ during the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors shall use commercially reasonable efforts to qualify the Existing Common Stock for trading (A) in the Pink Current Market (formerly known as the Pink Sheets) with the OTC Markets, until July 1, 2025, and (1) after the Pink Current Markets cease to exist on July 1, 2025, in the OTCID Basic Market with the OTC Markets, or (2) in the Pink Limited Market, if the Company does not meet the OTCID Rules requirements to be eligible for the OTCID Basic Market, or otherwise qualify the Existing Common Stock as “regularly traded” as defined in Treas. Reg. Section 1.897-9T(d) as soon as practicable following the Petition Date.

| J. | Exemption from Registration Requirements

All shares of New Common Equity, as applicable, issued and distributed pursuant to the Plan, will be issued and distributed without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance upon (i) section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code; (ii) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act (or Regulation D promulgated thereunder); or (iii) such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements.

- 84 -

To the extent that the offering, issuance, and distribution of any shares of New Common Equity pursuant to the Plan is in reliance upon section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code, it is exempt from, among other things, the registration requirements of Section 5 of the Securities Act and any other applicable U.S. state or local law requiring registration prior to the offering, issuance, distribution, or sale of the New Common Equity. Such shares of New Common Equity to be issued under the Plan pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code (i) will not be “restricted securities” as defined in Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act, and (ii) subject to the terms of the New Organizational Documents, will be freely tradable and transferable by any initial recipient thereof that (a) is not an “affiliate” of the Debtors as defined in Rule 144(a)(1) under the Securities Act, (b) has not been such an “affiliate” within 90 days of such transfer, and (c) is not an entity that is an “underwriter” as defined in subsection (b) of Section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code. All shares of New Common Equity issued pursuant to the Plan that are not issued in reliance on section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code will be issued without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance on section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation D promulgated thereunder under the Securities Act, or such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements.

All shares of New Common Equity issued pursuant to the exemption from registration set forth in section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation D promulgated thereunder will be considered “restricted securities” and may not be transferred except pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or an available exemption therefrom. The New Common Equity underlying the MIP will be issued pursuant to a registration statement or an available exemption from registration under the Securities Act and other applicable law.

The New Notes issued and distributed pursuant to the Plan to applicable holders of First Lien Claims, will be issued and distributed without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance upon (i) section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act; (ii) Regulation S under the Securities Act; or (iii) such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements. Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act provides that the offering or issuance of securities by an issuer in transactions not involving a public offering are exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act. Regulation S provides that the offering or issuance of securities to persons that, at the time of the issuance, were outside of the United States and were not “U.S. persons” (and were not purchasing for the account or benefit of a “U.S. person”) within the meaning of Regulation S is exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act.

Each Holder of a First Lien Claim that will receive the New Notes is required to represent that it is: (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) or (ii) (A) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act) that is acquiring the New Notes in an offshore transaction in compliance with Rule 904 of Regulation S under the Securities Act and not participating on behalf of or on account of a U.S. person and (B) a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 and as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018.

- 85 -

The New Notes issued pursuant to the exemption from registration set forth in section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation S will be considered “restricted securities” (and, if applicable, any applicable restrictions on transfer set forth in Regulation S under the Securities Act) and may not be transferred except pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or an available exemption therefrom (such as Rule 144A or Regulation S) and in compliance with any applicable state or foreign securities laws.

The availability of the exemption under section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable securities laws shall not be a condition to the occurrence of the Effective Date.

Any persons receiving restricted securities under the Plan should consult with their own counsel concerning the availability of an exemption from registration for resale of these securities under the Securities Act and other applicable law. Should the Reorganized Debtors elect, on or after the Effective Date, to reflect all or any portion of the ownership of Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity through the facilities of the Depository Trust Company (“DTC”), the Reorganized Debtors shall not be required to provide any further evidence other than the Plan or Final Order with respect to the treatment of such applicable portion of Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity, and such Plan or Final Order shall be deemed to be legal and binding obligations of the Reorganized Debtors in all respects.

DTC and any transfer agent, trustee, notes registrar or similar agent shall be required to accept and conclusively rely upon the Plan and Confirmation Order in lieu of a legal opinion regarding whether Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity are exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book entry delivery, settlement, and depository services. The Reorganized Debtors need not provide any further evidence other than the Plan or the Confirmation Order to any Entity (including DTC) with respect to the treatment of the New Notes to be issued under the Plan under applicable securities laws. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, no Entity (including, for the avoidance of doubt, DTC and any transfer agent, trustee, notes registrar or similar agent) may require a legal opinion regarding the validity of any transaction contemplated by the Plan, including, for the avoidance of doubt, whether Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity are exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book entry delivery, settlement, and depository services.

| K. | Cancellation of Certain Existing Security Interests

Upon the full payment or other satisfaction of an Allowed Other Secured Claim, or promptly thereafter, the Holder of such Allowed Other Secured Claim shall deliver to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors (as applicable) any termination statements, instruments of satisfaction or releases of all security interests with respect to its Allowed Other Secured Claim that may reasonably be required in order to terminate any related financing statements, mortgages, mechanic’s liens or lis pendens and take any and all other steps reasonably requested by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors that are necessary to cancel and/or extinguish any Liens or security interests securing such Holder’s Other Secured Claim.

- 86 -

| L. | Management Incentive Plan

On or after the Effective Date, the New Board shall be authorized to adopt and institute the MIP, enact and enter into related policies and agreements, and distribute New Common Equity to participants, in each case, based on the terms and conditions set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

| M. | Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions

On and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors and the officers and members of the New Board and any other board of directors or managers of any of the Reorganized Debtors shall be authorized and (as applicable) directed to issue, execute, deliver, file or record such agreements, securities, instruments, releases and other documents and take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate, implement and further evidence the terms and conditions of the Plan and the Restructuring Transactions, including the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents and any New Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors in the name of and on behalf of one or more of the Reorganized Debtors, without the need for any approvals, authorization or consents except those expressly required pursuant to the Plan.

| N. | Vesting of Assets in the Reorganized Debtors

Except as provided elsewhere in the Plan, the Plan Supplement, or in the Confirmation Order, on or after the Effective Date, all property and assets of the Debtors’ Estates (including Causes of Action and Avoidance Actions, but only to the extent such Causes of Action and Avoidance Actions have not been waived or released pursuant to the terms of the Plan, pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court, or otherwise) and any property and assets acquired by the Debtors pursuant to the Plan, will vest in the Reorganized Debtors, free and clear of all Liens or Claims. Except as may be otherwise provided in the Plan, on and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may operate their businesses and may use, acquire or dispose of property and compromise or settle any Claims without supervision or approval by the Bankruptcy Court and free of any restrictions of the Bankruptcy Code or Bankruptcy Rules, other than those restrictions expressly imposed by the Plan, the Confirmation Order or the New Organizational Documents.

| O. | Release of Liens, Claims and Existing Equity Interests

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or in any contract, instrument, release or other agreement or document entered into or delivered in connection with the Plan, concurrently with the applicable distributions made pursuant to the Plan, all Liens, Claims or Existing Equity Interests in or against the property of the Estates will be fully released, terminated, extinguished and discharged, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity. Any Entity holding such Liens, Claims, or Existing Equity Interests will, if necessary, pursuant to section 1142 of the Bankruptcy Code, promptly execute and deliver to the Reorganized Debtors such instruments of termination, release, satisfaction and/or assignment (in recordable form) as may be reasonably requested by the Reorganized Debtors and shall incur no liability to any Entity in connection with its execution and delivery of any such instruments.

- 87 -

On the Effective Date, in exchange for the treatment described herein and as set forth in Article III.C of the Plan, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and the Senior Secured Notes Claims shall be discharged, the Liens on the Collateral (as defined in each of the First Lien Credit Agreement and/or the Senior Secured Notes Indenture) shall be released and the First Lien Credit Agreement and Senior Secured Notes Indenture shall be canceled and be of no further force or effect.

| P. | Cancellation of Stock, Certificates, Instruments and Agreements

On the Effective Date, except as provided below, all stock, units, instruments, certificates, agreements and other documents evidencing the Existing Equity Interests will be canceled, and the obligations of the Debtors thereunder or in any way related thereto will be fully released, terminated, extinguished and discharged, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or any requirement of further action, vote or other approval or authorization by any Person. On the Effective Date, the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent will be released and discharged from any further responsibility under the First Lien Credit Agreement. On the Effective Date, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee will be released and discharged from any further responsibility under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture; provided, however, that notwithstanding confirmation or the occurrence of the Effective Date, the First Lien Credit Agreement and Senior Secured Notes Indenture shall continue in effect solely for purposes of (i) allowing Holders of Allowed Claims to receive distributions under the Plan, (ii) allowing and preserving the rights of the Distribution Agent to make or receive distributions pursuant to the Plan and to take other actions pursuant to the terms of the Plan on account of Allowed Claims, (iii) preserving the Agents’ exercise of their rights, claims, causes of action, and interests (including their rights, if any, to compensation and indemnification) as against any money or property distributable to the holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and Senior Secured Notes Claims, including permitting the Agents to maintain, enforce, and exercise any charging liens against such distributions, (iv) preserving all rights, including rights of enforcement, of the Agents against any person other than a Released Party, including with respect to indemnification or contribution from the holders of the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, and Senior Secured Notes Claims pursuant and subject to the terms of the First Lien Credit Agreement and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture as in effect on the Effective Date, (v) permitting the Agents to enforce any obligation (if any) owed to the other Agent, under the Plan, (vi) permitting the Agents to appear in the Chapter 11 Cases or in any proceeding in the Bankruptcy Court or any other court relating to the First Lien Credit Agreement or the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, in furtherance of the foregoing, (vii) the Agents to assert any rights with respect to any contingent obligations under the First Lien Credit Agreement or contingent obligations under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, and (viii) permitting the Agents to perform any functions that are necessary to effectuate the foregoing; provided, further, however, that the preceding proviso shall not affect the discharge of Claims or Interests pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, the Confirmation Order, or the Plan, or result in any expense or liability to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, except as expressly provided for in the Plan. The Agents and each of their respective directors, officers, employees, agents, affiliates, controlling persons, and legal and financial advisors shall, without

- 88 -

any further action or approval of the Bankruptcy Court or any holders of Claims, shall each be automatically and fully discharged and shall have no further obligation or liability except as provided in the Plan and Confirmation Order, and after the performance by the Agents and their representatives and professionals of any obligations and duties required under or related to the Plan or Confirmation Order, the Agents shall be relieved of and released from any obligations and duties arising thereunder.

| Q. | Preservation and Maintenance of Debtors’ Causes of Action

(a) Maintenance of Causes of Action

In accordance with section 1123(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, except as otherwise provided in Article XI or elsewhere in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, or in any contract, instrument, release or other agreement entered into in connection with the Plan, on and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall retain any and all rights to commence, pursue, litigate or settle, as appropriate, any and all Causes of Action of the Debtors, whether existing as of the Petition Date or thereafter arising, in any court or other tribunal, including in an adversary proceeding filed in the Chapter 11 Cases. The Reorganized Debtors, as the successors in interest to the Debtors and their Estates, may, in their sole and absolute discretion, and will have the exclusive right to, enforce, sue on, settle, compromise, transfer or assign (or decline to do any of the foregoing) any or all such Causes of Action, without notice to or approval from the Bankruptcy Court. The Reorganized Debtors or their respective successor(s) may pursue such retained claims, rights or Causes of Action, suits or proceedings as appropriate, in accordance with the best interests of the Reorganized Debtors or their respective successor(s) who hold such rights.

(b) Preservation of All Causes of Action Not Expressly Settled or Released

Unless a Cause of Action against a Holder of a Claim or Existing Equity Interests or other Entity is (i) expressly waived, relinquished, released, compromised or settled in the Plan or any Final Order, or (ii) subject to the discharge and injunction provisions in Article XI of the Plan, and the Confirmation Order, in the case of each of clauses (i) and (ii), the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, expressly reserve such Cause of Action for later adjudication and, therefore, no preclusion doctrine, including the doctrines of res judicata, collateral estoppel, issue preclusion, claim preclusion, waiver, estoppel (judicial, equitable or otherwise) or laches will apply to such Causes of Action upon or after the Confirmation of the Plan or the Effective Date of the Plan based on the Plan or the Confirmation Order. No Entity may rely on the absence of a specific reference in the Plan, the Plan Supplement or the Disclosure Statement to any Causes of Action against it as any indication that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors will not pursue any and all available Causes of Action against it. The Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, expressly reserve all rights to prosecute any and all Causes of Action against any Entity, except as otherwise expressly provided in the Plan.

- 89 -

| R. | Certain Tax Matters

The Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors will work together in good faith to structure and implement the Restructuring Transactions and the transactions related thereto in a tax-efficient and advantageous structure. In connection with the issuance of the New Common Equity, Reorganized WW (or such other entity determined by the Required Consenting Creditors) shall be an entity that will be classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes (and applicable state and local tax purposes).

For U.S. federal income and all other applicable tax purposes, (i) the Initial Reallocation and the Subsequent Reallocation shall be treated as a single and integrated transaction such that the holders of First Lien Claims received a net amount of New Common Equity from the Company in exchange for the release of the First Lien Claims taking into account the Initial Reallocation and the Subsequent Reallocation and (ii) no transaction shall be treated as occurring between any of the holders of First Lien Claims and holders of Existing Equity Interests with respect to the Initial Reallocation and Subsequent Reallocation.

The Plan Supplement shall include a Restructuring Steps Plan, that shall outline the steps, considerations, treatment of intercompany claims and interests, and agreed funding, as applicable, for any Affiliate of the Debtors, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any foreign non-Debtor Affiliate.

| S. | Distributions

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, all Cash necessary for the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to make payments required pursuant to the Plan (if any) will be paid from the Cash balances of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors. Cash payments to be made pursuant to the Plan will be made by the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, or any designated Affiliates of the Reorganized Debtors on their behalf.

XII. | EFFECT OF CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN ON CLAIMS AND INTERESTS

| A. | Binding Effect

ON THE EFFECTIVE DATE, AND EFFECTIVE AS OF THE EFFECTIVE DATE, THE PLAN WILL BIND, AND WILL BE DEEMED BINDING UPON, ALL HOLDERS OF CLAIMS AGAINST AND EXISTING EQUITY INTERESTS IN THE DEBTORS, AND EACH HOLDER’S RESPECTIVE SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS, TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, NOTWITHSTANDING WHETHER OR NOT ANY SUCH HOLDER (I) WILL RECEIVE OR RETAIN ANY PROPERTY OR INTEREST IN PROPERTY UNDER THE PLAN, (II) HAS FILED A PROOF OF CLAIM OR EXISTING EQUITY INTEREST IN THESE CHAPTER 11 CASES OR (III) FAILED TO VOTE TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THE PLAN OR AFFIRMATIVELY VOTED TO REJECT THE PLAN.

- 90 -

| B. | Discharge

Pursuant to section 1141(d) of the Bankruptcy Code and except as otherwise specifically provided in the Definitive Documents, the Plan, the Confirmation Order or in any contract, instrument, or other agreement or document created pursuant to the Plan, the distributions, rights, and treatment that are provided in the Plan shall be in complete satisfaction, discharge, and release, effective as of the Effective Date, of Claims, Interests, and Causes of Action of any nature whatsoever, including any interest accrued on Claims or Interests from and after the Petition Date, whether known or unknown, against, liabilities of, Liens on, obligations of, rights against, and Interests in the Debtors or any of their assets or properties, regardless of whether any property shall have been distributed or retained pursuant to the Plan on account of such Claims and Interests, including demands, liabilities, and Causes of Action that arose before the Effective Date, any liability (including withdrawal liability) to the extent such Claims or Interests relate to services that employees of the Debtors have performed prior to the Effective Date and that arise from a termination of employment, any contingent or non-contingent liability on account of representations or warranties issued on or before the Effective Date, and all debts of the kind specified in sections 502(g), 502(h), or 502(i) of the Bankruptcy Code, in each case whether or not (i) a Proof of Claim based upon such debt or right is filed or deemed filed pursuant to section 501 of the Bankruptcy Code, (ii) a Claim or Interest based upon such debt, right, or Interest is Allowed pursuant to section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (iii) the holder of such a Claim or Interest has accepted the Plan or voted or abstained from voting on the Plan. The Confirmation Order shall be a judicial determination of the discharge of all Claims and Interests subject to the occurrence of the Effective Date. From and after the Effective Date all Entities will be precluded from asserting against, derivatively on behalf of, or through, the Debtors, the Debtors’ Estates, the Reorganized Debtors, each of their successors and assigns, and each of their assets and properties, any Claims or Interests based upon any documents, instruments, or any act or omission, transaction, or other activity of any kind or nature that occurred prior to the Effective Date.

| C. | Exculpation and Limitation of Liability

Notwithstanding anything contained in the Plan to the contrary, to the fullest extent permissible under applicable law and without affecting or limiting the releases in Article XI.D and XI.E of the Plan, effective as of the Effective Date, no Exculpated Party shall have or incur liability or obligation for, and each Exculpated Party is hereby released and exculpated from any Cause of Action for any claim related to any act or omission in connection with, relating to, or arising out of, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between any Debtor and any Released Party, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, intercompany transactions, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination,

- 91 -

negotiation, filing, or termination of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Disclosure Statement, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support Agreement, the First Lien Credit Agreement, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the Disclosure Statement, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the pursuit of Confirmation, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt and/or securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other related act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence taking place on or before the Plan Effective Date, except for Claims related to any act or omission that is determined in a Final Order by a court of competent jurisdiction to have constituted actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, but in all respects such Entities shall be entitled to reasonably rely upon the advice of counsel with respect to their duties and responsibilities pursuant to the Plan. This exculpation shall be in addition to, and not in limitation of, all other releases, indemnities, exculpations, and any other applicable law or rules protecting such Exculpated Parties from liability.

The Exculpated Parties have, and upon Confirmation of the Plan shall be deemed to have, participated in good faith and in compliance with the applicable laws with regard to the solicitation of votes and distribution of consideration pursuant to the Plan and, therefore, are not, and on account of such distributions shall not be, liable at any time for the violation of any applicable law, rule, or regulation governing the solicitation of acceptances or rejections of the Plan or such distributions made pursuant to the Plan.

| D. | Release of Claims

(a) Satisfaction of Claims and Interests. The treatment to be provided for respective Allowed Claims or Interests pursuant to the Plan shall be in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release and discharge of such respective Claims or Interests

(b) Debtor Releases

Notwithstanding anything contained in the Plan to the contrary, pursuant to section 1123(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, in exchange for good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which is hereby confirmed, on and after the Effective Date, each Released Party is, and is deemed to be, hereby conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably, and forever released and discharged by the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, and their Estates, in each case on behalf of themselves and their respective successors, assigns, and representatives, and any and all other Entities who may purport to assert any Cause of

- 92 -

Action, directly or derivatively, by, through, for, or because of the foregoing Entities, from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, including any derivative claims, asserted or assertable on behalf of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates, as applicable, whether known or unknown, foreseen or unforeseen, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, fixed or contingent, existing or hereafter arising, in law, equity, contract, tort, or otherwise, that the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates would have been entitled to assert in their own right (whether individually or collectively) or on behalf of the holder of any Claim against, or Interest in, a Debtor, a Reorganized Debtor, their Estates, or other Entity, based on or relating to, or in any manner arising from, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the Debtors’ capital structure, business, management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between or among any Debtor and any Released Party, the ownership and/or operation of the Debtors by any Released Party or the distribution of any Cash or other property of the Debtors to any Released Party, First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the assertion or enforcement of rights and remedies against the Debtors, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, any avoidance actions (but excluding avoidance actions brought as counterclaims or defenses to Claims asserted against the Debtors by Released Parties other than the Consenting Creditors), intercompany transactions between or among a Debtor or an Affiliate of a Debtor and another Debtor or Affiliate of a Debtor, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination, negotiation, or filing of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the Plan (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Plan Supplement), any other Definitive Document, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any Released Party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement (including any amendments thereto), the Senior Secured Notes Indenture (including any amendments or supplements thereto), the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, any other Definitive Document before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the solicitation of votes on the Plan, the pursuit of Confirmation of the Plan, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt, equity and/or other securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence related or relating to any of the foregoing taking place on or before the Plan Effective Date, other than claims or liabilities primarily arising out of any act or omission of a Released Party that constitutes

- 93 -

actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, each solely to the extent as determined by a Final Order of a court of competent jurisdiction. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the releases set forth above do not release any post Plan Effective Date obligations of any party or Entity under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, any Restructuring Transaction, or any document, instrument, or agreement (including those set forth in the Plan Supplement) executed to implement the Plan, including the New Term Loan Documents (including any amendments thereto), the New Notes Documents (including any amendments thereto), the New Organizational Documents or any Claim or obligation arising under the Plan.

Entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval, pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the release in Article XI.D of the Plan, which includes by reference each of the related provisions and definitions contained in the Plan, and further, shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s finding that the release in Article XI.D of the Plan is: (i) in exchange for the good and valuable consideration provided by each of the Released Parties, including the Released Parties’ substantial contributions to facilitating the Restructuring Transactions and implementing the Plan; (ii) a good faith settlement and compromise of the Claims released pursuant to Article XI.D of the Plan; (iii) in the best interests of the Debtors and all holders of Claims and Interests; (iv) fair, equitable, and reasonable; (v) given and made after due notice and opportunity for hearing; and (vi) a bar to any of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or the Debtors’ Estates asserting any Claim or Cause of Action released pursuant to Article XI.D of the Plan.

(c) Consensual Releases by Holders of Claims and Interests

Except as otherwise expressly set forth in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, on and after the Plan Effective Date, in exchange for good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which is hereby confirmed, each Released Party is, and is deemed to be, hereby conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably and forever, released and discharged by each Releasing Party from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, in each case on behalf of themselves and their respective successors, assigns, and representatives, and any and all Entities who may purport to assert any Claim or Cause of Action, directly or derivatively, by, through, for, or because of the foregoing Entities, from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, including any derivative claims, asserted or assertable on behalf of any of the foregoing Entities, whether known or unknown, foreseen or unforeseen, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, fixed or contingent, existing or hereafter arising, in law, equity, contract, tort, or otherwise, including any derivative claims asserted or assertable on behalf of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates, that such Entity would have been entitled to assert (whether individually or collectively) or on behalf of the holder of any Claim against, or Interest in, a Debtor, a Reorganized Debtor, or their Estates or other Entity, based on or relating to, or in any manner arising from, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the capital structure, business, management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between or among any Debtor and any Released Party, the ownership and/or operation of the Debtors by any Released Party or the distribution of any Cash or other property of the

- 94 -

Debtors to any Released Party, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the assertion or enforcement of rights or remedies against the Debtors, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, any avoidance actions (but excluding avoidance actions brought as counterclaims or defenses to Claims asserted against the Debtors), intercompany transactions between or among a Debtor or an Affiliate of a Debtor and another Debtor or Affiliate of a Debtor, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination, negotiation, or filing of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the Plan (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Plan Supplement), any other Definitive Document, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any Released Party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement (including any amendments thereto), the Senior Secured Notes Indenture (including any amendments or supplements thereto), the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, any other Definitive Document before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the Filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the solicitation of votes on the Plan, the pursuit of Confirmation of the Plan, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt and/or securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence related or relating to any of the foregoing taking place on or before the Effective Date, other than claims or liabilities primarily arising out of any act or omission of a Released Party that constitutes actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, each solely to the extent as determined by a Final Order of a court of competent jurisdiction. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the releases set forth above do not release any post Effective Date obligations of any party or Entity under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, any Restructuring Transaction, or any document, instrument, or agreement (including those set forth in the Plan Supplement) executed to implement the Plan, including the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Organizational Documents or any Claim or obligation arising under the Plan.

Entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval, pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the release in Article XI.E of the Plan, which includes by reference each of the related provisions and definitions contained in the Plan, and, further, shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s finding that the release in Article XI.E of the Plan is: (i) consensual; (ii) essential to the Confirmation of the Plan; (iii) given in exchange for the good and valuable consideration provided by each of the Released Parties, including the Released Parties’ substantial contributions to facilitating the Restructuring Transactions and implementing the Plan; (iv) a good faith settlement and

- 95 -

compromise of the Claims released by Article XI.E of the Plan; (v) in the best interests of the Debtors and their Estates; (vi) fair, equitable, and reasonable; (vii) given and made after due notice and opportunity for hearing; and (viii) a bar to any of the Releasing Parties asserting any Claim or Cause of Action released pursuant to Article XI.E of the Plan.

(d) Injunction

Except as otherwise expressly provided in the Plan or the Confirmation Order or for obligations or Distributions issued or required to be paid pursuant to the Plan or the Confirmation Order, all Entities who have held, hold, or may hold Claims or Interests that have been released, discharged, or are subject to exculpation are permanently enjoined, from and after the Effective Date, from taking any of the following actions against, as applicable, the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, the Exculpated Parties, or the Released Parties: (1) commencing or continuing in any manner any action or other proceeding of any kind on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (2) enforcing, attaching, collecting, or recovering by any manner or means any judgment, award, decree, or order against such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (3) creating, perfecting, or enforcing any Lien or encumbrance of any kind against such Entities or the property or the Estates of such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (4) asserting any right of setoff, subrogation, or recoupment of any kind against any obligation due from such Entities or against the property of such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests unless such holder has Filed a motion requesting the right to perform such setoff on or before the Plan Effective Date, and notwithstanding an indication of a Claim or Interest or otherwise that such holder asserts, has, or intends to preserve any right of setoff pursuant to applicable law or otherwise; and (5) commencing or continuing in any manner any action or other proceeding of any kind on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests released or settled pursuant to the Plan. Upon entry of the Confirmation Order, all holders of Claims and Interests and their respective Related Parties shall be enjoined from taking any actions to interfere with the implementation or Consummation of the Plan. Except as otherwise set forth in the Confirmation Order, each holder of an Allowed Claim or Allowed Interest, as applicable, by accepting, or being eligible to accept, distributions under or Reinstatement of such Claim or Interest, as applicable, pursuant to the Plan, shall be deemed to have consented to the injunction provisions set forth in the Plan.

| E. | Protection Against Discriminatory Treatment

Consistent with section 525 of the Bankruptcy Code and the Supremacy Clause of the U.S. Constitution, all Entities, including Governmental Units, shall not discriminate against the Reorganized Debtors or deny, revoke, suspend, or refuse to renew a license, permit, charter, franchise, or other similar grant to, condition such a grant to, discriminate with respect to such a grant against, the Reorganized Debtors, or another Entity with whom the Reorganized Debtors has been associated, solely because such Debtor has been a debtor under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, has been insolvent before the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases (or during the Chapter 11 Cases but before the Debtors are granted or denied a discharge), or has not paid a debt that is dischargeable in the Chapter 11 Cases.

- 96 -

XIII. | EXECUTORY CONTRACTS UNDER THE PLAN

| A. | Assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or in the Plan Supplement, as of the Effective Date, each Debtor shall be deemed to have assumed each Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease to which it is a party in accordance with, and subject to, the provisions and requirements of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, without the need for any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, unless such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease: (i) was assumed or rejected previously by such Debtor; (ii) expired or terminated pursuant to its own terms prior to the Effective Date; (iii) is the subject of a motion to reject filed on or before the Effective Date or (iv) is included on the Schedule of Rejected Contracts which may be amended from time to time by the Debtors with the consent of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors (not to be unreasonably withheld) to add or remove Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases (such amendments to be filed and served on a further Plan Supplement from time to time), in which case such Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases shall be deemed rejected on the Effective Date. The assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases hereunder may include the assignment of certain of such contracts to one or more Reorganized Debtors. The Confirmation Order will constitute an order of the Bankruptcy Court approving the above-described assumptions and assignments.

To the maximum extent permitted by law, to the extent that any provision in any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease assumed, or amended and assumed, and, in either case, potentially assigned, restricts or prevents, or purports to restrict or prevent, or is breached or deemed breached by, the assumption, or amendment and assumption, and, in either case, the potential assignment of such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease (including any “change of control” provision), then such provision shall be deemed modified such that the transactions contemplated by the Plan shall not entitle the non-Debtor party thereto to terminate such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or to exercise any other default-related rights with respect thereto.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or agreed to by the Debtors and the applicable counterparty, each assumed Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease shall include all modifications, amendments, supplements, restatements or other agreements related thereto, and all rights related thereto, if any, including all easements, licenses, permits, rights, privileges, immunities, options, rights of first refusal and any other interests. Modifications, amendments, supplements and restatements to prepetition Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases that have been executed by the Debtors during the Chapter 11 Cases shall not be deemed to alter the prepetition nature of the Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or the validity, priority, or amount of any Claims that may arise in connection therewith.

| B. | Cure of Defaults for Assumed Executory Contracts or Unexpired Leases

The Reorganized Debtors shall satisfy any monetary defaults under any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease to be assumed hereunder, to the extent required by section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, upon assumption thereof in the ordinary course of business. If a counterparty to any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease believes any amounts are due as a

- 97 -

result of such Debtor’s monetary default thereunder, it shall assert a Cure Claim against the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, in the ordinary course of business, subject to all defenses the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors may have with respect to such Cure Claim. Any Cure Claim shall be deemed fully satisfied, released and discharged upon payment by the Reorganized Debtors of the applicable Cure Claim. The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (no to be unreasonably withheld), or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may settle any Cure Claims without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

As set forth in the notice of the Confirmation Hearing, any objection to the assumption of an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease under the Plan, including an objection regarding the ability of the Reorganized Debtors to provide “adequate assurance of future performance” (within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code), must have been filed with the Bankruptcy Court by the deadline set by the Bankruptcy Court for objecting to Confirmation of the Plan, or such other deadline as may have been established by order of the Bankruptcy Court. To the extent any such objection is not determined by the Bankruptcy Court at the Confirmation Hearing, such objection may be heard and determined at a subsequent hearing. Any counterparty to an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease that did not timely object to the proposed assumption of any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease by the deadline established by the Bankruptcy Court will be deemed to have consented to such assumption.

In the event of a dispute regarding (i) the amount of any Cure Claim, (ii) the ability of the Reorganized Debtors to provide “adequate assurance of future performance” (within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code) under the Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease to be assumed or (iii) any other matter pertaining to assumption or the payment of Cure Claims required by section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, payment of a Cure Claim, if any, shall occur as soon as reasonably practicable after entry of a Final Order or Final Orders resolving such dispute and approving such assumption. The Debtors (with the reasonable consent of the Required Consenting Creditors), or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, reserve the right at any time to move to reject any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease based upon the existence of any unresolved dispute or upon a resolution of such dispute that is unfavorable to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors.

Assumption of any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease pursuant to the Plan or otherwise, and full payment of any applicable Cure Claims pursuant to the Plan, shall result in the full release and satisfaction of any Claims or defaults, whether monetary or non-monetary, including defaults of provisions restricting the change in control or ownership interest composition or other bankruptcy-related defaults, arising under any assumed Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease at any time prior to the date that the Reorganized Debtors assume such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease. Any Proofs of Claim filed with respect to an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease that has been assumed shall be deemed disallowed and expunged, without further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

- 98 -

| C. | Assumption of Insurance Policies

Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, all of the Debtors’ insurance policies and any agreements, documents or instruments relating thereto, are treated as and deemed to be Executory Contracts under the Plan. On the Effective Date, pursuant to section 365(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, the Reorganized Debtors shall be deemed to have assumed all insurance policies and any agreements, documents and instruments related thereto, including all D&O Liability Insurance Policies. Entry of the Confirmation Order will constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval of the Reorganized Debtors’ assumption of all such insurance policies, including the D&O Liability Insurance Policies. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Plan, Confirmation shall not discharge, impair or otherwise modify any indemnity obligations presumed or otherwise referenced in the foregoing insurance policies, including the D&O Liability Insurance Policies, and each such indemnity obligation will be deemed and treated as an Executory Contract that has been assumed by the Reorganized Debtors under the Plan as to which no Proof of Claim need be filed, and shall survive the Effective Date.

After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall not terminate or otherwise reduce, modify or restrict in any way, the coverage under any D&O Liability Insurance Policy (including such tail coverage liability insurance) in effect or purchased as of the Petition Date, and all members, managers, directors and officers of the Reorganized Debtors who served in such capacity at any time prior to the Effective Date or any other individuals covered by such D&O Liability Insurance Policy shall be entitled to the full benefits of any such policy for the full term of such policy (and all tail coverage related thereto) regardless of whether such members, managers, directors and/or officers remain in such positions after the Effective Date.

| D. | Indemnification

The indemnification provisions in any Indemnification Agreement with respect to or based upon any act or omission taken or omitted by an indemnified party in such indemnified party’s capacity under such Indemnification Agreement will be Reinstated (or assumed, as the case may be) and will survive effectiveness of the Plan. All such obligations are treated as and deemed to be Executory Contracts to be assumed by the Debtors pursuant to Article VI.A of the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing shall impair the Reorganized Debtors from prospectively modifying any such indemnification provisions (whether in the bylaws, certificates or incorporate or formation, limited liability company agreements, other organizational or formation documents, board resolutions, indemnification agreements, employment contracts or otherwise) after the Effective Date, for indemnification claims and/or rights arising after the Effective Date.

| E. | Severance Agreements and Compensation and Benefit Programs; Employment Agreements

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Plan Supplement or any order of the Bankruptcy Court, all severance policies, all severance arrangements, all compensation and benefit plans, policies, and programs of the Debtors generally applicable to their employees and retirees, including all savings plans, retirement plans, healthcare plans, disability plans, severance agreements and arrangements, severance benefit plans, incentive plans, life and accidental death and dismemberment insurance plans, and all employment agreements, offer letters, retention arrangements and similar agreements are treated as Executory Contracts under the Plan and on the Effective Date will be assumed by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the provisions of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code.

- 99 -

| F. | Workers’ Compensation Benefits

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, as of the Effective Date, the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors will continue to honor their obligations under: (i) all applicable workers’ compensation laws in states in which the Reorganized Debtors operate; and (ii) the Debtors’ written contracts, agreements, agreements of indemnity, self-insurer workers’ compensation bonds and any other policies, programs, and plans regarding or relating to workers’ compensation and workers’ compensation insurance; all such contracts and agreements are treated as Executory Contracts under the Plan and on the Effective Date will be assumed by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the provisions of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Plan, Confirmation of the Plan will not impair or otherwise modify any rights of the Reorganized Debtors under any such contracts, agreements, policies, programs or plans regarding or relating to workers’ compensation or workers’ compensation insurance.

| G. | Reservation of Rights

Nothing contained in the Plan shall constitute an admission by the Debtors, Reorganized Debtors or any other party that any contract or lease is in fact an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or that the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors have any liability thereunder. If there is a dispute regarding whether a contract or lease is or was executory or unexpired at the time of assumption, the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall have forty-five (45) calendar days following entry of a Final Order resolving such dispute to alter their treatment of such contract or lease, including by rejecting such contract or lease effective as of the Confirmation Date or such other date the Reorganized Debtors deem appropriate.

XIV. | CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CONFIRMATION AND CONSUMMATION OF THE PLAN

| A. | Conditions to Effective Date

Effectiveness of the Plan is subject to the satisfaction of each of the following conditions precedent:

(a) the Restructuring Support Agreement shall have been executed and shall not have been terminated and remains in full force and effect;

(b) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Confirmation Order, which shall be a Final Order;

(c) the Definitive Documents have been executed and/or effectuated, shall be in form and substance materially consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement, and any conditions precedent related thereto or contained therein, shall have been satisfied prior to or contemporaneously with the occurrence of the Effective Date or otherwise waived;

(d) the New Organizational Documents shall have been executed and/or effectuated, shall be in form and substance consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement and otherwise acceptable to the Required Consenting Creditors and the Debtors, and any conditions precedent related thereto, shall have been satisfied prior to or contemporaneously with the occurrence of the Effective Date or otherwise waived;

- 100 -

(e) the New Takeback Debt and any related documents, including the New Term Loan Documents and the New Notes Documents, shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors and shall have been executed, delivered, and be in full force and effect with all conditions precedent thereto having been satisfied or waived, on or prior to the Effective Date, other than the occurrence of the Effective Date or certification by the Debtors that the Effective Date has occurred;

(f) the New Common Equity to be issued and/or delivered on the Effective Date shall have been validly issued by Reorganized WW, shall be fully paid and non-assessable, and shall be free and clear of all taxes, liens or other encumbrances, pre-emptive rights, rights of first refusal, subscription rights and similar rights (A) except for any restrictions on transfer as may be imposed by applicable securities Laws and (B) except as may be imposed by or set forth in the New Organizational Documents.

(g) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Prepack Scheduling Order, and such Order shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered;

(h) the Confirmation Order shall have been entered and shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered and all related Plan exhibits and other documents shall have been executed and delivered, and any conditions (other than the occurrence of the Effective Date or certification by the Debtors that the Effective Date has occurred) contained therein shall have been satisfied or waived in accordance therewith;

(i) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered each of the Cash Collateral Orders, the Disclosure Statement Order, and the Confirmation Order, and each of the Disclosure Statement Order and the Confirmation Order shall be consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement, and otherwise in form and substance acceptable to the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, and each of the Cash Collateral Orders, the Disclosure Statement Order and the Confirmation Order shall not have been stayed, modified or vacated;

(j) there shall not be in effect any (a) order, opinion, ruling, or other decision entered by any court or other governmental unit or (b) U.S. or other applicable law staying, restraining, enjoining, prohibiting, or otherwise making illegal the implementation of any of the transactions contemplated by the Plan;

(k) the Restructuring Transactions and all transactions contemplated in the Plan shall have been consummated in a manner consistent in all respects with the Restructuring Support Agreement and the Definitive Documents;

(l) the Debtors shall have paid or reimbursed all accrued and unpaid Restructuring Expenses;

(m) all Professional Fee Claims shall have been paid in Cash or the Professional Fee Reserve Amount shall have been deposited into the Professional Fee Escrow Account;

- 101 -

(n) none of the Chapter 11 Cases shall have been converted to a case under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code;

(o) no Bankruptcy Court order appointing a trustee or examiner with expanded powers shall have been entered and remain in effect under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Debtors;

(p) the Plan shall not have been materially amended, altered, or modified from the Plan as confirmed by the Confirmation Order, unless such material amendment, alteration, or modification has been made in accordance with the terms of the Plan and the Restructuring Support Agreement;

(q) the Debtors shall have obtained all authorizations, consents, regulatory approvals, rulings, or documents that are necessary to implement and effectuate the Restructuring Transactions, and all applicable regulatory or government-imposed waiting periods shall have expired or been terminated;

(r) there shall not have been instituted or be pending any action, proceeding, application, claim, counterclaim, or investigation (whether formal or informal) (or there shall not have been any material adverse development to any action, application, claim, counterclaim, or proceeding currently instituted, threatened or pending) before or by any court, governmental, regulatory, or administrative agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, or by any other person, domestic or foreign, in connection with the Restructuring Transactions that, in the reasonable judgment of the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, would prohibit, prevent, or restrict consummation of the Restructuring Transactions;

(s) counsel to the Ad Hoc Group shall have received evidence of (a) an effective officers’ and directors’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance policy that covers Reorganized WW and all of its subsidiaries, which evidence shall demonstrate that such policy shall be in effect as of the Effective Date and (b) an effective “tail” officers’ and directors’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance policy that covers each of the Debtors, which evidence shall demonstrate that such policy shall be in effect as of the Effective Date.

| B. | Waiver of Conditions

The conditions to the Effective Date of the Plan set forth in Article IX of the Plan may be waived only if waived in writing by the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, which waiver shall be effective without notice, leave, or order of the Bankruptcy Court; provided, that the condition requiring that the Confirmation Order shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered may not be waived.

| C. | Substantial Consummation

“Substantial Consummation” of the Plan, as defined in section 1101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, with respect to any of the Debtors, shall be deemed to occur on the Effective Date with respect to such Debtor.

- 102 -

| D. | Effect of Non-Occurrence of Conditions to Consummation

If the Effective Date does not occur with respect to any of the Debtors, the Plan shall be null and void in all respects with respect to such Debtor, and nothing contained in the Plan or the Disclosure Statement shall: (i) constitute a waiver or release of any Claims by or Claims against or Interests in such Debtors; (ii) prejudice in any manner the rights of such Debtors, any Holders of a Claim or Interest, or any other Entity; or (iii) constitute an admission, acknowledgment, offer, or undertaking by such Debtors, any Holders, or any other Entity in any respect.

XV. | CONFIRMATION OF THE PLAN

| A. | Confirmation Generally

The Bankruptcy Code requires the Bankruptcy Court to determine whether a plan of reorganization complies with the technical requirements of chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code. It requires further that a debtor’s disclosures concerning its plan of reorganization are adequate.

If the Plan is confirmed, the Debtors expect the Effective Date to occur no later than seven (7) days after the Confirmation Date.

To confirm the Plan, the Bankruptcy Court must find that all of the requirements of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code have been met. Thus, even if the statutorily required majority vote in number and dollar amount is achieved for Class 3 (the only Class entitled to vote under the Plan), the Bankruptcy Court must make independent findings respecting the Plan’s satisfaction of the requirements of the Bankruptcy Code before it may confirm the Plan. Some of these statutory requirements are discussed below.

| B. | Voting Procedures and Standards

Holders of Claims and Interests in Class 3 (the only Class entitled to vote under the Plan) as of the Voting Record Date will receive prior to the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases, this Disclosure Statement, the Plan, a Ballot for accepting or rejecting the Plan and Plan, and related credit and investment documents. Class 3 is the only Class that is Impaired and entitled to vote under the Plan.

A class is “Impaired” under a plan unless, with respect to each claim or interest of such class, the Plan:

| • |  | leaves unaltered the legal, equitable and contractual rights to which the claim or interest entitles the holder of such claim or interest; or

| • |  | notwithstanding any contractual provision or applicable law that entitles the holder of such claim or interest to demand or receive accelerated payment on account of a default, cures any default, reinstates the original maturity of the obligation, compensates the holder for any damages incurred as a result of reasonable reliance on such provision or law and does not otherwise alter the legal, equitable or contractual rights of such holder based on such claim or interest.

- 103 -

Solicitation of acceptances is not required and will not occur with respect to a class that is not Impaired under a plan of reorganization and is deemed to have accepted the Plan or is Impaired and deemed to have rejected the Plan.

Among other things, the following are the Voting Procedures in connection with voting on the Plan:

| • |  | Any Ballot (as defined in the Disclosure Statement Motion) which is otherwise properly completed, executed, and timely returned to the Solicitation Agent that does not indicate an acceptance or rejection of the Plan and the Plan Supplement or indicates both an acceptance and rejection of the Plan and the Plan shall not be counted.

| • |  | Any Ballot which is returned to the Solicitation Agent indicating acceptance or rejection of the Plan and the Plan Supplement, but which is unsigned shall not be counted, except in the sole discretion of the Debtors.

| • |  | Any Ballot postmarked prior to the deadline for submission of Ballots but actually received by the Solicitation Agent afterward shall not be counted, unless agreed otherwise by the Debtors.

| • |  | Whenever a holder of a Claim submits more than one Ballot voting the same Claim prior to the deadline for receipt of Ballots, the last such properly completed Ballot received by the Solicitation Agent prior to the Voting Deadline will be deemed to reflect the voter’s intent and thus to supersede any prior Ballots.

| • |  | Only the votes of the holders of Allowed Claims in one or more voting Classes as of the Voting Record Date will be counted for purposes of tabulating acceptances and rejections of the Plan and the Plan Supplement. The Solicitation Agent will use records as of April 30, 2025 for solicitation purposes.

| • |  | Any holder of Claims in a voting Class must vote all of its Claims in each such Class either to accept or reject the Plan and the Plan Supplement and may not split its vote. A Ballot (or multiple Ballots with respect to separate Claims within the same voting Class) that partially rejects and partially accepts the Plan and the Plan Supplement, or that indicates both a vote for and against the Plan and the Plan Supplement, shall not be counted.

| • |  | If a creditor casts simultaneous Ballots with respect to the same Claim which are voted inconsistently, such Ballots shall not be counted.

- 104 -

| • |  | For the purposes of the numerosity requirement of section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code, separate Claims held by a single creditor in a particular Class will be aggregated as if such creditor held one Claim against the Debtors in such Class, and the votes related to such Claims shall be treated as a single vote to accept or reject the Plan and the Plan Supplement.

| • |  | Each creditor shall be deemed to have voted the full amount of its Claim.

| • |  | The authority of the signatory of each Ballot to complete and execute the Ballot shall be presumed, but each such signatory shall certify that he or she has such authority and is the holder of record of the applicable Claims as of the Voting Record Date.

| • |  | Any Ballot cast by a person or entity that does not hold a Claim in a Class that is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan and the Plan Supplement will not be counted.

| • |  | Ballots that are illegible, or contain insufficient information to permit the Debtors and the Solicitation Agent to determine in their sole discretion the identity of the creditor, shall not be counted.

| • |  | Except as otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court in the event Chapter 11 Cases are commenced, questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt), acceptance and revocation or withdrawal of Ballots will be determined by the Solicitation Agent and the Debtors, which determination will be final and binding.

| • |  | The Solicitation Agent is permitted, but not required, to make reasonable efforts to contact any holder regarding any defect or irregularity in connection with their Ballot, and will not incur any liability for failure to do so.

In connection with the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors will ask the Bankruptcy Court to approve the process by which holders of Claims submit their votes (the “Voting Procedures”). In the event the Chapter 11 Cases are commenced, to the extent that the Bankruptcy Court does not or is unable to approve any portion of these Voting Procedures, the Debtors reserve the right to modify the Voting Procedures in accordance with such modified procedures.

If a Ballot is damaged or lost or if you have any questions concerning Voting Procedures, you may contact the Solicitation Agent at:

WW International, Inc. Ballot Processing

c/o Kroll Restructuring Administration LLC,

850 3rd Avenue, Suite 412,

Brooklyn, NY 11232

Telephone: (888) 643-6250 (U.S./Canada, toll-free) or

+1 (646) 930-6250 (international, toll)

- 105 -

Email: WeightWatchersInfo@ra.kroll.com with “Weight Watchers Solicitation Inquiry” in the subject line

A vote may be designated (i.e., disregarded) if the Bankruptcy Court determines, after notice and a hearing, that such acceptance or rejection was not made or solicited or procured in good faith or in accordance with the provisions of the Bankruptcy Code.

Under the Bankruptcy Code, the Plan will be “accepted” by a voting Class if (excluding insiders) at least two-thirds (2/3) in dollar amount and more than one-half (1/2) in number of Claims in such voting Class that cast Ballots to accept or reject the Plan vote in favor of the Plan.

Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and Holders of Senior Secured Notes who would like to receive either New Notes or New Term Loans must follow the applicable procedures set forth in the New Notes Election Procedures as described in Section V.B..

| C. | Acceptance

The Bankruptcy Code provides that a class of claims will have accepted the Plan if it is accepted by at least two-thirds (2/3) in amount and more than one-half (1/2) in number of the allowed claims in such class that have voted on the Plan. There must be one Impaired accepting class excluding insiders. Here, acceptance of the Plan need only be solicited from holders of Claims in Class 3 as it is the only Class which is Impaired and entitled to vote under the Plan. Except in the context of a “cram down” (described below), as a condition to confirmation of the Plan, the Bankruptcy Code requires that, with certain exceptions, each Impaired Class accepts the Plan. If the Chapter 11 Cases are filed, the Debtors intend to request confirmation pursuant to section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to any voting Classes that vote to reject or are deemed to reject the Plan. This procedure is commonly referred to as a “cram down.” For a more detailed description of the requirements for acceptance of the Plan and of the criteria for confirmation of the Plan notwithstanding rejection by certain Impaired Classes, see Section XVI.D.4., “Cram Down,” below.

| D. | Confirmation and Consummation

At the Confirmation Hearing, the Bankruptcy Court will determine whether the requirements of section 1129(a) of the Bankruptcy Code have been satisfied with respect to the Plan. Confirmation of a plan under section 1129(a) of the Bankruptcy Code requires, among other things, that:

| • |  | the Plan complies with the applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code;

| • |  | the proponent of the Plan has complied with the applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code;

- 106 -

| • |  | the Plan has been proposed in good faith and not by any means forbidden by law;

| • |  | any payment made or to be made by the proponent, by the debtor or by a person issuing securities under the Plan, for services or for costs and expenses in, or in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases, or in connection with the Plan and incident to the case, has been approved by, or is subject to the approval of, the bankruptcy court as reasonable;

| • |  | the proponent has disclosed the identity and affiliations of any individual proposed to serve, after confirmation of the Plan, as a director, officer, or voting trustee of the debtor, an affiliate of the debtor participating in the Plan with the debtor, or a successor to the debtor under the Plan. The appointment to, or continuance in, such office of such individual, must be consistent with the interests of creditors and equity security holders and with public policy and the proponent must have disclosed the identity of any insider that the reorganized debtor will employ or retain, and the nature of any compensation for such insider;

| • |  | with respect to each impaired class of claims or interests, either each holder of a claim or interest of such class has accepted the Plan, or will receive or retain under the Plan on account of such claim or interest, property of a value, as of the Effective Date of the Plan, that is not less than the amount that such holder would receive or retain if the debtor were liquidated on such date under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code;

| • |  | each class of claims or interests has either accepted the Plan or is not impaired under the Plan;

| • |  | except to the extent that the holder of a particular claim has agreed to a different treatment of such claim, the Plan provides that allowed administrative expenses and priority claims (other than priority tax claims) will be paid in full on the Effective Date (except that if a class of priority claims has voted to accept the Plan, holders of such claims may receive deferred cash payments of a value, as of the Effective Date of the Plan, equal to the allowed amounts of such claims) and that holders of priority tax claims may receive on account of such claims regular installment payments in cash of a total value, as of the Effective Date, equal to the allowed amount of such claims over a period that ends no later than 5 years from the Petition Date and in a manner not less favorable than the most favored nonpriority unsecured claim provided for by the Plan;

| • |  | if a class of claims is impaired, at least one impaired class of claims has accepted the Plan, determined without including any acceptance of the Plan by any insider holding a claim in such class; and

- 107 -

| • |  | confirmation of the Plan is not likely to be followed by the liquidation, or the need for further financial reorganization, of the debtor or any successor to the debtor under the Plan, unless such liquidation or reorganization is proposed in the Plan.

The Debtors believe that:

| • |  | the Plan satisfies all of the statutory requirements of chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code;

| • |  | the Debtors have complied or will have complied with all of the requirements of chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code; and

| • |  | the Plan has been proposed in good faith.

Set forth below is a more detailed summary of certain statutory confirmation requirements.

| 1. | Best Interests of Holders of Claims and Interests

With respect to each Impaired Class of Claims and Interests, confirmation of the Plan requires that each holder of a Claim or Interest either (i) accept the Plan or (ii) receive or retain under the Plan property of a value, as of the Effective Date, that is not less than the value such holder would receive if the Debtors were liquidated under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code.

In determining whether this test is satisfied, the first step is to determine the dollar amount that would be generated from the liquidation of each of the Debtors’ assets and properties in a chapter 7 liquidation case. The gross amount of cash available in such a liquidation would be the sum of the proceeds from the disposition of such Debtor’s assets and the cash held by such Debtor at the time of the commencement of the chapter 7 case. This gross amount would be reduced by the amount of any Allowed Claims secured by such assets, the costs and expenses of the liquidation, and such additional administrative expenses and priority claims that may result from the termination of the applicable Debtor’s business and the use of chapter 7 for the purposes of liquidation. Any remaining net cash would be allocated to creditors and shareholders of the applicable Debtor in strict accordance with the order of priority of claims contained in section 726 of the Bankruptcy Code.

The Debtors have determined, as discussed in the Liquidation Analysis attached as Exhibit B hereto, that if the Chapter 11 Cases are commenced, confirmation of the Plan will provide each creditor and Interest holder of each Debtor with a recovery that is not less than it would receive pursuant to a liquidation of the applicable Debtor under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. See the Liquidation Analysis annexed as Exhibit B hereto and Section XVI.D. herein for a further discussion of how the Plan satisfies the “best interests” test.

- 108 -

| 2. | Valuation

As described in greater detail in Section IV.C above, the Plan, including the Plan Supplement, is the culmination of extensive negotiations among the Debtors and the Consenting Creditors regarding a restructuring of the Debtors. Solely for purposes of the Plan, the Debtors have been advised by PJT, their investment banker and financial advisor, with respect to the going-concern value of Reorganized WW. PJT has undertaken the valuation analysis attached hereto as Exhibit C (the “Valuation Analysis”) to estimate the value available for distribution to holders of equity interests in Reorganized WW under the Plan and to analyze the relative recoveries of each thereunder.

PJT’s view as to the value of Reorganized WW based on consummation of the Restructuring Transaction and the post-reorganization capital structure does not constitute a recommendation as to how to vote on the Plan and does not constitute an opinion as to the fairness from a financial point of view of the consideration to be received under the Plan or of the terms and provisions of the Plan.

| 3. | Financial Feasibility

The Bankruptcy Code permits a plan to be confirmed only if confirmation is not likely to be followed by liquidation or the need for further financial reorganization. For purposes of determining whether the Plan meets this requirement, the Debtors have analyzed its ability to meet its obligations under the Plan. As part of this analysis, the Debtors have prepared projections of the financial performance of the Reorganized Debtors for the fiscal years 2025 through 2029 (the “Financial Projections”). The Financial Projections, and certain of the assumptions on which they are based, are set forth in the projected financial information contained in Exhibit D hereto.

THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS SHOULD BE CAREFULLY REVIEWED IN EVALUATING THE PLAN. WHILE MANAGEMENT BELIEVES THE ASSUMPTIONS UNDERLYING THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS, WHEN CONSIDERED ON AN OVERALL BASIS, WERE REASONABLE WHEN PREPARED IN LIGHT OF CURRENT CIRCUMSTANCES AND EXPECTATIONS, NO ASSURANCE CAN BE GIVEN THAT THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS WILL BE REALIZED. THE DEBTORS MAKE NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY AS TO THE ACCURACY OF THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS. THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS ARE SUBJECT TO A NUMBER OF RISKS, UNCERTAINTIES AND ASSUMPTIONS, INCLUDING THOSE DESCRIBED ABOVE IN SECTION VIII.A. IN THE LIGHT OF THESE RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES, ACTUAL RESULTS COULD DIFFER MATERIALLY FROM THOSE ANTICIPATED IN THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS.

The Debtors prepared these financial projections based upon certain assumptions that they believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. The financial projections have not been examined or compiled by independent accountants. The Debtors makes no representation as to the accuracy of the projections or their ability to achieve the projected results. Many of the assumptions on which the projections are based are inherently subject to significant economic and competitive uncertainties and contingencies beyond the control of the Debtors and their management. Inevitably, some assumptions will not materialize and unanticipated events and

- 109 -

circumstances may affect the actual financial results. Therefore, the actual results achieved throughout the period of the Financial Projections may vary from the projected results and the variations may be material. All holders of Claims that are entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan are urged to examine carefully all of the assumptions on which the financial projections are based in connection with their evaluation of the Plan.

The Financial Projections indicate, on a pro forma basis, that the projected level of cash flow is sufficient to satisfy the Debtors’ future capital expenditures and other obligations during the applicable period. Accordingly, if the Chapter 11 Cases are commenced, the Debtors believe that confirmation of the Plan is not likely to be followed by the liquidation or further reorganization of the Reorganized Debtors.

| 4. | Cram Down

The Bankruptcy Code contains provisions for confirmation of a plan even if the Plan is not accepted by all impaired classes, as long as at least one impaired class of claims has accepted the Plan. The “cram down” provisions of the Bankruptcy Code are set forth in section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Under the “cram down” provisions, on the request of a plan proponent the bankruptcy court will confirm a plan despite the lack of acceptance by an impaired class or classes if the bankruptcy court finds that:

| • |  | the Plan does not discriminate unfairly with respect to each non-accepting impaired class;

| • |  | the Plan is fair and equitable with respect to each non-accepting impaired class; and

| • |  | at least one impaired class has accepted the Plan.

As used by the Bankruptcy Code, the phrases “discriminate unfairly” and “fair and equitable” have narrow and specific meanings unique to bankruptcy law. A plan does not discriminate unfairly if claims or interests in different classes but with similar priorities and characteristics receive or retain property of similar value under a plan. The Bankruptcy Code sets forth different standards for establishing that a plan is “fair and equitable” with respect to a dissenting class, depending on whether the class is comprised of secured or unsecured claims, or equity interests. In general, section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code permits confirmation notwithstanding non-acceptance by an impaired class if that class and all junior classes are treated in accordance with the “absolute priority” rule, which requires that the dissenting class be paid in full before a junior class may receive any value under the Plan on account of such junior claims or interests.

Specifically, with respect to equity interests, a plan is “fair and equitable” if either (i) each holder of an equity interest will receive or retain under the Plan a value equal to the greatest of the fixed liquidation preference to which such holder is entitled, the fixed redemption price to which such holder is entitled or the value of the interest; or (ii) the holder of an interest that is junior to the non-accepting class will not receive or retain any property under the Plan on account of such interest.

- 110 -

As demonstrated by the Valuation Analysis, based on an application of the Bankruptcy Code’s priority scheme, the Existing Equity Interests, which are junior in priority to over $1.6 billion in funded indebtedness, are not entitled to any recovery in the Chapter 11 Cases. Similarly, the Liquidation Analysis demonstrates that Holders of Existing Equity Interests would not receive any recovery in a hypothetical liquidation scenario. Notwithstanding that the Holders of Existing Equity Interests are not entitled to any recovery, as a result of the extensive arms’ length negotiations between the Company, guided by the Debt Subcommittee, and the Consenting Creditors, the Consenting Creditors agreed to allocate a meaningful portion of the First Lien Claims recovery – 9% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP – to the Holders of Existing Equity Interests. The Consenting Creditors allocated this recovery to facilitate a smooth transaction and chapter 11 process and have conditioned this recovery on the Debtors’ ability to consummate the restructuring on the terms and timeline set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement. The Debtors therefore believe that the Plan satisfies the “unfair discrimination” and “fair and equitable” tests with respect to any non-accepting impaired class.

| 5. | Classification of Claims and Interests

The Debtors believe that the Plan meets the classification requirements of the Bankruptcy Code, which require that a plan of reorganization place each claim or interest into a class with other claims or interests that are “substantially similar.”

XVI. | ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

All of the exhibits to the Plan, the Plan Supplement and to this Disclosure Statement will be available for inspection by contacting the Solicitation Agent.

- 111 -

XVII. | CONCLUSION

For all of the reasons set forth in this Disclosure Statement, the Debtors believe that the Plan is preferable to all other alternatives. Consequently, the Debtors urge all holders of First Lien Claims to vote to ACCEPT the Plan, and to duly complete and return their Ballots so that they will be ACTUALLY RECEIVED on or before 5:00 p.m. (prevailing Eastern Time) on June 6, 2025.

Dated: | Wilmington, Delaware

May 6, 2025

WW International, Inc. WW North America Holdings, LLC WW Canada Holdco, Inc. WW.com, LLC W Holdco, Inc. WW Health Solutions, Inc. Weekend Health, Inc. WW NewCo, Inc.
By: |  | /s/ Felicia DellaFortuna
|  | Name: Felicia DellaFortuna
|  | Title: Chief Financial Officer

- 112 -

EXHIBIT A

Plan of Reorganization

IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT

FOR THE DISTRICT OF DELAWARE

In re: WW INTERNATIONAL, INC., et al.,1 Debtors. |  | Chapter 11 IMPORTANT: No chapter 11 case has been commenced as of distribution of this Plan

JOINT PREPACKAGED PLAN OF REORGANIZATION

OF WW INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND ITS DEBTOR AFFILIATES

Dated: May 6, 2025 |  |
SIMPSON THACHER & BARTLETT LLP Elisha D. Graff (pro hac vice pending) Moshe A. Fink (pro hac vice pending) Rachael Foust (pro hac vice pending) Zachary J. Weiner (pro hac vice pending) 425 Lexington Ave. New York, New York 10017-3903 Telephone: (212) 455-2000 Facsimile: (212) 455-2502 egraff@stblaw.com moshe.fink@stblaw.com rachael.foust@stblaw.com zachary.weiner@stblaw.com Proposed Co-Counsel to the Debtors and Debtors in Possession |  | YOUNG CONAWAY STARGATT & TAYLOR, LLP Edmon L. Morton (Del. No. 3856) Sean M. Beach (Del. No. 4070) Shella Borovinskaya (Del. No. 6758) Rodney Square 1000 North King Street P.O. Box 1347 Wilmington, Delaware 19801 Telephone: (302) 571-6600 Facsimile: (302) 571-1253 emorton@ycst.com sbeach@ycst.com sborovinskaya@ycst.com

1 | The Debtors in these Chapter 11 Cases, along with the last four digits of their federal tax identification numbers, to the extent applicable, are WW International, Inc. (0273), WW North America Holdings, LLC. (6141), WW Canada Holdco, Inc. (5680), WW.com, LLC (4196), W Holdco, Inc. (4087), WW Health Solutions, Inc. (3859), Weekend Health, Inc. (6812) and WW NewCo, Inc. (N/A). The Debtors’ headquarters is located at 675 Avenue of the Americas, 6th Floor, New York, NY 10010.

THIS CHAPTER 11 PLAN IS BEING SOLICITED FOR ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 1125 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE AND WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 1126 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE. THIS CHAPTER 11 PLAN WILL BE SUBMITTED TO THE BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR APPROVAL FOLLOWING THE DEBTORS’ FILING FOR CHAPTER 11 BANKRUPTCY.

i

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  |  | Page |
INTRODUCTION |  |  | 1 |
ARTICLE I. RULES OF INTERPRETATION, COMPUTATION OF TIME, GOVERNING LAW AND DEFINED TERMS |  |  | 2 |
A. |  | Rules of Interpretation, Computation of Time and Governing Law |  |  | 2 |
B. |  | Definitions |  |  | 2 |
C. |  | Consultation, Notice, Information, and Consent Rights |  |  | 16 |
ARTICLE II. TREATMENT OF UNCLASSIFIED CLAIMS |  |  | 16 |
A. |  | Administrative Claims |  |  | 16 |
B. |  | Restructuring Expenses |  |  | 18 |
C. |  | Priority Tax Claims |  |  | 18 |
D. |  | U.S. Trustee Fees |  |  | 18 |
ARTICLE III. CLASSIFICATION AND TREATMENT OF CLASSIFIED CLAIMS AND EXISTING EQUITY INTERESTS |  |  | 18 |
A. |  | Introduction |  |  | 18 |
B. |  | Summary of Classification and Treatment of Classified Claims and Existing Equity Interests |  |  | 19 |
C. |  | Classification and Treatment of Claims and Existing Equity Interests |  |  | 19 |
D. |  | Special Provisions Regarding Unimpaired Claims |  |  | 24 |
E. |  | Subordinated Claims |  |  | 24 |
ARTICLE IV. ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 24 |
A. |  | Presumed Acceptance of the Plan |  |  | 24 |
B. |  | Deemed Rejection of the Plan |  |  | 24 |
C. |  | Voting Classes |  |  | 24 |
D. |  | Acceptance by Impaired Classes of Claims |  |  | 24 |
E. |  | Confirmation Pursuant to Section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code |  |  | 25 |
F. |  | Plan Cannot Be Confirmed as to Some or All Debtors |  |  | 25 |
G. |  | Elimination of Vacant Classes |  |  | 25 |
ARTICLE V. MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN |  |  | 25 |
A. |  | Corporate and Organizational Existence |  |  | 25 |
B. |  | Corporate Action; Restructuring Transactions |  |  | 26 |
C. |  | Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors |  |  | 27 |

ii

D. |  | Managers, Directors and Officers of Reorganized Debtors; Corporate Governance |  |  | 27 |
E. |  | New Notes Election |  |  | 28 |
F. |  | New Term Loan Documents |  |  | 28 |
G. |  | New Notes Documents |  |  | 29 |
H. |  | New Common Equity; Listing |  |  | 30 |
I. |  | Exemption from Registration Requirements |  |  | 31 |
J. |  | Cancellation of Certain Existing Security Interests |  |  | 33 |
K. |  | Management Incentive Plan |  |  | 33 |
L. |  | Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions |  |  | 33 |
M. |  | Vesting of Assets in the Reorganized Debtors |  |  | 33 |
N. |  | Release of Liens, Claims and Existing Equity Interests |  |  | 34 |
O. |  | Cancellation of Stock, Certificates, Instruments and Agreements |  |  | 34 |
P. |  | Preservation and Maintenance of Debtors’ Causes of Action |  |  | 35 |
Q. |  | Exemption from Certain Transfer Taxes |  |  | 36 |
R. |  | Certain Tax Matters |  |  | 36 |
S. |  | Distributions |  |  | 37 |
ARTICLE VI. TREATMENT OF EXECUTORY CONTRACTS AND UNEXPIRED LEASES |  |  | 37 |
A. |  | Debtors Assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases |  |  | 37 |
B. |  | Cure of Defaults for Assumed Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases |  |  | 38 |
C. |  | Assumption of Insurance Policies |  |  | 39 |
D. |  | Indemnification |  |  | 39 |
E. |  | Severance Agreements and Compensation and Benefit Programs; Employment Agreements |  |  | 40 |
F. |  | Workers’ Compensation Benefits |  |  | 40 |
G. |  | Reservation of Rights |  |  | 40 |
ARTICLE VII. PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS |  |  | 40 |
A. |  | Distribution Record Date |  |  | 40 |
B. |  | Dates of Distributions |  |  | 41 |
C. |  | Distribution Agent |  |  | 41 |
D. |  | Cash Distributions |  |  | 41 |
E. |  | Rounding of Payments |  |  | 41 |

iii

F. |  | Allocation Between Principal and Interest |  | 42
G. |  | Distribution Procedures |  | 42
H. |  | Election Procedures for Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims |  | 44
I. |  | Election Procedures for Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims |  | 44
J. |  | Address for Delivery of Distributions |  | 45
K. |  | Unclaimed Distributions |  | 45
L. |  | Withholding Taxes |  | 45
M. |  | No Postpetition Interest on Claims |  | 46
N. |  | Setoffs |  | 46
O. |  | Surrender of Cancelled Instruments or Securities |  | 46
ARTICLE VIII. PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING DISPUTED CLAIMS |  | 46
A. |  | Disputed Claims Process |  | 46
B. |  | Claims Administration Responsibilities |  | 47
C. |  | Estimation of Claims |  | 47
D. |  | Amendments to Claims; Adjustment to Claims on Claims Register |  | 48
E. |  | No Distributions Pending Allowance |  | 48
F. |  | Distributions After Allowance |  | 48
G. |  | No Interest |  | 48
ARTICLE IX. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE EFFECTIVE DATE |  | 48
A. |  | Conditions to Effective Date |  | 48
B. |  | Waiver of Conditions |  | 50
C. |  | Substantial Consummation |  | 51
D. |  | Effect of Non-Occurrence of Conditions to Consummation |  | 51
ARTICLE X. RETENTION OF JURISDICTION |  | 51
A. |  | Retention of Jurisdiction |  | 51
B. |  | Failure of Bankruptcy Court to Exercise Jurisdiction |  | 53
ARTICLE XI. EFFECTS OF CONFIRMATION |  | 53
A. |  | Binding Effect |  | 53
B. |  | Discharge of the Debtors |  | 53
C. |  | Exculpation and Limitation of Liability |  | 54
D. |  | Releases by the Debtors |  | 55
E. |  | Consensual Releases by Holders of Claims |  | 56

iv

F. |  | Injunction |  |  | 58 |
G. |  | Protection Against Discriminatory Treatment |  |  | 59 |
ARTICLE XII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS |  |  | 59 |
A. |  | Modification of Plan |  |  | 59 |
B. |  | Revocation of Plan |  |  | 60 |
C. |  | Severability of Plan Provisions |  |  | 60 |
D. |  | Successors and Assigns |  |  | 60 |
E. |  | Term of Injunctions or Stays |  |  | 60 |
F. |  | Reservation of Rights |  |  | 60 |
G. |  | Ipso Facto and Similar Provisions Ineffective |  |  | 61 |
H. |  | Notices |  |  | 61 |
I. |  | Governing Law |  |  | 63 |
J. |  | Exhibits |  |  | 63 |
K. |  | No Strict Construction |  |  | 63 |
L. |  | Conflicts |  |  | 63 |
M. |  | Immediate Binding Effect |  |  | 63 |
N. |  | Entire Agreement |  |  | 63 |

v

JOINT PREPACKAGED PLAN OF REORGANIZATION OF WW INTERNATIONAL, INC.

AND ITS DEBTOR AFFILIATES

INTRODUCTION

WW International, Inc., and each of the other above-captioned Debtors2 hereby propose this Plan for, among other things, the resolution of the outstanding Claims against, and Existing Equity Interests in, the Debtors. The Debtors are the proponents of the Plan within the meaning of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code. Reference is made to the Disclosure Statement (distributed contemporaneously herewith) for a discussion of the Debtors’ history, business, properties, projections and the events leading up to solicitation of the Plan and for a summary of the Plan and the treatment provided for herein. The Debtors urge all Holders of Claims entitled to vote on the Plan to review the Disclosure Statement and the Plan in full before voting to accept or reject the Plan. There may be other agreements and documents that will be filed with the Bankruptcy Court that are referenced in the Plan and the Plan Supplement as Exhibits. All such Exhibits are incorporated into and are a part of the Plan as if set forth in full herein. Subject to certain restrictions set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement and the Plan, and the requirements set forth in section 1127 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3019, the Debtors reserve the right to amend, supplement, amend and restate, modify, revoke or withdraw the Plan prior to the Effective Date.

The Debtors will request that the Chapter 11 Cases be consolidated for procedural purposes only and the Debtors be jointly administered pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court for administrative purposes and voting. Each Debtor is a proponent of the Plan within the meaning of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code, and the Plan constitutes a separate plan of reorganization for each Debtor, including for purposes of distribution. Each Debtor reserves the right to seek confirmation of the Plan pursuant to the “cram down” provisions contained in section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to any non-accepting Class.

2 | Unless otherwise noted, capitalized terms used in this Plan have the meanings set forth in Article I.B of the Plan.

1

ARTICLE I.

RULES OF INTERPRETATION, COMPUTATION OF TIME,

GOVERNING LAW AND DEFINED TERMS

A. | Rules of Interpretation, Computation of Time and Governing Law

For purposes hereof and unless otherwise specified herein: (i) in the appropriate context, each term, whether stated in the singular or the plural, shall include both the singular and the plural, and pronouns stated in the masculine, feminine or neuter gender shall include the masculine, feminine and the neuter gender; (ii) any reference herein to a contract, lease, instrument, release, indenture or other agreement or document being in a particular form or on particular terms and conditions means that the referenced document shall be substantially in that form or substantially on those terms and conditions; (iii) any reference herein to an existing document or exhibit shall mean that document or exhibit, as it may thereafter be amended, amended and restated, modified or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof; (iv) unless otherwise specified, all references herein to “Articles” and “Sections” are references to Articles and Sections hereof; (v) unless otherwise stated, the words “herein,” “hereof,” “hereunder” and “hereto” refer to the Plan in its entirety rather than to a particular portion of the Plan; (vi) captions and headings to Articles and Sections are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the interpretation hereof; (vii) any reference to an Entity as a Holder of a Claim or Existing Equity Interest includes such Entity’s successors and assigns; (viii) the rules of construction set forth in section 102 of the Bankruptcy Code shall apply; (ix) any term used in capitalized form herein that is not otherwise defined but that is used in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules has the meaning assigned to that term in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules, as the case may be; (x) “$” or “dollars” means dollars in lawful currency of the U.S.; and (xi) except as otherwise provided, any references to the Effective Date shall mean the Effective Date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter. The provisions of Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a) shall apply in computing any period of time prescribed or allowed herein. If any payment, distribution, act or deadline under the Plan is required to be made or performed or occurs on a day that is not a Business Day, then the making of such payment or distribution, the performance of such act or the occurrence of such deadline shall be deemed to be on the next succeeding Business Day, but shall be deemed to have been completed or to have occurred as of the required date.

B. | Definitions

1.1. “Ad Hoc Group” means the ad hoc group of holders of First Lien Claims represented by the Ad Hoc Group Advisors.

1.2. “Ad Hoc Group Advisors” means, collectively, (i) Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, as counsel to the Ad Hoc Group, (ii) Houlihan Lokey, as financial advisor to the Ad Hoc Group and (iii) Pachulski Stang Ziehl & Jones LLP, as Delaware counsel to the Ad Hoc Group and any other advisors retained by the Ad Hoc Group, subject to the Debtors’ consent rights set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

2

1.3. “Administrative Claim” refers to any right to payment constituting a cost or expense of administration of the Chapter 11 Cases incurred during these Chapter 11 Cases of a kind specified under section 503(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and entitled to priority under sections 507(a)(2), 507(b), or 1114(e)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, including: (i) the actual and necessary costs and expenses incurred after the Petition Date and through the Effective Date of preserving the estates and operating the businesses of the Debtors (such as wages, salaries, or commissions for services and payments for goods and other services and leased premises), (ii) all Allowed Professional Fee Claims; (iii) Restructuring Expenses; and (iv) adequate protection claims provided for in the Cash Collateral Orders.

1.4. “Affiliate” means, with respect to an Entity, all Entities that would fall within the definition assigned to such term in section 101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code if such Entity was a debtor in a case under the Bankruptcy Code.

1.5. “Agents” means, together, the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee.

1.6. “Allowed” means, with respect to any Claim or Existing Equity Interest, such Claim or Existing Equity Interest or any portion thereof that a Debtor or a Reorganized Debtor has assented to the validity of, or that has been (i) allowed by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court, (ii) allowed pursuant to the terms of the Plan, (iii) allowed by agreement between the Holder of such Claim, on one hand, and the applicable Debtor, with the reasonable consent of the Required Consenting Creditors for any claim allowance in an amount above $500,000, or Reorganized Debtor, as applicable, on the other hand or (iv) allowed by a Final Order of a court in which such Claim could have been determined, resolved or adjudicated if these Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced; provided, that notwithstanding the foregoing, the Reorganized Debtors shall retain all claims and defenses with respect to Allowed Claims that are Reinstated or otherwise Unimpaired pursuant to the Plan.

1.7. “ATOP” means DTC’s Automated Tender Offer Program.

1.8. “Avoidance Actions” means any and all avoidance, recovery or subordination claims and causes of action, whether actual or potential, to avoid a transfer of property or an obligation incurred by any of the Debtors pursuant to any applicable section of the Bankruptcy Code, including sections 544, 545, 547, 548, 549, 550, 551, and 553 of the Bankruptcy Code or under similar or related state or federal statutes and common law, including fraudulent transfer laws.

1.9. “Bankruptcy Code” means title 11 of the United States Code, as now in effect or hereafter amended.

1.10. “Bankruptcy Court” means the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware.

1.11. “Bankruptcy Rules” means, collectively, the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure, the Official Bankruptcy Forms, and the Local Rules, in each case as amended from time to time and as applicable to these Chapter 11 Cases or proceedings therein.

1.12. “Business Day” means any day, excluding Saturdays, Sundays or “legal holidays” (as defined in Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a)).

3

1.13. “Cash” means legal tender of the U.S. or the equivalent thereof.

1.14. “Cash Collateral” has the meaning set forth in section 363(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.15. “Cash Collateral Orders” means collectively the Interim Cash Collateral Order and the Final Cash Collateral Order.

1.16. “Cause of Action” means any action, proceeding, agreement, claim, cause of action, controversy, demand, right, Lien, indemnity, guaranty, suit, obligation, liability, damage, judgment, account, defense, offset, power, privilege, license and franchise of any kind or character whatsoever, known or unknown, contingent or non-contingent, matured or unmatured, suspected or unsuspected, foreseen or unforeseen, liquidated or unliquidated, disputed or undisputed, secured or unsecured, assertable directly or derivatively, whether arising before, on, or after the Petition Date, in contract or in tort, in law or in equity, or pursuant to any other theory of law. “Cause of Action” also includes: (i) any right of setoff, cross-claim, counterclaim, or recoupment, and any claim on a contract or for a breach of duty imposed by law or in equity; (ii) with respect to the Debtors, the right to object to Claims or Existing Equity Interests; (iii) any claim pursuant to section 362 or chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code; (iv) any claim or defense including fraud, mistake, duress and usury, and any other defenses set forth in section 558 of the Bankruptcy Code; and (v) any Avoidance Action.

1.17. “Chapter 11 Cases” means the cases commenced by the Debtors under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code on the Petition Date in the Bankruptcy Court.

1.18. “Chief Executive Officer” means Tara Comonte, the chief executive officer of WW International, Inc.

1.19. “Claim” means a “claim” against any Debtor as defined in section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.20. “Claims Register” means the official register of Claims against the Debtors maintained by the Solicitation Agent.

1.21. “Class” means a category of Claims or Existing Equity Interests classified under Article III of the Plan pursuant to section 1122 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.22. “Confirmation” means the entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Confirmation Order on the docket of these Chapter 11 Cases, within the meanings of Bankruptcy Rules 5003 and 9021.

1.23. “Confirmation Date” means the date upon which Confirmation occurs.

1.24. “Confirmation Hearing” means the combined hearing to consider approval of the Disclosure Statement and confirmation of the Plan under section 1128 of the Bankruptcy Code, as such hearing may be adjourned or continued from time to time.

4

1.25. “Confirmation Order” means the order of the Bankruptcy Court confirming the Plan and approving the Disclosure Statement.

1.26. “Consenting Creditors” means the Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and Senior Secured Notes Claims that are party to the Restructuring Support Agreement.

1.27. “Consenting First Lien Credit Agreement Lenders” means the Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims that are party to the Restructuring Support Agreement and as to which the Restructuring Support Agreement has not been terminated.

1.28. “Consenting Noteholders” means the Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims that are party to the Restructuring Support Agreement and as to which the Restructuring Support Agreement has not been terminated.

1.29. “Consummation” means the occurrence of the Effective Date.

1.30. “Cure” means the payment of Cash, or the distribution of other property or other action (as the parties may agree or the Bankruptcy Court may order), as necessary to cure defaults under an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease of the Debtors that the Debtors seek to assume under section 365(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.31. “Cure Claim” means a Claim (unless waived or modified by the applicable counterparty) based upon a Debtor’s defaults under an Executory Contract or an Unexpired Lease assumed by such Debtor under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, other than a default that is not required to be cured pursuant to section 365(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.32. “Debtors” means each of the above-captioned debtors and debtors in possession under sections 1107 and 1108 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.33. “Definitive Documents” has the meaning set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

1.34. “Disclosure Statement” means that certain Disclosure Statement for the Joint Prepackaged Plan of Reorganization of WW International, Inc. and Its Debtor Affiliates, dated as of May 6, 2025, that was prepared and distributed in accordance with sections 1125 and 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code, Bankruptcy Rules 3016 and 3018 and applicable non-bankruptcy law.

1.35. “Disclosure Statement Motion” means the motion seeking (i) the scheduling of a combined disclosure statement and confirmation hearing; and (ii) approval of the solicitation procedures.

1.36. “Disclosure Statement Order” means the order of the Bankruptcy Court approving the Disclosure Statement as a disclosure statement meeting the applicable requirements of the Bankruptcy Code and, to the extent necessary, approving the related Solicitation Materials, which order may be the Confirmation Order.

5

1.37. “Disputed” means, with respect to any Claim, or any portion thereof, (i) to the extent neither Allowed nor disallowed under the Plan or a Final Order nor deemed Allowed under sections 502, 503 or 1111 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (ii) for which a Proof of Claim or a motion for payment has been timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court, to the extent the Debtors or any other party in interest has interposed a timely objection or request for estimation in accordance with the Plan, the Bankruptcy Code, or the Bankruptcy Rules, which objection or request for estimation has not been withdrawn or determined by a Final Order; provided, however, in no event shall a Claim that is deemed Allowed under the Plan be classified as a Disputed Claim.

1.38. “Distribution” means payment or distribution of consideration to holders of Allowed Claims pursuant to this Plan in respect of the holder’s Allowed Claim.

1.39. “Distribution Agent” means an entity selected to make Distributions at the direction of the Reorganized Debtors, which may include the Claims Agent or the Reorganized Debtors.

1.40. “Distribution Record Date” means the Confirmation Date, or such other date agreed to by the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors. The Distribution Record Date shall not apply to distributions in respect of securities deposited with DTC, the Holders of which shall receive distributions, if any, in accordance with customary exchange procedures of DTC or the Plan.

1.41. “D&O Liability Insurance Policies” means any insurance policy for, among others, directors, members, trustees and officers’ liability (or any equivalents) maintained by the Debtors’ Estates, and all agreements, documents or instruments relating thereto, including any runoff policies or tail coverage.

1.42. “Effective Date” means the date after the Confirmation Order has been entered on which (i) no stay of the Confirmation Order is in effect and (ii) all conditions in Article IX.A of the Plan have been satisfied or waived as provided for in Article IX.B.

1.43. “Election Form” has the meaning given to such term in Article VII.H hereof.

1.44. “Entity” means an “entity” as defined in section 101(15) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.45. “Estate” means the estate of a Debtor in the applicable Chapter 11 Case, as created under section 541 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.46. “Exculpated Parties” means, collectively, and in each case in its capacity as such: (i) the Debtors; (ii) the Reorganized Debtors; and (iii) each Related Party of each Entity in clause (i) and (ii), provided that “Exculpated Parties” shall not include Holders of Existing Equity Interests.

6

1.47. “Executory Contract” means a contract to which any of the Debtors is a party that is subject to assumption or rejection under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.48. “Exhibit” means an exhibit annexed to either the Plan or the Plan Supplement or as an exhibit or appendix to the Disclosure Statement (as such exhibits may be amended, supplemented, amended and restated, or otherwise modified from time to time).

1.49. “Existing Equity Interests” means all Interests in WW outstanding as of the Petition Date, including any restricted stock units, performance stock units or options (but not including any out-of-the-money options, which shall be cancelled on the Effective Date for no consideration) issued pursuant to a prepetition employee incentive or other similar plan of WW, which such restricted stock units, performance stock units and options shall be deemed fully vested (at target with respect to performance stock units) and shall settle on the Effective Date.

1.50. “Existing Intercreditor Agreement” means that certain Equal Priority Intercreditor Agreement dated as of April 13, 2021, among the Debtors party thereto, the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee, as amended, supplemented, restated, amended and restated or otherwise modified from time to time.

1.51. “Final Cash Collateral Order” means the final order approving consensual use of Cash Collateral.

1.52. “Final Order” means an order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court (or any other court of competent jurisdiction) entered by the clerk of the Bankruptcy Court (or such other court) on the docket in these Chapter 11 Cases (or the docket of such other court), which has not been modified, amended, reversed, vacated or stayed and as to which (x) the time to appeal, petition for certiorari, or move for a new trial, stay, reargument or rehearing has expired and as to which no appeal, petition for certiorari or motion for new trial, stay, reargument or rehearing shall then be pending or as to which any right to appeal, petition for certiorari, new trial, reargue, or rehear shall have been waived in writing in form and substance satisfactory to the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable and the Required Consenting Creditors, or (y) if an appeal, writ of certiorari, new trial, stay, reargument or rehearing thereof has been sought, such order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court (or other court of competent jurisdiction) shall have been affirmed by the highest court to which such order was appealed, or certiorari shall have been denied, or a new trial, stay, reargument or rehearing shall have been denied or resulted in no modification of such order or has otherwise been dismissed with prejudice, and the time to take any further appeal, petition for certiorari or move for a new trial, stay, reargument or rehearing shall have expired, as a result of which such order shall have become final in accordance with Rule 8002 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure; provided that no order shall fail to be a Final Order solely due to the possibility that a motion pursuant to section 502(j) of the Bankruptcy Code, Rules 59 or 60 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, or Rule 9024 of the Bankruptcy Rules may be filed with respect to such order.

1.53. “First Lien Claims” means, collectively, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and the Senior Secured Notes Claims.

7

1.54. “First Lien Credit Agreement” means that certain Credit Agreement (as supplemented, amended, amended and restated, or modified from time to time), dated as of April 13, 2021, by and among WW International, Inc., as borrower, the other guarantors party thereto from time to time, the lenders party thereto from time to time and First Lien Credit Agreement Agent as administrative agent and collateral agent.

1.55. “First Lien Credit Agreement Agent” means Bank of America, N.A., in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent under the First Lien Credit Agreement.

1.56. “First Lien Credit Agreement Claims” means any Claim against the Debtors arising under, derived from, secured by, based on, or related to the First Lien Credit Agreement or the First Lien Loan Documents existing on the Petition Date.

1.57. “First Lien Loan Documents” means the “Loan Documents” as defined in the First Lien Credit Agreement.

1.58. “General Unsecured Claims” means any Claim, against any Debtor, that is not an Administrative Claim, Priority Tax Claim, Other Priority Claim, Other Secured Claim, First Lien Claim, Intercompany Claim, or Section 510(b) Claim.

1.59. “Governmental Unit” means a “governmental unit” as defined in section 101(27) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.60. “Holder” means any Entity that is the legal and/or beneficial owner of a Claim or Interest as of the applicable date of determination. For the avoidance of doubt, if a Claim or Interest is subject to an unsettled trade as of the Voting Record Date, the Holder as of the Voting Record Date shall be the Entity entitled to receive the Solicitation Materials under the Disclosure Statement Order.

1.61. “Impaired” means, with respect to a Claim, Existing Equity Interest or Class of Claims or Existing Equity Interests, “impaired” within the meaning of such term in section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.62. “Indemnification Agreement” means any organizational or employment and/or service document or agreement of or with the Debtors and currently in place that provides for the indemnification of any current or former director, officer, agent or employee of the Debtors with respect to all present and future actions, suits and proceedings against the Debtors or such directors, officers, agents or employees based upon any act or omission for or on behalf of the Debtors.

1.63. “Intercompany Claim” means any Claim by a Debtor or non-Debtor affiliate against a Debtor.

1.64. “Intercompany Interest” means an Interest held by a Debtor or non-Debtor affiliate in another Debtor or non-Debtor affiliate.

8

1.65. “Interest” means any equity security (as defined in section 101(16) of the Bankruptcy Code) in any Debtor, including all ordinary shares, common units, special common units, preferred units, common stock, preferred stock, membership interests, partnership interests, or other instrument evidencing any fixed or contingent ownership interest in any Debtor, whether or not transferable and whether fully vested or vesting in the future, including any option, warrant, or other right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest in a Debtor, that existed immediately before the Effective Date.

1.66. “Interim Cash Collateral Order” means the interim order approving consensual use of Cash Collateral.

1.67. “Internal Revenue Code” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

1.68. “Issuance Amount” means the shares of New Common Equity, or such other amount as may be agreed by the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors.

1.69. “Lien” means a “lien” as defined in section 101(37) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.70. “Local Rules” means the Local Rules of the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware.

1.71. “MIP” means a management incentive plan, providing for the issuance of equity or equity-based awards equal to up to 10% of the New Common Equity, with the form of the awards (i.e., options, restricted stock or units, appreciation rights, etc.), the participants in the MIP, the allocations of the awards to such participants (including the amount of allocations and the timing of the grant of the awards), the terms and conditions of the awards (including vesting, exercise prices, base values, hurdles, forfeiture, repurchase rights and transferability) to be allocated by the Chief Executive Officer, subject to approval of the New Board.

1.72. “New Board” means the initial board of directors (or similar governing body) of Reorganized WW as selected in accordance with the New Organizational Documents and the Restructuring Term Sheet and as disclosed in the Plan Supplement.

1.73. “New Common Equity” means the shares of the common stock of Reorganized WW to be authorized, issued and outstanding on and after the Effective Date.

1.74. “New Credit Agreement” means that certain credit agreement to be entered into among the Reorganized Debtors, the New Term Loan Creditors and the New Credit Agreement Agent on the Effective Date with respect to the New Term Loans, the form of which will be filed with the Plan Supplement.

1.75. “New Credit Agreement Agent” means the administrative agent and collateral agent under the New Credit Agreement who shall be designated as such in the Plan Supplement.

1.76. “New Intercreditor Agreement” means a pari passu intercreditor agreement to be entered into among the New Credit Agreement Agent and the New Notes Trustee which shall be based on the Existing Intercreditor Agreement, with necessary changes agreed to among the Required Consenting Creditors and the Debtors, the form of which will be filed with the Plan Supplement.

9

1.77. “New Notes” means the new notes issued pursuant to the New Notes Indenture, including any guarantees thereof made by the Reorganized Debtors.

1.78. “New Notes Creditor” means a Holder of a First Lien Claim that has made the New Notes Election to receive New Notes and receives New Notes.

1.79. “New Notes Documents” means (a) the New Notes Indenture, (b) the New Intercreditor Agreement and (c) each other document executed in connection therewith.

1.80. “New Notes Election” means an election made by a Holder of an Allowed First Lien Claim, by the New Notes Election Deadline, to receive New Notes (instead of New Term Loans) on the Effective Date.

1.81. “New Notes Election Deadline” means the deadline to make a New Notes Election set forth in the Solicitation Materials.

1.82. “New Notes Indenture” means that certain indenture to be entered into among the Reorganized Debtors and the New Notes Trustee on the Effective Date with respect to the New Notes the form of which will be filed with the Plan Supplement.

1.83. “New Notes Trustee” means the indenture trustee and collateral agent under the New Notes Indenture who shall be designated as such in the Plan Supplement.

1.84. “New Organizational Documents” means the new organizational documents of the Reorganized Debtors, to be entered into on the Effective Date, including certificates or incorporation, limited liability company agreements, operating agreement, equity subscription or purchase agreement, charters or by-law, the form of which shall be filed with the Plan Supplement.

1.85. “New Takeback Debt” means, collectively, the New Term Loans and the New Notes, which will be issued in the aggregate principal amount of $465 million, which amount shall be allocated between the New Term Loans and the New Notes in accordance with the New Notes Election.

1.86. “New Term Loan Creditor” means a Holder of a First Lien Claim that is not a New Notes Creditor.

1.87. “New Term Loans” means the new term loans borrowed pursuant to the New Credit Agreement, including any guarantees thereof made by the Reorganized Debtors.

1.88. “New Term Loan Documents” means (a) the New Credit Agreement (including all exhibits, annexes and schedules attached thereto), (b) the New Intercreditor Agreement and (c) each other document executed in connection therewith.

10

1.89. “Ordinary Course Professionals Order” means an order of the Bankruptcy Court approving a motion to employ ordinary course professionals in these Chapter 11 Cases.

1.90. “Other Priority Claim” means a Claim entitled to priority under section 507(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, other than an Administrative Claim, a Priority Tax Claim or a Professional Fee Claim.

1.91. “Other Secured Claim” means any Secured Claim against any Debtor other than First Lien Claims.

1.92. “Person” means a “person” as defined in section 101(41) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.93. “Petition Date” means the date on which the Debtors filed their petition for relief commencing these Chapter 11 Cases.

1.94. “Plan” means, collectively, this joint prepackaged chapter 11 plan of reorganization, the Exhibits, all annexes, supplements and schedules hereto, and any document to be executed, delivered, assumed or performed in connection with the occurrence of the Effective Date, including the documents to be included in the Plan Supplement, in each case as may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof and the Restructuring Support Agreement.

1.95. “Plan Supplement” means one or more supplements to the Plan containing certain agreements, lists, documents or forms of documents and/or schedules or exhibits relating to the implementation of the Plan, which may include certain agreements, lists, documents or forms of documents and/or schedules or exhibits necessary to comply with Bankruptcy Code sections 1123(a)(7) and 1129(a)(5), including, but not limited to, forms of the New Organizational Documents, a form of the New Credit Agreement, a form of the New Notes Indenture, a form of the New Intercreditor Agreement and the identity and compensation of the members of the New Board.

1.96. “Preference Actions” means any and all avoidance, recovery or other actions or remedies that may be brought by and on behalf of the Debtors or their Estates under section 547 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.97. “Prepack Scheduling Order” means an order of the Bankruptcy Court scheduling a combined hearing with respect to approval of the Disclosure Statement and confirmation of this Plan.

1.98. “Priority Tax Claim” means any Claim of a governmental unit of the kind specified in section 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.99. “Professional” means: (i) any Entity employed in these Chapter 11 Cases pursuant to section 327, 328, 363 or 1103 of the Bankruptcy Code and (ii) any Entity seeking compensation or reimbursement of expenses in connection with these Chapter 11 Cases pursuant to section 503(b)(4) of the Bankruptcy Code.

11

1.100. “Professional Claims Bar Date” means forty-five (45) days after the Effective Date.

1.101. “Professional Fee Claim” means a Claim under sections 328, 330(a), 331, 363, 503 or 1103 of the Bankruptcy Code for compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of costs, expenses or other charges incurred by Professionals after the Petition Date and prior to the Effective Date; provided, that Professional Fee Claims shall not include Restructuring Expenses.

1.102. “Professional Fee Escrow Account” means an interest-bearing account funded by the Debtors in Cash on the Effective Date pursuant to Article II.A(ii) of the Plan, in an amount equal to the Professional Fee Reserve Amount.

1.103. “Professional Fee Reserve Amount” means the aggregate amount of Professional Fee Claims and other unpaid fees and expenses that the Professionals estimate they have incurred or will incur in rendering services to the Debtors prior to the Effective Date, which estimates Professionals shall deliver to the Debtors and the Ad Hoc Group as set forth in Article II.A(i) of the Plan.

1.104. “Proof of Claim” means a proof of claim filed against any Debtor in these Chapter 11 Cases.

1.105. “Pro Rata” means, at any time, the proportion that the face amount of a Claim or Existing Equity Interest in a particular Class bear to the aggregate face amount of all Claims or Existing Equity Interests in that Class, unless the Plan provides otherwise.

1.106. “Reinstated” means, with respect to any Claim or Interest, the treatment provided for in section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code. “Reinstatement” shall have a corollary meaning.

1.107. “Related Parties” means, collectively, with respect to any Entity or Person, including each Released Party and Exculpated Party, such Entity or Person’s, current, former and future Affiliates, member firms and associated entities, and with respect to each of the foregoing, their Affiliates, current and former directors, current and former managers, current and former officers, current and former equity holders (regardless of whether such interests are held directly or indirectly), affiliated investment funds or investment vehicles, predecessors, participants, successors, assigns, subsidiaries, affiliates, managed accounts or funds, partners, limited partners, general partners, principals, members, management companies, fund advisors, employees, agents, trustees, advisory board members, investment fund advisors or managers, investment managers, financial advisors, attorneys, accountants, investment bankers, consultants, representatives, and other professionals (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the First Lien Ad Hoc Group Advisors).

1.108. “Released Party” means, collectively each of, and in each case in its capacity as such: (i) each Debtor; (ii) each Reorganized Debtor; (iii) each Agent; (iv) the Consenting Creditors; (v) all Holders of Claims and Interests that elect to opt in to the third party releases set forth in Article XI hereof and (vi) each Related Party of each Entity or Person in clause (i) through clause (v); provided that in each case, an Entity or Person shall not be a Released Party if it timely files with the Bankruptcy Court on the docket of the Chapter 11 Cases an objection to the third-party releases contained in the Plan that is not withdrawn or otherwise resolved before Confirmation.

12

1.109. “Releasing Party” means, collectively each of, and in each case in its capacity as such: (i) the Released Parties; (ii) all Holders of Claims and Interests that elect to “opt in” to the third-party releases set forth in Article XI hereof; and (iii) each Related Party of each Entity or Person in clause (i) and clause (ii).

1.110. “Reorganized Debtors” means WW and any Debtors, as reorganized pursuant the Restructuring Transactions, and including any entities established to acquire all or a portion of the assets of WW and/or its direct and indirect subsidiaries.

1.111. “Reorganized WW” means WW in its capacity as a Reorganized Debtor.

1.112. “Required Consenting Creditors” has the meaning set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

1.113. “Restructuring” means a transaction, negotiated in good faith and at arms’ length between the parties to the Restructuring Support Agreement, that will effectuate a financial restructuring of the Debtors’ capital structure and financial obligations, on the terms and conditions set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Restructuring Term Sheet, this Plan and related documents.

1.114. “Restructuring Expenses” means the reasonable and documented fees and out-of-pocket expenses of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors (including, in each case, fees and expenses incurred before, on, or after the Petition Date, to the extent applicable) in accordance with their respective engagement letters or fee letters with the Debtors and/or any applicable order of the Bankruptcy Court; provided that any and all fixed monthly fees, restructuring fees, liability management fees, and/or transaction fees shall be deemed reasonable to the extent provided for in an engagement or fee letter between the Debtors and any Ad Hoc Group Advisor (including fees and expenses incurred before, on, or after the Petition Date, to the extent applicable).

1.115. “Restructuring Steps Plan” means a plan setting forth the specific steps of the Restructuring Transactions, which shall be filed with the Plan Settlement.

1.116. “Restructuring Support Agreement” means that certain Restructuring Support Agreement (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified in accordance with its terms), including all annexes, exhibits, and schedules thereto, dated as of May 6, 2025, by and among the Debtors and the Consenting Creditors, attached as Exhibit E to the Disclosure Statement, as such may be amended, modified or supplemented in accordance with the terms thereof.

1.117. “Restructuring Term Sheet” means the restructuring term sheet attached as Exhibit B to the Restructuring Support Agreement, as such term sheet may be amended, modified, or supplemented in accordance with the Restructuring Support Agreement.

13

1.118. “Restructuring Transactions” means the restructuring transactions for the Debtors, in accordance with, and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in, the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Plan and the Plan Supplement.

1.119. “Schedule of Rejected Contracts” means a list of rejected Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases, if any, to be filed with the Plan Supplement.

1.120. “Senior Secured Notes” means the 4.500% senior secured notes due 2029 issues by WW International, Inc. under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture.

1.121. “Senior Secured Notes Claims” means any Claim against the Debtors arising under, derived from, secured by, based on or related to the Senior Secured Notes or the Senior Secured Notes Indenture existing on the Petition Date.

1.122. “Senior Secured Notes Indenture” means the indenture dated as of April 13, 2021, pursuant to which WW issued the Senior Secured Notes, as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified.

1.123. “Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee” means The Bank of New York Mellon, in its capacity as trustee and notes collateral agent under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture.

1.124. “Section 510(b) Claim” means a Claim subordinated pursuant to Section 510(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.125. “Secured Claim” means a Claim against a Debtor that is secured by a Lien on property in which such Debtor’s Estate has an interest, which Lien is valid, perfected, and enforceable under applicable law or by reason of Final Order, or that is subject to setoff pursuant to section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, to the extent of the value of the Claim Holder’s interest in such Estate’s interest in such property or to the extent of the amount subject to setoff, as applicable, as determined pursuant to section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.126. “Securities Act” means the Securities Act of 1933, as now in effect or hereafter amended, and the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission promulgated thereunder.

1.127. “Solicitation” means the Debtors’ formal request for acceptances of the Plan, consistent with sections 1125 and 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code, rules 3017 and 3018 of the Bankruptcy Rules and applicable non-bankruptcy law.

1.128. “Solicitation Agent” means Kroll Restructuring Administration LLC, the notice, claims and solicitation agent retained by the Debtors for these Chapter 11 Cases.

1.129. “Solicitation Materials” means all documents, ballots, forms and other materials provided in connection with the solicitation of votes on the Plan pursuant to sections 1125 and 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code (including the Disclosure Statement).

14

1.130. “Subordinated Claim” means any Claims against the Debtors that is subject to subordination under Section 509(c), Section 510(b) or Section 510(c) of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.131. “UCC” means the Uniform Commercial Code as the same may from time to time be in effect in the State of Delaware or the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in any other state to the extent it may be applicable to any security interests in property of the Debtors.

1.132. “Unclaimed Distribution” means any distribution under the Plan or as otherwise authorized by the Bankruptcy Court on account of an Allowed Claim or Interest to a Holder that, within eighteen (18) months from when the distribution was first made, has not: (i) accepted a particular distribution or, in the case of distributions made by check, negotiated such check; (ii) given notice to Reorganized WW of an intent to accept a particular distribution; (iii) if applicable, validly made a New Notes Election; (iv) taken delivery of such distribution or where such distribution was returned for lack of a current address or otherwise; or (v) taken any other action necessary to facilitate such distribution (including but not limited to, submission of tax and other information forms (through ATOP, the Solicitation Agent’s electronic submission portal or otherwise) reasonably requested by the New Credit Agreement Agent or the New Notes Trustee (as applicable)).

1.133. “Unexpired Lease” means a lease to which any of the Debtors is a party that is subject to assumption or rejection under section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.134. “Unimpaired” means, with respect to a Class of Claims or Interests, a Class consisting of Claims or Interests that are not impaired within the meaning of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code.

1.135. “Unimpaired Claim” means Administrative Claims, Priority Tax Claims, Other Secured Claims, Other Priority Claims, General Unsecured Claims and Intercompany Claims.

1.136. “U.S.” means the United States of America.

1.137. “U.S. Trustee” means the Office of the United States Trustee for the District of Delaware.

1.138. “U.S. Trustee Fees” means all fees due and payable pursuant to section 1930 of Title 28 of the United States Code, together with the statutory rate of interest set forth in section 3717 of Title 31 of the United States Code, to the extent applicable.

1.139. “Voting Class” means Class 3.

1.140. “Voting Deadline” means the day by which Holders of First Lien Claims in the Voting Class must vote to accept or reject the Plan.

1.141. “Voting Record Date” means the date for determining which Holders are entitled to receive the Disclosure Statement and vote to accept or reject the Plan, as applicable, which date is April 30, 2025 for all Holders of Claims in the Voting Class.

15

1.142. “WW” means WW International, Inc.

C. | Consultation, Notice, Information, and Consent Rights

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, all consultation, information, notice, and consent rights of the parties to the Restructuring Support Agreement, as applicable, and as respectively set forth therein, with respect to the form and substance of the Plan, all exhibits to the Plan, the Plan Supplement, and all other Definitive Documents, including any amendments, restatements, supplements, or other modifications to such agreements and documents, and any consents, waivers, or other deviations under or from any such documents, shall be incorporated herein by this reference (including to the applicable definitions in Article I.B hereof) and fully enforceable as if stated in full herein until such time as the Restructuring Support Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.

Failure to reference the rights referred to in the immediately preceding paragraph as such rights relate to any document referenced in the Restructuring Support Agreement, as applicable, shall not impair such rights and obligations.

ARTICLE II.

TREATMENT OF UNCLASSIFIED CLAIMS

In accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, Administrative Claims, Priority Tax Claims, and U.S. Trustee Fees are not classified and are not entitled to vote on the Plan.

A. | Administrative Claims

Subject to subparagraph (i) below, in full and complete satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of and in exchange for each Allowed Administrative Claim (except to the extent that (a) the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim agrees in writing to less favorable treatment or (b) the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim has been paid in full during these Chapter 11 Cases), the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, at the option of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, (i) shall pay to each Holder of an Allowed Administrative Claim Cash in an amount equal to the due and unpaid portion of its Allowed Administrative Claim on the later of (x) the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as is reasonably practicable and (y) as soon as practicable after such Allowed Administrative Claim becomes due and payable, (ii) shall provide such other treatment to render such Allowed Administrative Claim Unimpaired or (iii) shall provide such other treatment as the Holder of such Allowed Administrative Claim may agree to or otherwise as permitted by section 1129(a)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code; provided, that Administrative Claims incurred by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business may be paid in the ordinary course of business in accordance with such applicable terms and conditions relating thereto without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court. Nothing in the foregoing or otherwise in this Plan shall prejudice the Debtors’ or the Reorganized Debtors’ rights and defenses regarding any asserted Administrative Claim.

16

(i) Professional Fee Claims

Professionals (a) asserting a Professional Fee Claim shall deliver to the Debtors their estimates for purposes of the Debtors computing the Professional Fee Reserve Amount no later than five (5) Business Days prior to the anticipated Effective Date; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, no such estimate shall be deemed to limit the amount of the fees and expenses that are the subject of a Professional’s final request for payment of Professional Claims filed with the Bankruptcy Court; provided, further, that, if a Professional does not provide an estimate, the Debtors shall estimate the unpaid and unbilled fees and expenses of such Professional; and (b) asserting a Professional Fee Claim for services rendered before the Confirmation Date, must file and serve on the Reorganized Debtors, the U.S. Trustee, the Entities who are designated by the Bankruptcy Rules, the Confirmation Order or other order of the Bankruptcy Court, an application for final allowance of such Professional Fee Claim no later than the Professional Claims Bar Date; provided, that any Professional who is subject to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order may continue to receive such compensation and reimbursement of expenses for services rendered before the Effective Date, without further Bankruptcy Court order, pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professionals Order. For the avoidance of doubt, no fee applications will be required in respect of services performed by Professionals on and after the Confirmation Date. Objections to any Professional Fee Claim must be filed and served on the Reorganized Debtors and the applicable Professional within thirty (30) days after the filing of the final fee application with respect to the Professional Fee Claim. Any such objections that are not consensually resolved may be set for a hearing on twenty-one (21) days’ notice.

(ii) Professional Fee Escrow Account

Prior to or on the Effective Date, the Debtors shall establish the Professional Fee Escrow Account and fund such account with Cash equal to the Professional Fee Reserve Amount. The Professional Fee Escrow Account shall be maintained in trust solely for the benefit of the Professionals to pay Allowed Professional Fee Claims. Such funds shall not be considered property of the Debtors or their Estates, but shall revert to the Reorganized Debtors, without any further order or action of the Bankruptcy Court, only after all Allowed Professional Fee Claims have been paid in full. No Liens, Claims, or Interests shall encumber the Professional Fee Escrow Account in any way.

Each Holder of an Allowed Professional Fee Claim will be paid by the Reorganized Debtors in Cash from the Professional Fee Escrow Account within three (3) Business Days of entry of the order approving such Allowed Professional Fee Claim. If the Professional Fee Escrow Account is depleted, each Holder of an Allowed Professional Fee Claim will be paid the full amount of such Allowed Professional Fee Claim by the Reorganized Debtors in Cash within three (3) Business Days of entry of the order approving such Allowed Professional Fee Claim without any further action of the Bankruptcy Court.

17

B. | Restructuring Expenses

The Restructuring Expenses incurred, or estimated to be incurred, up to and including the Effective Date shall be paid in full in Cash on the Effective Date (to the extent not previously paid during the course of these Chapter 11 Cases) without the requirement to file a fee application with the Bankruptcy Court and without any requirement for Bankruptcy Court review or approval provided that the Debtors and Reorganized Debtors (as applicable) shall have the right to review reasonably detailed invoices with reasonably detailed summaries of the services comprising the Restructuring Expenses and, to the extent set forth in any engagement or fee letter between the Debtors and any Ad Hoc Group Advisor, object to any such Restructuring Expenses on reasonableness grounds. All Restructuring Expenses to be paid on the Effective Date shall be estimated prior to and as of the Effective Date and such estimates shall be delivered to the Debtors before the anticipated Effective Date; provided, further, that such estimate shall not be considered an admission or limitation with respect to such Restructuring Expenses. On the Effective Date, final invoices for all Restructuring Expenses incurred prior to and as of the Effective Date shall be submitted to the Debtors.

C. | Priority Tax Claims

In full and complete satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of and in exchange for each Allowed Priority Tax Claim (except to the extent that (i) the Holder of such Allowed Priority Tax Claim agree in writing to less favorable treatment or (ii) the Holder of such Allowed Priority Tax Claim has been paid in full during these Chapter 11 Cases), on the Effective Date, each Holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall be treated in accordance with section 1129(a)(9)(C) of the Bankruptcy Code.

D. | U.S. Trustee Fees

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, on the Effective Date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter, the Debtors shall pay, in full, in Cash, any fees due and owing to the U.S. Trustee at the time of Confirmation pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1930(a)(6). On and after the Effective Date, to the extent these Chapter 11 Cases remain open, and for so long as the Reorganized Debtors remain obligated to pay U.S. Trustee Fees, the Reorganized Debtors shall file with the Bankruptcy Court quarterly reports in a form reasonably acceptable to the U.S. Trustee. The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall remain obligated to pay quarterly fees to the U.S. Trustee until the Chapter 11 Cases are closed.

ARTICLE III.

CLASSIFICATION AND TREATMENT OF CLASSIFIED CLAIMS AND EXISTING EQUITY INTERESTS

A. | Introduction

All Claims and Existing Equity Interests, except Administrative Claims, Priority Tax Claims and U.S. Trustee Fees are placed in the Classes set forth below in accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code. The categories of Claims and Existing Equity Interests listed below classify Claims and Existing Equity Interests for all purposes, including voting, Confirmation and distribution pursuant to the Plan and pursuant to sections 1122 and 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code. A Claim or Existing Equity Interest is in a particular Class only to the extent that any such Claim or Existing Equity Interest is Allowed in that Class and has not been paid, released or otherwise settled prior to the Effective Date.

18

B. | Summary of Classification and Treatment of Classified Claims and Existing Equity Interests

Class |  | Claim |  | Status |  | Voting Rights
1 |  | Other Secured Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | Presumed to Accept
2 |  | Other Priority Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | Presumed to Accept
3 |  | First Lien Claims |  | Impaired |  | Entitled to Vote
4 |  | General Unsecured Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | Presumed to Accept
5 |  | Intercompany Claims |  | Unimpaired; Impaired |  | Presumed to Accept; Deemed to Reject
6 |  | Intercompany Interests |  | Unimpaired; Impaired |  | Presumed to Accept; Deemed to Reject
7 |  | Existing Equity Interests |  | Impaired |  | Deemed to Reject

C. | Classification and Treatment of Claims and Existing Equity Interests

Class 1 – Other Secured Claims.

| (A) | Classification: Class 1 consists of Other Secured Claims against each Debtor.

| (B) | Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during these Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Secured Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive, at the option of the Debtors and with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld): (i) payment in full in Cash of the due and unpaid portion of its Other Secured Claim on the later of (x) the Effective Date (or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable) and (y) as soon as practicable after the date such claim becomes due and payable; (ii) the collateral securing its Allowed Other Secured Claim; (iii) Reinstatement of its Allowed Other Secured Claim; or (iv) such other treatment rendering its Allowed Other Secured Claim Unimpaired.

19

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: Class 1 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Other Secured Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 2 – Other Priority Claims.

| (A) | Classification: Class 2 consists of Other Priority Claims against each Debtor.

| (B) | Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, to the extent such claim has not already been paid in full during these Chapter 11 Cases, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each Allowed Other Priority Claim, each Holder thereof shall receive treatment consistent with the provisions of section 1129(a)(9) of the Bankruptcy Code.

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: Class 2 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Other Priority Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed Other Priority Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 3 – First Lien Claims.

| (A) | Classification: Class 3 consists of First Lien Claims. The First Lien Claims shall be Allowed (i) with respect to the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, in an aggregate principal amount of no less than $1,116,300,000, plus outstanding letters of credit obligations in an amount of $3,700,000, and (ii) with respect to the Senior Secured Notes Claims, in an aggregate principal amount of no less than $500,000,000, in each case, plus all other unpaid and outstanding obligations including any accrued and unpaid interest thereon, and all applicable fees, costs, charges, expenses, premiums or other amounts arising under the First Lien Credit Agreement or other First Lien Loan Documents or Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, in each case, as of the Petition Date.

| (B) | Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed First Lien Claim agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for each allowed First Lien Claim, on the Effective Date, each Holder shall receive its Pro Rata share of:

(i) the New Takeback Debt, provided that the New Term Loan Creditors shall receive the New Term Loans and the New Notes Creditors shall receive the New Notes; and

20

(ii) subject to the proviso in the next sentence, 91% of the New Common Equity, subject to dilution by the MIP. Under the Bankruptcy Code, the Holders of First Lien Claims are entitled to 100% of the New Common Equity, but the Holders of the First Lien Claims, by entering into the Restructuring Support Agreement, have agreed to voluntarily reallocate 9% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the Management Incentive Plan) to Holders of Existing Equity Interests (the “Initial Reallocation”); provided that, if the Milestones set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the Management Incentive Plan) on a pro rata basis on the Effective Date (the “Subsequent Reallocation”).

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: Class 3 is Impaired by the Plan. Each Holder of a First Lien Claim is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 4 – General Unsecured Claims.

| (A) | Classification: Class 4 consists of General Unsecured Claims against each Debtor.

| (B) | Treatment: Except to the extent that a Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim has already been paid during these Chapter 11 Cases or such Holder agrees to less favorable treatment, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of and in exchange for its Allowed General Unsecured Claim, each Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall receive, at the Debtors’ option: (i) if such Allowed General Unsecured Claim is due and payable on or before the Effective Date, payment in full, in Cash, of the unpaid portion of its Allowed General Unsecured Claim on the Effective Date; (ii) if such Allowed General

21

| Unsecured Claim is not due and payable before the Effective Date, payment in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; or (iii) other treatment, as may be agreed upon by the Debtors and the Holder of such Allowed General Unsecured Claim with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), such that the Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall be rendered Unimpaired.

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: Class 4 is Unimpaired by the Plan. Each Holder of a General Unsecured Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 5 – Intercompany Claims.

| (A) | Classification: Class 5 consists of Intercompany Claims.

| (B) | Treatment: On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Claim, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors and with consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Allowed Intercompany Claim shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired and distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution.

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: If an Intercompany Claim in Class 5 is Unimpaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Claim is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. If an Intercompany Claim in Class 5 is Impaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Claim is conclusively deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. In either case, each Holder of an Intercompany Claim is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 6 – Intercompany Interests.

| (A) | Classification: Class 6 consists of Intercompany Interests.

22

| (B) | Treatment: On the Effective Date, in full and final satisfaction, settlement, discharge and release of, and in exchange for, each Intercompany Interest, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), each Intercompany Interest shall be (i) Unimpaired and Reinstated or (ii) Impaired, distributed, contributed, set off, canceled and released without any distribution.

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: If an Intercompany Interest in Class 6 is Unimpaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Interest is conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code. If an Intercompany Interest in Class 6 is Impaired by the Plan, then such Holder of an Intercompany Interest is conclusively deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. In either case, each Holder of an Intercompany Interest is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

Class 7 – Existing Equity Interests.

| (A) | Classification: Class 7 consists of Existing Equity Interests.

| (B) | Treatment: On the Effective Date, all Existing Equity Interests will be cancelled, released, and extinguished and shall be of no further force and effect and the holders of Existing Equity Interests shall be voluntarily allocated 9% of the New Common Equity on a pro rata basis (pre-dilution from the Management Incentive Plan), from New Common Equity that the Holders of the First Lien Claims are otherwise entitled to under the Bankruptcy Code pursuant to the Initial Reallocation; provided that, if the milestone set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement have not been met (other than as a result of the breach of the Restructuring Support Agreement by the Consenting Creditors), the 9% of New Common Equity voluntarily reallocated to the Holders of the Existing Equity Interests shall be automatically forfeited to the Holders of First Lien Claims, who shall then receive 100% of the New Common Equity (pre-dilution from the Management Incentive Plan) on a pro rata basis on the Plan Effective Date, pursuant to the Subsequent Reallocation.

| (C) | Impairment and Voting: Class 7 is Impaired by the Plan. Each Holder of an Existing Equity Interest is deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore, each Holder of an Existing Equity Interest is not entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

23

D. | Special Provisions Regarding Unimpaired Claims

The Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors and any other Entity shall retain all defenses, counterclaims, rights to setoff and rights to recoupment, if any, as to Unimpaired Claims. Holders of Unimpaired Claims shall not be required to file a Proof of Claim with the Court and shall retain all their rights under applicable non-bankruptcy law to pursue their Unimpaired Claims in any forum with jurisdiction over the parties. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, each Holder of an Unimpaired Claim shall be entitled to enforce its rights in respect of such Unimpaired Claim against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, until such Unimpaired Claim has been either (i) paid in full (a) on terms agreed to between the Holder of such Unimpaired Claim and the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, or (b) in accordance with the terms and conditions of the applicable documentation or laws giving rise to such Unimpaired Claim or (ii) otherwise satisfied or disposed of as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. If the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors dispute any Unimpaired Claim, such dispute shall be determined, resolved or adjudicated pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.

E. | Subordinated Claims

Pursuant to section 510 of the Bankruptcy Code, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, reserve the right to re-classify any Claim or Existing Equity Interest as a Subordinated Claim.

ARTICLE IV.

ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN

A. | Presumed Acceptance of the Plan

Classes 1, 2, 4, 5 (if so treated) and 6 (if so treated) are Unimpaired by the Plan and are conclusively presumed to have accepted the Plan pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code.

B. | Deemed Rejection of the Plan

Classes 5 (if so treated), 6 (if so treated) and 7 are Impaired by the Plan and are deemed to have rejected the Plan pursuant to section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code.

C. | Voting Classes

Each Holder of an Allowed Claim in Class 3 as of the Voting Record Date is entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan.

D. | Acceptance by Impaired Classes of Claims

Pursuant to section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code and except as otherwise provided in section 1126(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, an Impaired Class of Claims has accepted the Plan if the Holders of at least two-thirds in dollar amount and more than one-half in number of the Allowed Claims in such Class actually voting have voted to accept the Plan.

24

E. | Confirmation Pursuant to Section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code

The Debtors will request Confirmation of the Plan under section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to any Impaired Class that does not accept the Plan pursuant to section 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code or that is deemed to reject the Plan. The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors, in accordance with Article XII.A of the Plan, reserve the right to modify the Plan, the Plan Supplement or the Disclosure Statement in order to satisfy the requirements of section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, if necessary.

F. | Plan Cannot Be Confirmed as to Some or All Debtors

If the Plan cannot be confirmed as to any Debtor, then the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors and without prejudice to and subject to the respective parties’ rights under the Restructuring Support Agreement, (i) may revoke the Plan as to such Debtor or (ii) may revoke the Plan as to any Debtor (and any such Debtor’s Chapter 11 Case may be converted, continued or dismissed) and confirm the Plan as to the remaining Debtors to the extent required without the need for re-solicitation as to any Holder of a Claim against and/or Existing Equity Interest in a Debtor for which the Plan is not so revoked.

G. | Elimination of Vacant Classes

Any Class of Claims or Existing Equity Interests that is not populated as of the commencement of the Confirmation Hearing by an Allowed Claim or Existing Equity Interest, or a Claim or Existing Equity Interest that is temporarily Allowed under Bankruptcy Rule 3018, shall be deemed eliminated from the Plan for purposes of: (i) voting to accept or reject the Plan; and (ii) determining the acceptance or rejection of the Plan by such Class pursuant to sections 1129(a)(8) and 1129(a)(10) of the Bankruptcy Code.

ARTICLE V.

MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN

A. | Corporate and Organizational Existence.

The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, are authorized, but not required, to take any actions they determine to be necessary or advisable to effectuate the dissolution of any of the Debtors under applicable law, including, without limitation, the filing of any certificate of dissolution or certificate of cancellation, as applicable, in the office of the Secretary of State of any applicable state. The organizational structure of the Reorganized Debtors shall be described in the Plan Supplement.

Subject to the preceding paragraph, except as otherwise provided in the Plan or any agreement, instrument or other document incorporated in the Plan or the Plan Supplement, on the Effective Date, each Reorganized Debtor shall continue to exist, pursuant to its organizational documents in effect prior to the Effective Date, except as otherwise set forth herein or in the Plan Supplement, without any prejudice to any right to terminate such existence (whether by merger or otherwise) in accordance with applicable law after the Effective Date. To the extent such documents are amended on or prior to the Effective Date, such documents are deemed to be amended pursuant to the Plan without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

25

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors shall be authorized, but not required to consummate the Restructuring Transactions through an alternative structure (the “Newco Structure”), wherein WW will be reorganized to be a subsidiary of a new parent entity (“New Parent”) and will convert to a limited liability company. New Parent will then transfer WW to an indirect subsidiary of a publicly traded corporation (“Newco”) in exchange for New Common Equity and New Takeback Debt of Newco. Immediately thereafter, New Parent will distribute such New Common Equity and New Takeback Debt in accordance with the Plan and the Plan Supplement in a liquidating distribution.

B. | Corporate Action; Restructuring Transactions

On or before the Effective Date, as applicable, all actions contemplated under the Plan or the Plan Supplement shall be deemed authorized and approved in all respects and the Debtors shall take any actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect a restructuring of the Debtors’ business or the overall organization or capital structure subject to and consistent with the terms of the Plan, including: (i) adoption or assumption, as applicable, of the agreements with existing management; (ii) selection of the directors, managers, and officers for the Reorganized Debtors; (iii) implementation of the Restructuring Transactions; (iv) issuance and distribution of the New Common Equity by the Distribution Agent; (v) adoption of the New Organizational Documents; (vi) entry into the New Term Loan Documents and New Notes Documents, as applicable; (vii) the rejection, assumption, or assumption and assignment, as applicable, of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases; (viii) all other actions contemplated under the Plan (whether to occur before, on, or after the Effective Date); (ix) the dissolution of any of the Debtors and (x) all other acts or actions contemplated or reasonably necessary or appropriate to properly consummate the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by the Plan (whether to occur before, on or after the Effective Date), including making filings or recordings that may be required by applicable state law in connection with the Restructuring Transactions. All matters provided for pursuant to the Plan that would otherwise require approval of the equity holders, managing members, members, managers, directors, or officers of any Debtor (as of or prior to the Effective Date) will be deemed to have been so approved and will be in effect prior to, on or after the Effective Date (as appropriate) pursuant to applicable law, the provisions of the New Organizational Documents, and without any requirement of further action by the equity holders, managing members, members, managers, directors or officers of such Debtors, or the need for any approvals, authorizations, actions or consents of any Person.

All matters provided for in the Plan involving the corporate structure of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, and any corporate action required by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors in connection with the Plan shall be deemed to have occurred and shall be in effect, without any requirement of further action by the security holders, directors, managers or officers of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable. On or (as applicable) prior to the Effective Date, the appropriate officers of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall be authorized to issue, execute, and deliver the agreements, documents, securities, and instruments contemplated under the Plan (or necessary or desirable to effect the transactions

26

contemplated under the Plan) in the name of and on behalf of the Reorganized Debtors, including the New Organizational Documents, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents and any and all other agreements, documents, securities, and instruments relating to the foregoing. The authorizations and approvals contemplated by the Plan shall be effective notwithstanding any requirements under non-bankruptcy law.

The Confirmation Order shall and shall be deemed to, pursuant to sections 105(a), 363, and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, authorize, among other things, all actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect any transaction described in, approved by, contemplated by, or necessary to effectuate the Plan.

C. | Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors

On the Effective Date, the New Organizational Documents shall become effective and be deemed to amend and restate the Debtors’ existing corporate governance documents without the need for any further notice or approvals. To the extent necessary, the New Organizational Documents will (i) include, among other things, pursuant to section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, a provision prohibiting the issuance of non-voting equity securities, but only to the extent required by section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, and (ii) to the extent necessary or appropriate, include such provisions as may be needed to effectuate and consummate the Plan and the transactions contemplated herein. After the Effective Date, each Reorganized Debtor may amend and restate its existing corporate governance documents, as permitted by applicable law and pursuant to the terms contained therein.

D. | Managers, Directors and Officers of Reorganized Debtors; Corporate Governance

On the Effective Date, the New Board shall be selected in accordance with the New Organizational Documents and the Restructuring Support Agreement. To the extent known and not previously disclosed, the Debtors will disclose prior to or at the Confirmation Hearing, the affiliations of each Person proposed to serve on the New Board or as an officer of the Reorganized Debtors, and, to the extent such Person is an insider other than by virtue of being a manager, director or officer, the nature of any compensation for such Person.

On the Effective Date, Reorganized WW shall enter into the New Organizational Documents in substantially the forms included in the Plan Supplement and each Holder of New Common Equity shall be bound thereby, in each case without the need for execution by any party thereto other than Reorganized WW. On the Effective Date, each of the directors and managers of each of the Reorganized Debtors shall be appointed in accordance with the Plan and the New Organizational Documents and serve pursuant to the terms of the applicable organizational documents of such Reorganized Debtor and may be replaced or removed in accordance with such organizational documents.

27

Except to the extent that a member of the board of directors or a manager, as applicable, of a Debtor continues to serve as a director or manager of such Debtor on and after the Effective Date, on the Effective Date, each of the Debtors’ directors and officers shall be discharged from their duties and terminated automatically without the need for any corporate action or approval and without the need for any corporate filings, and, unless subject to a separate agreement with the Reorganized Debtors, shall have no continuing obligations to the Debtors following the occurrence of the Effective Date.

E. | New Notes Election

Each Holder of a First Lien Claim may elect to receive New Takeback Debt in the form of New Notes, regardless of whether such Holder’s First Lien Claims are First Lien Credit Agreement Claims or Senior Secured Notes Claims; provided that any holder of First Lien Claims that elects to receive New Notes must certify to the reasonable satisfaction of the Debtors that it is (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act); or (ii) (A) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act), that is acquiring the New Notes in an offshore transaction in compliance with Regulation S under the Securities Act and not participating on behalf of, or on account of, a U.S. person and (B) a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 and as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (the “New Notes Certification”). To validly make a New Notes Election, each Holder of a First Lien Claim must comply with the procedures set forth in Article VII.H and Article VII.I below and the Solicitation Materials. For the avoidance of doubt, if a Holder of a First Lien Claim elects to make a New Notes Election, such Holder must do so for such Holder’s full amount of First Lien Claims – no partial elections will be permitted.3

F. | New Term Loan Documents

On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall execute and deliver the New Credit Agreement and the other New Term Loan Documents. Confirmation shall be deemed approval of the New Term Loans and the New Credit Agreement (including transactions contemplated thereby, and all actions to be taken, undertakings to be made, and obligations to be incurred and fees paid by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors in connection therewith).

On the Effective Date, as applicable, all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Term Loan Documents shall be deemed granted by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the New Term Loan Documents, and all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Term Loan Documents (including any Liens and security interests granted on the Reorganized Debtors’ assets) shall (i) be valid, binding, perfected, enforceable liens and security interests in the property described in the New Credit Agreement and the other “Loan Documents” (as defined in the New Credit Agreement or any similar defined term), with the priorities established in respect thereof under applicable non-bankruptcy law and the New Intercreditor Agreement, and (ii) not be enjoined or subject to discharge, impairment, release, avoidance, recharacterization, or subordination under any applicable law, the Plan, or the Confirmation Order.

3 | For the avoidance of doubt, individual sub-funds managed by common parent are permitted to make individual elections (e.g., CLO Sub-fund A may make a New Notes Election without prejudice to CLO Sub-fund B).

28

The Reorganized Debtors shall also execute, deliver, file, record and issue any other related notes, guarantees, deeds of trust, security documents or instruments (including UCC financing statements), amendments to the foregoing, or agreements in connection therewith, in each case, without (i) further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court or (ii) further act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity (it being understood that perfection shall occur automatically by virtue of the entry of the Confirmation Order without the need for any filings or recordings) and will thereafter cooperate to make all other filings and recordings that otherwise would be necessary under applicable law to give notice of such liens and security interests to third parties.

On and as of the Effective Date, the New Credit Agreement Agent is directed to execute and deliver the New Credit Agreement, and all New Term Loan Creditors shall be deemed to be parties to, and bound by, the New Credit Agreement, without the need for execution thereof by any such New Term Loan Creditor.

By voting to accept this Plan, each New Term Loan Creditor thereby instructs and directs the Distribution Agent and the New Credit Agreement Agent, to (i) act as Distribution Agent to the extent required by this Plan, (ii) execute and deliver the New Term Loan Documents (each to the extent it is a party thereto), as well as to execute, deliver, file, record and issue any notes, documents (including UCC financing statements), or agreements in connection therewith, to which the New Credit Agreement Agent is a party and to promptly consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and (iii) take any other actions required or contemplated to be taken by the Distribution Agent under this Plan or any of the Restructuring Documents to which it is a party.

G. | New Notes Documents

On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall issue the New Notes on the terms set forth in the Plan and the New Notes Documents. On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall execute and deliver the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents. Confirmation of the Plan shall be deemed approval of the New Notes, the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents (including transactions contemplated thereby, and all actions to be taken, undertakings to be made, and obligations to be incurred and fees paid by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors in connection therewith).

On and as of the Effective Date, New Notes Indenture Trustee and the Reorganized Debtors are authorized and directed to execute and deliver the New Notes Indenture and the other New Notes Documents, as applicable, and each New Notes Creditor shall be deemed bound thereby, without the need for execution thereof by any New Notes Creditor.

29

By making the New Notes Election, each New Notes Creditor thereby instructs and directs the Distribution Agent and the New Notes Indenture Trustee (as applicable), to (i) act as Distribution Agent to the extent required by this Plan, (ii) execute and deliver the New Notes Documents, as well as to execute, deliver, file, record and issue any notes, documents (including UCC financing statements), or agreements in connection therewith, to which the New Notes Indenture Trustee is a party and to promptly consummate the transactions contemplated thereby, and (iii) take any other actions required or contemplated to be taken by the New Notes Indenture Trustee and/or the Distribution Agent (as applicable) under this Plan or any of the Restructuring Documents to which it is a party.

On the Effective Date, as applicable, all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Notes Documents shall be deemed granted by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the New Notes Documents, and all Liens and security interests granted pursuant to, or in connection with the New Notes (including any Liens and security interests granted on the Reorganized Debtors’ assets) shall (i) be valid, binding, perfected, enforceable liens and security interests in the property described in the New Notes Documents and the other “Security Documents” (as defined in the New Notes Indenture or any similar defined term), with the priorities established in respect thereof under applicable non-bankruptcy law and the New Intercreditor Agreement, and (ii) not be enjoined or subject to discharge, impairment, release, avoidance, recharacterization, or subordination under any applicable law, the Plan, or the Confirmation Order.

The Reorganized Debtors shall also execute, deliver, file, record and issue any other related notes, guarantees, deeds of trust, security documents or instruments (including UCC financing statements), amendments to the foregoing, or agreements in connection therewith, in each case, without (i) further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court or (ii) further act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity (it being understood that perfection shall occur automatically by virtue of the entry of the Confirmation Order without the need for any filings or recordings) and will thereafter cooperate to make all other filings and recordings that otherwise would be necessary under applicable law to give notice of such liens and security interests to third parties.

H. | New Common Equity; Listing

On and after the Effective Date, Reorganized WW is authorized to issue, or cause to be issued, and shall issue the New Common Equity in accordance with the terms of the Plan without the need for any further corporate, limited liability company, or shareholder action (or action of any other party, including, without limitation, securityholders, members, limited or general partners, managers, directors, or officers of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable). All of the New Common Equity distributable under the Plan, shall be duly authorized, validly issued, and fully paid and non-assessable.

During the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, Reorganized WW shall (i) continue to be a reporting company under the Exchange Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 78(a)–78(pp) throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and comply with all public and periodic reporting requirements under Section 13 and Section 15(d) of the Securities Act, and (ii)(x) use best efforts to have its Existing Equity Interests remain listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market (“NASDAQ”) throughout the Chapter 11 Cases and (y) have the New Common Stock listed on NASDAQ, the New York Stock Exchange, or another nationally recognized exchange, either by retaining or succeeding the Company’s existing NASDAQ listing or otherwise, subject to meeting applicable listing requirements as soon as commercially reasonably practicable following the Plan Effective Date; provided that in the event

30

that the Company is de-listed or suspended from NASDAQ during the pendency of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors shall use commercially reasonable efforts to qualify the Existing Equity Interests for trading (A) in the Pink Current Market (formerly known as the Pink Sheets) with the OTC Markets Group (the “OTC Markets”), until July 1, 2025, and (1) after the Pink Current Markets cease to exist on July 1, 2025, in the OTCID Basic Market with the OTC Markets, or (2) in the Pink Limited Market, if the Company does not meet the OTCID Rules requirements to be eligible for the OTCID Basic Market, or otherwise qualify the Existing Equity Interests as “regularly traded” as defined in Treas. Reg. Section 1.897-9T(d) as soon as practicable following the Petition Date.

I. | Exemption from Registration Requirements

All shares of New Common Equity issued and distributed pursuant to the Plan will be issued and distributed without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance upon (i) an exemption from such registration requirements under section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code; (ii) an exemption from such registration requirements under section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act (or Regulation D promulgated thereunder); or (iii) an exemption from such registration requirements in compliance with Regulation S under the Securities Act; or (iv) such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements.

To the extent that the offering, issuance, and distribution of any shares of New Common Equity pursuant to the Plan is in reliance upon section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code, it is exempt from, among other things, the registration requirements of Section 5 of the Securities Act and any other applicable U.S. state or local law requiring registration prior to the offering, issuance, distribution, or sale of the New Common Equity. Such shares of New Common Equity to be issued under the Plan pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code (i) will not be “restricted securities” as defined in Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act, and (ii) subject to the terms of the New Organizational Documents, will be freely tradable and transferable by any initial recipient thereof that (a) is not an “affiliate” of the Debtors as defined in Rule 144(a)(1) under the Securities Act, (b) has not been such an “affiliate” within 90 days of such transfer, and (c) is not an entity that is an “underwriter” as defined in subsection (b) of Section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code. All shares of New Common Equity issued pursuant to the Plan that are not issued in reliance on section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code will be issued without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance on section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation D promulgated thereunder under the Securities Act, or such other exemption as may be available from any applicable registration requirements.

All shares of New Common Equity issued pursuant to the exemption from registration set forth in section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation D promulgated thereunder will be considered “restricted securities” and may not be transferred except pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or an available exemption therefrom. The New Common Equity underlying the MIP will be issued pursuant to a registration statement or an available exemption from registration under the Securities Act and other applicable law.

31

The New Notes issued and distributed pursuant to the Plan to applicable holders of First Lien Claims, will be issued and distributed without registration under the Securities Act or any similar federal, state, or local law in reliance upon (i) an exemption from such registration requirements under section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act; (ii) an exemption from such registration requirements under Regulation S under the Securities Act; or (iii) such other exemptions as may be available from any applicable registration requirements. Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act provides that the offering or issuance of securities by an issuer in transactions not involving a public offering are exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act. Regulation S provides that the offering or issuance of securities in an offshore transaction (as defined in Section 902(h) of Regulation S under the Securities Act) to persons that, at the time of the issuance, were outside of the United States and were not “U.S. persons” (and were not purchasing for the account or benefit of a “U.S. person”) within the meaning of Regulation S is exempt from registration under Section 5 of the Securities Act.

In order to receive its portion of the New Notes, each Holder of a First Lien Claim is required to represent that it is: (i) a “qualified institutional buyer” (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act); or (ii) (A) a person other than a “U.S. person” (as defined in Rule 902(k) of Regulation S under the Securities Act) that is acquiring the New Notes in an offshore transaction in compliance with of Regulation S under the Securities Act and not participating on behalf, of or on account of, a U.S. person and (B) a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 and as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018.

The New Notes issued pursuant to the exemption from registration set forth in section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act or Regulation S will be considered “restricted securities” (and, if applicable, any applicable restrictions on transfer set forth in Regulation S under the Securities Act) and may not be transferred except pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or an available exemption therefrom (such as Rule 144A or Regulation S) and in compliance with any applicable state or foreign securities laws.

The availability of the exemption under section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable securities laws shall not be a condition to the occurrence of the Effective Date.

Should the Reorganized Debtors elect, on or after the Effective Date, to reflect all or any portion of the ownership of Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity through the facilities of the Depository Trust Company (“DTC”), the Reorganized Debtors shall not be required to provide any further evidence other than the Plan or Final Order with respect to the treatment of such applicable portion of Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity, as applicable, and such Plan or Final Order shall be deemed to be legal and binding obligations of the Reorganized Debtors in all respects.

DTC and any transfer agent, trustee, notes registrar or similar agent shall be required to accept and conclusively rely upon the Plan and Confirmation Order in lieu of a legal opinion regarding whether Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity are exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book-entry delivery, settlement, and depository services. The Reorganized Debtors need not provide any further evidence other than the Plan or the Final Order to any Entity (including DTC) with respect to the treatment of the New Notes to be issued under the Plan under applicable securities laws. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, no Entity (including, for the avoidance of doubt, DTC and any transfer agent, trustee, notes registrar or similar agent) shall be entitled to require a legal opinion regarding the validity of any transaction contemplated by the Plan, including, for the avoidance of doubt, whether Reorganized WW’s New Notes or New Common Equity are exempt from registration and/or eligible for DTC book-entry delivery, settlement, and depository services.

32

J. | Cancellation of Certain Existing Security Interests

Upon the full payment or other satisfaction of an Allowed Other Secured Claim, or promptly thereafter, the Holder of such Allowed Other Secured Claim shall deliver to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors (as applicable) any termination statements, instruments of satisfaction or releases of all security interests with respect to its Allowed Other Secured Claim that may reasonably be required in order to terminate any related financing statements, mortgages, mechanic’s liens or lis pendens and take any and all other steps reasonably requested by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors that are necessary to cancel and/or extinguish any Liens or security interests securing such Holder’s Other Secured Claim.

K. | Management Incentive Plan

On or after the Effective Date, the New Board shall be authorized to adopt and institute the MIP, enact and enter into related policies and agreements, and distribute New Common Equity to participants, in each case, based on the terms and conditions set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

L. | Effectuating Documents; Further Transactions

On and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors and the officers and members of the New Board and any other board of directors or managers of any of the Reorganized Debtors shall be authorized and (as applicable) directed to issue, execute, deliver, file or record such agreements, securities, instruments, releases and other documents and take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate, implement and further evidence the terms and conditions of the Plan and the Restructuring Transactions, including the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents and any New Organizational Documents of the Reorganized Debtors in the name of and on behalf of one or more of the Reorganized Debtors, without the need for any approvals, authorization or consents except those expressly required pursuant to the Plan.

M. | Vesting of Assets in the Reorganized Debtors

Except as provided elsewhere in the Plan, the Plan Supplement, or in the Confirmation Order, on or after the Effective Date, all property and assets of the Debtors’ Estates (including Causes of Action and Avoidance Actions, but only to the extent such Causes of Action and Avoidance Actions have not been waived or released pursuant to the terms of the Plan, pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court, or otherwise) and any property and assets acquired by the Debtors pursuant to the Plan, will vest in the Reorganized Debtors, free and clear of all Liens or Claims. Except as may be otherwise provided in the Plan, on and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may operate their businesses and may use, acquire or dispose of property and compromise or settle any Claims without supervision or approval by the Bankruptcy Court and free of any restrictions of the Bankruptcy Code or Bankruptcy Rules, other than those restrictions expressly imposed by the Plan, the Confirmation Order or the New Organizational Documents.

33

N. | Release of Liens, Claims and Existing Equity Interests

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or in any contract, instrument, release or other agreement or document entered into or delivered in connection with the Plan, concurrently with the applicable distributions made pursuant to the Plan, all Liens, Claims or Existing Equity Interests in or against the property of the Estates will be fully released, terminated, extinguished and discharged, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or the vote, consent, authorization or approval of any Entity. Any Entity holding such Liens, Claims, or Existing Equity Interests will, if necessary, pursuant to section 1142 of the Bankruptcy Code, promptly execute and deliver to the Reorganized Debtors such instruments of termination, release, satisfaction and/or assignment (in recordable form) as may be reasonably requested by the Reorganized Debtors and shall incur no liability to any Entity in connection with its execution and delivery of any such instruments.

On the Effective Date, in exchange for the treatment described herein and as set forth in Article III.C, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and the Senior Secured Notes Claims shall be discharged, the Liens on the Collateral (as defined in each of the First Lien Credit Agreement and/or the Senior Secured Notes Indenture) shall be released and the First Lien Credit Agreement and Senior Secured Notes Indenture shall be cancelled and be of no further force or effect.

O. | Cancellation of Stock, Certificates, Instruments and Agreements

On the Effective Date, except as provided below, all stock, units, instruments, certificates, agreements and other documents evidencing the Existing Equity Interests will be cancelled, and the obligations of the Debtors thereunder or in any way related thereto will be fully released, terminated, extinguished and discharged, in each case without further notice to or order of the Bankruptcy Court, act or action under applicable law, regulation, order or rule or any requirement of further action, vote or other approval or authorization by any Person. On the Effective Date, the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent will be released and discharged from any further responsibility under the First Lien Credit Agreement. On the Effective Date, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee will be released and discharged from any further responsibility under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture; provided, however, that notwithstanding confirmation or the occurrence of the Effective Date, the First Lien Credit Agreement and Senior Secured Notes Indenture shall continue in effect solely for purposes of (i) allowing Holders of Allowed Claims to receive distributions under the Plan, (ii) allowing and preserving the rights of the Distribution Agent to make or receive distributions pursuant to the Plan and to take other actions pursuant to the terms of the Plan on account of Allowed Claims, (iii) preserving the Agents’ exercise of their rights, claims, causes of action, and interests (including their rights, if any, to compensation and indemnification) as against any money or property distributable to the holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and Senior Secured Notes Claims, including permitting the Agents to maintain, enforce, and exercise any charging liens against such distributions, (iv) preserving all rights, including rights of enforcement, of the Agents against any person other than a Released Party, including with respect to indemnification or contribution from the holders of the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, and Senior Secured Notes Claims pursuant and subject to the terms of the First Lien Credit Agreement and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture as in effect on the Effective Date, (v) permitting the Agents to enforce any obligation (if any) owed to the other Agent, under the Plan, (vi) permitting the Agents to appear in these Chapter 11 Cases or in any proceeding in the

34

Bankruptcy Court or any other court relating to the First Lien Credit Agreement or the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, in furtherance of the foregoing, (vii) the Agents to assert any rights with respect to any contingent obligations under the First Lien Credit Agreement or contingent obligations under the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, as applicable, and (viii) permitting the Agents to perform any functions that are necessary to effectuate the foregoing; provided, further, however, that the preceding proviso shall not affect the discharge of Claims or Interests pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, the Confirmation Order, or the Plan, or result in any expense or liability to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, except as expressly provided for in the Plan. The Agents, without any further action or approval of the Bankruptcy Court or any holders of Claims, shall each be automatically and fully discharged and shall have no further obligation or liability except as provided in the Plan and Confirmation Order, and after the performance by the Agents and their representatives and professionals of any obligations and duties required under or related to the Plan or Confirmation Order, the Agents shall be relieved of and released from any obligations and duties arising thereunder.

P. | Preservation and Maintenance of Debtors’ Causes of Action

| (i) | Maintenance of Causes of Action

In accordance with section 1123(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, except as otherwise provided in Article XI or elsewhere in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, or in any contract, instrument, release or other agreement entered into in connection with the Plan, on and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall retain any and all rights to commence, pursue, litigate or settle, as appropriate, any and all Causes of Action of the Debtors, whether existing as of the Petition Date or thereafter arising, in any court or other tribunal, including in an adversary proceeding filed in these Chapter 11 Cases. The Reorganized Debtors, as the successors in interest to the Debtors and their Estates, may, in their sole and absolute discretion, and will have the exclusive right to, enforce, sue on, settle, compromise, transfer or assign (or decline to do any of the foregoing) any or all such Causes of Action, without notice to or approval from the Bankruptcy Court. The Reorganized Debtors or their respective successor(s) may pursue such retained claims, rights or Causes of Action, suits or proceedings as appropriate, in accordance with the best interests of the Reorganized Debtors or their respective successor(s) who hold such rights.

| (ii) | Preservation of All Causes of Action Not Expressly Settled or Released

Unless a Cause of Action against a Holder of a Claim or an Existing Equity Interest or other Entity is (i) expressly waived, relinquished, released, compromised or settled in the Plan or any Final Order, or (ii) subject to the discharge and injunction provisions in Article XI of the Plan, and the Confirmation Order, in the case of each of clauses (i) and (ii), the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, expressly reserve such Cause of Action for later adjudication and, therefore, no preclusion doctrine, including the doctrines of res judicata, collateral estoppel, issue preclusion, claim preclusion, waiver, estoppel (judicial, equitable or otherwise) or laches will apply to such Causes of Action upon or after the Confirmation of the Plan or the Effective Date of the Plan based on the Plan or the Confirmation Order. No Entity may rely on the absence of a specific reference in the Plan, the Plan Supplement or the Disclosure Statement to any Causes of Action against it as any indication that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors will not pursue any and all available Causes of Action against it. The Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, expressly reserve all rights to prosecute any and all Causes of Action against any Entity, except as otherwise expressly provided in the Plan.

35

Q. | Exemption from Certain Transfer Taxes

Pursuant to, and to the fullest extent permitted by, section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, any transfers or mortgages from or by the Debtors to the Reorganized Debtors or any other Person or entity pursuant to the Plan shall not be subject to any document recording tax, stamp tax, conveyance fee, intangibles or similar tax, mortgage tax, stamp act, real estate transfer tax, personal property transfer tax, sales or use tax, mortgage recording tax, UCC filing or recording fee, regulatory filing or recording fee or other similar tax or governmental assessment, and the Confirmation Order shall direct the appropriate state or local governmental officials or agents to forego the collection of any such tax or governmental assessment and to accept for filing and recordation any of the following instruments or other documents without the payment of any such tax or governmental assessment. Such exemption under section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code specifically applies to (i) the creation of any mortgage, deed of trust, Lien or other security interest; (ii) the making or assignment of any lease or sublease; (iii) any Restructuring Transaction; (iv) the issuance, distribution and/or sale of any of the New Common Equity and any other securities of the Debtor or the Reorganized Debtor; or (v) the making or delivery of any deed or other instrument of transfer under, in furtherance of or in connection with the Plan, including: (a) any merger agreements; (b) agreements of consolidation, restructuring, disposition, liquidation or dissolution; (c) deeds; (d) bills of sale; or (e) assignments executed in connection with any Restructuring Transaction occurring under the Plan.

R. | Certain Tax Matters

The Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors will work together in good faith to structure and implement the Restructuring Transactions and the transactions related thereto in a tax-efficient and advantageous structure. In connection with the issuance of the New Common Equity, Reorganized WW (or such other entity determined by the Required Consenting Creditors) shall be an entity that will be classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes (and applicable state and local tax purposes).

For U.S. federal income and all other applicable tax purposes, (i) the Initial Reallocation and the Subsequent Reallocation shall be treated as a single and integrated transaction such that the Holders of First Lien Claims received a net amount of New Common Equity from the Company in exchange for the release of the First Lien Claims taking into account the Initial Reallocation and the Subsequent Reallocation and (ii) no transaction shall be treated as occurring between any of the Holders of First Lien Claims and Holders of Existing Equity Interests with respect to the Initial Reallocation and Subsequent Reallocation.

The Plan Supplement shall include a Restructuring Steps Plan, that shall outline the steps, considerations, treatment of intercompany claims and interests, and agreed funding, as applicable, for any Affiliate of the Debtors, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any foreign non-Debtor Affiliate.

36

S. | Distributions

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, all Cash necessary for the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to make payments required pursuant to the Plan (if any) will be paid from the Cash balances of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors. Cash payments to be made pursuant to the Plan will be made by the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, or any designated Affiliates of the Reorganized Debtors on their behalf.

ARTICLE VI.

TREATMENT OF EXECUTORY CONTRACTS

AND UNEXPIRED LEASES

A. | Debtors Assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or in the Plan Supplement, as of the Effective Date, each Debtor shall be deemed to have assumed each Executory Contract and Unexpired Lease to which it is a party in accordance with, and subject to, the provisions and requirements of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, without the need for any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, unless such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease: (i) was assumed or rejected previously by such Debtor; (ii) expired or terminated pursuant to its own terms prior to the Effective Date; (iii) is the subject of a motion to reject filed on or before the Effective Date or (iv) is included on the Schedule of Rejected Contracts which may be amended from time to time by the Debtors with the consent of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors (not to be unreasonably withheld) to add or remove Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases (such amendments to be filed and served on a further Plan Supplement from time to time), in which case such Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases shall be deemed rejected on the Effective Date. The assumption of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases hereunder may include the assignment of certain of such contracts to one or more Reorganized Debtors. The Confirmation Order will constitute an order of the Bankruptcy Court approving the above-described assumptions and assignments.

To the maximum extent permitted by law, to the extent that any provision in any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease assumed, or amended and assumed, and, in either case, potentially assigned, restricts or prevents, or purports to restrict or prevent, or is breached or deemed breached by, the assumption, or amendment and assumption, and, in either case, the potential assignment of such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease (including any “change of control” provision), then such provision shall be deemed modified such that the transactions contemplated by the Plan shall not entitle the non-Debtor party thereto to terminate such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or to exercise any other default-related rights with respect thereto.

Except as otherwise provided herein or agreed to by the Debtors and the applicable counterparty, each assumed Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease shall include all modifications, amendments, supplements, restatements or other agreements related thereto, and all rights related thereto, if any, including all easements, licenses, permits, rights, privileges, immunities, options, rights of first refusal and any other interests. Modifications, amendments, supplements and restatements to prepetition Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases that have been executed by the Debtors during these Chapter 11 Cases shall not be deemed to alter the prepetition nature of the Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or the validity, priority, or amount of any Claims that may arise in connection therewith.

37

B. | Cure of Defaults for Assumed Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases

The Reorganized Debtors shall satisfy any monetary defaults under any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease to be assumed hereunder, to the extent required by section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, upon assumption thereof in the ordinary course of business. If a counterparty to any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease believes any amounts are due as a result of such Debtor’s monetary default thereunder, it shall assert a Cure Claim against the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, in the ordinary course of business, subject to all defenses the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors may have with respect to such Cure Claim. Any Cure Claim shall be deemed fully satisfied, released and discharged upon payment by the Reorganized Debtors of the applicable Cure Claim. The Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (no to be unreasonably withheld), or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may settle any Cure Claims without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

As set forth in the notice of the Confirmation Hearing, any objection to the assumption of an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease under the Plan, including an objection regarding the ability of the Reorganized Debtors to provide “adequate assurance of future performance” (within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code), must have been filed with the Bankruptcy Court by the deadline set by the Bankruptcy Court for objecting to Confirmation of the Plan, or such other deadline as may have been established by order of the Bankruptcy Court. To the extent any such objection is not determined by the Bankruptcy Court at the Confirmation Hearing, such objection may be heard and determined at a subsequent hearing. Any counterparty to an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease that did not timely object to the proposed assumption of any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease by the deadline established by the Bankruptcy Court will be deemed to have consented to such assumption.

In the event of a dispute regarding (i) the amount of any Cure Claim, (ii) the ability of the Reorganized Debtors to provide “adequate assurance of future performance” (within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code) under the Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease to be assumed or (iii) any other matter pertaining to assumption or the payment of Cure Claims required by section 365(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, payment of a Cure Claim, if any, shall occur as soon as reasonably practicable after entry of a Final Order or Final Orders resolving such dispute and approving such assumption. The Debtors (with the reasonable consent of the Required Consenting Creditors), or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, reserve the right at any time to move to reject any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease based upon the existence of any unresolved dispute or upon a resolution of such dispute that is unfavorable to the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors.

Assumption of any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease pursuant to the Plan or otherwise, and full payment of any applicable Cure Claims pursuant to the Plan, shall result in the full release and satisfaction of any Claims or defaults, whether monetary or non-monetary, including defaults of provisions restricting the change in control or ownership interest composition or other bankruptcy-related defaults, arising under any assumed Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease at any time prior to the date that the Reorganized Debtors assume such Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease. Any Proofs of Claim filed with respect to an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease that has been assumed shall be deemed disallowed and expunged, without further notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

38

C. | Assumption of Insurance Policies

Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, all of the Debtors’ insurance policies and any agreements, documents or instruments relating thereto, are treated as and deemed to be Executory Contracts under the Plan. On the Effective Date, pursuant to section 365(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, the Reorganized Debtors shall be deemed to have assumed all insurance policies and any agreements, documents and instruments related thereto, including all D&O Liability Insurance Policies. Entry of the Confirmation Order will constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval of the Reorganized Debtors’ assumption of all such insurance policies, including the D&O Liability Insurance Policies. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Plan, Confirmation shall not discharge, impair or otherwise modify any indemnity obligations presumed or otherwise referenced in the foregoing insurance policies, including the D&O Liability Insurance Policies, and each such indemnity obligation will be deemed and treated as an Executory Contract that has been assumed by the Reorganized Debtors under the Plan as to which no Proof of Claim need be filed, and shall survive the Effective Date.

After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall not terminate or otherwise reduce, modify or restrict in any way, the coverage under any D&O Liability Insurance Policy (including such tail coverage liability insurance) in effect or purchased as of the Petition Date, and all members, managers, directors and officers of the Reorganized Debtors who served in such capacity at any time prior to the Effective Date or any other individuals covered by such D&O Liability Insurance Policy shall be entitled to the full benefits of any such policy for the full term of such policy (and all tail coverage related thereto) regardless of whether such members, managers, directors and/or officers remain in such positions after the Effective Date.

D. | Indemnification

The indemnification provisions in any Indemnification Agreement with respect to or based upon any act or omission taken or omitted by an indemnified party in such indemnified party’s capacity under such Indemnification Agreement will be Reinstated (or assumed, as the case may be) and will survive effectiveness of the Plan. All such obligations are treated as and deemed to be Executory Contracts to be assumed by the Debtors pursuant to Article VI.A of the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing shall impair the Reorganized Debtors from prospectively modifying any such indemnification provisions (whether in the bylaws, certificates or incorporate or formation, limited liability company agreements, other organizational or formation documents, board resolutions, indemnification agreements, employment contracts or otherwise) after the Effective Date, for indemnification claims and/or rights arising after the Effective Date.

39

E. | Severance Agreements and Compensation and Benefit Programs; Employment Agreements

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Plan Supplement or any order of the Bankruptcy Court, all severance policies, all severance arrangements and all compensation and benefit plans, policies, and programs of the Debtors generally applicable to their employees and retirees, including all savings plans, retirement plans, healthcare plans, disability plans, severance agreements and arrangements, severance benefit plans, incentive plans, life and accidental death and dismemberment insurance plans, are treated as Executory Contracts under the Plan and on the Effective Date will be assumed by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the provisions of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code.

F. | Workers’ Compensation Benefits

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, as of the Effective Date, the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors will continue to honor their obligations under: (i) all applicable workers’ compensation laws in states in which the Reorganized Debtors operate; and (ii) the Debtors’ written contracts, agreements, agreements of indemnity, self-insurer workers’ compensation bonds and any other policies, programs, and plans regarding or relating to workers’ compensation and workers’ compensation insurance; all such contracts and agreements are treated as Executory Contracts under the Plan and on the Effective Date will be assumed by the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the provisions of sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Plan, Confirmation of the Plan will not impair or otherwise modify any rights of the Reorganized Debtors under any such contracts, agreements, policies, programs or plans regarding or relating to workers’ compensation or workers’ compensation insurance.

G. | Reservation of Rights

Nothing contained in the Plan shall constitute an admission by the Debtors, Reorganized Debtors or any other party that any contract or lease is in fact an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or that the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors have any liability thereunder. If there is a dispute regarding whether a contract or lease is or was executory or unexpired at the time of assumption, the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors (not to be unreasonably withheld), or Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall have forty-five (45) calendar days following entry of a Final Order resolving such dispute to alter their treatment of such contract or lease, including by rejecting such contract or lease effective as of the Confirmation Date or such other date the Reorganized Debtors deem appropriate.

ARTICLE VII.

PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS

A. | Distribution Record Date

Except as otherwise provided herein, Distributions hereunder to the Holders of Allowed Claims shall be made to the Holders of such Claims as of the Distribution Record Date. Any transfers of Claims after the Distribution Record Date shall not be recognized for purposes of the Plan unless otherwise provided herein.

40

B. | Dates of Distributions

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, on the Effective Date or as promptly as reasonably practicable thereafter (or if a Claim is not an Allowed Claim on the Effective Date, on the date that such Claim becomes an Allowed Claim, or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter), each Holder of an Allowed Claim shall receive the Distributions that the Plan provides for Allowed Claims in the applicable Class and in the manner provided herein. In the event that any payment or act under the Plan is required to be made or performed on a date that is not on a Business Day, then the making of such payment or the performance of such act may be completed on the next succeeding Business Day but shall be deemed to have been completed as of the required date. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, Holders of Claims shall not be entitled to interest, penalties, dividends or accruals on the Distributions provided for therein, regardless of whether Distributions are delivered on or at any time after the Effective Date.

C. | Distribution Agent

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, all Distributions under the Plan, including the Distribution of the New Common Equity, shall be made by the Distribution Agent. The Distribution Agent shall not be required to give any bond or surety or other security for the performance of the duties as Distribution Agent unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court.

The Distribution Agent shall be empowered to (i) effect all actions and execute all agreements, instruments and other documents necessary to perform its duties under the Plan, (ii) make all Distributions contemplated hereby, (iii) empower professionals to represent it with respect to its responsibilities and (iv) exercise such other powers as are necessary and proper to implement the provisions hereof. If the Distribution Agent is an entity other than the Reorganized Debtors, such entity shall be paid its reasonable fees and expenses, including the reasonable fees and expenses of its attorneys or other professionals.

D. | Cash Distributions

Distributions of Cash may be made either by check drawn on a domestic bank or wire transfer from a domestic bank, at the option of the Reorganized Debtors.

E. | Rounding of Payments

Unless otherwise set forth herein, whenever the payment or Distribution of a fraction of a dollar would otherwise be called for, the actual payment or Distribution shall reflect a rounding down of such fraction to the nearest whole dollar or zero if the amount is less than one dollar.

No fractional equity units or shares shall be issued or distributed under the Plan. Each Person entitled to receive New Common Equity shall receive the total number of whole units or shares of New Common Equity to which such Person is entitled. Whenever any Distribution to a particular Person would otherwise call for the Distribution of a fraction of a share of New Common Equity, the actual Distribution of units or shares of such Existing Equity Interests shall be rounded to the next higher or lower whole number as follows: (i) fractions equal to or greater than 1/2 shall be rounded to the next higher whole number, and (ii) fractions less than 1/2 shall be rounded to the next lower whole number, at the Debtors’ or Reorganized Debtors’ discretion with the consent of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors. The total number of shares of New Common Equity to be distributed under the Plan shall be adjusted as necessary to account for the rounding provided herein. No consideration shall be provided in lieu of fractional shares that are rounded down. For the avoidance of doubt, in connection with a distribution through the facilities of DTC for non- elected positions, DTC shall be considered a single Holder for purposes of the distribution of New Common Equity. In connection with the distribution of New Common Equity for electing positions, distributions will be made at the beneficial owner level in accordance with the elections received thereto.

41

The New Notes shall be issued in a denomination of $1.00 and integral multiples of $1.00. Any other amounts shall be rounded down and no consideration shall be provided in lieu of such rounding down. For the avoidance of doubt, in connection with a distribution of New Notes through the facilities of DTC, distributions will be made at the beneficial owner level in accordance with the elections received thereto.

Distributions of New Term Loans will be rounded down to the nearest cent.

To the extent Cash, shares, notes, stock or units that are to be distributed under the Plan remain undistributed as a result of the rounding down of such fraction to the nearest whole dollar or whole number of notes, shares, stock or units, such Cash, shares, stock or units shall be treated as an Unclaimed Distribution under the Plan.

The Debtors, with the consent of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors, reserve the right to adjust the rounding conventions discussed herein, including the methods used for allocating through DTC.

F. | Allocation Between Principal and Interest

Distributions to any Holder of an Allowed Claim shall be allocated first to the principal amount of any such Allowed Claim, and then, to the extent the consideration exceeds such amount, to the remainder of such Claim comprising interest accrued through the Effective Date, if any (but solely to the extent that interest is an allowable portion of such Allowed Claim).

G. | Distribution Procedures

The Distribution Agent shall make all distributions of Cash or other property required under the Plan unless the Plan specifically provides otherwise. All Cash and other property held by the Reorganized Debtors for Distribution under the Plan shall not be subject to any claim by any Person, except as provided under the Plan.

All Distributions to Holders on account of Allowed First Lien Credit Agreement Claims shall be deemed completed when made to, or at the direction of, the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent, which shall be deemed to be the Holder of such Claims for purposes of Distributions to be made under this Plan. The First Lien Credit Agreement Agent shall hold and/or direct such Distributions for the benefit of the holders of the foregoing Allowed First Lien Credit Agreement Claims. The First Lien Credit Agreement Agent shall not incur any liability whatsoever on account of any Distributions under the Plan except for actual fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct. If the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent is unable to make, or consent to the Reorganized Debtors making, such Distributions, the Reorganized Debtors or an authorized Disbursing Agent, with the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent’s cooperation, shall make such Distribution. The First Lien Credit Agreement Agent shall have no duties, obligations, or responsibilities with respect to any form of Distribution to holders of the foregoing Allowed Claims that is not DTC-eligible, and the Reorganized Debtors shall make such Distributions. For the avoidance of doubt, all Distributions referenced in this paragraph shall be subject to any charging liens exercised by the First Lien Credit Agreement Agent.

42

All Distributions to Holders on account of Allowed Senior Secured Notes Claims shall be deemed completed when made to or at the direction of the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee, which shall be deemed to be the Holder of such Claims for purposes of Distributions to be made under this Plan. The Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee shall hold or direct such Distributions for the benefit of the holders of the foregoing Allowed Senior Secured Notes Claims. The Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee shall not incur any liability whatsoever on account of any Distributions under the Plan except for actual fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct. If the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee is unable to make, or consent to the Reorganized Debtors making, such Distributions, the Reorganized Debtors or an authorized Disbursing Agent, with the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee’s cooperation, shall make such Distribution. The Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee shall have no duties, obligations, or responsibilities with respect to any form of Distribution to holders of the foregoing Allowed Claims that is not DTC-eligible, and the Reorganized Debtors shall make such Distributions. For the avoidance of doubt, all Distributions referenced in this paragraph shall be subject to any charging liens exercised by the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, except as set forth below, the Distribution of the New Notes and the New Common Equity shall be made through the facilities of DTC in accordance with the customary practices of DTC for a Distribution, as and to the extent practicable. In order to receive the portion of its Distribution constituting New Common Equity, and, if such Holder is a New Notes Creditor, its portion of the New Notes, each Holder of First Lien Claims shall provide any information, forms, instruments or other document necessary to receive such Distribution through DTC, including, with respect to any Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, a duly completed and executed Election Form. The Debtors or Reorganized Debtors shall not be required to distribute any New Common Equity through any other method other than the facilities of DTC. Any Holder of First Lien Claims that does not provide requisite information necessary for the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to make a Distribution of its New Common Equity and/or New Notes, as applicable, through DTC prior to such New Common Equity and/or New Notes becoming an Unclaimed Distribution may be at risk of forfeiting its Distribution of New Common Equity and/or New Notes, as applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Debtors, with the consent of the Ad Hoc Group Advisors, may elect to use any other book entry delivery, settlement and depositary service in lieu of DTC as it deems efficient and appropriate (an “Alternative Service”) solely to the extent the New Notes or the New Common Equity are not eligible for deposit through DTC, provided, that delivery of the New Notes and New Common Equity through an Alternative Service shall not be mandatory.

In connection with the Distribution of the New Common Equity and New Notes, as applicable, to Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee, or the Distribution Agent on the Senior Secured Notes Indenture Trustee’s behalf, shall deliver instructions to DTC instructing DTC to effect Distributions as provided under the Plan with respect to the Senior Secured Notes Claims on the Effective Date. The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall seek the cooperation of DTC so that any Distribution on account of an Allowed Senior Secured Notes Claim that is held in the name of, or by a nominee

43

of, DTC, shall be made through the facilities of DTC on the Effective Date or as soon as practicable thereafter. For the avoidance of doubt, in connection with a distribution of New Notes and New Common Equity through the facilities of DTC, distributions will be made at the beneficial owner level in accordance with the elections received thereto.

The Distribution Record Date shall not apply to distributions in respect of securities deposited with DTC and the Holders of which shall receive distributions, if any, in accordance with the customary exchange procedures of DTC or the Plan. For the avoidance of doubt, in connection with a distribution through the facilities of DTC, DTC shall be considered a single Holder for purposes of the distribution of New Common Equity.

To receive New Term Loans on the Effective Date, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims (or their custodian on their behalf) must, by the New Notes Election Deadline, (i) electronically transmit their default position to receive the New Term Loans by causing DTC to transfer such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes to the Solicitation Agent in accordance with DTC’s ATOP procedures and (ii) submit a properly completed and duly executed Election Form through the Solicitation Agent’s electronic submission portal.

H. | Election Procedures for Holders of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims

To validly make a New Notes Election, a Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims must, on or before the New Notes Election Deadline, submit a properly completed and duly executed election form (the “Election Form”) through the Solicitation Agent’s electronic submission portal. The Election Form will require the Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims to provide the New Notes Certification as well as information to enable the New Notes to be issued to such Holder on the Effective Date through DTC.

If a Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims does not make a New Notes Election by submitting a valid Election Form, such Holder of First Lien Credit Agreement Claims shall be entitled to receive the New Takeback Debt in the form of New Term Loans.

I. | Election Procedures for Holders of Senior Secured Notes Claims

To validly make a New Notes Election, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims (or their custodian on their behalf) must, on or before the New Notes Election Deadline, electronically transmit their New Notes Election by causing DTC to transfer such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes to the Solicitation Agent in accordance with DTC’s ATOP procedures. An “Agent’s Message” transmitted though DTC must be received by the Solicitation Agent at or prior to the New Notes Election Deadline. The Holder will be required to make the New Notes Certification when electronically transmitting such Holder’s Senior Secured Notes through DTC’s ATOP procedures.

For the avoidance of doubt, a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims that validly makes a New Notes Election does not need to submit an Election Form to the Solicitation Agent.

If a Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims does not make a New Notes Election by following the procedures described in this Section I prior to the New Notes Election Deadline, such Holder of Senior Secured Notes Claims shall be entitled to receive the New Takeback Debt in the form of New Term Loans.

44

J. | Address for Delivery of Distributions

Distributions to Holders of Allowed Claims, to the extent provided for under the Plan, shall be made (i) at the address set forth on any Proofs of Claim filed by such Holders (to the extent such Proofs of Claim are filed in these Chapter 11 Cases), (ii) at the address set forth in any written notices of address change delivered to the Debtors, (iii) at the address in the Debtors’ books and records or (iv) in accordance with the First Lien Credit Agreement and the Senior Secured Notes Indenture.

K. | Unclaimed Distributions

If the Distribution to the Holder of any Allowed Claim becomes an Unclaimed Distribution, no further Distribution shall be made to such Holder, and the Reorganized Debtors shall have no obligation to make any further Distribution to the Holder.

Such Unclaimed Distribution and such Holder’s rights to the Distribution or any subsequent Distribution shall be deemed forfeit under the Plan. Notwithstanding any federal or state escheat, abandoned or unclaimed property laws to the contrary, such Unclaimed Distribution and any subsequent Distributions on account of such Holder’s Allowed Claim shall be deemed disallowed, discharged and forever barred as unclaimed property under section 347(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and shall revert to and vest in the Reorganized Debtors free of any restrictions thereon. Holders that fail to claim such Unclaimed Distribution shall have no claim whatsoever on account of such Unclaimed Distribution, or any subsequent Distributions, against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors or against any Holder of an Allowed Claim to whom Distributions are made by the Reorganized Debtors.

L. | Withholding Taxes

Pursuant to section 346(f) of the Bankruptcy Code, the Reorganized Debtors shall, to the extent applicable, comply with all withholding and reporting requirements imposed by U.S. federal, state or local taxing authorities and shall be entitled to deduct any U.S. federal, state or local withholding taxes from any Distributions made with respect to Allowed Claims, as appropriate. From and as of the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall comply with all reporting obligations imposed on them by any Governmental Unit in accordance with applicable law with respect to such withholding taxes. Notwithstanding any provision in the Plan to the contrary, the Reorganized Debtors shall be authorized to take all actions necessary or appropriate to comply with such withholding and reporting requirements, including liquidating a portion of the Distribution to be made under the Plan to generate sufficient funds to pay applicable withholding taxes, withholding Distributions pending receipt of information necessary to facilitate such Distributions or establishing any other mechanisms they believe are reasonable and appropriate. The Reorganized Debtors may require that the Holder of an Allowed Claim entitled to receive a Distribution pursuant to the Plan provide such Holder’s taxpayer identification number and such other information and certification as may be necessary for the Reorganized Debtors to comply with applicable tax reporting and withholding laws. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each Holder of an Allowed Claim that is to receive a Distribution hereunder shall have the sole and exclusive responsibility for the satisfaction and payment of any income and other tax obligations imposed by any Governmental Unit on account of such Distribution.

45

M. | No Postpetition Interest on Claims

Unless otherwise specifically an order of the Court, the Plan or the Confirmation Order, or required by applicable bankruptcy law, postpetition interest shall not accrue or be paid on any Claims or Existing Equity Interests, and no Holder of a Claim or Existing Equity Interest shall be entitled to interest, penalties, dividends or other accruals accruing on or after the Petition Date on any such Claim or Existing Equity Interest.

N. | Setoffs

Except as otherwise expressly provided for herein, the Reorganized Debtors may, to the extent permitted under applicable law, setoff against any Allowed Claim and any Distributions to be made pursuant to the Plan on account of such Allowed Claim, the claims, rights and Causes of Action of any nature that the Reorganized Debtors may hold against the Holder of such Allowed Claim that are not otherwise waived, released or compromised in accordance with the Plan; provided, that neither such a setoff nor the allowance of any Claim hereunder shall constitute a waiver or release by the Reorganized Debtors of any such claims, rights and Causes of Action that the Reorganized Debtors possesses against such Holder.

O. | Surrender of Cancelled Instruments or Securities

Except as otherwise provided herein, as a condition precedent to receiving any Distribution on account of its Allowed Claim, each Holder of an Allowed Claim in the Voting Class based upon an instrument or other security shall be deemed to have surrendered such instrument, security or other documentation underlying such Claim and all such surrendered instruments, securities and other documentation shall be deemed cancelled pursuant to Article V.N of the Plan.

ARTICLE VIII.

PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING DISPUTED CLAIMS

A. | Disputed Claims Process

Holders of Claims are not required to file a Proof of Claim with the Bankruptcy Court and shall be subject to the Bankruptcy Court process only to the extent provided in the Plan. On and after the Effective Date, except as otherwise provided in the Plan, all Allowed Claims shall be paid in accordance with the Plan and shall survive the Effective Date as if these Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced. Other than Claims arising from the rejection of an Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease or Subordinated Claim, if the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors dispute any Claim, such dispute shall be determined, resolved, or adjudicated, as the case may be, in a manner as if these Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced and shall survive the Effective Date as if these Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced. Solely to the extent that an Entity files a Proof of Claim and the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, do not determine, and without the need for notice to or action, order, or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, that the Claim subject to such Proof of Claim is Allowed, such Claim shall be Disputed unless Allowed or disallowed by a Final Order or as otherwise set forth in this Article VIII of the Plan. For the avoidance of doubt, there is no requirement to file a Proof of Claim (or move the Court for allowance) to be an Allowed Claim under the Plan. All Proofs of Claim required to be filed by the Plan that are filed after the

46

date that they are required to be filed pursuant to the Plan shall be disallowed and forever barred, estopped and enjoined from assertion, and shall not be enforceable against any Reorganized Debtor, without the need for any objection by the Reorganized Debtors or any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court, unless leave to file is obtained via order of the Bankruptcy Court or the written authorization of the Reorganized Debtors.

B. | Claims Administration Responsibilities

Except as otherwise specifically provided in the Plan, after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall have the sole authority to: (i) file, withdraw, or litigate to judgment, objections to Claims; (ii) settle or compromise any Disputed Claim without any further notice to or action, order or approval by the Bankruptcy Court; and (iii) administer and adjust the Claims Register to reflect any such settlements, compromises or withdrawals without any further notice to or action, order or approval by the Bankruptcy Court. For the avoidance of doubt, except as otherwise provided in the Plan, from and after the Effective Date, each Reorganized Debtor shall have and retain any and all rights and defenses such Debtor or its assignor had immediately prior to the Effective Date with respect to any Disputed Claim, including the Causes of Action retained pursuant to Article V.P of the Plan.

C. | Estimation of Claims

Before or after the Effective Date, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may (but are not required to) at any time request that the Bankruptcy Court estimate any Disputed Claim that is contingent or unliquidated pursuant to section 502(c) of the Bankruptcy Code for any reason, regardless of whether any party previously has objected to such Claim or whether the Bankruptcy Court has ruled on any such objection, and the Bankruptcy Court shall retain jurisdiction to estimate any such Claim, including during the litigation of any objection to any Claim or during the appeal relating to such objection. Notwithstanding any provision otherwise in the Plan, a Claim that has been expunged from the Claims Register, but that either is subject to appeal or has not been the subject of a Final Order, shall be deemed to be estimated at zero dollars, unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court. In the event that the Bankruptcy Court estimates any Disputed Claim or contingent or unliquidated Claim, that estimated amount shall constitute a maximum limitation on such Claim for all purposes under the Plan (including for purposes of Distributions), and the relevant Reorganized Debtor may elect to pursue any supplemental proceedings to object to any ultimate Distribution on such Claim. Notwithstanding section 502(j) of the Bankruptcy Code, in no event shall any Holder of a Claim that has been estimated pursuant to section 502(c) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise be entitled to seek reconsideration of such estimation unless such Holder has filed a motion requesting the right to seek reconsideration on or before twenty-one (21) days after the date on which such Claim is estimated. All of the aforementioned Claims and objection, estimation and resolution procedures are cumulative and not exclusive of each other. Claims may be estimated and subsequently compromised, settled, withdrawn or resolved by any mechanism approved by the Bankruptcy Court.

47

D. | Amendments to Claims; Adjustment to Claims on Claims Register

On or after the Effective Date, except as provided in the Plan or the Confirmation Order, a Claim may not be filed or amended without the prior authorization of the Bankruptcy Court or the Reorganized Debtors, and any such new or amended Claim filed without such prior authorization shall be deemed disallowed in full and expunged without any further action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court. Any duplicate Claim or any Claim that has been paid, satisfied, amended, or superseded may be adjusted or expunged on the Claims Register by the Reorganized Debtors without the Reorganized Debtors having to file an application, motion, complaint, objection or any other legal proceeding seeking to object to such Claim and without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court.

E. | No Distributions Pending Allowance

Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, if any portion of a Claim is a Disputed Claim, no payment or Distribution provided hereunder shall be made on account of such Claim unless and until such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim.

F. | Distributions After Allowance

To the extent that a Disputed Claim ultimately becomes an Allowed Claim, Distributions (if any) shall be made to the Holder of such Allowed Claim in accordance with the provisions of the Plan. As soon as reasonably practicable after the date that the order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court allowing any Disputed Claim becomes a Final Order, the Distribution Agent shall provide to the Holder of such Claim the Distribution (if any) to which such Holder is entitled under the Plan as of the Effective Date, without any interest to be paid on account of such Claim.

G. | No Interest

Interest shall not accrue or be paid on any Disputed Claim with respect to the period from the Effective Date to the date a final Distribution is made on account of such Disputed Claim, if and when such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim.

ARTICLE IX.

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO THE EFFECTIVE DATE

A. | Conditions to Effective Date

Effectiveness of the Plan is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver pursuant to Article IX.B below) of each of the following conditions precedent:

(i) the Restructuring Support Agreement shall have been executed, shall not have been terminated and shall remain in full force and effect;

(ii) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Confirmation Order, which shall be a Final Order;

48

(iii) the Definitive Documents have been executed and/or effectuated, shall be in form and substance materially consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement, and any conditions precedent related thereto or contained therein, shall have been satisfied prior to or contemporaneously with the occurrence of the Effective Date or otherwise waived;

(iv) the New Organizational Documents shall have been executed and/or effectuated, shall be in form and substance consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement and otherwise acceptable to the Required Consenting Creditors and the Debtors, and any conditions precedent related thereto, shall have been satisfied prior to or contemporaneously with the occurrence of the Effective Date or otherwise waived;

(v) the New Takeback Debt and any related documents, including the New Term Loan Documents and the New Notes Documents, shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors and shall have been executed, delivered, and be in full force and effect with all conditions precedent thereto having been satisfied or waived, on or prior to the Effective Date, other than the occurrence of the Effective Date or certification by the Debtors that the Effective Date has occurred;

(vi) the New Common Equity to be issued and/or delivered on the Effective Date shall have been validly issued by Reorganized WW, shall be fully paid and non-assessable, and shall be free and clear of all taxes, liens or other encumbrances, pre-emptive rights, rights of first refusal, subscription rights and similar rights (A) except for any restrictions on transfer as may be imposed by applicable securities Laws and (B) except as may be imposed by or set forth in the New Organizational Documents.

(vii) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Prepack Scheduling Order, and such Order shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered;

(viii) the Confirmation Order shall have been entered and shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered and all related Plan exhibits and other documents shall have been executed and delivered, and any conditions (other than the occurrence of the Effective Date or certification by the Debtors that the Effective Date has occurred) contained therein shall have been satisfied or waived in accordance therewith;

(ix) the Bankruptcy Court shall have entered each of the Cash Collateral Orders, the Disclosure Statement Order, and the Confirmation Order, and each of the Disclosure Statement Order and the Confirmation Order shall be consistent with the Restructuring Support Agreement, and otherwise in form and substance acceptable to the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, and each of the Cash Collateral Orders, the Disclosure Statement Order and the Confirmation Order shall not have been stayed, modified or vacated;

(x) there shall not be in effect any (a) order, opinion, ruling, or other decision entered by any court or other governmental unit or (b) U.S. or other applicable law staying, restraining, enjoining, prohibiting, or otherwise making illegal the implementation of any of the transactions contemplated by the Plan;

49

(xi) the Restructuring Transactions and all transactions contemplated herein shall have been consummated in a manner consistent in all respects with the Restructuring Support Agreement and the Definitive Documents;

(xii) the Debtors shall have paid or reimbursed all accrued and unpaid Restructuring Expenses;

(xiii) all Professional Fee Claims shall have been paid in Cash or the Professional Fee Reserve Amount shall have been deposited into the Professional Fee Escrow Account;

(xiv) none of these Chapter 11 Cases shall have been converted to a case under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code;

(xv) no Bankruptcy Court order appointing a trustee or examiner with expanded powers shall have been entered and remain in effect under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Debtors;

(xvi) the Plan shall not have been materially amended, altered, or modified from the Plan as confirmed by the Confirmation Order, unless such material amendment, alteration, or modification has been made in accordance with the terms of the Plan and the Restructuring Support Agreement;

(xvii) the Debtors shall have obtained all authorizations, consents, regulatory approvals, rulings, or documents that are necessary to implement and effectuate the Restructuring Transactions, and all applicable regulatory or government-imposed waiting periods shall have expired or been terminated;

(xviii) there shall not have been instituted or be pending any action, proceeding, application, claim, counterclaim, or investigation (whether formal or informal) (or there shall not have been any material adverse development to any action, application, claim, counterclaim, or proceeding currently instituted, threatened or pending) before or by any court, governmental, regulatory, or administrative agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, or by any other person, domestic or foreign, in connection with the Restructuring Transactions that, in the reasonable judgment of the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, would prohibit, prevent, or restrict consummation of the Restructuring Transactions;

(xix) counsel to the Ad Hoc Group shall have received evidence of (a) an effective officers’ and directors’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance policy that covers Reorganized WW and all of its subsidiaries, which evidence shall demonstrate that such policy shall be in effect as of the Effective Date and (b) an effective “tail” officers’ and directors’ liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance policy that covers each of the Debtors, which evidence shall demonstrate that such policy shall be in effect as of the Effective Date.

B. | Waiver of Conditions

The conditions to the Effective Date of the Plan set forth in this Article IX may be waived only if waived in writing by the Debtors and the Required Consenting Creditors, which waiver shall be effective without notice, leave, or order of the Bankruptcy Court; provided, that the condition requiring that the Confirmation Order shall not have been reversed, stayed, amended, modified, dismissed, vacated, or reconsidered may not be waived.

50

C. | Substantial Consummation

“Substantial Consummation” of the Plan, as defined in section 1101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, with respect to any of the Debtors, shall be deemed to occur on the Effective Date with respect to such Debtor.

D. | Effect of Non-Occurrence of Conditions to Consummation

If the Effective Date does not occur with respect to any of the Debtors, the Plan shall be null and void in all respects with respect to such Debtor, and nothing contained in the Plan or the Disclosure Statement shall: (i) constitute a waiver or release of any Claims by or Claims against or Interests in such Debtors; (ii) prejudice in any manner the rights of such Debtors, any Holders of a Claim or Interest, or any other Entity; or (iii) constitute an admission, acknowledgment, offer, or undertaking by such Debtors, any Holders, or any other Entity in any respect.

ARTICLE X.

RETENTION OF JURISDICTION

A. | Retention of Jurisdiction

Pursuant to sections 105(c) and 1142 of the Bankruptcy Code and notwithstanding the entry of the Confirmation Order and the occurrence of the Effective Date, the Bankruptcy Court shall, after the Effective Date, retain such jurisdiction over these Chapter 11 Cases and all Entities with respect to all matters related to these Chapter 11 Cases, the Debtors and the Plan as is legally permissible, including jurisdiction to:

(i) allow, disallow, determine, liquidate, classify, estimate or establish the priority or secured or unsecured status of any Claim or Existing Equity Interest, including the resolution of any request for payment of any Administrative Claim and the resolution of any and all objections to the allowance or priority of any Claim or Existing Equity Interest, including the status of any Claim as a Subordinated Claim; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Bankruptcy Court’s retention of jurisdiction with respect to such matters shall not preclude the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, from seeking relief from any other court, tribunal, or other legal forum of competent jurisdiction with respect to such matters;

(ii) grant or deny any applications for allowance of Professional Fee Claims;

(iii) resolve any matters related to the assumption or rejection of any Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease to which any Debtor is party and, if necessary, liquidate any Claims arising therefrom;

(iv) resolve any issues related to any matters adjudicated in these Chapter 11 Cases;

51

(v) ensure that Distributions to Holders of Allowed Claims are accomplished pursuant to the provisions of the Plan;

(vi) decide or resolve any motions, adversary proceedings, contested or litigated matters and any other Causes of Action that are pending in these Chapter 11 Cases as of the Effective Date or that may be commenced in the future, and grant or deny any applications involving the Debtors that may be pending on the Effective Date or instituted by the Reorganized Debtors after the Effective Date; provided, that the Reorganized Debtors shall reserve the right to commence actions in all appropriate forums and jurisdictions;

(vii) resolve any cases, controversies, suits or disputes that may arise in connection with the consummation, interpretation or enforcement of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and all orders previously entered into by the Bankruptcy Court, or any Entity’s obligations incurred in connection with the Plan;

(viii) issue and enforce injunctions, enter and implement other orders or take such other actions as may be necessary or appropriate to restrain interference by any Entity with consummation or enforcement of the Plan;

(ix) enforce the terms and condition of the Plan and the Confirmation Order;

(x) resolve any cases, controversies, suits or disputes with respect to the releases, the exculpations, the indemnification provisions and other provisions contained in Article XI hereof and enter such orders or take such others actions as may be necessary or appropriate to implement, enforce or determine the scope of all such releases, exculpations, injunctions and other provisions;

(xi) enter and implement such orders or take such other actions as may be necessary or appropriate if the Confirmation Order is modified, stayed, reversed, revoked or vacated;

(xii) resolve any cases, controversies, suits or disputes that may arise in connection with or relate to the Plan, the Plan Supplement, the Disclosure Statement, the Confirmation Order, or any contract, instrument, release, indenture or other agreement or document adopted or entered into in connection with the Plan, the Plan Supplement or the Disclosure Statement;

(xiii) consider any modifications of the Plan, to cure any defect or omission, or to reconcile any inconsistency in any order previously entered by the Bankruptcy Court, including the Confirmation Order;

(xiv) hear and determine matters concerning U.S. state, local and federal taxes in accordance with sections 346, 505, and 1146 of the Bankruptcy Code;

(xv) hear any other matter not inconsistent with the Bankruptcy Code; and

(xvi) enter an order closing each of these Chapter 11 Cases.

As of the Effective Date, notwithstanding anything in this Article X to the contrary, the New Credit Agreement, the New Notes Indenture and the New Organizational Documents shall be governed by the respective jurisdictional provisions therein.

52

B. | Failure of Bankruptcy Court to Exercise Jurisdiction

If the Bankruptcy Court abstains from exercising, or declines to exercise, jurisdiction or is otherwise without jurisdiction over any matter, including the matters set forth in Article X.A of the Plan, the provisions of this Article X shall have no effect upon and shall not control, prohibit, or limit the exercise of jurisdiction by any other court having jurisdiction with respect to such matter.

ARTICLE XI.

EFFECTS OF CONFIRMATION

A. | Binding Effect

ON THE EFFECTIVE DATE, AND EFFECTIVE AS OF THE EFFECTIVE DATE, THE PLAN WILL BIND, AND WILL BE DEEMED BINDING UPON, ALL HOLDERS OF CLAIMS AGAINST AND EXISTING EQUITY INTERESTS IN THE DEBTORS, AND EACH HOLDER’S RESPECTIVE SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS, TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, NOTWITHSTANDING WHETHER OR NOT ANY SUCH HOLDER (I) WILL RECEIVE OR RETAIN ANY PROPERTY OR INTEREST IN PROPERTY UNDER THE PLAN, (II) HAS FILED A PROOF OF CLAIM OR EXISTING EQUITY INTEREST IN THESE CHAPTER 11 CASES OR (III) FAILED TO VOTE TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THE PLAN OR AFFIRMATIVELY VOTED TO REJECT THE PLAN.

B. | Discharge of the Debtors

Pursuant to section 1141(d) of the Bankruptcy Code and except as otherwise specifically provided in the Definitive Documents, the Plan, the Confirmation Order or in any contract, instrument, or other agreement or document created pursuant to the Plan, the distributions, rights, and treatment that are provided in the Plan shall be in complete satisfaction, discharge, and release, effective as of the Effective Date, of Claims, Interests, and Causes of Action of any nature whatsoever, including any interest accrued on Claims or Interests from and after the Petition Date, whether known or unknown, against, liabilities of, Liens on, obligations of, rights against, and Interests in the Debtors or any of their assets or properties, regardless of whether any property shall have been distributed or retained pursuant to the Plan on account of such Claims and Interests, including demands, liabilities, and Causes of Action that arose before the Effective Date, any liability (including withdrawal liability) to the extent such Claims or Interests relate to services that employees of the Debtors have performed prior to the Effective Date and that arise from a termination of employment, any contingent or non-contingent liability on account of representations or warranties issued on or before the Effective Date, and all debts of the kind specified in sections 502(g), 502(h), or 502(i) of the Bankruptcy Code, in each case whether or not (i) a Proof of Claim based upon such debt or right is filed or deemed filed pursuant to section 501 of the Bankruptcy Code, (ii) a Claim or Interest based upon such debt, right, or Interest is Allowed pursuant to section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (iii) the holder of such a Claim or Interest has accepted the Plan or voted or abstained from voting on the Plan. The Confirmation Order shall be a judicial determination of the discharge of all Claims and Interests subject to the occurrence of

53

the Effective Date. From and after the Effective Date all Entities will be precluded from asserting against, derivatively on behalf of, or through, the Debtors, the Debtors’ Estates, the Reorganized Debtors, each of their successors and assigns, and each of their assets and properties, any Claims or Interests based upon any documents, instruments, or any act or omission, transaction, or other activity of any kind or nature that occurred prior to the Effective Date.

C. | Exculpation and Limitation of Liability

Notwithstanding anything contained in this Plan to the contrary, to the fullest extent permissible under applicable law and without affecting or limiting the releases in Article XI.D and XI.E, effective as of the Effective Date, no Exculpated Party shall have or incur liability or obligation for, and each Exculpated Party is hereby released and exculpated from any Cause of Action for any claim related to any act or omission in connection with, relating to, or arising out of, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between any Debtor and any Released Party, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, intercompany transactions, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination, negotiation, filing, or termination of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Disclosure Statement, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support Agreement, the First Lien Credit Agreement, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the Disclosure Statement, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the pursuit of Confirmation, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt and/or securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other related act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence taking place on or before the Plan Effective Date, except for Claims related to any act or omission that is determined in a Final Order by a court of competent jurisdiction to have constituted actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, but in all respects such Entities shall be entitled to reasonably rely upon the advice of counsel with respect to their duties and responsibilities pursuant to the Plan. This exculpation shall be in addition to, and not in limitation of, all other releases, indemnities, exculpations, and any other applicable law or rules protecting such Exculpated Parties from liability.

54

The Exculpated Parties have, and upon Confirmation of the Plan shall be deemed to have, participated in good faith and in compliance with the applicable laws with regard to the solicitation of votes and distribution of consideration pursuant to the Plan and, therefore, are not, and on account of such distributions shall not be, liable at any time for the violation of any applicable law, rule, or regulation governing the solicitation of acceptances or rejections of the Plan or such distributions made pursuant to the Plan.

D. | Releases by the Debtors

Notwithstanding anything contained in the Plan to the contrary, pursuant to section 1123(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, in exchange for good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which is hereby confirmed, on and after the Effective Date, each Released Party is, and is deemed to be, hereby conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably, and forever released and discharged by the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, and their Estates, in each case on behalf of themselves and their respective successors, assigns, and representatives, and any and all other Entities who may purport to assert any Cause of Action, directly or derivatively, by, through, for, or because of the foregoing Entities, from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, including any derivative claims, asserted or assertable on behalf of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates, as applicable, whether known or unknown, foreseen or unforeseen, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, fixed or contingent, existing or hereafter arising, in law, equity, contract, tort, or otherwise, that the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates would have been entitled to assert in their own right (whether individually or collectively) or on behalf of the holder of any Claim against, or Interest in, a Debtor, a Reorganized Debtor, their Estates, or other Entity, based on or relating to, or in any manner arising from, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the Debtors’ capital structure, business, management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between or among any Debtor and any Released Party, the ownership and/or operation of the Debtors by any Released Party or the distribution of any Cash or other property of the Debtors to any Released Party, First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the assertion or enforcement of rights and remedies against the Debtors, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, any avoidance actions (but excluding avoidance actions brought as counterclaims or defenses to Claims asserted against the Debtors by Released Parties other than the Consenting Creditors), intercompany transactions between or among a Debtor or an Affiliate of a Debtor and another Debtor or Affiliate of a Debtor, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination, negotiation, or filing of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, this Plan (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Plan Supplement), any other Definitive Document, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any Released Party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support

55

Agreement, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement (including any amendments thereto), the Senior Secured Notes Indenture (including any amendments or supplements thereto), the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, any other Definitive Document before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the solicitation of votes on the Plan, the pursuit of Confirmation of the Plan, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt, equity and/or other securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence related or relating to any of the foregoing taking place on or before the Plan Effective Date, other than claims or liabilities primarily arising out of any act or omission of a Released Party that constitutes actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, each solely to the extent as determined by a Final Order of a court of competent jurisdiction. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the releases set forth above do not release any post Plan Effective Date obligations of any party or Entity under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, any Restructuring Transaction, or any document, instrument, or agreement (including those set forth in the Plan Supplement) executed to implement the Plan, including the New Term Loan Documents (including any amendments thereto), the New Notes Documents (including any amendments thereto), the New Organization Documents or any Claim or obligation arising under the Plan.

Entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval, pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the release in this Article XI.D, which includes by reference each of the related provisions and definitions contained in the Plan, and further, shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s finding that the release in this Article XI.D is: (i) in exchange for the good and valuable consideration provided by each of the Released Parties, including the Released Parties’ substantial contributions to facilitating the Restructuring Transactions and implementing the Plan; (ii) a good faith settlement and compromise of the Claims released pursuant to this Article XI.D; (iii) in the best interests of the Debtors and all holders of Claims and Interests; (iv) fair, equitable, and reasonable; (v) given and made after due notice and opportunity for hearing; and (vi) a bar to any of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or the Debtors’ Estates asserting any Claim or Cause of Action released pursuant to this Article XI.D.

E. | Consensual Releases by Holders of Claims and Interests

Except as otherwise expressly set forth in this Plan or the Confirmation Order, on and after the Plan Effective Date, in exchange for good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which is hereby confirmed, each Released Party is, and is deemed to be, hereby conclusively, absolutely, unconditionally, irrevocably and forever, released and discharged by each Releasing Party from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, in each case on behalf of themselves and their respective successors, assigns, and representatives, and any and all Entities who may purport to assert any Claim or Cause of Action, directly or derivatively, by, through, for, or because of the foregoing Entities, from any and all Claims and Causes of Action, including any derivative claims, asserted or assertable on behalf of any of the

56

foregoing Entities, whether known or unknown, foreseen or unforeseen, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, fixed or contingent, existing or hereafter arising, in law, equity, contract, tort, or otherwise, including any derivative claims asserted or assertable on behalf of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their Estates, that such Entity would have been entitled to assert (whether individually or collectively) or on behalf of the holder of any Claim against, or Interest in, a Debtor, a Reorganized Debtor, or their Estates or other Entity, based on or relating to, or in any manner arising from, in whole or in part, the Debtors (including the capital structure, business, management, ownership, or operation thereof), the purchase, sale, or rescission of any security of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the subject matter of, or the transactions or events giving rise to, any Claim or Interest that is treated in the Plan, the business or contractual arrangements between or among any Debtor and any Released Party, the ownership and/or operation of the Debtors by any Released Party or the distribution of any Cash or other property of the Debtors to any Released Party, the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims, the Senior Secured Notes Claims, cash management arrangements, the assertion or enforcement of rights or remedies against the Debtors, the Debtors’ in- or out-of-court restructuring efforts, any avoidance actions (but excluding avoidance actions brought as counterclaims or defenses to Claims asserted against the Debtors), intercompany transactions between or among a Debtor or an Affiliate of a Debtor and another Debtor or Affiliate of a Debtor, the Chapter 11 Cases, the formulation, preparation, dissemination, negotiation, or filing of the Restructuring Support Agreement and related prepetition transactions, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement and any facility thereunder, the Senior Secured Notes Indenture and any facility thereunder, the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the Plan (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Plan Supplement), any other Definitive Document, or any Restructuring Transaction, contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document (including any legal opinion requested by any Entity regarding any transaction, contract, instrument, document, or other agreement contemplated by the Plan or the reliance by any Released Party on the Plan or the Confirmation Order in lieu of such legal opinion) relating to any of the foregoing, created or entered into in connection with the Restructuring Support Agreement, the Disclosure Statement, the First Lien Credit Agreement (including any amendments thereto), the Senior Secured Notes Indenture (including any amendments or supplements thereto), the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Common Equity, the New Organizational Documents, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, any other Definitive Document before or during the Chapter 11 Cases, any preference, fraudulent transfer, or other avoidance claim arising pursuant to chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, the Filing of the Chapter 11 Cases, the solicitation of votes on the Plan, the pursuit of Confirmation of the Plan, the pursuit of Consummation, the administration and implementation of the Plan, including the issuance or distribution of debt and/or securities pursuant to the Plan, or the distribution of property under the Plan or any other related agreement, or upon any other act or omission, transaction, agreement, event, or other occurrence related or relating to any of the foregoing taking place on or before the Effective Date, other than claims or liabilities primarily arising out of any act or omission of a Released Party that constitutes actual fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, each solely to the extent as determined by a Final Order of a court of competent jurisdiction. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the releases set forth above do not release any post Effective Date obligations of any party or Entity under the

57

Plan, the Confirmation Order, any Restructuring Transaction, or any document, instrument, or agreement (including those set forth in the Plan Supplement) executed to implement the Plan, including the New Term Loan Documents, the New Notes Documents, the New Organizational Documents or any Claim or obligation arising under the Plan.

Entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s approval, pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the release in this Article XI.E, which includes by reference each of the related provisions and definitions contained herein, and, further, shall constitute the Bankruptcy Court’s finding that the release in this Article XI.E is: (i) consensual; (ii) essential to the Confirmation of the Plan; (iii) given in exchange for the good and valuable consideration provided by each of the Released Parties, including the Released Parties’ substantial contributions to facilitating the Restructuring Transactions and implementing the Plan; (iv) a good faith settlement and compromise of the Claims released by this Article XI.E; (v) in the best interests of the Debtors and their Estates; (vi) fair, equitable, and reasonable; (vii) given and made after due notice and opportunity for hearing; and (viii) a bar to any of the Releasing Parties asserting any Claim or Cause of Action released pursuant to this Article XI.E.

F. | Injunction

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Plan or the Confirmation Order or for obligations or Distributions issued or required to be paid pursuant to the Plan or the Confirmation Order, all Entities who have held, hold, or may hold Claims or Interests that have been released, discharged, or are subject to exculpation are permanently enjoined, from and after the Effective Date, from taking any of the following actions against, as applicable, the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, the Exculpated Parties, or the Released Parties: (1) commencing or continuing in any manner any action or other proceeding of any kind on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (2) enforcing, attaching, collecting, or recovering by any manner or means any judgment, award, decree, or order against such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (3) creating, perfecting, or enforcing any Lien or encumbrance of any kind against such Entities or the property or the Estates of such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests; (4) asserting any right of setoff, subrogation, or recoupment of any kind against any obligation due from such Entities or against the property of such Entities on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests unless such holder has filed a motion requesting the right to perform such setoff on or before the Plan Effective Date, and notwithstanding an indication of a Claim or Interest or otherwise that such holder asserts, has, or intends to preserve any right of setoff pursuant to applicable law or otherwise; and (5) commencing or continuing in any manner any action or other proceeding of any kind on account of or in connection with or with respect to any such Claims or Interests released or settled pursuant to the Plan. Upon entry of the Confirmation Order, all holders of Claims and Interests and their respective Related Parties shall be enjoined from taking any actions to interfere with the implementation or Consummation of the Plan. Except as otherwise set forth in the Confirmation Order, each holder of an Allowed Claim or Allowed Interest, as applicable, by accepting, or being eligible to accept, distributions under or Reinstatement of such Claim or Interest, as applicable, pursuant to the Plan, shall be deemed to have consented to the injunction provisions set forth herein.

58

G. | Protection Against Discriminatory Treatment

Consistent with section 525 of the Bankruptcy Code and the Supremacy Clause of the U.S. Constitution, all Entities, including Governmental Units, shall not discriminate against the Reorganized Debtors or deny, revoke, suspend, or refuse to renew a license, permit, charter, franchise, or other similar grant to, condition such a grant to, discriminate with respect to such a grant against, the Reorganized Debtors, or another Entity with whom the Reorganized Debtors has been associated, solely because such Debtor has been a debtor under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, has been insolvent before the commencement of these Chapter 11 Cases (or during these Chapter 11 Cases but before the Debtors are granted or denied a discharge), or has not paid a debt that is dischargeable in these Chapter 11 Cases.

ARTICLE XII.

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

A. | Modification of Plan

Subject in all respects to the limitations in the Restructuring Support Agreement and this Plan: (i) the Debtors reserve the right, in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the Bankruptcy Rules, to amend, supplement, amend and restate, or otherwise modify the Plan prior to the entry of the Confirmation Order; (ii) after the entry of the Confirmation Order, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may, after notice and hearing and entry of an order of the Bankruptcy Court, amend, supplement, amend and restate, or otherwise modify the Plan in accordance with section 1127(b) of the Bankruptcy Code or remedy any defect or omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan in such manner as may be necessary to carry out the purpose and intent of the Plan; and (iii) a Holder of a Claim or Existing Equity Interest that has accepted the Plan shall be deemed to have accepted the Plan, as amended, supplemented, amended and restated, or otherwise modified, if the proposed amendment, supplement, amendment and restatement, or other modification does not materially and adversely change the treatment of the Claim or Existing Equity Interest of such Holder, or release any claims or liabilities reserved by such Holder under the Plan. Entry of the Confirmation Order shall mean that all modifications or amendments to the Plan occurring after the solicitation thereof are approved pursuant to section 1127(a) of the Bankruptcy Code and do not require additional disclosure or resolicitation under Bankruptcy Rule 3019. Prior to the Effective Date, the Debtors may make appropriate technical adjustments to the Plan without further order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court; provided, that such technical adjustments or modifications shall be satisfactory to the Required Consenting Creditors. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall not amend or modify the Plan other than in accordance with the Restructuring Support Agreement.

59

B. | Revocation of Plan

The Debtors reserve the right to revoke or withdraw the Plan prior to the Confirmation Date and to file subsequent chapter 11 plans, but without prejudice to the respective parties’ rights under the Restructuring Support Agreement. If the Debtors revoke or withdraw the Plan, or if Confirmation or consummation of the Plan does not occur, then: (i) the Plan shall be null and void in all respects; (ii) any settlement or compromise embodied in the Plan, assumption of Executory Contracts or Unexpired Leases effected by the Plan and any document or agreement executed pursuant hereto shall be deemed null and void except as may be set forth in a separate order entered by the Bankruptcy Court; and (iii) nothing contained in the Plan shall: (a) constitute a waiver or release of any Claims by or against, or any Existing Equity Interests in, the Debtors or any other Entity; (b) prejudice in any manner the rights of the Debtors or any other Entity; or (c) constitute an admission, acknowledgment, offer, or undertaking of any sort by the Debtors or any other Entity.

C. | Severability of Plan Provisions

If, prior to the Confirmation Date, any term or provision of the Plan is determined by the Bankruptcy Court to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the Bankruptcy Court will have the power to alter and interpret such term or provision to make it valid or enforceable to the maximum extent practicable, consistent with the original purpose of the term or provision held to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, and such term or provision will then be applicable as altered or interpreted and the Debtors, with the consent of the Required Consenting Creditors, may amend, supplement, amend and restate, or otherwise modify the Plan to correct the defect, by amending or deleting the offending provision or otherwise, or may withdraw the Plan. Notwithstanding any such holding of the Bankruptcy Court, the remainder of the terms and provisions of the Plan will remain in full force and effect and will in no way be affected, impaired, or invalidated by such holding, alteration or interpretation. The Confirmation Order will constitute a judicial determination and will provide that each term and provision of the Plan, as it may have been altered or interpreted in accordance with the foregoing, is valid and enforceable pursuant to its terms.

D. | Successors and Assigns

The rights, benefits and obligations of any Person or Entity named or referred to in the Plan shall be binding on, and shall inure to the benefit of, any heir, executor, administrator, designee, successor or assign of that Person or Entity.

E. | Term of Injunctions or Stays

Unless otherwise provided herein or in the Confirmation Order, all injunctions or stays in effect in these Chapter 11 Cases, either by virtue of sections 105 or 362 of the Bankruptcy Code or any order of the Bankruptcy Court, shall remain in full force and effect until the Effective Date has occurred.

F. | Reservation of Rights

Except as expressly set forth herein, the Plan shall have no force or effect unless and until the Bankruptcy Court enters the Confirmation Order and the Effective Date shall have occurred.

60

Neither the filing of the Plan, any statement or provision contained herein, nor the taking of any action by the Debtors or any other Entity with respect to the Plan shall be or shall be deemed to be an admission or waiver of any rights of: (i) the Debtors with respect to the Holders of Claims or Existing Equity Interests or other Entity; or (ii) any Holder of a Claim or Existing Equity Interest or other Entity, in each case, prior to the Effective Date.

Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, nothing contained in the Plan or the Confirmation Order shall be deemed to be a waiver or relinquishment of any rights, claims, Causes of Action, rights of setoff or recoupment, or other legal or equitable defenses that the Debtors had immediately prior to the Effective Date on behalf of the Estates or of themselves in accordance with any provision of the Bankruptcy Code or any applicable non-bankruptcy law, including any affirmative Causes of Action against parties with a relationship with the Debtors. The Reorganized Debtors shall have, retain, reserve, and be entitled to assert all such claims, Causes of Action, rights of setoff or recoupment, and other legal or equitable defenses as fully as if the Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced, and all of the Debtors’ legal and equitable rights in respect of any Unimpaired Claim may be asserted after the Confirmation Date and Effective Date to the same extent as if the Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced.

G. | Ipso Facto and Similar Provisions Ineffective

Any term of any prepetition policy, prepetition contract, or other prepetition obligation applicable to a Debtor shall be void and of no further force or effect with respect to any Debtor to the extent that such policy, contract, or other obligation is conditioned on, creates an obligation of the Debtor as a result of, or gives rise to a right of any Entity based on (i) the insolvency or financial condition of a Debtor, (ii) the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases, (iii) the confirmation or consummation of the Plan, including any change of control that shall occur as a result of such consummation, or (iv) the Restructuring Transactions.

H. | Notices

Any notice, request, or demand required or permitted to be made or provided to or upon the Debtors or any of the Consenting Creditors under the Plan shall be (i) in writing; (ii) served by (a) certified mail, return receipt requested, (b) hand delivery, (c) overnight delivery service, (d) facsimile transmission or (e) email transmission; and (iii) deemed to have been duly given or made when actually delivered or, in the case of notice by facsimile or email transmission, upon confirmation of transmission, addressed as follows:

If to the Debtors:

WW International, Inc.

675 Avenue of the Americas, 6th Floor

New York, NY 10010

Attention: Ms. Jacqueline Cooke

E-mail address: jacquie.cooke@ww.com

Telephone: +1 (212) 589-2858

61

with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Counsel to the Debtors:

Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP

425 Lexington Avenue

New York, NY 10017

Attn: Elisha Graff (egraff@stblaw.com)

Kenneth Wallach (kwallach@stblaw.com)

Marisa Stavenas (mstavenas@Stblaw.com)

Moshe A. Fink (moshe.fink@stblaw.com)

Rachael Foust (rachael.foust@stblaw.com)

Zachary Weiner (zachary.weiner@stblaw.com)

Telephone: +1 (212) 455-2000

Fax: +1 (212) 455-2502

– and –

Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP

Rodney Square

1000 North King Street

Wilmington, DE 19801

Attn: Edmon L. Morton, Esq. (emorton@ycst.com)

Sean Beach, Esq. (sbeach@ycst.com)

Shella Borovinskaya (sborovinskaya@ycst.com)

Telephone: +1 (302) 571-6600

Fax: +1 (302) 571-1253

If to a Consenting Creditor:

Gibson Dunn & Crutcher LLP

200 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10166

Attn: Scott J. Greenberg (SGreenberg@gibsondunn.com)

Matthew J. Williams (mjwilliams@gibsondunn.com)

Jason Goldstein (jgoldstein@gibsondunn.com)

– and –

Pachulski Stang Ziehl & Jones LLP

919 North Market Street, 17th Floor

Wilmington, DE 19801

Attn: Laura Davis Jones (ljones@pszjlaw.com)

62

I. | Governing Law

Except to the extent that the Bankruptcy Code, the Bankruptcy Rules or other federal law is applicable, or to the extent that an exhibit or schedule to the Plan provides otherwise, the rights and obligations arising under the Plan shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the internal laws of the State of New York, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of law thereof.

J. | Exhibits

All exhibits and schedules to the Plan, including the Exhibits, are incorporated and are a part of the Plan as if set forth in full herein.

K. | No Strict Construction

The Plan is the product of extensive discussions and negotiations between and among, inter alia, the Debtors, the Consenting Creditors and their respective professionals. Each of the foregoing was represented by counsel of its choice who either (i) participated in the formulation and documentation of, or (ii) was afforded the opportunity to review and provide comments on, the Plan, the Plan Supplement, the Disclosure Statement, and the agreements and documents contemplated therein or related thereto. Accordingly, unless explicitly indicated otherwise, the general rule of contract construction known as “contra proferentem” or other rule of strict construction shall not apply to the construction or interpretation of any provision of the Plan, the Plan Supplement, the Disclosure Statement, and the documents contemplated thereunder and related thereto.

L. | Conflicts

In the event of a conflict between the Plan and the Disclosure Statement, the terms of the Plan shall control in all respects. In the event of a conflict between the Confirmation Order and the Plan, the Confirmation Order shall control.

M. | Immediate Binding Effect

Notwithstanding Bankruptcy Rules 3020(e), 6004(h), 7062, or otherwise, upon the occurrence of the Effective Date, the Plan shall be immediately effective and enforceable and deemed binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, the Holders of Claims and Existing Equity Interests, the Exculpated Parties, the Released Parties, and each of their respective successors and assigns.

N. | Entire Agreement

On the Effective Date, this Plan and the Confirmation Order shall supersede all previous and contemporaneous negotiations, promises, covenants, agreements, understandings and representations on such subjects, all of which have become merged and integrated into this Plan.

63

O. | Closing of Chapter 11 Cases

The Reorganized Debtors shall, promptly after the full administration of the Chapter 11 Cases, file all documents required by Bankruptcy Rule 3022 and any applicable order of the Bankruptcy Court to close the Chapter 11 Cases. Furthermore, the Solicitation Agent is authorized to destroy all paper/hardcopy records related to this matter two (2) years after the Effective Date has occurred.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

64

Dated: May 6, 2025 |  |  |  | WW INTERNATIONAL, INC.
|  |  |  | By: |  | Felicia DellaFortuna

65

EXHIBIT B

Liquidation Analysis

Introduction

Often referred to as the “best interests” test, section 1129(a)(7) of the Bankruptcy Code requires that the Bankruptcy Court find, as a condition to confirmation of the Plan, that each Holder of an impaired Claim or Equity Interest must either (a) accept the Plan or (b) receive or retain under the Plan property of a value, as of the Effective Date, that is not less than the value such non-accepting Holder would receive or retain if the Debtors’ assets were to be liquidated under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code on the Effective Date. In determining whether the best interests test has been met, the dollar amount that would be generated from a hypothetical liquidation of the Debtors’ assets in a chapter 7 proceeding must be determined.

This liquidation analysis (“Liquidation Analysis”) was prepared by the Debtors with assistance from their financial advisors, and represents the Debtors’ best estimate of the cash proceeds, net of liquidation related costs, which would be available for distribution to the Holders of Claims and Interests if the Debtors were to be liquidated in chapter 7 cases that do not preserve the going concern value of the Debtors’ estates.

To conduct the Liquidation Analysis, the Debtors and their advisors have:

| • |  | Estimated the cash proceeds (the “Liquidation Proceeds”) that a chapter 7 trustee (the “Trustee”) would generate if each Debtor’s chapter 11 case were converted to a chapter 7 case and the assets of such Debtor’s estate were liquidated or sold;

| • |  | Determined the distribution (the “Liquidation Distribution”) that each Holder of a Claim or Interest would receive from the Liquidation Proceeds under the priority scheme dictated in chapter 7; and

| • |  | Compared each Holder’s Liquidation Distribution to the estimated distribution under the Plan (the “Plan Distribution”) that such Holders would receive if the Plan were confirmed and consummated.

As the Liquidation Analysis is a hypothetical analysis based on certain assumptions, certain aspects may vary from the Plan, as discussed in the Disclosure Statement1, including asset values. The Liquidation Analysis is based upon certain estimates and assumptions discussed herein and in the Disclosure Statement, which should be read in conjunction with the Liquidation Analysis.

Basis for Presentation

The Liquidation Analysis has been prepared assuming that the Debtors’ chapter 7 liquidation would commence on or about May 31, 2025 (the “Conversion Date). The pro forma values referenced herein are projected as of May 31, 2025. The Liquidation Analysis was prepared on a legal entity basis for each Debtor and summarized into a consolidated report.

The Liquidation Analysis represents an estimate of recovery values and percentages based on a hypothetical liquidation if a chapter 7 trustee were appointed by the Bankruptcy Court to convert assets into cash. The determination of the hypothetical proceeds from the liquidation of assets is a highly uncertain process involving the extensive use of estimates and assumptions that, although considered reasonable by the Debtors’ management team and their advisors, are inherently subject to significant business, economic, and competitive uncertainties, and contingencies beyond the control of the Debtors and their management team. The Liquidation Analysis should be read in conjunction with the assumptions,

1 | Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Prepackaged Joint Plan of Reorganization for WW International, Inc. and Its Debtor Affiliates Under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code or the Disclosure Statement, as applicable.

qualifications, and explanations set forth in the Disclosure Statement and the Plan in their entirety, as well as the notes and assumptions set forth below. Inevitably, some assumptions in the Liquidation Analysis would not materialize in an actual chapter 7 liquidation, and unanticipated events and circumstances could materially affect the ultimate results in an actual chapter 7 liquidation. The Liquidation Analysis was prepared for the sole purpose of generating a reasonable good faith estimate of the proceeds that would be generated if the Debtors’ assets were liquidated in accordance with chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. The Liquidation Analysis is not intended and should not be used for any other purpose. The underlying financial information in the Liquidation Analysis was not compiled or examined by independent accountants in accordance with standards promulgated by the American Institute of Certified Public Accounts.

Neither the Debtors nor their advisors make any representation or warranty that the actual results would or would not approximate the estimates and assumptions represented in the Liquidation Analysis. Actual results could vary materially. Nothing contained in the Liquidation Analysis is intended to be, or constitutes, a concession, admission, or allowance of any claim by the Debtors. The actual amount or priority of allowed claims in the Chapter 11 Cases could materially differ from the estimated amounts set forth and used in this Liquidation Analysis. The Debtors reserve all rights to supplement, modify, or amend the analysis set forth herein.

To estimate the liquidation proceeds, the Liquidation Analysis assumes that the Debtors and its subsidiaries are wound down during a three-month wind-down period (the “Liquidation Period”), in which the assets of the Debtors and its subsidiaries are sold in a straight liquidation. In addition to expenses required to liquidate certain assets, the Debtors anticipate that they would pay certain limited personnel to finalize an orderly exit of field and corporate personnel. Liquidation proceeds available for distribution to Holders of Claims and Interests would consist of the net proceeds.

The cessation of business in a liquidation is likely to trigger certain claims that otherwise would not exist under a Plan absent a liquidation. Examples of these kinds of claims include various potential employee claims, customer contract rejection claims, lease damage claims, and unpaid chapter 11 administrative claims. The Liquidation Analysis includes an estimate of these claims, but actual claims could be significantly greater. The Liquidation Analysis does not include estimates for the federal and state tax consequences that may be triggered upon the liquidation in the manner described above. Such tax consequences may be material. In addition, the Liquidation Analysis does not include recoveries resulting from any potential preference, fraudulent transfer, or other litigation or avoidance actions.

Liquidation Process

The Debtors’ liquidation would be conducted pursuant to chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, with the Trustee managing the estate to maximize recovery in an expedited process. The Trustee’s initial step would be to develop a liquidation plan to generate proceeds from the sale of entity-specific assets for distribution to creditors. The three major components of the liquidation are as follows:

| I. | Generation of cash proceeds

| • |  | Collection of member proceeds associated with items reflected in billed accounts receivable as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Liquidation of prepaid expenses and other current assets, primarily consisting of advertising and tech vendors

| • |  | Liquidation of fixed assets owned outright by the company.

| • |  | Liquidation of other assets primarily related to a minority interest investment and deferred leases

| • |  | Monetization of certain intangible assets such as the Debtors’ customer relationships, trade names, and technology.

| • |  | Liquidation of the Debtors’ investments in non-Debtor entities and net proceeds generated after satisfying local statutory requirements, allowed liquidation costs, local debts, and entity-level liabilities.

| II. | Costs related to the liquidation process, including corporate support, personnel retention, rent, utilities, other costs, the Trustee’s fees, and professional fees.

| III. | Distribution of net proceeds generated from asset sales to claimants in accordance with the priority scheme under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code.

Distribution of Net Proceeds to Claimants

Any available net proceeds would be allocated to Holders of Claims against, and Interests in, the Debtors in accordance with section 726 of the Bankruptcy Code—for example, the priority scheme applicable in a chapter 7 proceeding.

| • |  | Secured Claims: Claims arising under the Debtors’ secured credit facilities, which include (i) the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and (ii) the Senior Secured Notes Claims, and (iii) Other Secured Claims (if any). The First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and Senior Secured Notes Claims are secured by the remaining net distributable value of the Debtors. The First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and the Senior Secured Notes Claims are assumed to include unpaid interest, fees and expenses as of the Petition Date.

| • |  | Administrative & Priority Claims: Including but not limited to claims as a result of (i) postpetition accounts payable (ii) postpetition accrued expenses, (iii) accrued payroll, and (iv) tax liabilities.

| • |  | General Unsecured Claims: Including but not limited to (i) lease rejections, (ii) member- related claims, (iii) prepetition accounts payable, and (iv) secured debt deficiency claims.

In preparing this Liquidation Analysis, the Debtors have preliminarily estimated an amount of Allowed Claims for each Class based upon a review of the Debtors’ estimated balance sheet. The estimate of all allowed claims in this Liquidation Analysis is based on the estimated book value of those claims, where applicable. No order or finding has been entered or made by the Bankruptcy Court estimating or otherwise fixing the amount of Claims at the estimated amounts of Allowed Claims set forth in this Liquidation Analysis. The estimate of the amount of Allowed Claims set forth in this Liquidation Analysis should not be relied upon for any other purpose, including, without limitation, any determination of the value of any distribution to be made on account of Allowed Claims under the Plan. The actual amount of Allowed Claims could be materially different from the amount of Claims estimated in this Liquidation Analysis.

Conclusion

The Debtors have determined, as summarized in the following analysis, that confirmation of the Plan will provide all Holders of Claims and Interests with a recovery (if any) that is not less than what such holders would otherwise receive pursuant to a liquidation of the Debtors under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, and as such believe that the Plan satisfies the requirement of section 1129(a)(7) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Recovery Comparison

The following table compares estimated Plan recoveries versus the high recovery scenario of the Liquidation Analysis recoveries by Class:

Class |  | Claims & Interest |  | Plan Treatment |  | Recovery Under Hypothetical Chapter 7 Liquidation |  | Estimated Recovery Under Plan of Reorg |  | Test
1 |  | Other Secured Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | N/A |  | 100% |  | Pass
2 |  | Admin & Priority Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | 0% |  | 100% |  | Pass
3 |  | First Lien Term Loan Claims |  | Impaired |  | 7% to 11% |  | 34% to 57% |  | Pass
4 |  | General Unsecured Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | 0% |  | 100% |  | Pass
5 |  | Intercompany Claims |  | Unimpaired |  | N/A |  | 100%/ 0% |  | Pass
6 |  | Intercompany Interests |  | Unimpaired |  | N/A |  | 100%/ 0% |  | Pass
7 |  | Existing Equity Interests |  | Impaired |  | 0% |  | Pro Rata share of 9% of New Common Equity, subject to dilution |  | Pass

Consolidated Debtor Waterfall:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | All Debtor Entities |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Asset Recovery Estimate (%) |  |  | Asset Recovery Estimate ($) |
Distribution Value Summary |  | Est. Book Value |  |  | Note |  |  | Low |  |  | Mid |  |  | High |  |  | Low |  |  | Mid |  |  | High |
Cash and Cash Equivalents |  |  | 114,889 |  |  |  | [1] |  |  |  | 100 | % |  |  | 100 | % |  |  | 100 | % |  |  | 114,889 |  |  |  | 114,889 |  |  |  | 114,889 |
Accounts Receivable |  |  | 13,568 |  |  |  | [2] |  |  |  | 40 | % |  |  | 60 | % |  |  | 80 | % |  |  | 5,427 |  |  |  | 8,141 |  |  |  | 10,854 |
Prepaids & Other Current Assets |  |  | 25,673 |  |  |  | [3] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 5 | % |  |  | 10 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,284 |  |  |  | 2,567 |
Fixed Assets |  |  | 15,037 |  |  |  | [4] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 5 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 752 |
Goodwill |  |  | 193,761 |  |  |  | [5] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Intangibles |  |  | 156,688 |  |  |  | [6] |  |  |  | 10 | % |  |  | 26 | % |  |  | 48 | % |  |  | 15,000 |  |  |  | 40,000 |  |  |  | 75,000 |
Investment in Subs |  |  | 533,053 |  |  |  | [7] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Other LT Assets |  |  | 15,208 |  |  |  | [8] |  |  |  | 11 | % |  |  | 24 | % |  |  | 35 | % |  |  | 1,746 |  |  |  | 3,643 |  |  |  | 5,389 |
Total Assets Recoveries |  | $ | 1,067,876 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 137,062 |  |  | $ | 167,957 |  |  | $ | 209,452 |
Total Liquidation Adjustments |  |  |  |  |  |  | [9] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | ($ | 17,710 | ) |  | ($ | 24,307 | ) |  | ($ | 31,540 | )
Net Distributable Value |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 119,352 |  |  | $ | 143,650 |  |  | $ | 177,911 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | All Debtor Entities |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Asset Recovery Estimate (%) |  |  | Asset Recovery Estimate ($) |
Claims Recovery Summary |  | Claim Value ($) |  |  |  |  |  | Low |  |  | Mid |  |  | High |  |  | Low |  |  | Mid |  |  | High |
Net Distributable Value |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 119,352 |  |  | $ | 143,650 |  |  | $ | 177,911 |
Revolving Credit Loan Claims |  |  | 178,091 |  |  |  | [10] |  |  |  | 7 | % |  |  | 9 | % |  |  | 11 | % |  |  | 13,073 |  |  |  | 15,734 |  |  |  | 19,487 |
First Lien Term Loan Claims |  |  | 946,478 |  |  |  | [10] |  |  |  | 7 | % |  |  | 9 | % |  |  | 11 | % |  |  | 69,476 |  |  |  | 83,620 |  |  |  | 103,564 |
4.5% Sr. Secured Notes |  |  | 501,375 |  |  |  | [10] |  |  |  | 7 | % |  |  | 9 | % |  |  | 11 | % |  |  | 36,803 |  |  |  | 44,296 |  |  |  | 54,861 |
Total Secured Claims |  | $ | 1,625,944 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 119,352 |  |  | $ | 143,650 |  |  | $ | 177,911 |
Proceeds Available After Secured Claims |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Total Admin & Priority Claims |  | $ | 95,525 |  |  |  | [11] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Proceeds Available After Secured Claims |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
General Unsecured Claims |  |  | 1,487,081 to 1,545,640 |  |  |  | [12] |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Total General Unsecured Claims |  |  | 1,487,081 to 1,545,640 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Proceeds Available After General Unsecured Claims |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Equity |  | ($ | 527,142 | ) |  |  |  |  |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | 0 | % |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Total Equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Proceeds Available After Equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |

Notes to the Liquidation Analysis

| • |  | The Liquidation Analysis assumes the Debtors enter chapter 7 on May 31, 2025.

| • |  | The Liquidation Analysis is based on the liquidation of consolidated legal entity assets. The consolidated waterfall shown in this analysis is a summary based on an aggregation of the individual liquidation claims and recoveries.

| • |  | The recoverable value for each asset is calculated based on each asset’s pro forma asset book value, as of the Conversion Date, adjusted for the corresponding recovery estimate, for which additional commentary is provided below. The aggregation of all calculated recoverable asset value (the “Gross Distributable Value”) is then used as the starting point for each legal entity’s recovery waterfall.

Specific Notes to the Liquidation Analysis

Note 1 - Cash and cash equivalents

| • |  | The projected value is based on the approved cash collateral budget as of the Conversion Date, pursuant to which the Debtors estimate they will hold approximately $115 million of available cash.

| • |  | Cash consists of cash held in bank accounts including deposits in transits, and excludes amounts carved out to satisfy chapter 11 professional fees.

| • |  | All projected cash is assumed to be fully recoverable.

Note 2 - Accounts receivable

| • |  | Receivables consist primarily of Recurly billed AR.

| • |  | Receivable balances are based on the Debtors’ estimated balance as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Billed accounts receivable balances have an estimated recovery between 40% - 80% of pro forma book value.

Note 3 - Prepaid expenses and other current assets

| • |  | Prepaid expenses and other current assets balances are based on the Debtors’ estimated balance as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Prepaid expenses and other current assets balances include rent, taxes, advertising, technology, etc.

| • |  | Prepaid expenses and other current assets have an estimated recovery between 0% - 10% of pro forma book value.

Note 4 - Fixed assets

| • |  | Fixed assets balances primarily consist of furniture, office equipment, vehicles, telephone equipment, and computer hardware.

| • |  | Computer hardware, furniture, office and telephone equipment and vehicles are anticipated to have minimal liquidation value due to age of assets.

| • |  | Fixed assets based on the above assumptions have an estimated recovery between 0% - 5% of pro forma book value.

Note 5 – Goodwill

| • |  | Goodwill is related to the Company’s historical acquisitions at a purchase price value in excess of the acquired company’s book value.

| • |  | Goodwill is assumed to have no recoverable value.

Note 6 - Intangible assets

| • |  | Intangible assets primarily include value ascribed to the Debtors’ website development, franchise acquisition costs, right of use asset, deferred software and financing costs, and trademarks.

| • |  | Website development, franchise acquisition costs, right of use assets, and deferred software and financing costs are assumed to have no recoverable value.

| • |  | Intangible assets have an estimated aggregate recovery between 10% - 48% of pro forma book value.

Note 7 - Investment in subsidiaries

| • |  | Investment in subsidiaries assets represent the tangible book value of investment in non-Debtor (non-U.S.) subsidiaries.

| • |  | The non-Debtor subsidiaries are dependent on the support and resources of the U.S. operations.

| • |  | In an event of liquidation where the Debtors cease operations, the ability of non-Debtor subsidiaries to generate value may be severely compromised, reducing their worth to potential buyers or investors.

| • |  | This analysis assumes the assets owned by the non-Debtor subsidiaries will be locally liquidated, with the net proceeds made available to the Debtors, but that the value will be minimal and will not exceed costs required to wind down the operations.

| • |  | With the complexity of winding down businesses across different jurisdictions and uncertainties related to asset realization, investment in subsidiaries assets is assumed to have no recoverable value.

Note 8 - Other LT Assets

| • |  | Other long-term assets balances are based on the Debtors’ estimated balances as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Deferred leases, tax assets and financing costs assets are not recoverable and assumed to have no liquidation value.

| • |  | Other long-term assets primarily include minority interest investment, deferred financing costs, deferred tax assets and deferred leases.

| • |  | Other long-term asset balances have an aggregate estimated recovery between 11% - 35% of pro forma book value.

Note 9 - Total Liquidation Adjustments

| • |  | Chapter 7 Trustee Fees

| • |  | Pursuant to section 326 of the Bankruptcy Code, the Liquidation Analysis assumes the Trustee receives 3% of Gross Distributable Value.

| • |  | Fees for all scenarios are estimated as 3% of Gross Distributable Value.

| • |  | Chapter 7 Professional Fees

| • |  | Professional fees in chapter 7 include costs for professionals engaged by the Trustee after the Conversion Date and may include legal counsel, financial advisors, liquidators, and other professionals.

| • |  | Fees for all scenarios are estimated as 3% of Gross Distributable Value.

| • |  | Company Liquidation Costs

| • |  | The Liquidation Analysis includes personnel expenses for certain of the Company’s employees, who will assist the Trustee in winding down the estate.

| • |  | The Liquidation Analysis includes estimated retention bonuses, which are anticipated to be paid to retain critical employees.

| • |  | The Liquidation Analysis includes an estimate of non-personnel costs including rent, utilities, office expenses, and leases to support the winddown process

Note 10 – Secured Claims

($s in 000s) |  | Claims $ |
Revolving Credit Loan Claims |  | $ | 178,091 |
First Lien Term Loan Claims |  |  | 946,478 |
4.5% Sr. Secured Notes |  |  | 501,375 |
Total Secured Claims |  | $ | 1,625,944 |

| • |  | Secured claims include (i) the First Lien Credit Agreement Claims and (ii) the Senior Secured Notes Claims, and Other Secured Claims (if any).

| • |  | The First Lien Credit Agreement Claims include estimated unpaid interest, expenses and fees as of the Conversion Date and are secured by the net distributable value of the Debtors. The First Lien Credit Agreement Claims are expected to have a 8% - 11% recovery of pro forma book value.

| • |  | The Senior Secured Notes Claims include estimated unpaid interest as of the Conversion Date and are secured by the net distributable value of the Debtors. The Senior Secured Notes Claims are expected to have a 8% - 11% recovery of pro forma book value.

Note 11 – Administrative & Priority Claims

($s in 000s) |  | Claims $ |
Accrued Vendor Expenses & AP |  | $ | 53,916 |
Accrued Payroll |  |  | 34,452 |
Tax Liability |  |  | 7,157 |
Total Admin & Priority Claims |  | $ | 95,525 |

| • |  | Postpetition accounts payable are the estimated outstanding payables incurred on or after the Petition Date through the Conversion Date to preserve the Debtors’ estates and operate the Debtors’ businesses.

| • |  | Postpetition accrued expenses are the estimated outstanding costs and expenses incurred on or after the Petition Date through the Conversion Date to preserve the Debtors’ estates and operate the Debtors’ businesses.

| • |  | Accrued payroll balances are the estimated outstanding balances related to salary and benefits.

| • |  | Tax liabilities consist of any claim of a governmental unit of the kind specified in section 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptcy Code as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | All administrative and priority claims are expected to have no recovery value under all scenarios.

Note 12 - General Unsecured Claims

($s in 000s) |  | Claims $ |
Pre Petition Account Payable |  | $ | 12,414 |
Lease Rejection Claims |  |  | 9,470 |
Customer Related Claims |  |  | 20,125 |
Deficiency Claim - 1L |  |  | 1,448,033 to 1,506,592 |
Total General Unsecured Claims |  | $ | 1,487,081 to $1,545,640 |

| • |  | Lease liabilities are the Debtors’ estimated remaining lease obligations, excluding damages claims, anticipated to be owed from non-payment as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Prepetition accounts payable are the Debtors’ estimated account payable balances as of the Conversion Date.

| • |  | Deficiency claims are the remaining secured debt claim value that was not paid via the respective collateral, based on the high and low recovery scenarios.

| • |  | All General Unsecured Claims are expected to receive no recovery value under all scenarios.

It should be noted that no order or finding has been entered or made by the Bankruptcy Court estimating or otherwise fixing the amount of claims at the estimated amounts of allowed claims set forth in the Liquidation Analysis. The estimate of the amount of allowed claims set forth in this Liquidation Analysis should not be relied upon for any other purpose, including, without limitation, any determination of the value of any distribution to be made on account of allowed claims under the Plan. The actual amount of allowed claims could be materially different from the amount of claims estimated in this Liquidation Analysis.

EXHIBIT C

Valuation

Valuation Analysis1

THE INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN IS NOT A PREDICTION OR GUARANTEE OF THE ACTUAL MARKET VALUE THAT MAY BE REALIZED FROM ANY FUNDED INDEBTEDNESS OR SECURITIES TO BE ISSUED PURSUANT TO THE PLAN. THE INFORMATION IS PRESENTED SOLELY FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING ADEQUATE INFORMATION UNDER SECTIONS 1125(g) and 1126(b) OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE IN RESPECT OF THE SOLICITATION OF CLAIMS ENTITLED TO VOTE TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THE PLAN TO MAKE AN INFORMED JUDGMENT ABOUT THE PLAN AND SHOULD NOT BE USED OR RELIED UPON FOR ANY OTHER PURPOSE, INCLUDING THE PURCHASE OR SALE OF CLAIMS AGAINST OR INTEREST IN THE DEBTORS OR ANY OF THEIR AFFILIATES.

Solely for the purposes of the Plan and the Disclosure Statement, PJT Partners LP (“PJT”), as investment banker to the Debtors, has estimated a potential range of total enterprise value (“Enterprise Value”) and implied equity value (“Equity Value”) for the Reorganized Debtors pro forma for the restructuring transactions contemplated by the Plan (the “Valuation Analysis”). The Valuation Analysis is based on financial and other information provided to PJT by the Debtors’ management and third-party advisors, the Financial Projections attached to the Disclosure Statement as Exhibit D, and information provided by other sources. The Valuation Analysis is as of May 5, 2025, with an assumed Effective Date of the Plan of June 30, 2025. The Valuation Analysis utilizes market data as of May 5, 2025. The valuation estimates set forth herein represent valuation analyses generally based on the application of customary valuation techniques to the extent deemed appropriate by PJT.

In preparing its valuation, PJT considered a variety of factors and evaluated a variety of financial analyses, including, among others (a) comparable companies analysis; (b) discounted cash flow analysis (“DCF”); (c) precedent transactions analysis; and (d) sum-of-the-parts analysis. The preparation of a valuation analysis is a complex analytical process involving subjective determinations about which methodologies of financial analysis are most appropriate and relevant to the subject company and the application of those methodologies to particular facts and circumstances in a manner that is not readily susceptible to summary description.

Based on the aforementioned analyses and other information described herein and solely for purposes of the Plan, the estimated range of Enterprise Value of the Reorganized Debtors, collectively, as of June 30, 2025, is approximately $500 million to approximately $900 million (with the mid-point of such range being approximately $700 million).

In addition, based on the estimated range of Enterprise Value of the Reorganized Debtors and other information described herein and solely for purposes of the Plan, PJT estimated a potential range of Equity Value of the Reorganized Debtors, which consists of the Enterprise Value less net funded indebtedness on the assumed Effective Date of the Plan. The Reorganized Debtors are projected to have funded indebtedness on the assumed Effective Date consisting of approximately $465 million of New Takeback Debt. PJT has thus assumed that, as of the assumed Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors will have approximately $465 million of total funded indebtedness, balance sheet excess cash of approximately $68 million, and net debt of approximately $397 million.

1 | All capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Plan and Disclosure Statement, as applicable.

Based upon the estimated range of Enterprise Value of the Reorganized Debtors of between approximately $500 million and approximately $900 million described above, and assuming forecasted net debt of approximately $397 million, PJT estimated that the potential range of Equity Value for the Reorganized Debtors, as of the assumed Effective Date, is between approximately $103 million and approximately $503 million (with the mid-point of such range being approximately $303 million).

|  | Low |  |  | Mid |  |  | High |
Enterprise Value |  | $ | 500 |  |  | $ | 700 |  |  | $ | 900 |
(-) Takeback Debt |  |  | (465 | ) |  |  | (465 | ) |  |  | (465 | )
(+) Excess Cash |  |  | 68 |  |  |  | 68 |  |  |  | 68 |
Equity Value |  | $ | 103 |  |  | $ | 303 |  |  | $ | 503 |

For purposes of the Valuation Analysis, PJT assumed that no material changes that would affect estimated value occur between the date of the Disclosure Statement and the assumed Effective Date of the Plan. PJT’s Valuation Analysis does not constitute an opinion as to the fairness from a financial point of view of the consideration to be received or paid under the Plan, of the terms and provisions of the Plan, or with respect to any other matters.

The Financial Projections include certain illustrative assumptions regarding expected cash tax liabilities. The impact of any changes to these illustrative assumptions regarding cash tax liabilities, including as a result of the tax consequences of the Restructuring Transactions (which could include elimination of or limitation of tax attributes, changes to the tax basis of assets, and the triggering of other tax implications) could materially impact the Valuation analysis. Such matters are subject to many uncertainties and contingencies that are difficult to predict, certain of which rely on the form of the Restructuring Transactions, and some of which cannot be determined with certainty until after the Restructuring Transactions are consummated.

THE VALUATION ANALYSIS REFLECTS WORK PERFORMED BY PJT ON THE BASIS OF INFORMATION IN RESPECT OF THE BUSINESSES AND ASSETS OF THE DEBTORS AVAILABLE TO PJT AS OF MAY 5, 2025. IT SHOULD BE UNDERSTOOD THAT, ALTHOUGH SUBSEQUENT DEVELOPMENTS MAY HAVE AFFECTED OR MAY AFFECT PJT’S CONCLUSIONS IN RESPECT OF THE VALUATION ANALYSIS, PJT DOES NOT HAVE ANY OBLIGATION TO UPDATE, REVISE, OR REAFFIRM ITS ESTIMATES OR THE VALUATION ANALYSIS AND DOES NOT INTEND TO DO SO.

PJT DID NOT INDEPENDENTLY VERIFY THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS OR OTHER INFORMATION THAT PJT USED IN THE VALUATION ANALYSIS, AND NO INDEPENDENT VALUATIONS OR APPRAISALS OF THE DEBTORS OR THEIR ASSETS OR LIABILITIES WERE SOUGHT OR OBTAINED IN CONNECTION THEREWITH. THE VALUATION ANALYSIS WAS DEVELOPED SOLELY FOR PURPOSES OF THE PLAN AND THE ANALYSIS OF POTENTIAL RELATIVE RECOVERIES TO CREDITORS THEREUNDER. THE VALUATION ANALYSIS REFLECTS THE APPLICATION OF

2

VARIOUS VALUATION TECHNIQUES, DOES NOT PURPORT TO BE AN OPINION AND DOES NOT PURPORT TO REFLECT OR CONSTITUTE AN APPRAISAL, LIQUIDATION VALUE, OR ESTIMATE OF THE ACTUAL MARKET VALUE THAT MAY BE REALIZED THROUGH THE SALE OF ANY SECURITIES OR FUNDED DEBT TO BE ISSUED PURSUANT TO, OR ASSETS SUBJECT TO, THE PLAN, WHICH MAY BE SIGNIFICANTLY DIFFERENT THAN THE AMOUNTS SET FORTH IN THE VALUATION ANALYSIS.

THE VALUE OF AN OPERATING BUSINESS IS SUBJECT TO NUMEROUS UNCERTAINTIES AND CONTINGENCIES THAT ARE DIFFICULT TO PREDICT AND WILL FLUCTUATE WITH CHANGES IN FACTORS AFFECTING THE FINANCIAL CONDITION AND PROSPECTS OF SUCH A BUSINESS. AS A RESULT, THE VALUATION ANALYSIS IS NOT NECESSARILY INDICATIVE OF ACTUAL OUTCOMES, WHICH MAY BE SIGNIFICANTLY MORE OR LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH HEREIN. BECAUSE SUCH ESTIMATES ARE INHERENTLY SUBJECT TO UNCERTAINTIES, NONE OF THE DEBTORS, PJT, OR ANY OTHER PERSON ASSUMES RESPONSIBILITY FOR THEIR ACCURACY. IN ADDITION, THE POTENTIAL VALUATION OF NEWLY ISSUED OR INCURRED FUNDED DEBT AND SECURITIES IS SUBJECT TO ADDITIONAL UNCERTAINTIES AND CONTINGENCIES, ALL OF WHICH ARE DIFFICULT TO PREDICT. ACTUAL MARKET PRICES OF SUCH FUNDED DEBT AND SECURITIES AT ISSUANCE WILL DEPEND UPON, AMONG OTHER THINGS, PREVAILING INTEREST RATES, CONDITIONS IN THE FINANCIAL MARKETS, THE ANTICIPATED INITIAL FUNDED DEBT AND SECURITIES HOLDINGS OF PREPETITION CREDITORS AND EQUITYHOLDERS, SOME OF WHICH MAY PREFER TO LIQUIDATE THEIR INVESTMENT IMMEDIATELY RATHER THAN HOLD THEIR INVESTMENT ON A LONG-TERM BASIS, THE POTENTIALLY DILUTIVE IMPACT OF CERTAIN EVENTS, INCLUDING THE ISSUANCE OF EQUITY SECURITIES PURSUANT TO ANY MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE PLAN ESTABLISHED, AND OTHER FACTORS THAT GENERALLY INFLUENCE THE PRICES OF FUNDED DEBT AND SECURITIES.

The Debtors’ management advised PJT that the Financial Projections were reasonably prepared in good faith and on a basis reflecting the Debtors’ best estimates and judgments as to the future operating and financial performance of the Reorganized Debtors. The Valuation Analysis assumed that the actual performance of the Reorganized Debtors will correspond to the Financial Projections in all material respects. If the business performs at levels below or above those set forth in the Financial Projections, such performance may have a materially negative or positive impact, respectively, on the Valuation Analysis, estimated potential ranges of valuation of the Reorganized Debtors, and the Enterprise Value thereof.

In preparing the Valuation Analysis, PJT: (a) reviewed certain historical financial information of the Debtors for recent years and interim periods; (b) reviewed certain financial and operating data of the Debtors, including the Financial Projections; (c) discussed the Debtors’ operations and future prospects with the Debtors’ senior management team and third-party advisors; (d) reviewed certain publicly available financial data for, and considered the market value of, public companies that PJT deemed generally relevant in analyzing the value of the Reorganized Debtors; (e) reviewed certain publicly available data for, and considered the market values implied therefrom, recent transactions in the health and wellness industries involving

3

companies comparable (in certain respects) to the Reorganized Debtors; and (f) considered certain economic and industry information that PJT deemed generally relevant to the Reorganized Debtors. PJT assumed and relied on the accuracy and completeness of all financial and other information furnished to it by the Debtors’ management and other parties as well as publicly available information.

The Valuation Analysis does not constitute a recommendation to any Holder of Allowed Claims, or any other person as to how such person should vote or otherwise act with respect to the proposed Restructuring Transactions set out in the Plan. PJT has not been requested to, and does not express any view as to, the potential value of the Reorganized Debtors’ funded debt and securities on issuance or at any other time.

THE SUMMARY SET FORTH HEREIN DOES NOT PURPORT TO BE A COMPLETE DESCRIPTION OF THE VALUATION ANALYSIS PERFORMED BY PJT. THE PREPARATION OF A VALUATION ANALYSIS INVOLVES VARIOUS DETERMINATIONS AS TO THE MOST APPROPRIATE AND RELEVANT METHODS OF FINANCIAL ANALYSIS AND THE APPLICATION OF THESE METHODS IN THE PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES AND, THEREFORE, SUCH AN ANALYSIS IS NOT READILY SUITABLE TO SUMMARY DESCRIPTION. THE VALUATION ANALYSIS PERFORMED BY PJT IS NOT NECESSARILY INDICATIVE OF ACTUAL VALUES OR FUTURE RESULTS, WHICH MAY BE SIGNIFICANTLY MORE OR LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE DESCRIBED HEREIN.

PJT IS ACTING AS INVESTMENT BANKER TO THE DEBTORS, AND HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE RESPONSIBLE FOR, AND HAS NOT AND WILL NOT PROVIDE ANY TAX, ACCOUNTING, ACTUARIAL, LEGAL, OR OTHER SPECIALIST ADVICE TO THE DEBTORS OR ANY OTHER PARTY IN CONNECTION WITH THE DEBTORS’ CHAPTER 11 CASES, THE PLAN OR OTHERWISE.

4

EXHIBIT D

Financial Projections

Exhibit D

FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS1

As a condition to Confirmation, the Bankruptcy Code requires, among other things, the Bankruptcy Court to find that Confirmation is not likely to be followed by either a liquidation or the need to further reorganize the Debtors (and together with their non-Debtor affiliates, the “Company”). In accordance with this condition and in order to assist each holder of a Claim in determining whether to vote to accept or reject the Plan, the Company’s management team (“Management”), with the assistance of their advisors, developed financial projections (the “Financial Projections”) to support the feasibility of the Plan.

The Financial Projections were prepared by Management and are based on a number of assumptions made by Management, within the bounds of their knowledge of their business and operations, with respect to the future performance of the Company’s operations. Although management has prepared the Financial Projections in good faith and believes the assumptions to be reasonable, there can be no assurance that such assumptions will be realized.

The Financial Projections were not prepared with a view towards compliance with published guidelines of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or guidelines established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information. An independent auditor has not examined, compiled, or performed any procedures with respect to the prospective financial information contained in this Exhibit and, accordingly, it does not express an opinion or any other form of assurance on such information or its achievability. The Debtors’ independent auditor assumes no responsibility for, and denies any association with, the prospective financial information.

THE DEBTORS DO NOT, AS A MATTER OF COURSE, PUBLISH OR DISCLOSE THEIR FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS. ACCORDINGLY, THE DEBTORS DO NOT INTEND, AND DISCLAIM ANY OBLIGATION TO, (A) FURNISH UPDATED FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS TO HOLDERS OF CLAIMS OR INTERESTS AT ANY TIME IN THE FUTURE, (B) INCLUDE UPDATED INFORMATION IN ANY DOCUMENTS THAT MAY BE REQUIRED TO BE FILED WITH THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, OR (C) OTHERWISE MAKE UPDATED INFORMATION OR FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS PUBLICLY AVAILABLE. THE SUMMARY FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS AND RELATED INFORMATION PROVIDED IN THE DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND THE EXHIBITS THERETO HAVE BEEN PREPARED EXCLUSIVELY BY MANAGEMENT. THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS, WHILE PRESENTED WITH NUMERICAL SPECIFICITY,

1 | Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein have the meanings ascribed to them in the Disclosure Statement.

1

ARE NECESSARILY BASED ON A VARIETY OF ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS WHICH, THOUGH CONSIDERED REASONABLE BY MANAGEMENT, MAY NOT BE REALIZED, AND ARE INHERENTLY SUBJECT TO SIGNIFICANT BUSINESS, ECONOMIC, AND COMPETITIVE UNCERTAINTIES AND CONTINGENCIES, MANY OF WHICH ARE BEYOND THE DEBTORS’ CONTROL. THE DEBTORS CAUTION THAT NO REPRESENTATIONS CAN BE MADE AS TO THE ACCURACY OF THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS AND RELATED INFORMATION OR AS TO THE REORGANIZED DEBTORS’ ABILITY TO ACHIEVE THE PROJECTED RESULTS. SOME ASSUMPTIONS INEVITABLY WILL NOT MATERIALIZE AND EVENTS AND CIRCUMSTANCES OCCURRING SUBSEQUENT TO THE DATE ON WHICH THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS WERE PREPARED MAY BE DIFFERENT FROM THOSE ASSUMED OR MAY BE UNANTICIPATED, AND THUS MAY AFFECT FINANCIAL RESULTS IN A MATERIAL AND POSSIBLY ADVERSE MANNER. THE FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS AND RELATED INFORMATION, THEREFORE, MAY NOT BE RELIED UPON AS A GUARANTY OR OTHER ASSURANCE OF THE ACTUAL RESULTS THAT WILL OCCUR.

Safe Harbor Under the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995

The Financial Projections contain certain statements that are “forward-looking” within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements in the Financial Projections include the intent, belief, or current expectations of the Debtors and management with respect to the timing of, completion of, and scope of the current restructuring, Plan, Debtors’ business plan, and market conditions, and the Debtors’ future liquidity, as well as the assumptions upon which such statements are based. While the Debtors believe that the expectations are based upon reasonable assumptions within the bounds of their knowledge of their business and operations, parties-in-interest are cautioned that any such forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance, involve risks and uncertainties, and that actual results may differ materially from those contemplated by such forward-looking statements.

Accounting Policies

The Financial Projections have been prepared using accounting policies that are consistent with those applied in the Debtors’ historical financial statements.

Upon emergence from chapter 11, the Reorganized Debtors anticipate they will implement “fresh start” reporting pursuant to Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) Topic 852, “Reorganization.” The main principles of fresh start reporting require that the reorganization value of the emerging entity be allocated to all of the entity’s assets and liabilities in accordance with the guidance in ASC Topic 805, “Business Combinations.” Any portion of the reorganization value not attributable to specific tangible or identifiable intangible assets or liabilities of the emerging entity is required to be reported as goodwill. The Projections may not reflect all the adjustments necessary to implement fresh start reporting.

2

Summary of Significant Assumptions

The Debtors, with the assistance of various professionals, including their financial advisors, prepared the Financial Projections for 2025 to 2029. The Financial Projections are based on a number of assumptions with respect to the future performance of the Reorganized Debtors’ operations.2 Although these Financial Projections have been prepared in good faith and are believed to be reasonable, it is important to note that the Debtors can provide no assurance that such assumptions will be realized. As described in detail in Article VIII of the Disclosure Statement, a variety of risk factors could affect the Reorganized Debtors’ financial results and should be considered. The Financial Projections should be reviewed in conjunction with a review of these assumptions, including the qualifications and footnotes set forth herein.

General Assumptions

The Financial Projections assume that the Effective Date will be June 30, 2025 and that the Reorganized Debtors will continue to conduct operations substantially similar to their current businesses. The Financial Projections take into account the current market environment in which the Debtors compete, including many economic and financial forces that are beyond the control of the Debtors and management. The Debtors are a global leader in science-backed weight management. Economic growth or slowdowns on a global or national basis may impact the reorganized debtors’ revenues and expenses. In addition, general trends in the weight management industry, consumer spending on weight loss products, regulatory changes around weight loss medications, customer and/or vendor challenges related to the Company’s bankruptcy proceedings, and new competitors entering the weight loss sector may all impact performance.

Risk Factors

The Financial Projections are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties, most of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond the Debtors’ management team’s control. Many factors could cause actual results, performance, or achievements to differ materially from any future results, performance, or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Accordingly, the Financial Projections should be reviewed in conjunction with a review of the risk factors set forth in Article VIII of the Disclosure Statement and the assumptions described herein.

Projected Statements of Operations

“Adjusted EBITDA” is defined as earnings (operating income) before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, and other non-recurring costs. Adjusted EBITDA is a key measure of the Company’s operational performance, and management uses Adjusted EBITDA consistently for all purposes, including internal reporting, the evaluation of business objectives, opportunities and performance, and the determination of management compensation. Adjusted EBITDA is not a measure of financial performance under Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (“GAAP”) and should not be considered as a substitute for measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with GAAP.

2 | In keeping consistent with the accounting policies applied in the Debtors’ historical financial statements, the Financial Projections include certain international Non-Debtor Affiliates as well as certain domestic Non-Debtor Affiliates that are professional corporations (“PCs”) supporting the Weekend Health business.

3

“Adjusted EBITDAS” is defined as Adjusted EBITDA before stock compensation. Adjusted EBITDAS is not a measure of financial performance under Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (“GAAP”) and should not be considered as a substitute for measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with GAAP.

4

WW International, Inc.

Projected Statement of Operations (Unaudited)

($ in mm) |  | 2024A |  |  | 2025E |  |  | 2026E |  |  | 2027E |  |  | 2028E |  |  | 2029E |
Revenues, net |  | $ | 785.9 |  |  | $ | 701.6 |  |  | $ | 706.1 |  |  | $ | 729.0 |  |  | $ | 761.0 |  |  | $ | 806.0 |
YoY Growth |  |  | N/A |  |  |  | (10.7 | %) |  |  | 0.6 | % |  |  | 3.2 | % |  |  | 4.4 | % |  |  | 5.9 | %
(-) Adj. Cost of Revenues |  |  | (247.8 | ) |  |  | (221.7 | ) |  |  | (234.3 | ) |  |  | (245.3 | ) |  |  | (262.3 | ) |  |  | (279.8 | )
Adj. Gross Profit |  | $ | 538.1 |  |  | $ | 479.9 |  |  | $ | 471.7 |  |  | $ | 483.6 |  |  | $ | 498.7 |  |  | $ | 526.2 |
Margin % |  |  | 68.5 | % |  |  | 68.4 | % |  |  | 66.8 | % |  |  | 66.3 | % |  |  | 65.5 | % |  |  | 65.3 | %
(-) Marketing Expense |  |  | (236.5 | ) |  |  | (189.6 | ) |  |  | (191.0 | ) |  |  | (197.3 | ) |  |  | (206.0 | ) |  |  | (216.1 | )
(-) Adj. SG&A Expense |  |  | (196.8 | ) |  |  | (176.0 | ) |  |  | (176.4 | ) |  |  | (183.0 | ) |  |  | (188.7 | ) |  |  | (194.2 | )
Adj. EBIT |  | $ | 104.8 |  |  | $ | 114.3 |  |  | $ | 104.3 |  |  | $ | 103.3 |  |  | $ | 104.1 |  |  | $ | 115.9 |
(+) Depreciation & Amortization |  |  | 37.8 |  |  |  | 31.5 |  |  |  | 32.8 |  |  |  | 33.8 |  |  |  | 35.3 |  |  |  | 37.4 |
Adj. EBITDA |  | $ | 142.6 |  |  | $ | 145.8 |  |  | $ | 137.1 |  |  | $ | 137.2 |  |  | $ | 139.4 |  |  | $ | 153.4 |
YoY Growth |  |  | N/A |  |  |  | 2.2 | % |  |  | (6.0 | %) |  |  | 0.1 | % |  |  | 1.6 | % |  |  | 10.0 | %
Margin % |  |  | 18.1 | % |  |  | 20.8 | % |  |  | 19.4 | % |  |  | 18.8 | % |  |  | 18.3 | % |  |  | 19.0 | %
(+) Stock-Based Compensation |  |  | 6.7 |  |  |  | 4.2 |  |  |  | 2.9 |  |  |  | 0.4 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Adj. EBITDAS |  | $ | 149.3 |  |  | $ | 150.0 |  |  | $ | 139.9 |  |  | $ | 137.5 |  |  | $ | 139.4 |  |  | $ | 153.4 |
Margin % |  |  | 19.0 | % |  |  | 21.4 | % |  |  | 19.8 | % |  |  | 18.9 | % |  |  | 18.3 | % |  |  | 19.0 | %
Memo: Segment Revenue |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Workshop + Digital Subscription Revenues |  | $ | 186.1 |  |  | $ | 147.0 |  |  | $ | 128.0 |  |  | $ | 127.6 |  |  | $ | 130.9 |  |  | $ | 140.2 |
Digital Subscription Revenues |  |  | 512.9 |  |  |  | 429.2 |  |  |  | 398.0 |  |  |  | 386.8 |  |  |  | 374.5 |  |  |  | 377.5 |
Clinical Subscription Revenues |  |  | 78.0 |  |  |  | 120.6 |  |  |  | 173.2 |  |  |  | 205.7 |  |  |  | 244.7 |  |  |  | 275.4 |
Other Revenues, net |  |  | 8.9 |  |  |  | 4.8 |  |  |  | 6.8 |  |  |  | 8.8 |  |  |  | 10.8 |  |  |  | 12.8 |

Notes to Projected Statement of Operations

Revenues, net

The Debtors’ revenues are generated through a number of sources, including (i) subscriptions to Behavioral weight management products (including purely Digital and Workshops + Digital products), (ii) Clinical subscriptions that allow members to access clinical weight management services, including weight management medications where appropriate, and (iii) other sources of revenue including revenue related to licensing the Debtors’ intellectual property.

Adj. Cost of Revenues

Adjusted cost of revenues primarily consists of expenses to operate studios and workshops and costs to develop and provide digital and clinical products. Operating costs primarily consist of salary expense paid to operations management, commissions and expenses paid to our employees, coaches and guides, clinicians, studio room rent, customer service costs (both in-house and third-party), program material expenses, depreciation and amortization associated with field automation, credit card and fulfillment fees and training and other expenses. Change in gross profit margin during the forecast period is driven by line of business mix shift.

5

Marketing

Marketing expenses primarily consist of costs to produce advertising and marketing materials as well as media costs to advertise the Debtors’ brand and products across multiple platforms (e.g., television, YouTube, social media, programmatic, audio, search, affiliate, branded content, electronic customer relationship marketing (eCRM), direct mail and public relations), costs paid to third-party agencies who help the Debtors develop marketing campaigns and strategy, expenses associated with brand ambassadors, expenses in support of market research, as well as costs incurred in connection with local marketing and promotions. Marketing Expense is expected to hold flat, as a percentage of revenue, during the forecast period.

Adj. Selling, General and Administrative (“SG&A”)

Adjusted selling, general and administrative expenses consist of compensation, benefits and other related costs, including stock-based compensation, third-party consulting, temporary help, audit, legal and litigation expenses as well as facility costs and depreciation and amortization of systems in support of the business infrastructure and offices globally. Selling, general and administrative expenses also include amortization expenses of certain intangible assets. For the purposes of the financial forecast presentation, the amounts shown exclude certain non-recurring items. SG&A, as a percentage of revenue, is expected to decrease over the forecast period driven by read through of restructuring initiatives.

6

WW International, Inc.

Projected Pro Forma Consolidated Balance Sheet at Emergence (Unaudited)3

($ in mm) |  | PF 6/30/25 |  |  | 2025E |  |  | 2026E |  |  | 2027E |  |  | 2028E |  |  | 2029E |
Cash and Cash Equivalents |  | $ | 117.6 |  |  | $ | 174.3 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |
Accounts Receivable, Net |  |  | 11.8 |  |  |  | 10.9 |  |  |  | 11.5 |  |  |  | 11.8 |  |  |  | 12.2 |  |  |  | 13.0 |
Prepaid Expenses and Other Current Assets |  |  | 16.7 |  |  |  | 21.5 |  |  |  | 22.6 |  |  |  | 23.2 |  |  |  | 24.2 |  |  |  | 19.7 |
Total Current Assets |  | $ | 146.2 |  |  | $ | 206.6 |  |  | $ | 134.2 |  |  | $ | 135.0 |  |  | $ | 136.4 |  |  | $ | 132.8 |
Goodwill, Trademarks and other Intangible Assets, net |  | $ | 276.7 |  |  | $ | 270.4 |  |  | $ | 255.3 |  |  | $ | 239.7 |  |  | $ | 223.4 |  |  | $ | 206.2 |
PP&E, net and Other Long-Term Assets |  |  | 166.0 |  |  |  | 164.5 |  |  |  | 161.5 |  |  |  | 158.3 |  |  |  | 155.1 |  |  |  | 151.6 |
Total Non-Current Assets |  | $ | 442.7 |  |  | $ | 434.9 |  |  | $ | 416.7 |  |  | $ | 398.0 |  |  | $ | 378.5 |  |  | $ | 357.7 |
Total Assets |  | $ | 588.9 |  |  | $ | 641.5 |  |  | $ | 550.9 |  |  | $ | 533.0 |  |  | $ | 514.9 |  |  | $ | 490.5 |
Accounts Payable |  | $ | 11.5 |  |  | $ | 17.1 |  |  | $ | 18.0 |  |  | $ | 18.6 |  |  | $ | 19.8 |  |  | $ | 21.2 |
Deferred Revenue |  |  | 38.0 |  |  |  | 30.5 |  |  |  | 32.4 |  |  |  | 33.0 |  |  |  | 34.3 |  |  |  | 36.6 |
Accrued Expenses & Other Current Liabilities |  |  | 58.6 |  |  |  | 76.5 |  |  |  | 76.3 |  |  |  | 78.4 |  |  |  | 80.8 |  |  |  | 84.0 |
Total Current Liabilities |  | $ | 108.1 |  |  | $ | 124.1 |  |  | $ | 126.6 |  |  | $ | 130.0 |  |  | $ | 135.0 |  |  | $ | 141.8 |
Debt |  | $ | 465.0 |  |  | $ | 465.0 |  |  | $ | 320.9 |  |  | $ | 243.5 |  |  | $ | 157.8 |  |  | $ | 47.5 |
Other Long-Term Liabilities |  |  | 45.9 |  |  |  | 45.9 |  |  |  | 45.9 |  |  |  | 45.9 |  |  |  | 45.9 |  |  |  | 45.9 |
Total Long-Term Liabilities |  | $ | 510.9 |  |  | $ | 510.9 |  |  | $ | 366.9 |  |  | $ | 289.4 |  |  | $ | 203.7 |  |  | $ | 93.4 |
Total Liabilities |  | $ | 619.0 |  |  | $ | 635.0 |  |  | $ | 493.5 |  |  | $ | 419.4 |  |  | $ | 338.7 |  |  | $ | 235.2 |
Total Stockholders’ Equity (Deficit) |  |  | (30.1 | ) |  |  | 6.5 |  |  |  | 57.4 |  |  |  | 113.6 |  |  |  | 176.2 |  |  |  | 255.3 |
Total Liabilities & Stockholders’ Equity |  | $ | 588.9 |  |  | $ | 641.5 |  |  | $ | 550.9 |  |  | $ | 533.0 |  |  | $ | 514.9 |  |  | $ | 490.5 |

Notes to Projected Pro Forma Consolidated Balance Sheet

The pro forma balance sheet adjustments contained herein account for the reorganization and related adjustments pursuant to the Plan unadjusted for fresh start accounting entries or reorganized equity value

3 | For modeling purposes, projections are presented on an annual basis and debt amortization is assumed to occur over the course of the fiscal year beginning in 2026. Actual amortization payments may contractually take place at the end of the first quarter of each fiscal year beginning in 2026. Furthermore, certain carveouts may apply to the amount of mandatory amortization, which are not reflected in the financial projections. As a result of the timing of paydowns and these carveouts, actual debt amortization may be lower than presented.

7

WW International, Inc.

Projected Consolidated Free Cash Flow (Unaudited)

($ in mm) |  | 2H2025E |  |  | 2026E |  |  | 2027E |  |  | 2028E |  |  | 2029E |
Adj. EBITDAS |  | $ | 87.0 |  |  | $ | 139.9 |  |  | $ | 137.5 |  |  | $ | 139.4 |  |  | $ | 153.4 |
(-) Capital Expenditures incl. Capitalized Software Expenditures |  |  | (7.1 | ) |  |  | (14.6 | ) |  |  | (15.1 | ) |  |  | (15.8 | ) |  |  | (16.7 | )
(-) One-Time Items (1) |  |  | (2.9 | ) |  |  | (2.8 | ) |  |  | (0.0 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
(-) Increase / (+) Decrease in Working Capital |  |  | 15.1 |  |  |  | 3.6 |  |  |  | 2.6 |  |  |  | 3.5 |  |  |  | 10.5 |
(-) Cash Taxes |  |  | (11.6 | ) |  |  | (16.0 | ) |  |  | (18.6 | ) |  |  | (20.9 | ) |  |  | (26.4 | )
Free Cash Flow before Debt Service |  | $ | 80.5 |  |  | $ | 110.1 |  |  | $ | 106.4 |  |  | $ | 106.3 |  |  | $ | 120.8 |
(-) Debt Amortization |  |  | — |  |  |  | (144.1 | ) |  |  | (77.5 | ) |  |  | (85.7 | ) |  |  | (110.3 | )
(-) Cash Interest |  |  | (23.8 | ) |  |  | (40.3 | ) |  |  | (28.9 | ) |  |  | (20.6 | ) |  |  | (10.5 | )
Net Change in Cash |  | $ | 56.6 |  |  |  | (74.3 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Beginning Cash Balance |  |  | 117.6 |  |  | $ | 174.3 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |
(+) / (-) Net Change in Cash |  |  | 56.6 |  |  |  | (74.3 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Ending Cash Balance |  | $ | 174.3 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |  |  | $ | 100.0 |

(1) | One-Time Items primarily restructuring costs that were expensed in prior periods and accrued for in Other Current Liabilities

Notes to Consolidated Free Cash Flow

Working Capital

The Financial Projections assume the Reorganized Debtors’ working capital accounts, including accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued expenses and others, continue to perform according to the historical relationships with respect to revenue and expense activity.

Capital Expenditures

Total capital expenditures are forecasted to grow at ~4% CAGR through the projection period. The bulk of capital expenditures is made up of capitalized labor for internally developed software and other capital expenditures related to office equipment, computer hardware, and leasehold improvements.

Non-Recurring Items

This category includes one-time cash expenditures made up of non-recurring payments related to previously announced restructuring cost saving initiatives. Total non-recurring cash items, related to prior restructuring activities, are forecasted to be $5.7 million during the forecast period but may fluctuate from time to time given the unpredictable nature of these items.

8

Debt Amortization and Cash Interest

The projections include expected cash interest and amortization payments for the Takeback Debt. The Takeback Debt has a cash interest rate of 10.25% due quarterly and annual amortization payments equal to 100% of the Cash balance above $100 million beginning at the end of the first quarter 2026 and annually thereafter. The projections assume that funded debt will be refinanced at its maturity.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

9

EXHIBIT E

Restructuring Support Agreement